

UNIVERGE[®] SV9100

UC Suite Manual

NDA-31575 Issue 5.0 (Version 5000)

Contents of this manual are subject to change without prior notice at the discretion of **NEC Corporation of America**. This document has been prepared for the use of employees and customers of **NEC Corporation of America** and may not be reproduced without prior written approval of **NEC Corporation of America**.

UNIVERGE is a trademark of NEC Corporation of America. Internet Explorer is a registered trademark of Microsoft Corporation. Android is registered trademark of Google, Inc. The Google Chrome browser is a trademark of Google Inc. Mozilla and Firefox are registered trademarks of the Mozilla Foundation. Safari is a trademark of Apple Inc., registered in the U.S. and other countries. Salesforce.com is a registered trademark of Salesforce.com, inc. Tigerpaw is a registered trademark of Tigerpaw Software, Inc.

Copyright 2016

NEC Corporation of America 3929 W. John Carpenter Freeway Irving, TX 75063-9406

Communications Technology Group

Regulatory

COMPLIANCE



Changes or modifications to ADA-L Adapter hardware not expressly approved by the party responsible for compliance could void the user authority to operate the equipment.

FCC REGULATIONS

SECTION 1 EMISSIONS

This equipment has been tested and found to comply with the limits for a Class A digital device, pursuant to Part 15 of the FCC Rules. These limits are designed to provide reasonable protection against harmful interference when the equipment is operated in a commercial environment.

This equipment generates, uses, and can radiate radio frequency energy and, if not installed and used in accordance with the instruction manual, may cause harmful interference to radio communications. Operation of this equipment in a residential area is likely to cause harmful interference in which case users are required to correct the interference at their own expense.

SECTION 2 TELCO REQUIREMENTS

ADA-L Adapter has been certified to FCC Part 68 requirements for telephone system equipment.

SECTION 3 SAFETY

ADA-L Adapter has been certified to ANSI/UL 1459, 2nd Edition, Telephone Equipment. This equipment is not intended for direct connection to Telco lines.

INDUSTRY CANADA

SECTION 1 EMISSIONS

This digital apparatus does not exceed the Class A limits for radio noise emissions from a digital apparatus set out in the Radio Interference Regulations of Industry Canada.

Le présent appareil numérique n'émet pas de bruits radioélectriques depassant les limites applicables aux appareils numériques de la class A prescrites dans le Réglement sur le brouillage radioélectrique édicte par le ministère de l'Industrie du Canada.

SECTION 2 TELCO REQUIREMENTS

ADA-L Adapter has been certified to Industry Canada CS02 and CS03 requirements for telephone system equipment.

SECTION 3 SAFETY

ADA-L Adapter has been certified to Standard C22.2, No. 225-M90, Telecommunications Equipment.

Ne pas brancher directernert au réseau téléphonique. Voir manuel d'instruction.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Regulatory

Chapter 1	Intro	duction to UC Suite	
Section 1	Intro	duction	1-1
Section 2	Over	rview	1-1
Section 3	Insta	allation Considerations	1-4
	3.1	UC Client	1-4
	3.2	UC Client with UC Server Connection	1-4
	3.3	Remote Connections	1-4
Section 4	Syst	em Requirements	1-5
	4.1	Minimum PC Requirements	1-5
	4.2	Supported Operating Systems	1-5
	4.3	Virtual Machine Support	1-6
	4.4	Licensing	1-6
Chapter 2	Insta	llation	
Section 1	Insta	allation Steps	2-2
	1.1	Uninstall Previous Server	2-2
		1.1.1 InServer Blade	2-2
		1.1.2 External Server	
	1.2	Install UC Server	2-3
	1.3	Uninstall Previous Client	2-14
	1.4	Install the UC Client	2-16
Section 2	SV9 [,]	100 UC Suite Programming	2-20



Chapter 3	UC (Client S	Startup	
Section 1	Full	Window	/ Mode	
	1.1	Title E	Bar and Main Menu	
	1.2	Functi	on Toolbar	
	1.3	Active	Call List	3-6
		1.3.1	Active Call List Format	
		1.3.2	Active Call List Operations	
	1.4	BLF/D	OSS Area	
		1.4.1	BLF/DSS Tabs	
			1.4.1.1 BLF/DSS Programming	
			1.4.1.2 BLF Button Design	3-8
			1.4.1.3 BLF/DSS Layout	
			1.4.1.4 BLF Custom Layout	3-9
			1.4.1.5 BLF/DSS Operations	3-10
			1.4.1.6 Trunks Tab	3-11
			1.4.1.7 Speed Dial Tab	3-11
	1.5	Prese	nce Area	
		1.5.1	Current Presence Status	3-12
		1.5.2	Right Click to Set Presence	3-12
Section 2	Too	bar Moo	de	3-13
	2.1	Dial S	tring Field	
	2.2	Call S	tatus Area	3-14
	2.3	Dial/H	angup Button	
	2.4	Speed	d Dial List	
	25	File B	utton	3-15
	2.6	Hold F	Button	3-16
	2.0	Functi		
• · · · · ·	Z.1			
Section 3	Emu	lation P	hone Mode (Phone Image)	3-18
	3.1	Emula	tion Phone Base Module	



	3.2	Emulation Phone Add-On Module	
	3.3	Emulation Phone DSS Module	
Chapter 4	Toolb	oar Functions	
Section 1	Tool	bar Functions	
	1.1	Answer	
	1.2	Hold	
	1.3	Transfer	
		1.3.1 Transfer Call – Start	4-3
		1.3.2 Transfer Call – Blind	
		1.3.3 Transfer Call – Cancel	4-3
	1.4	Hang Up	
	1.5	Dial	
	1.6	Conference	
		1.6.1 Conference Call – Start	
		1.6.2 Conference Call – Cancel	
	1.7	Record	
	1.8	Page	
	1.9	Park	
	1.10	Unpark	
	1.11	Night Mode	
	1.12	Barge In	
	1.13	Directed Call Pickup	
	1.14	Group Call Pickup	
	1.15	Pickup Other Group	
	1.16	Last Number Redial	
	1.17	Voice Over	
	1.18	Call Redirect	
	1.19	Call Forward	
	1.20	Do Not Disturb (DND)	

	1.21	Custo	m Message	4-13
	1.22	Backg	round Music	4-14
	1.23	Auto C	Callback	4-14
	1.24	Phone	Image	4-14
	1.25	Auto F	landset/Auto Headset	4-14
	1.26	Switch	Login Mode	4-15
	1.27	Add N	ote	4-15
Section 2	Direc	tory Vi	P.W.	4-16
	Direc			
	2.1	Openi	ng the Directory View	4-16
		2.1.1	Title Bar and Main Menu	4-17
		2.1.2	Function Toolbar	
		2.1.3	Search Area	4-20
		2.1.4	Table Viewer	4-20
	2.2	Comp	any Directory	4-22
		2.2.1	Adding a New Entry to the Directory	4-22
		2.2.2	Modifying an Entry in the Directory	4-24
		2.2.3	Deleting an Entry from the Directory	4-24
		2.2.4	Printing the Directory	4-25
	2.3	Conta	cts/Personal Lists	4-25
		2.3.1	Adding a New Entry to the Contacts/Personal List	4-25
		2.3.2	Modifying an Entry in the Contacts/Personal List	4-26
		2.3.3	Deleting an Entry from the Contacts/Personal List	4-26
		2.3.4	Printing the Directory	4-27
Section 3	Call L	_og Vie	w	4-27
	3.1	Openi	ng the Call Log	4-27
		3.1.1	Title Bar and Main Menu	
		3.1.2	Filter Toolbar	4-28
		3.1.3	Record Viewer	4-29
	3.2	Playin	g Back a Recorded Telephone Conversation	4-30
	3.3	Deleti	ng a Record from the Call Log	4-30
		2.3.3 2.3.4	Deleting an Entry from the Contacts/Personal List Printing the Directory	4-26 4-27
Section 3	Call L	_og Vie	w	4-27
	3.1	Openi	ng the Call Log	4-27
		311	Title Bar and Main Menu	4-28
		3.1.1	Title Bar and Main Menu	
		3.1.2	Filter Toolbar	4-28
		3.1.3	Record Viewer	4-29
	3.2	Playin	g Back a Recorded Telephone Conversation	4-30
	3.3	Deletii	ng a Record from the Call Log	4-30

	3.4	Printin	g the Call Log	
	3.5	Archiv	ing the Call Log	
	3.6	Pinnin	g	
Chapter 5	Cont	act Cer	iter Agent	
Section 1	Intro	duction		
Section 2	Lice	nsing		
Section 3	Conf	figuratio	n	
Section 4	Cont	tact Cen	ter Agent State	
	4.1	Login.		
	4.2	Logou	t	5-5
	4.3	Wrapu	p	5-5
	4.4	Off Du	ty	
Section 5	Que	ue Moni	tor	
Section 6	Ager	nt Monit	or	
Section 7	Eme	rgency	Call	
Section 8	Abar	ndon Ca	II Alert	
	8.1	Config	uration	
		8.1.1	System Programming	
		8.1.2	Client Configuration	5-10
		8.1.3	UC Client Alerts	5-11
		8.1.4	Abandoned Calls Alert Window	
		8.1.5	Callback Detail Window	
	8.2	Popup	Menu	
		8.2.1	Callback	5-15
Chapter 6	Answ	vering	Center	
Section 1	Intro	duction		
Section 2	Insta	Illation .		

Section 3	Conf	iguration	6-1
	3.1	Configuring UC Client Preferences	6-1
	3.2	Launching the Answering Center	
	3.3	Database Setup	6-3
Section 4	Profi	les	
	4.1	Managing Profiles	
Section 5	Answ	vering Center Functions	
Chapter 7	Appli	cation Level Configuration	
Section 1	Intro	duction	
Section 2	Prefe	erences Menu	7-2
	2.1	Preferences – General	
	2.2	Preferences – BLF/DSS	
	2.3	Preferences – Recording	
	2.4	Preferences – Personal Greeting	
	2.5	Preferences – Playback	
	2.6	Preferences – Tool Buttons	7-11
	2.7	Preferences – Active Call List	
	2.8	Preferences – Screen Pop	
	2.9	Preferences – Shortcuts	
	2.10	Preferences – Dialing Rules	
	2.11	Preferences – Telephony Settings	
	2.12	Preferences – Voice Mail	
	2.13	Preferences – Notification Settings	
	2.14	Preferences – Quick Message	
	2.15	Preferences – Phone Message	
	2.16	Preferences – Trunk Settings	
	2.17	Preferences – Video Settings	
	2.18	Preferences – Phone Image	

Issue 5.0

Chapter 8	UC S	Server	
Section 1	Insta	allation	8-2
	1.1	Configuration	8-2
	1.2	Activation	8-6
Section 2	Shar	red Directory	8-6
Section 3	Shar	red Contact List	8-6
Section 4	Cent	tralized BLF Monitoring	8-6
Section 5	Com	imon Trunk Labeling	8-6
Section 6	Pho	ne Messaging	8-7
	6.1	Sending and Receiving Phone Messages	8-7
	6.2	Tracking Phone Messages	8-8
	6.3	Configuring Phone Messages	8-8
Section 7	Pres	ence	8-10
	7.1	Scheduled Presence Events	8-14
		7.1.1 Viewing Scheduled Presence Events	8-16
		7.1.2 Viewing Presence Events for Others	8-17
		7.1.3 Conflicting Presence Events	8-18
	7.2	Smart Presence	8-18
		7.2.1 UC Client Smart Presence	8-18
		7.2.1.1 Keyboard/Mouse Inactivity	8-19
		7.2.1.2 Application Open Action	8-21
		7.2.1.3 Application Close Actions	8-22
Section 8	Park	Orbit Monitoring	8-23
	8.1	Park Orbit Monitoring	8-25
	8.2	Other Park Operations	
	8.3	Park Area Configuration	8-28
	8 /	Toolbar Mode	

Section 9	Profi	le Sharing	8-29
	9.1	Profile Sharing Function	8-29
	9.2	Saving a Profile	8-30
	9.3	Deleting a Profile	8-32
	9.4	Applying a Profile	
Section 10	Insta	nt Messaging	8-32
	10.1	Feature Initiation	8-33
		10.1.1 Window Mode	
		10.1.2 Toolbar Mode	8-34
		10.1.3 Session Invitation	8-35
		10.1.4 Instant Message Button	8-36
		10.1.5 Session Restrictions	8-36
	10.2	Instant Messaging Window	8-37
		10.2.1 IM Window Layout	8-37
		10.2.1.1 Title Bar	8-38
		10.2.1.2 Menu Bar	8-38
		10.2.1.3 IM History	8-38
		10.2.2 Input Area	8-41
		10.2.3 Status Bar	8-42
	10.3	IM Window Controls	8-42
	10.4	Instant Message Options	8-43
		10.4.1 General Settings	
		10.4.2 History Settings	8-45
		10.4.3 Notification Settings	8-46
Chapter 9	Outlo	ook Add-In	
Section 1	Outlo	ook Add-In	9-1
	1.1	Configuration	
	1.2	Making a Call	
	1.3	Conference	



	1.4 Transfer	9-11
	1.5 End Call	9-15
	1.6 Presence Setting from Outlook Calendar	9-16
	1.6.1 Assigning a Presence State	9-17
	1.7 Adding Outlook Contact to Speed Dial List	9-18
Chapter 10	Salesforce Integration	
Section 1	Overview	10-1
Section 2	Installation	
	2.1 Installation Procedure	
Section 3	Salesforce.com Configuration	10-3
Section 4	UC Client Configuration	
Section 5	Operation	
Section 6	Service Conditions	
Chapter 11	Tigerpaw	
Section 1	Introduction	11-1
Section 2	Overview	11-1
Section 3	UC Client Configuration	11-1
Section 4	Operation	11-3
Chapter 12	Desktop Registration and Softphone Override	
Section 1	Registration Types	12-1
Section 2	Service Conditions	
Chapter 13	Data Conference	
Section 1	Introduction	13-1
Section 2	Starting a Data Meeting	

Section 3	How	to Use Data Meeting	13-4
	3.1	Joining a Data Meeting	13-6
Section 4	Endi	ng a Data Meeting	13-7
	4.1	Ending a Data Meeting	13-7
	4.2	Leaving a Data Meeting	13-8
Section 5	Usin	g Video Communication	13-9
	5.1	Icons	13-9
	5.2	Starting Video Communication	13-10
Section 6	Usin	g the Communication Board	13-12
	6.1	Icons	13-12
	6.2	Sharing Data	13-14
		6.2.1 Drag and Drop	13-14
		6.2.2 Menu	13-16
	6.3	Turning a Page	13-17
	6.4	Saving the Shared Data	13-18
Section 7	Usin	g File Transfer	13-21
	7.1	Transferring a File	13-21
	7.2	Receiving a File	13-24
Section 8	Using	g Chat	13-26
	8.1	Icons	13-26
	8.2	Sending Chat	13-27
	8.3	Sending Whisper Chat	13-29
Section 9	Addi	ng up to Eight Parties to a Meeting	13-31
	9.1	Starting a Data Meeting from a Meeting	13-31
Section 10	How	to Use Various Settings	13-33
	10.1	Displaying the Settings Screen	13-33



	10.2	Config	uring Participants	13-34
		10.2.1	Video Sending and Receiving Setting	
		10.2.2	Video Sending and Receiving Quality Setting	
		10.2.3	Change of Capture Device	
	10.3	Config	uring Communication Board	13-37
		10.3.1	Auto Save	
		10.3.2	Register Document	
	10.4	Config	uring Chat	
		10.4.1	Font	
		10.4.2	Display Color of Chat Message	13-41
		10.4.3	Background Color of Chat Message Display Region	
		10.4.4	Header Display Style	13-43
		10.4.5	Auto Save	13-44
Chapter 14	InMa	il Integ	gration	
Section 1	Intro	duction		14-1
Section 2	Voice	email Fe	ature Activation and Configuration	
Section 2	Voice 2.1	email Fe Featur	eature Activation and Configuration	14-1 14-1
Section 2	Voice 2.1 2.2	email Fe Featur Featur	eature Activation and Configuration e Activation e Configuration	14-1 14-1 14-2
Section 2 Section 3	Voice 2.1 2.2 Voice	email Fe Featur Featur email Me	e Activation and Configuration e Activation e Configuration	14-1 14-1 14-2 14-3
Section 2 Section 3 Section 4	Voice 2.1 2.2 Voice Voice	email Fe Featur Featur email Me email Me	e Activation and Configuration e Activation e Configuration essage Display essage Operations	14-1 14-1 14-2 14-3 14-4
Section 2 Section 3 Section 4	Voice 2.1 2.2 Voice Voice 4.1	email Feature Feature Feature email Me email Me Playba with Me	e Activation and Configuration e Activation e Configuration essage Display essage Operations ck, Archive, Delete or Dial Number Associated essage	
Section 2 Section 3 Section 4	Voice 2.1 2.2 Voice 4.1 4.2	email Feature Feature Feature email Me email Me Playba with Me Forwar	e Activation and Configuration e Activation e Configuration essage Display essage Operations ck, Archive, Delete or Dial Number Associated essage rd Message	14-1 14-2 14-2 14-3 14-4 14-4 14-5
Section 2 Section 3 Section 4	Voice 2.1 2.2 Voice 4.1 4.2 4.3	email Feature Feature Feature email Me email Me Playba with Me Forwar New M	e Activation and Configuration e Activation e Configuration essage Display essage Operations ck, Archive, Delete or Dial Number Associated essage d Message	14-1 14-2 14-2 14-2 14-3 14-3 14-4 14-5 14-5 14-5
Section 2 Section 3 Section 4 Section 5	Voice 2.1 2.2 Voice 4.1 4.2 4.3 Voice	email Feature Feature Feature email Me email Me Playba with Me Forwar New Me eMail Pr	e Activation and Configuration e Activation e Configuration essage Display essage Operations ck, Archive, Delete or Dial Number Associated essage rd Message lessage Indication esence Greetings	
Section 2 Section 3 Section 4 Section 5 Section 6	Voice 2.1 2.2 Voice 4.1 4.2 4.3 Voice Exce	email Feature Feature Feature email Me email Me Playba with Me Forwar New Me eMail Pr	e Activation and Configuration e Activation e Configuration essage Display essage Operations ck, Archive, Delete or Dial Number Associated essage rd Message lessage Indication esence Greetings	14-1 14-1 14-2 14-2 14-3 14-3 14-4 14-5 14-5 14-5 14-5 14-7 14-9
Section 2 Section 3 Section 4 Section 5 Section 6 <i>Chapter 15</i>	Voice 2.1 2.2 Voice 4.1 4.2 4.3 Voice Exce	email Feature Feature Feature email Me email Me Playba with Me Forwar New Me eMail Pr options 0000 Int	e Activation and Configuration e Activation e Configuration essage Display essage Operations ck, Archive, Delete or Dial Number Associated essage rd Message lessage Indication esence Greetings	14-1 14-1 14-2 14-2 14-3 14-3 14-4 14-5 14-5 14-5 14-5 14-7 14-9

Issue	5.0
-------	-----

Section 2	VoiceMail Feature Configuration – Desktop	15-2
Section 3	VoiceMail Message Display	15-3
Section 4	VoiceMail Message Operations	15-5
Section 5	Forward Message Details	15-6
Section 6	New Message Indication	15-7
Section 7	VoiceMail Presence Greetings Feature Configuration	15-8
Section 8	Exceptions	15-11
Chapter 16	Integration Toolkit	
Section 1	Introduction	
Section 2	Toolkit Activation	
Chapter 17	UC Web Client	
Section 1	Introduction	17-1
Section 2	Feature Support	17-2
Section 3	Compatibility	17-7
Section 4	Licensing	17-8
Section 5	User Login and Shared Services Configuration	17-9
Section 6	Using the UC Web Client	17-13
	6.1 UC Web Screen Layout	17-13
	6.2 Handling Calls	17-22
	6.3 My Availability	17-27
	6.4 Buddy List	17-32
	6.5 Starting an Instant Messaging (IM) Session	17-35
	6.6 Contacts View	17-37
	6.7 Call History View	17-38



	6.8	Conta	ct Center Integration	17-39
		6.8.1	Agent Functions	17-39
		6.8.2	Agent Monitor	17-41
			6.8.2.1 Agent Monitor Definition	17-41
			6.8.2.2 Agent Monitor Display	17-41
		6.8.3	Queue Monitor	17-42
			6.8.3.1 Queue Monitor Definition	17-42
			6.8.3.2 Queue Monitor Display	17-43
		6.8.4	Abandoned Call Alerts	17-44
			6.8.4.1 Abandoned Call Setting	17-44
			6.8.4.2 Abandoned Call Display	17-44
	6.9	Prese	nce Profiles	17-46
	6.10	Smart	Presence	
		6.10.1	Application Close Actions	
	6.11	Park Z	one Monitoring	
		6.11.1	Park Zone Setup	
		6.11.2	UC Web Client Park Zone Display	
	6.12	Hands	et/Headset	17-50
	6.13	Night	Node Switch Setting	17-50
	6.14	Direct	ed Call Pickup	
	6.15	Pagin]	17-52
	6.16	Voice	nail Quick Access	
Chapter 18	UT88	0 UC	Client	
Section 1	Intro	duction		
Section 2	Featu	ure Sup	port	
Section 3	Com	patibilit	· V	
			,	
Section 4	Licer	nsing		
Section 5	User	Login a	and UC Server Configuration	

Section 6	Usin	g the U	T880 UC	Client	18-11
	6.1	UT880	OUC Clier	nt Screen Layout	18-11
		6.1.1	Main Co	ntrol Area	18-12
		6.1.2	Active C	all Area	18-12
		6.1.3	Buddy L	ist	18-12
		6.1.4	Status B	ar	18-13
		6.1.5	Settings		18-13
			6.1.5.1	Personal Profile	18-15
			6.1.5.2	Display	18-16
			6.1.5.3	Notifications	18-18
			6.1.5.4	Chats	18-19
	6.2	Handl	ing Calls.		18-20
		6.2.1	Answeri	ng Incoming Calls	18-20
		6.2.2	Disconne	ecting from a Call	18-20
		6.2.3	Placing a	an Outbound Call	18-21
			6.2.3.1	To Initiate a Call Using the Dial Control	18-21
			6.2.3.2	To Initiate a Call Using a BLF/DSS in a Buddy List	18-22
		6.2.4	Placing a	a Call on Hold	18-22
			6.2.4.1	To Place the Active Call on Hold	18-22
			6.2.4.2	Retrieving a Call on Hold	18-22
		6.2.5	Transfer	ring a Call	18-23
			6.2.5.1	To Redirect a Call Using the Transfer Button	
		6.2.6	Setting l	Jp a Conference Call	18-24
			6.2.6.1	To Initiate a Conference Using the Add Call Button	18-24
	6.3	My Av	ailability .		18-25
	6.4	Buddy	/ List		18-29
Chapter 19	Mult	i-Devic	e Suppo	ort	
Section 1	Intro	duction	ı		19-1
Section 2	Com	patibilit	t y		19-1
Section 3	Lice	nsing			19-1

Section 4	UC Suite Client Integration			
	4.1 XML Pro Access			
	4.2 Client Feature Access			
	4.3 Web Client Feature Access			
	4.4 Error Handling	19-4		
Section 5	Service Conditions	19-4		
Chapter 20	InControl Call Reporting			
Section 1	Introduction	20-1		
Section 2	System Requirements			
Section 3	Licensing			
Section 4	Login			
Section 5	Settings Management (Administration)	20-2		
	5.1 Department Administration			
Section 6	Reports	20-6		
	6.1 Generate Once-only Report	20-6		
Chapter A	Features by Configuration			



LIST OF FIGURES

Chapter 2 Installation

Figure 2-1	External Server – Add or Remove Programs	2-2
Figure 2-2	External Server – Remove Data	2-2
Figure 2-3	UC Server – License Agreement	2-3
Figure 2-4	UC Server – Setup Wizard	2-4
Figure 2-5	UC Server – Select Installation Folder	2-4
Figure 2-6	UC Server – Confirm Installation	2-5
Figure 2-7	UC Server – Enter XML Port	2-5
Figure 2-8	UC Server – Installation Complete	2-6
Figure 2-9	UC Web Suite – Setup Wizard	2-6
Figure 2-10	UC Web Suite – Select Installation Folder	2-7
Figure 2-11	UC Web Suite – Confirm Installation	2-7
Figure 2-12	UC Web Suite – Web Server Port	2-8
Figure 2-13	UC Web Suite – Installation Complete	2-8
Figure 2-14	3rd Party CTI Driver – Install Wizard	2-9
Figure 2-15	3rd Party CTI Driver – License Agreement	2-9
Figure 2-16	3rd Party CTI Driver – Choose Destination Location	2-10
Figure 2-17	3rd Party CTI Driver – Select System Mode	2-10
Figure 2-18	3rd Party CTI Driver – Ready to Install Program	2-11
Figure 2-19	3rd Party CTI Driver – Installation Complete	2-11
Figure 2-20	3rd Party CTI Driver – Settings Screen	2-12
Figure 2-21	3rd Party CTI Driver – Starting Option of CTI Driver	2-13
Figure 2-22	3rd Party CTI Driver – CTI Driver Start Message	2-13
Figure 2-23	3rd Party CTI Driver – Settings Updated	2-14
Figure 2-24	UC Suite – Remove NEC Middleware	2-15
Figure 2-25	UC Suite – Remove Data	2-15
Figure 2-26	UC Suite – License Agreement	2-16
Figure 2-27	UC Suite – Copy Files	2-16
Figure 2-28	UC Suite – Setup Wizard	2-17



Figure 2-29	UC Suite – Select Installation Folder	2-17
Figure 2-30	UC Suite – Confirm Installation	2-18
Figure 2-31	UC Suite – Enable CallTo tag Feature	2-18
Figure 2-32	UC Suite – Installation Complete	2-19

Chapter 3 UC Client Startup

Figure 3-1	Login to Phone System Screen	
Figure 3-2	Full Window Mode Screen	
Figure 3-3	BLF Custom Screen	
Figure 3-4	Presence Area Screen	
Figure 3-5	Toolbar	
Figure 3-6	Emulation Phone Base Module	
Figure 3-7	Emulation Phone Add-On Module	
Figure 3-8	Emulation Phone DSS Module	

Chapter 4 Toolbar Functions

Figure 4-1	Transfer Call Screen	4-2
Figure 4-2	Transfer Call – Start	4-3
Figure 4-3	Conference Call Screen	4-4
Figure 4-4	Conference Call Start Screen	4-5
Figure 4-5	Page Screen	4-6
Figure 4-6	Park Call Screen	4-7
Figure 4-7	Unpark Call Screen	4-7
Figure 4-8	Night Mode Screen	4-8
Figure 4-9	Barge In Screen	4-9
Figure 4-10	Directed Call Pickup Screen	4-9
Figure 4-11	Call Redirect Screen	4-11
Figure 4-12	Call Forward Screen	4-11
Figure 4-13	Do Not Disturb Screen	4-12
Figure 4-14	Custom Message Screen	4-13
Figure 4-15	Add Note Screen	4-15
Figure 4-16	Directory View Screen	4-16
Figure 4-17	Select Visible Columns Screen	4-21
Figure 4-18	Directory Maintenance Screen	4-22



	4 05
Figure 4-20 Contacts/Personal List	.4-25
Figure 4-21 Call Log Screen	.4-27
Figure 4-22 Visible Columns Menu	.4-29
Figure 4-23 Telephone Conversation Playback Screen	.4-30
Figure 4-24 Call Log Archive Screen	.4-31

Chapter 5 Contact Center Agent

Figure 5-1	Contact Center Agent Tab	5-2
Figure 5-2	Contact Center Agent – Toolbar	5-3
Figure 5-3	Contact Center Agent – Window Mode	5-4
Figure 5-4	Contact Center Agent – Login	5-4
Figure 5-5	Contact Center Agent – Queue Monitor	5-5
Figure 5-6	Contact Center Agent – Select Queues	5-6
Figure 5-7	Contact Center Agent – Queue Thresholds	5-7
Figure 5-8	Agent Monitor Window	5-7
Figure 5-9	Select Agents Window	5-8
Figure 5-10	Abandon Call Alert	5-9
Figure 5-11	Preferences	5-10
Figure 5-12	UC Client Alert	5-11
Figure 5-13	Abandoned Call Alert Image	5-12
Figure 5-14	Abandoned Call Popup	5-12
Figure 5-15	Abandoned Calls Window	5-13
Figure 5-16	Call Back Detail Window	5-14
Figure 5-17	Call Back Status	5-16

Chapter 6 Answering Center

Figure 6-1	Preferences – XML Screen	6-2
Figure 6-2	Answer Icon	6-3
Figure 6-3	Right-Click Answer Center Icon	6-3
Figure 6-4	Database Setup Screen	6-4
Figure 6-5	Answering Center Screen	6-5
Figure 6-6	New Profile Screen	6-6
Figure 6-7	Transfer Number Screen	6-7

Figure 6-8	Incoming Call Screen		6	-9
------------	----------------------	--	---	----

Chapter 7 Application Level Configuration

Figure 7-1	Preferences – General Tab	
Figure 7-2	Preferences – BLF/DSS Tab	7-4
Figure 7-3	BLF/DSS Tab – Animation Screen	
Figure 7-4	BLF/DSS – Profile View	
Figure 7-5	Preferences – Recording Tab	
Figure 7-6	Preferences – Personal Greeting Tab	7-9
Figure 7-7	Preferences – Playback Tab	
Figure 7-8	Preferences – Tool Buttons Tab	7-11
Figure 7-9	Preferences – Active Call List Tab	
Figure 7-10	Preferences – Screen Pop Tab	7-13
Figure 7-11	Preferences – Shortcuts Tab	
Figure 7-12	Preferences – Dialing Rules Tab	7-15
Figure 7-13	Preferences – Telephony Features Tab	7-16
Figure 7-14	Preferences – Voice Mail Tab	
Figure 7-15	Preferences – Notification Settings Tab	7-19
Figure 7-16	Preferences – Quick Message Menu	
Figure 7-17	Preferences – Phone Message Menu	
Figure 7-18	Preferences – Trunk Settings Tab	
Figure 7-19	Preferences – Video Settings Menu	
Figure 7-20	Preferences – Phone Image Tab	

Chapter 8 UC Server

Figure 8-1	Shared Services Configuration – Server Settings	8-3
Figure 8-2	Shared Services Configuration – Presence States	8-5
Figure 8-3	Enable UC Server	8-6
Figure 8-4	Phone Message Menu	8-7
Figure 8-5	Preferences – Configuring Phone Messages	8-9
Figure 8-6	Presence Status – Window View	8-10
Figure 8-7	Presence Status – Shared Services Directory	8-11
Figure 8-8	Set Presence Status – Toolbar	8-11
Figure 8-9	Set Presence Status – Window	

Figure 8-10	Set Details Screen	8-13
Figure 8-11	Attendant Level User – Right-Click to Set Presence	8-14
Figure 8-12	Set Presence Status – Toolbar	8-15
Figure 8-13	Schedule Presence Screen	8-15
Figure 8-14	Scheduled Presence Items Screen	8-17
Figure 8-15	Example of BLF Display in Profile View	8-18
Figure 8-16	Example of BLF Display in Classic View	8-19
Figure 8-17	Example of Set Status to Inactive	8-19
Figure 8-18	Example of Changing User to Inactive	8-20
Figure 8-19	Example of Inactivity Details	8-20
Figure 8-20	Designate User Inactive – Classic View	8-20
Figure 8-21	Check Box for – On Open, Prompt for Presence Update	8-21
Figure 8-22	Presence Alert Screen	8-21
Figure 8-23	Check Box for – On Exit, Prompt for Presence Update	8-22
Figure 8-24	Exit Alert Screen	
Figure 8-25	Monitored Park Screen	
Figure 8-26	Valet Button	8-24
Figure 8-27	Park Orbit Screen	8-25
Figure 8-28	Pop-up Screen	8-25
Figure 8-29	Valet Button	8-26
Figure 8-30	Telephony Features Tab	8-28
Figure 8-31	Updated Toolbar Screen	8-29
Figure 8-32	Profiles Screen	8-30
Figure 8-33	Profile Name Screen	8-30
Figure 8-34	Save Profile Screen	8-31
Figure 8-35	Apply Profile Screen	8-32
Figure 8-36	Disable IM	8-32
Figure 8-37	IM – Instant Message Submenu	8-33
Figure 8-38	IM – User Availability	8-34
Figure 8-39	IM – Incoming Request	8-35
Figure 8-40	IM – Session Declined	8-35
Figure 8-41	IM – Function Button	8-36
Figure 8-42	IM – Available Users	8-36
Figure 8-43	IM – Window Example	8-37



Figure 8-44	IM – New Message Received	8-39
Figure 8-45	IM – Load Previous Session	8-40
Figure 8-46	IM – Time Stamp Example	8-41
Figure 8-47	IM – Session Disconnected	8-42
Figure 8-48	IM – Preferences Screen	8-44

Chapter 9 Outlook Add-In

Figure 9-1	Outlook Configuration	
Figure 9-2	NEC Desktop Telephony Settings	
Figure 9-3	NEC Dial Button	
Figure 9-4	Right Click for NEC Call	
Figure 9-5	NEC Conference Button	
Figure 9-6	Conference Call Window	
Figure 9-7	Right Click for NEC Conference	
Figure 9-8	Conference Call Window	
Figure 9-9	NEC Transfer Button	
Figure 9-10	Transfer Call Window	
Figure 9-11	NEC Transfer Right Click	
Figure 9-12	Transfer Call Window	
Figure 9-13	End Call	
Figure 9-14	Outlook Presence Appointment Screen	
Figure 9-15	Schedule Presence Screen	
Figure 9-16	Screen	

Chapter 10 Salesforce Integration

Figure 10-1	Salesforce Screen	10-2
Figure 10-2	Preferences Screen	10-4

Chapter 11 Tigerpaw

Figure 11-1	Tigerpaw CRM Screen	11-2
Figure 11-2	Example of Dial Number Screen	11-3

Chapter 13 Data Conference

Figure 13-1	Data Meeting Screen	13-1
Figure 13-2	Data Conference Tool	13-2
Figure 13-3	Data Conference Menu	13-2
Figure 13-4	Choose Party Screen	13-3
Figure 13-5	Incoming Request Screen	13-3
Figure 13-6	Data Meeting Screen	13-4
Figure 13-7	Data Meeting Screen	13-4
Figure 13-8	Data Conference Participation Invitation	13-5
Figure 13-9	Data Meeting Screen – Other Party	13-5
Figure 13-10	Data Conference Participation Invitation	13-6
Figure 13-11	Data Meeting Screen	13-6
Figure 13-12	End Meeting and Exit Screen	13-7
Figure 13-13	Data Conference End Confirmation	13-7
Figure 13-14	Preservation Folder Setting	13-7
Figure 13-15	End Meeting and Exit Screen	13-8
Figure 13-16	Data Conference Leaving Confirmation	13-8
Figure 13-17	Preservation Folder Setting	13-9
Figure 13-18	Data Meeting Areas Defined	13-9
Figure 13-19	Attendees Window	13-11
Figure 13-20	Communication Board Screen	13-12
Figure 13-21	Drag and Drop Screen	13-14
Figure 13-22	Register Document Screen	13-15
Figure 13-23	Communication Board Participants	13-15
Figure 13-24	Communication Board Menu	13-16
Figure 13-25	Open Screen	13-16
Figure 13-26	Register Document Screen	13-17
Figure 13-27	Communication Board Menu	13-17
Figure 13-28	Go To Menu	13-18
Figure 13-29	Communication Board Menu	13-19
Figure 13-30	Save Document Menu	13-19
Figure 13-31	Save As Screen	13-20
Figure 13-32	Save Document Screen	13-20
Figure 13-33	Drag and Drop Screen	13-21

Figure 13-34	File Transfer Menu	. 13-21
Figure 13-35	Material Distribution Screen	. 13-22
Figure 13-36	Material Distribution Screen – Specified User	. 13-22
Figure 13-37	Material Distribution Screen – Select Participant	. 13-23
Figure 13-38	Distribution Target Confirmation Screen	. 13-23
Figure 13-39	Transmission Result Screen	. 13-24
Figure 13-40	File Reception Screen	. 13-24
Figure 13-41	File Reception – Passing Save	. 13-25
Figure 13-42	File Reception Completion Screen	. 13-25
Figure 13-43	Chat Screen	. 13-26
Figure 13-44	Whisper Chat Screen	. 13-27
Figure 13-45	Chat Input Screen	. 13-27
Figure 13-46	Chat Send Screen	. 13-28
Figure 13-47	Chat Receive Screen	. 13-28
Figure 13-48	Save As Screen	. 13-29
Figure 13-49	Save As – Specify File Name	. 13-29
Figure 13-50	Whisper Chat Screen	. 13-30
Figure 13-51	Whisper Chat – Address	. 13-30
Figure 13-52	Whisper Chat – Input Area	. 13-30
Figure 13-53	Chat Screen Display Area	. 13-31
Figure 13-54	Data Meeting – Organizer	. 13-32
Figure 13-55	Data Conference Participation Invitation	. 13-32
Figure 13-56	Data Meeting – 5-Party Example	. 13-33
Figure 13-57	Setup Menu	. 13-33
Figure 13-58	Tool Screen	. 13-34
Figure 13-59	Video Sending and Receiving Setting	. 13-35
Figure 13-60	Video Sending and Receiving Quality Setting	. 13-36
Figure 13-61	Change of Capture Device	. 13-37
Figure 13-62	Auto Save	. 13-38
Figure 13-63	Register Document	. 13-39
Figure 13-64	Font	. 13-40
Figure 13-65	Display Color of Chat Message	. 13-41
Figure 13-66	Background Color of Chat Message Display Region	. 13-42
Figure 13-67	Header Display Style	. 13-43



Figure 13-68	Auto Save		.13-	-4	4
--------------	-----------	--	------	----	---

Chapter 14 InMail Integration

Figure 14-1	Enable Voicemail Interface	14-1
Figure 14-2	Preferences – Voice Mail Tab	14-2
Figure 14-3	Choose Party Screen	14-3
Figure 14-4	VoiceMail Messages – Menu Screen	14-4
Figure 14-5	Data Meeting Screen	14-5
Figure 14-6	Window Mode	14-6
Figure 14-7	Toolbar Mode	14-6
Figure 14-8	Voicemail Presence Greetings	14-7
Figure 14-9	Schedule Presence	14-8

Chapter 15 UM8000 Integration

Enable Voicemail Interface	15-2
Preferences Menu – Voice Mail	15-2
VoiceMail Messages Screen	15-4
New Message Pop-up Menu	15-5
Forward Column Balloon Details	15-6
New Message – Window Mode	15-7
New Message – Toolbar Mode	15-7
Presence Greeting Screen	15-8
UC Suite Presence Integration	15-9
Set Presence Screen	15-9
Schedule Presence Screen	15-10
	Enable Voicemail Interface Preferences Menu – Voice Mail VoiceMail Messages Screen New Message Pop-up Menu Forward Column Balloon Details New Message – Window Mode New Message – Toolbar Mode Presence Greeting Screen UC Suite Presence Integration Set Presence Screen Schedule Presence Screen

Chapter 16 Integration Toolkit

Figure 16-1	Preferences – Screen Pop) Tab	.16-	-2
-------------	--------------------------	-------	------	----

Chapter 17 UC Web Client

Figure 17-1	UC Server User Settings	17-9
Figure 17-2	UC Suite Login	17-9
Figure 17-3	Desktop Suite Login – Invalid Login	17-10

Issue 5.0

Figure 17-4	Browser Warning	17-10
Figure 17-5	Empty Personal Buddy List	17-11
Figure 17-6	Presence Status Warning	17-11
Figure 17-7	Example – UC Web Client Layout Showing Selected Buddy List	17-14
Figure 17-8	Example – Active Call	17-15
Figure 17-9	Settings Screen	17-16
Figure 17-10	Settings – Personal Profile	17-17
Figure 17-11	Settings – Display	17-18
Figure 17-12	Settings – Notifications	17-19
Figure 17-13	Settings – Chats	17-20
Figure 17-14	Settings – Call Features	17-21
Figure 17-15	Active Call Area Display	17-22
Figure 17-16	Disconnecting from an Active Call Display	17-22
Figure 17-17	Dial Control Field	17-23
Figure 17-18	Example of Buddy List Status	17-23
Figure 17-19	Placing the Active Call on Hold	17-24
Figure 17-20	Retrieving a Call on Hold	17-24
Figure 17-21	Transferring a Call	17-24
Figure 17-22	Enter the Transfer Destination Number	17-25
Figure 17-23	Transferring within the BLF Tab	17-25
Figure 17-24	Setting Up a Conference Call	17-26
Figure 17-25	Enter the Conference Party Telephone Number	17-26
Figure 17-26	Example – My Availability	17-27
Figure 17-27	Add Event	17-28
Figure 17-28	Event Finish	17-29
Figure 17-29	Mobility (Multi-Device Group)	17-30
Figure 17-30	Add Additional Numbers	17-31
Figure 17-31	Buddy Lists Screen	17-32
Figure 17-32	Edit Buddy List – Edit Members	17-33
Figure 17-33	Edit Buddy List – Edit and Delete	17-34
Figure 17-34	Buddy List Switch	17-35
Figure 17-35	Instant Message Screen	17-35
Figure 17-36	Initiating an IM Session	17-36
Figure 17-37	Contacts – Directory Example	17-37

Figure 17-38	Contacts History Example	17-38
Figure 17-39	Agent Login Button	17-39
Figure 17-40	Agent Login Screen	17-40
Figure 17-41	Agent Function Area	17-40
Figure 17-42	Example of Monitor Agents Screen	17-41
Figure 17-43	Example of Agent Monitor Entries	17-41
Figure 17-44	Example of Monitor Queues Screen	17-42
Figure 17-45	Example of Queue Monitor Entries	17-43
Figure 17-46	Set Thresholds Screen	17-43
Figure 17-47	Example of Monitor Abandoned Calls	17-44
Figure 17-48	Example of Abandoned Calls List	17-45
Figure 17-49	Callback Status Display	17-46
Figure 17-50	Example of Presence Profile Screen	17-46
Figure 17-51	Presence Update Prompt	17-47
Figure 17-52	Set Presence at Sign Out Screen	17-48
Figure 17-53	Park Zone Setup Screen	17-48
Figure 17-54	Park Monitor Area	17-49
Figure 17-55	Headset/Handset Switch Setting	17-50
Figure 17-56	Day or Night Mode Setting	17-50
Figure 17-57	Example of Telephony Menu	17-50
Figure 17-58	Set Night Mode Screen	17-51
Figure 17-59	Directed Call Pickup Screen	17-51
Figure 17-60	Perform a Page Screen	17-52
Figure 17-61	Paging Zone Menu	17-52
Figure 17-62	Example of Selecting Voicemail	17-53

Chapter 18 UT880 UC Client

Figure 18-1	20-59: UC Server User Settings	
Figure 18-2	MLC – SIP Account Settings Screen	
Figure 18-3	UT880 UC Suite – Login Screen	
Figure 18-4	UC Client – Dial Screen	
Figure 18-5	UC Client – Answer Screen	
Figure 18-6	UC Client – BLF Area	
Figure 18-7	UC Client – Status Bar	

Figure 18-8	UC Client – Settings Button	18-13
Figure 18-9	UC Client – Settings Screen	18-14
Figure 18-10	UC Client – Personal Profile	18-15
Figure 18-11	UT880 – Display	18-16
Figure 18-12	UT880 – Notifications	18-18
Figure 18-13	UT880 – Chats	18-19
Figure 18-14	UC Client – Incoming Call	18-20
Figure 18-15	UC Client – End Call	18-20
Figure 18-16	UC Client – Dial Button	18-21
Figure 18-17	UC Client – Make a Call	18-21
Figure 18-18	UC Client – Call (Phone) Button	18-22
Figure 18-19	UC Client – Hold Button	18-22
Figure 18-20	UC Client – Retrieve (Answer) Button	18-22
Figure 18-21	UC Client – Transfer Button	18-23
Figure 18-22	UC Client – Transfer Call Menu	18-23
Figure 18-23	UC Client – Conference Button	18-24
Figure 18-24	UC Client – Setup Conference Call	18-24
Figure 18-25	My Availability Screen	18-25
Figure 18-26	Add Event Screen	18-27
Figure 18-27	Event Finish Screen	18-28
Figure 18-28	Buddy Lists Screen	18-30
Figure 18-29	Edit Buddy List – Edit Members	18-31
Figure 18-30	Edit Buddy List – Delete	18-32

Chapter 19 Multi-Device Support

Figure 19-1	Multi-Device Group Screen		19-:	3
-------------	---------------------------	--	------	---

Chapter 20 InControl Call Reporting

Figure 20-1	Extension Drop Down Menu	
Figure 20-2	Department Drop Down Menu	
Figure 20-3	Add Department	
Figure 20-4	Department Drop Down Menu	
Figure 20-5	Move Extensions	
Figure 20-6	Select Department	

Figure 20-1	NEC Reports Screen	20-6
Figure 20-2	Report Type Screen	20-6
Figure 20-3	Add Department Call Summary Report	20-7
Figure 20-4	Choose One or More Departments	20-7
Figure 20-5	Report Columns	20-8
Figure 20-6	Summary Report	20-8
Figure 20-7	Example of Test Call Summary Report	20-9
Figure 20-8	Schedule Settings Screen	20-10
Figure 20-9	Frequency Settings Screen	20-10
Figure 20-10	Trunk Groups Screen	20-11
Figure 20-11	Add Trunk Utilization Report	20-12
Figure 20-12	Example of Trunk Utilization Table	20-12
Figure 20-13	Example of Trunk Utilization Chart	20-13

Issue 5.0


LIST OF TABLES

Table 1-1 Exceptions to Firewall for Ports Table 1-2 Exceptions to Windows Process Table 1-3 UC Suite Licenses <i>Chapter 3 UC Client Startup</i>	
Table 1-2 Exceptions to Windows Process Table 1-3 UC Suite Licenses <i>Chapter 3</i> UC Client Startup	1-3
Table 1-3 UC Suite Licenses Chapter 3 UC Client Startup	I-3
Chapter 3 UC Client Startup	-6
Table 3-1 Call State Colors	3-7
Chapter 4 Toolbar Functions	
Table 4-1 Set of Functions – Telephone States	⊦ -1
Chapter 13 Data Conference	
Table 13-1 Video Icons 13-	10
Table 13-2 Common Icons 13-	12
Table 13-1 Chat Icons 13-	26
Chapter 17 UC Web Client	
Table 17-1 Feature Support 17	'-2
Table 17-2 Phone Status Images 17-	14
Chapter 18 UT880 UC Client	
Table 18-1 UT880 UC Client Feature Support 18	3-1
Chapter A Features by Configuration	
Table A-1 Enabled Features	\-1

Issue 5.0



Introduction to UC Suite

Chapter 1

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

This document describes the operation and functionality of the SV9100 UC Suite.

SECTION 2 OVERVIEW

The SV9100 UC Suite is a suite of software with two main components:

UC Client

The UC Client either controls a physical Deskset extension, or the UC Client a Softphone extension.

Audio frame (Payload) size for Softphone only supports 20ms or 40ms according to Codec type:

- O G.711 Program 84-24-01 setting must be 20ms or 40ms.
- O G.729 Program 84-24-07 setting must be 20ms or 40ms.
- O G.722 Program 84-24-32 setting must be 20ms.
- UC Server

Through licensing control, system programming and user selection, the application can be tailored to meet the needs of a variety of end users. Additional utilities are provided as part of the UC Suite:

- Answering Center supports additional features to provide efficient call handling in a multi-tenant environment. For example, if a receptionist is required to answer calls for a variety of different businesses, the Answering Center module will identify the company being called and display information on the receptionist's screen to assist with handling the call.
- Outlook Add-In allows the user to dial out, end call, conference, transfer and perform screen pops through the Contacts folder within Microsoft Outlook.
- □ The Outlook integration also includes the ability to associate a Presence State with an Outlook Calendar Appointment, and to add telephone numbers from an Outlook Contact to the UC Client Speed Dial list.
- □ Salesforce.com adapter The Salesforce.com module allows users to initiate calls to contacts from within Salesforce.com and to search for contacts automatically when an incoming call is received.



- □ Video Test Tool Helps verify that the Softphone can communicate with and utilize the video camera connected to the PC.
- CallTo Configuration Enables or Disables the ability to dial from a CallTo tag/ hyperlink in a web page or MS Office document using the UC Suite.
- TAPI Service Provider (TSP) Included with the Desktop Suite is a 1st-Party TSP (NEC CTI Client Device) to support dialing from TAPI-compliant applications. The TSP supports passing call state an canned information events to third-party applications. This allows applications to utilize Caller ID to generate screen pops within their application if they support it. The TSP supports the following command set:
 - O Make Call
 - O Dial
 - O Drop
 - O Answer
 - O Hold
 - O Unhold
 - O BlindTransfer
 - O SetupTransfer
 - O CompleteTransfer
 - O SetupConference
 - O prepareAddToConference
 - O AddToConference

The TSP also supports the full set of call state events (Connected, Disconnected, Dialtone, Dialing, Proceeding, Ringback, Offering, OnHold, etc.), and the most common call info events including Called ID, Caller ID, Trunk, Reason, & Origin.



TCP/UPD Port and Windows Process Firewall Exceptions

When a firewall is involved in the network between the SV9100, UC Clients and the UC Server, refer to Table 1-1 Exceptions to Firewall for Ports for exceptions to be made in the firewall for ports and Table 1-2 Exceptions to Windows Process for windows processes.

Desktop Component	TCP and/or UDP	Port Numbers	Related Program
SIP	UDP	5070~5197	
Audio RTP	UDP	60000~60254	
Video Control	TCP	6000	
Video RTP	UDP	61000~61019	
File Transfer	TCP	8282~8284	
License	TCP	6080	
DataConference Control	TCP	62010~32019	
DataConference Video	UDP	62010~32019	
Outlook Integration/Highlight Dial/CallToTag/XML API	TCP	20864~20865	
TSP Support: UDP/TCP 972-973	UDP and TCP	972~973	
UC Server Client Connection	TCP	8888	
3rd Party Call Control	TCP	8181	10-20-1 Device 1 – CTI Server
1st Party Call Control	TCP	8282	10-20-1 Device 9 – 1st Party CTI
File and Print Sharing	UDP and TCP	137	
Operation & Maintenance (O&M)	TCP and UDP	8010	
Web Client	UDP and TCP	8080	

Table 1-1 Exceptions to Firewall for Ports

Table 1-2 Exceptions to Windows Process

Windows Process Firewall Exceptions
NECPhone.exe
RPCTIService.exe
DataMeeting.exe
RtcSvGM.exe



SECTION 3 INSTALLATION CONSIDERATIONS

The UC Suite can be installed in two different configurations, either UC Client or UC Client with a connection to the UC Server.

3.1 UC Client

Each PC with the UC Client has its own connection to the SV9100. The UC Client communicates to the SV9100 via the LAN on the TCP port defined for the 1st-Party CTI connection in Program 10-20-01, although a 1st Party CTI license is not required for the UC Client. The 1st-Party CTI connection is device 9 in 10-20-01 and the recommended port is 8282.

3.2 UC Client with UC Server Connection

When the client is connected to the UC Server, the desktop application can view DSS/BLF information for all stations and trunks in the system if programmed. The DSS/BLF status is provided to the Client from the UC Server. The UC Server is also required for Phone Message, Quick Message, a Shared Central Directory and Presence. Users do not have to maintain their own directory with a UC Server connection. The Shared Central Directory is viewed by all users, and any changes made by one user will be seen by the other users.

The UC Server communicates to the SV9100 via the LAN on the TCP port defined for the 3rd-Party CTI connection in Program 10-20-01. The 3rd-Party CTI connection is device 1 in 10-20-01 and the recommended port is 8181. The PCs with the UC Client then have a second connection. This additional connection is to the PC that has the UC Server. The UC Client communicates to the UC Server via the LAN on TCP port 8888. This port can be changed using Program 10-69-04.

3.3 Remote Connections

Network Address Translation (NAT) is not supported. As a result, any UC Client must appear to be on the same network as the SV9100 VoIP Interface (IPLE). For remote UC Clients, such as a Softphone, this can be achieved using a VPN connection to the network where SV9100 resides.



SECTION 4 SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS

The minimum recommended PC requirements and the supported operation systems are described in this section.

4.1 Minimum PC Requirements

The minimum recommended PC requirements for running the UC Suite application are as follows:

- O Processor Speed: 2GHz
- O RAM: 4GB
- O Display: Super VGA (800 x 600) or higher
- O Available Disk Space: 40GB
- O CD-ROM Drive
- O Network Adapter
- O Sound Card
- O Video Camera (optional)
- O Microphone/Headset/USB Handset (optional)
- O Speakers (optional)
- O ADA-L is required for Recording/Personal Greeting with deskset

4.2 Supported Operating Systems

The UC Suite application is supported on the following operation systems:

- O Windows Embedded Standard SP3 (InServer Blade)
- O Windows 7 Professional SP1 (32- and 64-bit)
- O Windows Server 2008 (32- and 64-bit)
- O Windows Server 2012, Windows Server 2012 R2
 - ➡ Prior to installing SV9100 UC Advanced Services, Microsoft .NET 3.5 must be enabled. Follow the link below for instructions.

https://technet.microsoft.com/en-us/library/dn482071.aspx

- ➡ Install SV9100 UC Advanced Services after enabling .NET 3.5 features as described in the technical note.
- O Windows 8 Professional and Enterprise (32- and 64-bit)
- O Windows 8.1 Professional and Enterprise (32- and 64-bit)



4.3 Virtual Machine Support

UC Server supports the virtual machine environments listed below. This option provides a cost-effective alternative to implementing a physical server.

O Environment #1

Applications: UC Server 1.0 or higher Host: Windows Server 2008 R2 Enterprise or Windows 2012 Server, running VMWare Workstation 9 Virtual: Windows 7, 8, 10 (32-bit and 64-bit)

O Environment #2

Applications: UC Server 1.0 or higher Host: Windows 2012 Server, running **VMWare ESXI 5.1** Virtual: Windows 7, 8, 10 (32-bit and 64-bit)

O Environment #3

Applications: UC Server 1.0 or higher Host: Windows Server 2008 R2 Enterprise, running **Hyper-V 6.1** Virtual: Windows 7, 8, 10 (32-bit and 64-bit)

4.4 Licensing

The following table lists and describes the UC Suite related part numbers:

Stock Number	Name	Description
BE114153	SV9100 STANDARD USER- LIC 01	Allows for a UC Client or a Web Client, Outlook Add-in, a UC Server connection for Presence, Central Directory, Instant Messaging and UCS Voicemail integration (InMail or UM8000), and single column BLF panel. Enables license codes (5305) UCS Client, (5309) UCS Advanced Service, (5312) UCS Voicemail Integration, (5313) UCS Web Client, (0012) 3rd Party CTI.
BE114155	SV9100 PREMIUM USER- LIC 01	Allows everything the Standard User does but adds CRM Integration and Attendant level features like BLF Tabs, Phone Message, ability to change other users Presence States, Park Orbit Monitoring, detailed phone status monitoring, Wide column BLF panel and Pinning. Enables license codes (5304) UCS Attendant Client and (5310) UCS CRM Integration.
BE114058	SV9100 SOFTPHONE CLIENT- LIC 01	Allows for a Softphone client, enables license 5301 UCS Softphone Client. Allows collaboration with DataConference (Video, Chat, Communication Board and document sharing). Enables license code 5303 UCS Softphone Enhanced.

Table 1-3 UC Suite Licenses

Installation



Any previous SV8100 Desktop Suite software must be completely uninstalled before installing the SV9100 UC Suite.

The installation of the SV9100 UC Suite includes prerequisite software if the installation determines these do not already exist on the PC.

The following prerequisite software is installed:

- □ Microsoft .NET Framework 4.0
- Microsoft Visual C++ 2005 SP1 Redistributable Package

After the prerequisite software is installed, the UC Suite Client installs. This installation includes the following applications:

- □ SV9100 UC Suite Client
- Microsoft Outlook Add-In
- Video Test Tool

The UC Suite is installed in the following directory:

C:\Program Files\NEC\NEC UC Suite

Application logs are in the following directory:

C:\Program Data\NEC-i\PC Phone\logfiles

After installation is complete, the following application environment is available, depending on what installation options where chosen:

- Program group named "NEC"
- U Within NEC group are the following:
 - O UC Suite
 - O Video Test Tool
 - O SV9100 3rd Party CTI Driver
 - O UC Server Configuration
- A shortcut for UC Suite installs on the Windows desktop.



SECTION 1 INSTALLATION STEPS

1.1 Uninstall Previous Server

Any previous SV8100 versions must be uninstalled manually to ensure the complete removal of the application.

 During the uninstall of some components, a prompt will appear asking if the data files are to be removed. Choose Yes to remove the data files as part of this upgrade procedure.

1.1.1 InServer Blade

Migrating an SV8100 InServer Blade with UC Desktop Shared Services to SV9100 UC Suite requires the SV9100 InServer Migration kit.

1.1.2 External Server

- 1. From the Windows Start menu, select **Control Panel**.
- 2. Double-click Add or Remove Programs.
- 3. From the program list, select **NEC Desktop Shared Services** and click **Remove**.
- 4. When the following screen is displayed, select **Yes**.

Figure 2-1 External Server – Add or Remove Programs



5. When the following screen is displayed, select **Yes**.

Figure 2-2 External Server – Remove Data

Remove	Data 🗙
2	Would you like to remove all of the associated data files?
	Yes No



- 6. From the program list, select **NEC Infrontia Telephony Driver(3rd)** and click **Remove**.
- 7. Follow the prompts to complete the uninstall of this item.
- Reboot the blade. (If directly connected with a keyboard, monitor, and mouse, choose Start>Shutdown>Restart. If connected with Remote Desktop, press Ctl+Alt+End and choose Shutdown>Restart.)

1.2 Install UC Server

- 1. Double-click the **UC_Server-1_0_0.exe**. If a Security Warning pops up, click **Run**.
- 2. When the License Agreement screen appears, click **Yes**.

Figure 2-3 UC Server – License Agreement

SOFTWARE LICE	Wing license agreement. P agreement. NSE AGREEMENT	ress the PAGE DOV	
NEC Corporation (h you pursuant to the Agreement (hereina (hereinafter called t button and related of (the Software and t Products"). As using installation of the Li the following terms them carefully befor Licensed Products.	ereinafter called "NEC") gr se terms and conditions of fiter called the "Agreement" he "Software") to be installe documents (hereinafter call he Documents collectively g the Licensed Products (in censed Products) indicates and conditions of this Agree e your commencement of u If you do not accept the te ent, please do not use the	ants certain license to this Software Licens ") to use software ed after clicking "YE! ed the "Documents" called the "Licensed cluding completing of s your acceptance of ement, please read using or installing the erms and conditions s Licensed Products a	o e o f
forth in the Agreem			iu, 💌



3. At the NEC UC Server Welcome window, click Next.

Figure 2-4 UC Server – Setup Wizard



- 4. Define the installation folder or click **Next** to accept the default folder.
- Figure 2-5 UC Server Select Installation Folder

🖟 NEC UC Server			
Select Installation Folde	r		
The installer will install NEC UC Suite Sha	red Services to the following	g folder	•
To install in this folder, click "Next". To in	stall to a different folder, ent	erit be	low or click "Browse".
<u>F</u> older:			
C:\Program Files (x86)\NEC\NEC UC	Suite Shared Services\		B <u>r</u> owse
			<u>D</u> isk Cost
	Cancel <	<u>B</u> ack	<u>N</u> ext >



5. In the Confirm Installation window, click **Next**.

Figure 2-6 UC Server – Confirm Installation

륭 NEC UC Server	<u>_ ×</u>
Confirm Installation	
The installer is ready to install NEC UC Suite Shared Services on your cor Click "Next" to start the installation.	nputer.
Cancel < <u>B</u> ac	sk ∐ <u>N</u> ext>

6. During the install, the XML Port window is displayed. If you have changed the WebPro port in Program 90-54-01, set the XML Port to match or accept the default port 80 and click **OK**.

0K Cancel	
-----------	--

Figure 2-7 UC Server – Enter XML Port



7. In the Installation Complete window, select **Close**.

Figure 2-8 UC Server – Installation Complete

🛱 NEC UC Server	<u>- 🗆 ×</u>
Installation Complete	
NEC UC Suite Shared Services has been successfully installed. Click "Close" to exit.	
Please use Windows Update to check for any critical updates to the .NET Framework.	
Cancel < Back	lose

8. The NEC UC Web Suite install will start next. In the NEC UC Web Suite Welcome window, click **Next**.



Figure 2-9 UC Web Suite - Setup Wizard



9. Define the installation folder or click **Next** to accept the default folder.

Figure 2-10 UC Web Suite – Select Installation Folder

NEC UC Web Suite	
Select Installation Folder	
The installer will install NEC UC Web Suite to the following folde	ſ.
To install in this folder, click "Next". To install to a different folde	r, enter it below or click "Browse".
<u>F</u> older:	
C:\Program Files\NEC\NEC UC Web Suite\	Browse
	Disk Cost
Cancel	< Back Next >

- 10. In the Confirm Installation window, click Next.
- Figure 2-11 UC Web Suite Confirm Installation

NEC UC Web Suite	
Confirm Installation	5
The installer is ready to install NEC UC Web Suite on s	your computer.
Click "Next" to start the installation.	
Cance	el (Back Nexts
Cano	



11. In the Web Server Port window, accept the default HTTP port 8080 and click **OK**.

Figure 2-12 UC Web Suite – Web Server Port

eb server Port	
HTTP port number to use	<u>о</u> к
	<u>C</u> ancel

12. In the Installation Complete window, click **Close**.

Figure 2-13	UC Web	Suite –	Installation	Complete
-------------	--------	---------	--------------	----------

NEC UC Web Suite	and them		- • ×
Installation Complete			5
NEC UC Web Suite has been successful	y installed.		
Click "Close" to exit.			
Please use Windows Update to check for	r any critical update	s to the .NET Framew	vork.
	Cancel	< Back	Close



13. The SV9100 3rd Party CTI Driver will install next. In the 3rd Party CTI Driver Welcome screen, click **Next**.

Figure 2-14 3rd Party CTI Driver – Install Wizard



- 14. Accept the license agreement and click Next.
- Figure 2-15 3rd Party CTI Driver License Agreement

License Agreement	And A
Please read the following license agreement carefully.	
END USER LICENSE AGRE	CEMENT ^
PLEASE READ CAREFULLY THE FOLL	OWING TERMS AND
CONDITIONS BEFORE INSTALLING	G THE UNIVERGE
SV9100 CTI DRIVER. INSTALLING THIS	S SOFTWARE SHALL
INDICATE THAT YOU HAVE ACCEPTE	ED THE TERMS AND
NOT AGREE TO THESE TERMS AND CO	EMENT. IF YOU DO
INSTALL OR OTHERWISE USE THE S	SOFTWARE A COPY
OF THIS ACDERNITIN TO ATTAIL ADI P	TOD VOID DIPTIDE
I accept the terms of the license agreement	
I do not accept the terms of the license agreement	
dallShield	
AGIOTICIA	
< Back	Next > Cancel



15. Define the installation folder or click **Next** to accept the default folder.

Figure 2-16 3rd Party CTI Driver – Choose Destination Location

Select folder where setup will install files.		24
Setup will install SV9100 3rd Party CTI Drive To install to this folder, click Next. To install to a different folder, click Browse A minimum of 2 558 of two hard disk encoder	er in the following folder and select another fold	Ier.
Please select the disk with enough space.	i lo required.	
Destination Folder		
Destination Folder C:\Program Files\NEC\CTIDriver(3rd)		Browse

16. In the Select System Mode window, choose Single System Mode and click **Next**.

Figure 2-17 3rd Party CTI Driver – Select System Mode





17. In the Ready to Install the Program window, click Install.



Figure 2-18 3rd Party CTI Driver – Ready to Install Program

18. Click Finish in the InstallShield Wizard Complete window.

Figure 2-19 3rd Party CTI Driver – Installation Complete





19. After the 3rd Party CTI Driver install completes, the CTI Driver Settings window appears. Define the IP address of the SV9100 in the SV9100 IP Address field.

Figure 2-20 3rd Party CTI Driver – Settings Screen

ile	
formation	
CTI Driver Version	1.0.003
CTI Driver Usage	Use CTI Driver(enable)
CTI Driver Status	Running
Status Details	
SV9100 Main Software Version	VERSION: 1.49.55
CTI OCX License	Enable
CTI Client License	Enable
etting Network Setting	Operation Mode
SV9100 IP Address 172	.24.224.60 Multi Line Mode
SV9100 TCP Port No.	8181 O Single Line Mode
Request Timeout (Sec)	10
My PC IP Address	127.0.0.1
My PC IP Address	127.0.0.1
My PC IP Address	127.0.0.1
My PC IP Address	ing Option Tracelog Level Standard 🗸



20. Click the Starting Option button and select Always running in the Starting Option of CTI Driver window and click **OK**.





- 21. To save the changes to the CTI Driver Settings, click Apply.
- 22. Select **OK** to the message stating It will start CTI Driver.

Figure 2-22 3rd Party CTI Driver – CTI Driver Start Message





- 23. In the Complete window, select **OK**.
- 24. The CTI Driver takes a moment to connect. The screen updates showing CTI Driver Status as Running.

formation	
CTI Driver Version	1.0.003
CTI Driver Usage	Use CTI Driver(enable)
CTI Driver Status	Running
Status Details	
SV9100 Main Software Version	VERSION: 1.49.55
CTI OCX License	Enable
CTI Client License	Enable
itting	
Network Setting	Operation Mode
Network: Setting SV9100 IP Address 192.10	Operation Mode 68.225.77 (Multi Line Mode
Network Setting SV9100 IP Address 192.10 SV9100 TCP Port No.	Operation Mode 68.225.77 Image: Multi Line Mode 8181 Single Line Mode
Network Setting SV9100 IP Address 192.10 SV9100 TCP Port No.	Operation Mode 68.225.77 Multi Line Mode 8181 Single Line Mode 10
Network Setting SV9100 IP Address 192.10 SV9100 TCP Port No.	Operation Mode 68.225.77 Multi Line Mode Single Line Mode 10 10 127.0.0.1
Network Setting SV9100 IP Address 192.11 SV9100 TCP Port No.	Operation Mode 68.225.77 Multi Line Mode 8181 Single Line Mode

Figure 2-23 3rd Party CTI Driver – Settings Updated

25. Click Close to exit the CTI Driver Setting window.

1.3 Uninstall Previous Client

Any previous SV8100 version must be uninstalled manually to ensure the complete removal of the application before the SV9100 UC Suite is installed.

- ➡ During the uninstall of some components, a prompt will appear asking if the data files are to be removed. Choose Yes to remove the data files as part of this upgrade procedure.
- 1. Verify MS Outlook is not running.
- 2. From the Windows Start menu, select **Control Panel**.



- 3. Double-click Add or Remove Programs.
- 4. From the program list, select **NEC UC Desktop Suite** and click **Remove**.
- 5. When prompted to remove the middleware, select **Yes** to remove the middleware.

Figure 2-24 UC Suite – Remove NEC Middleware

Figure 2-25 UC Suite – Remove Data



6. When prompted to "remove all of the associated data files", select **Yes** to remove the data files.



7. When complete, the display returns to the Program list. Close and proceed to section 1.4 Install the UC Client on page 2-16.



1.4 Install the UC Client

- ➡ If Microsoft Outlook is open, close it before installing UC Client. Failing to do so will result in the Outlook Add-In not being installed correctly.
- 1. Double-click the **UC_Client-1_0_0.exe**. If a Security Warning pops up, click Run.
- 2. When the License Agreement screen appears, click Yes.

- C X **NEC UC Suite** Please read the following license agreement. Press the PAGE DOWN key to see the rest of the agreement. SOFTWARE LICENSE AGREEMENT . NEC Corporation (hereinafter called "NEC") grants certain license to you pursuant to these terms and conditions of this Software License Agreement (hereinafter called the "Agreement") to use software (hereinafter called the "Software") to be installed after clicking "YES" button and related documents (hereinafter called the "Documents") the Software and the Documents collectively called the "Licensed Products"). As using the Licensed Products (including completing of installation of the Licensed Products) indicates your acceptance of the following terms and conditions of this Agreement, please read them carefully before your commencement of using or installing the Licensed Products. If you do not accept the terms and conditions set forth in the Agreement, please do not use the Licensed Products and, Do you accept all of the terms of the preceding License Agreement? If you choose No, Install will close. To install you must accept this agreement. Yes No

Figure 2-26 UC Suite – License Agreement

3. The install begins copying files.

Figure 2-27 UC Suite – Copy Files

NEC UC Suite	
Extracting CygCliApiLib.msi	
	[



4. At the NEC UC Suite Welcome window, click **Next**.

Figure 2-28 UC Suite – Setup Wizard



5. Define the installation folder or click **Next** to accept the default folder.

Figure 2-29 UC Suite – Select Installation Folder

NEC UC Suite		
Select Installation	Folder	_
The installer will install NEC UC	Suite to the following folder.	G.
To install in this folder, click ''N	ext". To install to a different f	folder, enter it below or click "Browse".
Folder		
C:\Program Files\NEC\NEC	UC Suite\	Browse
		Disk Cost



6. In the Confirm Installation window, click **Next**.

Figure 2-30 UC Suite – Confirm Installation



7. In the Enable "CallTo" tag window, click **Yes**.





8. Click **OK** in the window indicating Internet Call has been normally configured.



9. In the Installation Complete window, click **Close**.

Figure 2-32 UC Suite – Installation Complete

Installation Complet	e		Ę
NEC UC Suite has been success	fully installed.		
Click "Close" to exit.			
Please use Windows Update to c	heck for any critical updates	to the .NET Framework.	



SECTION 2 SV9100 UC SUITE PROGRAMMING

The following table lists the SV9100 System programming related to the UC Desktop Applications.

The **Level 1**, **Level 2** and **Level 2** columns indicate the programs that are assigned when programming this feature in the order they are most commonly used. These levels are used with PCPro and WebPro wizards for feature programming.

- Level 1 these are the most commonly assigned programs for this feature.
- Level 2 these are the next most commonly assigned programs for this feature.
- □ Level 3 these programs are not often assigned and require an expert level working knowledge of the system to be properly assigned.

Program	Program Name/Description	Innut Data	Default	Level		
Number	Program Name/Description	input Data	Delault	1	2	3
10-12-03	GCD-CP10-US Network Setup – Default Gateway Define the default gateway to be used by the GPZ-IPLE interface.	0.0.0.0 ~ 126.255.255.254 128.0.0.1 ~ 191.254.255.254 192.0.0.1 ~ 223.255.255.254	0.0.0.0	~		
10-12-09	GCD-CP10-US Network Setup – IP Address Set IP address for GPZ-IPLE.	0.0.0.0 ~ 126.255.255.254 128.0.0.1 ~ 191.255.255.254 192.0.0.1 ~ 223.255.255.25	172.16.0.10	~		
10-12-10	GCD-CP10-US Network Setup – Subnet Mask Define the Media Gateway Subnet Mask Address.	128.0.0.0 192.0.0.0 224.0.0.0 240.0.0.0 248.0.0.0 252.0.0.0 254.0.0.0 255.0.0 255.128.0.0 255.192.0.0 255.224.0.0 255.252.0.0 255.254.0.0 255.255.0.0 255.255.128.0 255.255.192.0 255.255.248.0 255.255.240.0 255.255.248.0 255.255.252.0 255.255.254.0 255.255.255.0 255.255.255.192 255.255.255.192 255.255.255.240 255.255.255.240 255.255.255.248 255.255.255.252 255.255.255.252 255.255.255.252 255.255.255.255	255.255.0.0		~	

► The items highlighted in gray are read only and cannot be changed.



Program	Brogrom Name/Description	Input Data	Dofault		Leve	
Number	Frogram Name/Description	input Data	Delault	1	2	3
10-20-01	LAN Setup for External Equipment – TCP Port Define the TCP port number for the LAN CTI and O&M communication between the GCD-CP10-US and the UC Suite.	0~65535	External Device 1 (CTI Server) = 0 External Device 2 (Contact Center) = 4000 External Device 5 (SMDR Output) = 0 External Device 6 (DIM Output) = 0 External Device 9 (1st Party CTI) = 0 External Device 11 (O&M Server) = 8010 External Device 12 (Traffic Report Output) = 0 External Device 13 (Room Data Output for Hotel Service) = 0	~		
10-46-01	DT700 Series Server Information Setup – Register Mode If set to 0, when the phone boots up it reports the ext. assigned in the phone or chooses the next available extension in the system. No password is required. If set 1 the SIP user name and password must be entered on the actual IP phone. These settings must match 84-22/15-05-27, or the phone does not come on-line. If set to 2, when the phone boots up it prompts user to enter a user ID and password before logging in. It checks this user ID/password against 84-22/15-05-27. If there is no match, the phone does not come on-line.	0 = Normal 1 = Auto 2 = Manual	0		~	
10-69-01	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Availability Enable the UC Server if it is to be used.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
10-69-02	UC Server General Settings – UC Server IP Address Define the IP address of the UC Server.	0.0.0.0 ~ 126.255.255.254 128.0.0.1 ~ 191.254.255.254 192.0.0.1 ~ 223.255.255.254	0.0.0.0	~		
10-69-03	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Host Name Define the host name of the UC Server.	Any characters	No Setting		~	



Program		laured Dista	Defeult	Level		
Number	Program Name/Description	Input Data	Default	1	2	3
10-69-04	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Port Number Define the port UC Clients will connect to the UC Server on. Recommended port 8888.	0 ~ 65535	0	~		
10-69-05	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Trace Enable if NTAC requests to turn on. This is used for troubleshooting purposes only.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
10-69-06	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Use Name for Communication Enable if the clients will communicate with the UC Server via host name (not IP).	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
10-69-07	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Large System Mode Enable if the system is to support more than 256 stations.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		√	
10-69-08	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Auto Restart Enable if the UC Server is required to be reset periodically for cleanup purposes.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
10-69-09	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Auto Restart Frequency If Auto Restart is enabled, specify if Weekly or Monthly.	0 = Weekly 1 = Monthly	0		~	
10-69-10	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Auto Restart : Day of the Week If Auto Restart is set for Weekly, specify which day of the week it will occur.	0: Sunday 1: Monday 2: Tuesday 3: Wednesday 4: Thursday 5: Friday 6: Saturday	0		~	
10-69-11	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Auto Restart Week If Auto Restart is set for Monthly, specify which week in the month it will occur.	0 = First 1 = Second 2 = Third 3 = Fourth	0		~	
10-69-12	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Auto Restart Day If Auto Restart is set for Monthly, specify which day of the week set in Program 10-69-11 it will occur.	0: Sunday 1: Monday 2: Tuesday 3: Wednesday 4: Thursday 5: Friday 6: Saturday	0		~	



Program	Drogrom Namo/Decorintian	Input Data	Dofault	Lev		vel	
Number	Program Name/Description		Derault	1	2	3	
10-69-13	UC Server General Settings – UC Server Auto Restart Time Specify the time of day the Auto Restart will occur. This applies to Monthly or Weekly.	00:00 ~ 23:59	00:00		~		
10-70-01	UC Server Voicemail Interface Settings – UC Server Voicemail Integration Enable if the UC Suite will have Voicemail Integration.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~			
10-70-02	UC Server Voicemail Interface Settings – UM8000 IP Address If the voicemail system is UM8000, specify the IP address of the UM8000.	0.0.0.0 ~ 126.255.255.254 128.0.0.1 ~ 191.254.255.254 192.0.0.1 ~ 223.255.255.254	0.0.0.0	~			
10-70-03	UC Server Voicemail Interface Settings – UM8000 Port Number If the voicemail system is UM8000, specify the port number UC Suite will connect to the UM8000 on. → This should be set to port 1024.	0 ~ 65535	0	<			
10-71-01	UC Server MIS Settings – MIS Server IP Address If the UC Server will integrate to the Contact Center Server for Abandoned Call Alerts, define the IP address of the Contact Center Server.	0.0.0.0 ~ 126.255.255.254 128.0.0.1 ~ 191.254.255.254 192.0.0.1 ~ 223.255.255.254	0.0.0.0		<		
10-71-02	UC Server MIS Settings – MIS Server Computer Name If the UC Server will integrate to the Contact Center Server for Abandoned Call Alerts, define the Contact Center Server's computer name.	Any characters	No Setting		~		
10-71-03	 UC Server MIS Settings – MIS Server Port Number If the UC Server will integrate to the Contact Center Server for Abandoned Call Alerts, define the port number it should connect on. For external server this should be set to 8080 and for InServer Blade set this to 9090. 	0 ~ 65535	0		~		
13-04-01	Speed Dialing Number and Name – Speed Dialing Data External numbers defined in the multi-device group show up in the bin referenced in Program 15-22 for the mobile extension.	Maximum of 24 digits (0 ~ 9, * , # , @, P, R) @ = Wait for Answer Supervision - ISDN trunks only P = Pause - Analog Trunk Only R = Hook flash - Analog Trunk Only	No Setting		~		
15-05-27	IP Telephone Terminal Basic Data Setup – Personal ID Index When the SIP Multiline telephone is using manual/auto registration, assign each phone a unique personal index. Then go to command 84-22 to assign the user name and password.	0~960	0		~	-	



Program	Program Name/Description	Innut Data	Default	L L		Level	
Number	Program Name/Description	input Data	Derault	1	2	3	
15-05-28	IP Telephone Terminal Basic Data Setup – Addition Information Setup Set Talking Party to 0 for Desktop Application Softphone.	0 = Do not inform 1 = Inform	0		~		
15-07-01	Programmable Function Keys Assign a function key to terminals.	Line Key 1 ~ 48 0 ~ 99 (Normal Function Code 751 by default) *00 ~ *99 (Appearance Function Code) (Service Code 752 by default)	Refer to the Programming Manual for default values.		√		
15-22-01	Mobile Extension Setup – Mobile Extension Target Setup For each Mobile Extension number defined in the Multi-Device Group in 20-63, select the Speed Dial bin number to be associated with it.	0 ~ 9999 (0 = No setting 1 ~ 9999 = target of mobile extension)	0		~		
20-23-06	System Options for CTI – 3rd Party CTI IP Address Read only program that displays the IP address of the currently connected 3rd Party CTI Server.	0.0.0.0 ~ 126.255.255.254 128.0.0.1 ~ 191.255.255.254 192.0.0.1 ~ 223.255.255.254	0.0.0.0		~		
20-58-01	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: In the Office Enable or Disable the In the Office Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~			
20-58-02	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: On Vacation Enable or Disable the On Vacation Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~			
20-58-03	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: Business Travel Enable or Disable the Business Travel Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~			
20-58-04	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: In a Meeting Enable or Disable the In a Meeting Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~			
20-58-05	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: Out to Lunch Enable or Disable the Out to Lunch Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~			
20-58-06	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: Sick Enable or Disable the Sick Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~			
20-58-07	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: Gone for the Day Enable or Disable the Gone for the Day Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~			



Program	Drogrom Nome/Deceritien		Defeult	Level		
Number	Program Name/Description	Input Data	Default	1	2	3
20-58-08	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: Out of the Office Enable or Disable the Out of the Office Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-58-09	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: Unavailable Enable or Disable the Unavailable Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-58-10	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Presence States: Unknown Enable or Disable the Unknown Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-58-11	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Custom Presence Usage Enable or Disable the use of the Custom Presence States for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
20-58-12	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Custom Presence 1 Definition Define the name of Custom Presence State number 1.	Any characters	No Setting		~	
20-58-13	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Custom Presence 1 Use Enable or Disable number 1 custom Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		<	
20-58-14	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Custom Presence 2 Definition Define the name of Custom Presence State number 2.	Any characters	No Setting		~	
20-58-15	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Custom Presence 2 Use Enable or Disable number 2 custom Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
20-58-16	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Custom Presence 3 Definition Define the name of Custom Presence State number 3.	Any characters	No Setting		~	
20-58-17	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Custom Presence 3 Use Enable or Disable number 3 custom Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		✓	
20-58-18	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Custom Presence 4 Definition Define the name of Custom Presence State number 4.	Any characters	No Setting		✓	



Program	Brogram Namo/Description	lanut Data	Defeult	Level		
Number	Program Name/Description	input Data	Derault	1	2	3
20-58-19	UC Server Presence Settings – UC Server Custom Presence 4 Use Enable or Disable number 4 custom Presence State for UC Suite.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
20-59-01	UC Server Settings – UC User ID Define the user ID for the UC Suite User	Any character	No Setting	~		
20-59-02	UC Server Settings – UC User Password Define the password for the UC Suite User.	Any character	No Setting	~		
20-59-03	UC Server Settings – UC - DT Client Enable or Disable the users ability to launch a UC full PC client.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-59-04	UC Server Settings – UC - DT Web Client Enable or Disable the users ability to launch a Web Client.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-59-05	UC Server Settings – UC - Deskset Extension If the UC Suite User will control a Deskset extension, define the extension number to control.	0 ~ 9, * , #	No Setting	~		
20-59-06	UC Server Settings – UC - Softphone Extension If the UC Suite User will use a Softphone, define the extension number.	0 ~ 9, * , #	No Setting	~		
20-59-07	UC Server Settings – UC - IM- Allow If the UC Suite User will be allowed to send and receive Instant Messages.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-59-08	UC Server Settings – UC - Shared Data Allow Enable if the UC Suite User will be allowed to edit the Directory.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-59-09	UC Server Settings – UC - Global Presence Change Allow Enable if the UC Suite User will be allowed to change other users presence states.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-59-10	UC Server Settings – UC - Message Feature Allow Enable if the UC Suite User will be allowed to send and receive Phone Messages.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-59-11	UC Server Settings – UC - Phone Monitor Allow Enable if the UC Suite User will be allowed to view the current call state of other extensions.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		



Program	Program Name/Description	Input Data	Dofault	L	el	
Number	Frogram Name/Description		Delault	1	2	3
20-59-12	UC Server Settings – UC - Block to be Monitored Enable if the UC Suite User's call state should be blocked from being viewed by other UC Suite users with Program 20-59-11 enabled.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	<		
20-59-13	UC Server Settings – UC - Server Connect Enable if the UC Suite User's client will connect to the UC Server.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-59-14	UC Server Settings – UC - License Level Define if the UC Suite User will us a Deskset, Softphone, or Deskset + Softphone. (Deskset + Softphone is needed for UC Suite users controlling a deskset but require data conference).	0 = Softphone 1 = Deskset 2 = Softphone + Deskset	0	~		
20-59-15	UC Server Settings – UC - Login Mode Define if the UC Suite User will control a Deskset or be a Softphone.	0 = Softphone 1 = Deskset	0	~		
20-59-16	UC Server Settings – UC - Attendant Mode Enable or Disable if the UC Suite User will have full Attendant type functionality like BLF Tabs, Phone Message, ability to change other users Presence States, Park Orbit Monitoring, detailed phone status monitoring, Pinning and Wide Column BLF.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		<.	
20-59-17	UC Server Settings – UC - Trial Mode Enable or Disable if the client will come up in trial mode. Once this is set, the first time the client logs in the trial will be active on that PC for 30 days.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
20-59-18	UC Server Settings – UC - Voicemail Interface Enable if the UC Suite user will have Voicemail integration.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0	~		
20-59-19	UC Server Settings – UC - Agent Mode Enable if the UC Suite user will use Contact Center integration.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
20-59-20	UC Server Settings – UC - Abandon Callback Enable if the UC Suite user will use the Abandoned Call Alert Feature.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
20-59-21	UC Server Settings – UC - CRM Integration Enable if the UC Suite user will use CRM Integration.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
20-60-01	UC Server Telephony Settings – UC Server Consult Call for Immediate Transfer Enable if Immediate transfers off-site are not working.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	



Program		Input Data		Level		
Number	Program Name/Description		Default	1	2	3
20-60-02	UC Server Telephony Settings – UC Server Emergency Number Define the number dialed for emergency calls.	0 ~ 9, * , #	No Setting	~		
20-61-01	UC Server Call Alerts Feature Settings – UC Server Abandon Call Alerts Enable the Abandoned Call Alert feature.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
20-61-02	UC Server Call Alerts Feature Settings – UC Server Minimum Wait Time Define the minimum wait time for the call to be included in the abandoned call alert list.	00:00 ~ 23:59	00:00		~	
20-61-03	UC Server Call Alerts Feature Settings – UC Server Clear Call Timer Define the time limit for calls to remain on the Abandoned Calls Alert list. When a call has been on the list for longer than the specified time, the call is automatically removed from the list. If this field is blank, calls are not removed automatically and will stay on the list until manually deleted.	00:00 ~ 23:59	00:00		✓	
20-61-04	UC Server Call Alerts Feature Settings – UC Server Clear Call If Matching Caller ID Returns to Queue Define if a call will be removed from the Abandoned Calls list if a subsequent call returns to the queue with the same Caller ID.	0 = Disable 1 = Enable	0		~	
20-62-01	UC Exception Table – Dial Data Define dial strings that are not internal calls but are the same digit length as internal station numbers.	0 ~ 9, * , #	No Setting		~	
20-63-01	 Multi-Device Group Setup – Pilot Extension Number Used to assign the pilot group extension number. This is the UC Suite Users extension. 	Maximum of eight digits. (Group 1 ~ 256)	No Setting		>	
20-63-02	Multi-Device Group Setup – Member Extension Number 1 Used to assign the first extension number in the call group. Can be internal extension number or mobile extension number for external numbers.	Maximum of eight digits. (Group 1 ~ 256)	No Setting		<	
20-63-03	Multi-Device Group Setup – Member Extension Number 2 Used to assign the second extension number in the call group. Can be internal extension number or mobile extension number for external numbers.	Maximum of eight digits. (Group 1 ~ 256)	No Setting		~	


Program	Program Name/Description	Insuit Data	Dofault	Level		I
Number	Program Name/Description	input Data	Derault	1	2	3
20-63-04	Multi-Device Group Setup – Member Extension Number 3 Used to assign the third extension number in the call group. Can be internal extension number or mobile extension number for external numbers.	Maximum of eight digits. (Group 1 ~ 256)	No Setting		~	
20-63-05	Multi-Device Group Setup – Member Extension Number 4 Used to assign the fourth extension number in the call group. Can be internal extension number or mobile extension number for external numbers.	Maximum of eight digits. (Group 1 ~ 256)	No Setting		\checkmark	
20-63-06	Multi-Device Group Setup – Member Extension Number 5 Used to assign the fifth extension number in the call group. Can be internal extension number or mobile extension number for external numbers.	Maximum of eight digits. (Group 1 ~ 256)	No Setting		~	
20-63-07	Multi-Device Group Setup – Member Extension Number 6 Used to assign the sixth extension number in the call group. Can be internal extension number or mobile extension number for external numbers.	Maximum of eight digits. (Group 1 ~ 256)	No Setting		~	
20-63-08	Multi-Device Group Setup – Member Extension Number 7 Used to assign the seventh extension number in the call group. Can be internal extension number or mobile extension number for external numbers.	Maximum of eight digits. (Group 1 ~ 256)	No Setting		~	
30-01-01	DSS Console Operating Mode Set the DSS system Console mode.	0 = Business Mode 1 = Hotel Mode 2 = Monitor Mode 3 = Business/ Mode	0		~	
30-02-01	DSS Console Extension Assignment – Extension Number Set the extension number for the multiline terminal connected with the DSS console (up to eight digits).	Maximum of eight digits.	No Setting	~		
30-03-01	DSS Console Key Assignment For DSS Console Chaining, assign an Speed Dialing Service Code (or) plus a 2-digit bin number to a DSS Console key.	Key Number 001 ~ 114 0 ~ 99 (General Functional Level) 97 = Door Box Access key (additional data: 1 ~ 8 Door Box No.) * 00 ~ * 99 (Appearance Functional Level)	Refer to the Programming Manual for default values.		~	



Program	Drogrom Namo/Deceription	Innut Data	Defeult	Level		
Number	Program Name/Description	input Data	Detault	1	2	3
84-20-02	SIP Extension Basic Information Setup – Session Timer Value Define the periodic refresh time that allows both user agents and proxies to determine if the SIP session is still active.	0 ~ 65535 seconds	180		~	
84-20-03	SIP Extension Basic Information Setup – Minimum Session Timer Value Define to convey the minimum allowed value for the SIP session timer.	0 ~ 65535 seconds	180		~	
84-22-01	DT800/DT700 Series Multiline Logon Information Setup – User ID Input the User ID for each Personal ID Index (1-960) when using auto or manual registration in 10-46-01.	Maximum of 32 characters.	No Setting		~	
84-22-02	DT800/DT700 Series Multiline Logon Information Setup – Password Input the Password for each Personal ID Index (1-960) when using auto or manual registration in 10-46-01.	Maximum of 16 characters.	No Setting		~	
84-22-04	 DT800/DT700 Series Multiline Logon Information Setup - Log Off When the registration mode (10-46-01) is set to manual, and the phone prompts for a login, the previous user ID appears so the user only has to enter the password. When enabled, the extension assigned to the Personal ID Index can be logged off or overridden by another IP multiline station or Softphone. In Manual mode a user can also Logoff the IP phone to allow another user to login with their own user ID and password. To Logoff the IP phone: Press the Down Arrow Softkey, press the Prog Softkey, and then press the LOGOFF Softkey. 	0 = Off 1 = On	1		~	
84-26-01	IPL Basic Setup – IP Address Assign the IP address for the DSP on the GPZ-IPLE.	XXX.XXX.XXX.XXX	Slot 1 = 172.16.0.20		~	

UC Client Startup



The UC Client can be started in any of the following ways:

- Double-click the NEC UC Suite icon within the Windows desktop area.
- Select Start/All Programs/NEC/NEC UC Suite.

When the UC Client is started, the Login to the Phone System window appears:

- **Enter the SV9100 IP Address in System Address.**
- Enter the User Name and Password from Programs 20-59-01 and 20-59-02.
- □ If the client will be a soft phone, check the Login as Softphone check box.
- If the client will user CRM integration, check the Enable CRM Integration check box.
- □ If the client will be a soft phone and the audio settings need to be changed, check the Change Audio Settings check box.

Figure 3-1 Login to Phone System Screen

Login to Phone System				
System Address	172.24.224.60			
User Name	3932			
Password ****				
Login as softphone				
Enable CRM Integration				
Change Audio Se	ettings			
	OK Cancel			



SECTION 1 FULL WINDOW MODE

The Full Window Mode is primarily targeted for users with an attendant-type role. This User Interface mode presents valuable information about the current call activity and provides easy access to the basic operations required by the attendant. Using either the mouse or keyboard, the user can quickly move between the different areas of the screen to dispatch callers, search the company directory, and view the status of the individual lines. An example of the Full Window Mode is shown in Figure 3-2 Full Window Mode Screen.

3232 ↓ In the Office	ce					
File View Tools	Window	Links Help				
Dial Phone Image Answer	U Z	Hangup Conf. Quick!		Park Unpark Night		up Grp P/U More
		SMB DevGrp PI	All Trur	nks		
Line 3232 Active (555) 262-2000	00:41	3114 K. Smith		3203 K. Able		3221 Usha
Line 3232 On Hold	02:09	3127 K. Conway		3204 G. Entry		3223 M. Adman
(555) 262-6111	00.04	3128 P. Elfin		3205 GrantWireles		3226 K. Ventura
(555) 262-2000	00.04	3131 D.Banner		3208 D. Kidder		3228 V. Arena
		3174 K. Admiral		3209 H. Candy		3229 G.Robbins
		3182 D. Mann		 3210 H. olden 		3230 G.Kettle
		3185 BJ Hunnice	ıt 🚺 🧭	 3211 N. Needham 		3231 P.Vrbo
		3186 K. Pool		 3214 M. Adder 		3232 J.Turner
		3195 PV Wireles	s 🚺 🌠	3218 M. Eager		3233 SWITCH ROOM
		3201 D.Dee		3219		3237 S. Hatter
		3202 S. Tinker		3220 T. Widdle		3239 P. Matter
		•	m			۲
Valet 🖁 1 2	3	4 5	6	7 8	9	10
NEC 3932					7/2	2/2014 8:07:49 AM

Figure 3-2 Full Window Mode Screen

The main screen consists of the following areas:

Title Bar and Main MenuProvides the standard windows controls and access to standard
operations and utilities through the pull down menus. The Title Bar
includes the presence area, extension associated with the UC Client,
and Contact Center area if enabled.





Function Toolbar	Provides quick access to the most commonly used call processing and attendant functions.
Active Call List	Displays information about the current call, a list of all calls currently active on the console, and active Quick Messages.
BLF/DSS Area	Provides the Busy Lamp field and Direct Station Select functionality, comparable to a DSS module. Also includes a special tab for Speed Dial numbers.

1.1 Title Bar and Main Menu

The **Title Bar** and **Main Menu** provide the standard windows controls and access to basic operations and utilities through pull down menus.

The standard Windows controls on the Title Bar are as follows:

Minimize	Hide the application's main window and include an entry to restore the application in the Windows task bar.
Maximize/Restore	Change the size of the application main window. Maximize increases the size of the window to fill the entire display. The Restore function reduces the size of the main window to the previous dimensions.
Close	Exit the desktop application.

The **Main Menu** provides a drop down menu, which lists all of the functions available within a selected category. The functions available from the **Main Menu** are as follows:

<u>F</u>ile

Exit

Close the UC Client.

<u>V</u>iew

Standard Window	Change UI mode to Standard Window view.
Toolbar	Change UI mode to Toolbar mode.
Sort BLF By	Change the sort order of the BLF buttons. Sort options are Extension, First Name, and Last Name.



<u>T</u>ools

Preferences	Customize operational settings for the UC Client.
Volume Control	Changes the volume level of a Softphone.
Profiles	Save and select user profiles.
Color Selection	Change the color scheme of the UC Client main window and IM window. Below is an example of the custom color window that opens when choosing color selection.



Start Color	Choose the color to start with on the left side of the screen.
End Color	Choose the color to end with on the right side of the screen.
Gradient Pattern Preview	Preview how the selected colors will look.
Restore Default	Set the color scheme back to default.
Save	Save the new color settings.
Cancel	Cancel the new color settings and abort changes.

<u>W</u>indow

Call Log	Open a separate window to view the call history.
Directory	Open a separate window to view the Directory/Contact List.
Phone Image	Display emulation phone image/control when the Desktop Application is run in IP Softphone mode.
Abandoned Calls	Open a separate window to view the abandoned call list.
Agent Monitor	Opens an Agent Monitor window used to view the current status of other Contact Center Agents.
Queue Monitor	Opens a Queue Monitor window to view real-time statistics associated with a set of selected queues.



	Dialpad	Opens a dialpad for dialing digits during a call.
<u>L</u> in	ks	
	SV9100 PCPro	Opens a PCPro Window if PCPro is installed on the machine.
	CallTo: Setup	Opens a window Yes and No options for Enabling or Disabling the CallTo tag feature. When Enabled, the CallTo tag feature provides the ability to dial from a CallTo tag/hyperlink within a web page or MS Office document using the Desktop Application.
	Highlight Dial	Starts the Highlight Dial process in the system tray. The Highlight Dial process can be turned on or off. When turned on, highlighting a number in any program will automatically dial the number from the UC Suite.
<u>H</u> el	р	
	Contents and Index	Access the on-line help system by topic.
	About	View the copyright notice and current revision of the desktop application.

1.2 Function Toolbar

The **Function Toolbar** provides quick access to the most commonly used call processing functions. A function on the toolbar can be selected by using the mouse to click on the desired function button or by pressing the associated hotkey sequence on the keyboard. If additional information is required to complete the operation, then a supporting menu is displayed requesting additional input from the user.

Individual buttons on the **Function Toolbar** become disabled if the function is not allowed for the current state of the telephone. For example, the **Answer** button is only enabled when a call is ringing on the telephone.

Available functions are:

Add/Edit Note	Hold
Answer	Last Number Redial
Auto Callback	Night Mode
Auto Handset/Auto Headset	Page
Background Music	Park
Barge In	Phone Image



Callback Request	Phone Message
Call Redirect	Pickup Other Group
Conference	Quick Message
Custom Message	Record
Dial	Switch Login Mode
Directed Call Pickup	Transfer
Do Not Disturb	Unpark
Forward Calls	Video
FTP	Voice Mail
Group Call Pickup	Voice Over
Hang Up	

The operation of each of these functions is further described in Section 1 Toolbar Functions on page 4-1.

1.3 Active Call List

The Active Call List displays all of the calls that are currently being handled by the application. The list includes calls that are in the following states:

- O Ringing
- O Connected
- O Held

1.3.1 Active Call List Format

The active call entry that is displayed on the top of the list is always the connected (active) call.

Each entry in the active call list includes the following information, based upon the current state of the call:

- **Line/Trunk Identifier**
- Connection Status
- Timer displaying time in current state
- Calling Party/Called Party Identification
- User-defined notes
- **DNIS** information when provided.



The color of the frame for each entry in the active call list also indicates the state of the call. The following table shows the colors that represent each call state.

Table 3-1 Call State Colors

State	Frame Color
Active/Connected	Gray
Ringing	Red
Held	Yellow
Call Forward All	Blue

Calls are automatically removed from the active call list when they are disconnected.

1.3.2 Active Call List Operations

The following operations are valid within the Active Call List:

- Clicking on a ringing call automatically answers that call.
- A right mouse click on an entry displays a pop-up menu with the function, Add/Edit Note.
- □ Selecting Add/Edit Note displays a dialog that allows the user to append a note to the active call. This note is included in the call log entry for this call.

1.4 BLF/DSS Area

The Busy Lamp Field (**BLF**)/Direct Station Select (**DSS**) **Area** provides for monitoring and quickly accessing different phone system resources. By selecting different tabs in this area the user can select between viewing BLF/DSS buttons, monitoring trunks, and accessing a personal speed dial list.

1.4.1 BLF/DSS Tabs

Each key on the **BLF/DSS Tab** is used to monitor another station on the telephone system and provides one-touch access to that station. The **BLF/DSS Tab** also provides the Presence Status for the user associated with the station selected. In addition to the basic add-on module functionality, the **BLF/DSS Tab** also provides access to other telephony functions.

1.4.1.1 BLF/DSS Programming

By default the BLF/DSS view includes an entry for the user local extension.



- Additional BLF buttons are created for each extension that is programmed as a one-touch key on the user's phone for stations without a UC Server connection. UC Server will provide BLF buttons for each station in the system. (MB 15-07-01 and 30-03-01).
- One-Touch keys must be programmed on buttons that physically appear on the phone for DSS/BLF status without UC Server. BLF information will not be provided to the UC Client for any one-touch keys that are programmed on buttons higher than the phone has physically.
- The UC Client acquires the list of programmed one-touch keys at startup.
- ❑ Any changes to the phone programming that occur while the application is running are reflected in the application only after the application is restarted.

1.4.1.2 BLF Button Design

- Each BLF button includes an LED image, followed by an identifier.
- The LED image changes color to indicate the current state of the extension.
- The supported colors/states are as follows: Gray (Idle), Green (Busy), Red (Call Forward Immediate/DND All).
- ☐ The label can show the extension number, directory name associated with this extension, or both, as determined by the user settings.

1.4.1.3 BLF/DSS Layout

The Preferences \rightarrow BLF/DSS tab specifies the layout of the BLF/DSS area. Through this dialog the user can set the following:

- Define BLF Groups (tabs).
- Set Visible BLF Groups (tabs).
- Specify members of each BLF Group.
- Define label format for the BLF buttons.
- Specify the name order used on the BLF and Directory views.

The Preferences dialog is further defined in the Preferences section of this document.

The user can also change the sort order of the BLF buttons using the View \rightarrow Sort BLF By options on the Main Menu. The available sort options are by Extension, by First Name, or by Last Name.

1.4.1.4 BLF Custom Layout

The UC Client allows the user to order the buttons within the BLF tab based upon the Extension number or Name, or the user can customize the order of the buttons within the BLF tab.

In Window mode the View \rightarrow Sort BLF By menu includes the options to sort by Extension and Name and the Custom menu option allows users to Drag and Drop BLFs into the order the user prefers.



Figure 3-3 BLF Custom Screen



When the Custom option is selected, the user can re-order the buttons within a BLF tab by dragging a button into a new location. This operation is accomplished by placing the mouse / cursor over a button and holding down the left mouse button while moving the cursor to a new button position. During the Drag and Drop, the mouse/cursor changes to a re-order cursor to indicate that the operation is in progress.

When the mouse button is released, the dragged BLF button is inserted into that position and the remaining BLF buttons are shifted down.

1.4.1.5 BLF/DSS Operations

The BLF/DSS buttons provide one-touch access as follows:

- When the local phone is idle, selecting an idle BLF button initiates a call to that extension.
- □ When the local phone has an active call, selecting an idle BLF button initiates a transfer to that extension.
- □ A configuration option set in Tools → Preferences → Shortcuts defines the action when the user double-clicks on a busy BLF with an active call. The options are:
 - O Send active call to voice mail for the selected extension.
 - O Put caller on hold and initiate voice over.
 - O Camp caller on second line of selected extension.
- Performing a right mouse click on a BLF button provides access to the following functions:
 - O Dial
 - O Voice Mail
 - O Quick Message
 - O Phone Message
 - O Instant Message
 - O Transfer
 - O Conference
 - O Voice Over
 - O Camp
 - O Call Redirect
 - O E-Mail
 - O Add/Edit Note
 - O Clear Note

Each of these functions is further described in the Functions section of this document.



1.4.1.6 Trunks Tab

- The Trunks tab allows the user to monitor the status of the trunk appearances that are programmed on the local phone.
- The LED image shows the trunk status using the following color scheme: Gray (Idle), Red (Ringing), Green (Busy).
- □ The Trunks tab can be hidden by clearing the corresponding Visible tabs setting within the Tools \rightarrow Preferences \rightarrow BLF DSS tab.

1.4.1.7 Speed Dial Tab

- A special tab labeled Speed Dial is included in the BLF/DSS area. When selected, this tab displays a set of buttons that the user has designated as speed dials.
- Clicking on an entry in the Speed Dial list immediately generates a call to the selected number.
- Entries are added to the Speed Dial list through the Directory/Contact List/Personal windows.
- □ A right-mouse click on a Speed Dial entry opens a menu that allows the user to Dial the selected entry or Delete the entry from the Speed Dial list.



1.5 Presence Area

The Presence Area is located on the far left side of the title bar in the Window View.

3232 ↓ In the Office	-		
File View Tools Wir Dial Phone Image Answer Hold	ndow Links Help	9 () C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	arge In Dir Pickup Grp P/U More
Line 3232 Active 00	41 Solution 114	3203	3221
(555) 262-2000	K. Smith	K.Able	Usha
Line 32320n Hold 02	:09 3127	3204	3223
	K. Conway	G.Entry	M. Adman
Line 3232 Ringing 00 (555) 262-2000	:04 3128 P. Elfin 3131	3205 GrantWireles	3226 K. Ventura
	D. Banner D. Banner 3174 K. Admiral	3209 H. Candy	3229 G.Robbins
	3182	3210	3230
	D. Mann	H. Olden	G.Kettle
	3185	3211	3231
	BJ Hunnicut	N. Needham	P. Vrbo
	3186	3214	3232
	K. Pool	M. Adder	J. Turner
	3195	3218	3233
	PV Wireless	M. Eager	SWITCH ROOM
	3201 D. Dee	3219	3237 S. Hatter
	3202	3220	3239
	S. Tinker	T.Widdle	P. Matter
1010	•	III	

Figure 3-4 Presence Area Screen

1.5.1 Current Presence Status

The Presence area shows the current presence status of the user. Mousing over the Presence Area will pop a status box that shows the Details of the current presence status like Location, Expected Return Date and Time, Forward Settings and Special Instructions.

1.5.2 Right Click to Set Presence

Clicking the drop down arrow in the Presence area pops a menu of the possible Presence statuses that can be set with Details and the Presence Scheduler option.



SECTION 2 TOOLBAR MODE

The Toolbar Mode presents valuable information about the current call activity and provides easy access to the basic operations required by the normal phone user. The Toolbar User Interface (UI) layout takes up a minimum amount of space on the desktop, so as to not interfere with the operation or viewing of other applications. An example of the Toolbar Mode is shown below.

Figure 3-5 Toolbar

NEC UC Suite	
--------------	--

The toolbar consists of the following areas:

Dial String Field	Specifies the number to be dialed and maintains a list of the most recently dialed numbers.
Call Status Area	Color-coded icons represent the status of active calls.
Dial/Hangup Button	Controls the hookswitch state of the phone.
Speed Dial List	Displays a user-maintained list of frequently dialed numbers.
File Button	Provides access to additional menu items, such as configuration settings and additional application views.
Hold Button	Places the active call on Hold.
Presence Area	Displays the current presence state of the user with a drop down arrow to change presence states.
Contact Center Area	Displays the Contact Center Agent's current Contact Center state with a drop down arrow to change Contact Center state.
Function Toolbar	Provides quick access to the most commonly used call processing and application functions.

Each of these screen regions is further described in the sections to follow.

2.1 Dial String Field

- O The Dial String Field is a combo box in which the user specifies the phone number to be dialed.
- O The drop down list for this field contains the most recently dialed numbers.
- O The drop down list displays up to 20 numbers.
- O The numbers are listed with the most recent at the top.
- Selecting a number from the list places the number as the current number to be dialed.



- O The user can enter a number in this field by manually typing in a number or using cut/paste.
- With a phone number highlighted in another Windows application, pressing <Ctrl+C> copies the selected number into the dial string field.

2.2 Call Status Area

- O The Call Status Area is shown below the Recent Call List.
- O Round icons are used to represent the calls that are active on the phone.
- O The color of each icon indicates the call status as follows:
 - Ringing (Red)
 - Active (Green)
 - Held (Yellow)
- O When a call first enters the ringing state, a tooltip balloon is displayed over the call status icon.
- O Hovering the mouse over an icon displays the tooltip balloon for the selected call.
- O The following information is included in the tooltip balloon, based upon the type of call:
 - □ Line/Trunk Number
 - Connection Status
 - Calling Party/Called Party Identification
 - ☐ Time in current state
 - User-Defined Notes

2.3 Dial/Hangup Button

- O The Dial/Hangup button is used to control the hookswitch function.
- O When the phone is idle, the button shows the Dial icon.
- O When the phone is busy, the button shows the Hangup icon.
- Pressing the Dial button initiates a call to the number entered in the Dial String field.
- O Pressing the Hangup button disconnects the active call.

2.4 Speed Dial List

- The combo box next to the Dial button provides access to the Speed Dial list.
- O Clicking on an entry in the Speed Dial list immediately generates a call to the selected number.



- O Entries are added to the Speed Dial list through the Directory/Contact List/ Personal windows.
- O A right-mouse click on a Speed Dial entry opens a menu that provides access to the following functions:
 - Edit Open the associated database entry for editing.
 - Dial Place a call to the selected number.
 - Transfer Immediate perform a blind transfer of the active call to the selected destination.
 - ☐ Transfer Supervised initiate a supervised transfer of the active call to the selected destination.
 - Conference initiate a conference call with the selected destination.
 - E-Mail create a new e-mail message with the selected name as the intended recipient.
 - Delete remove the selected entry from the Speed Dial list.

2.5 File Button

The File button provides access to functions for configuring the application and changing the view/UI mode. The functions available from the File button are as follows:

Preferences

Customize application-level configuration settings.

Call Log

Open a separate window to view the call history.

Directory

Open a separate window to view the Directory/Contact List/Personal Directory.

<u>V</u>iew

WindowChange UI mode to Full Window mode.Phone ImageDisplay emulation phone image/control.



<u>L</u>inks

SV8100 PCPro	Opens a PCPro Window if PCPro is installed on the machine.
CallTo: Setup	Opens a window Yes and No options for Enabling or Disabling the CallTo tag feature. When Enabled, the CallTo tag feature provides the ability to dial from a CallTo tag/hyperlink within a web page or MS Office document using the UC Desktop Application.
Highlight Dial	Starts the Highlight Dial process in the system tray. The Highlight Dial process can be turned on or off. When turned on, highlighting a number in any program will automatically dial the number from the UC Client.

<u>H</u>elp

Contents and Index	Access the on-line help system by topic.
About	View the copyright notice and current revision of the UC Client.

Exit

Close the UC Client.

Phone Image

Open the emulation phone mode.

This same pop-up menu can be accessed by pressing the right mouse button while pointing at an open area within the toolbar.

2.6 Hold Button

- O The Hold button places the active call on hold.
- O The Hold button is only enabled when a call is active on the phone.



2.7 Function Toolbar

The **Function Toolbar** provides quick access to the most commonly used call processing functions. A function on the toolbar can be selected by using the mouse to click on the desired function button or pressing the associated hotkey sequence on the keyboard. If additional information is required to complete the operation, then a supporting menu is displayed requesting additional input from the user.

Individual buttons on the **Function Toolbar** become disabled if the function is not allowed for the current state of the telephone. For example, the **Answer** button is only enabled when a call is ringing on the telephone.

Available functions are:

Add/Edit Note	Hold
Answer	Last Number Redial
Auto Callback	Night Mode
Auto Handset/Auto Headset	Page
Background Music	Park
Barge In	Phone Image
Callback Request	Phone Message
Call Redirect	Pickup Other Group
Conference	Quick Message
Custom Message	Record
Dial	Switch Login Mode
Directed Call Pickup	Transfer
Do Not Disturb	Unpark
Forward Calls	Voice Mail
Group Call Pickup	Voice Over
Hang Up	

The operation of each of these functions is further described in Section 1 Toolbar Functions on page 4-1.



SECTION 3 EMULATION PHONE MODE (PHONE IMAGE)

The Emulation Phone is an on-screen representation of a deskset that can be opened through the Window or Toolbar modes. This user interface option is provided to allow users access to telephony functions through individual key presses.

3.1 Emulation Phone Base Module

The base module for the emulation phone simulates a 24-button deskset, as shown in Figure 3-6 Emulation Phone Base Module.

Figure 3-6 Emulation Phone Base Module

NEC
GROUP No :02
List Dir VMsg ↓
CAP0491 CAP0501 CAP051 1 1 1200 ACDLOG ACDOFG ACDWR# ACDEM& 1 1 1 1 1 1
1 2 3 Recall Feature
Hold Transfer Speaker
CAPOUS I CAPOSO I CAPOSI I I I I200 ACDLOG ACDOFE ACDUWRF ACDEMS I

The emulation phone image operates in the same manner as a physical deskset, with the following exceptions:

- O The LCD display does not support the double-height setting.
- O The labels shown above the programmable keys are limited to six characters.



O The JogKey (Round, four-position control) does not provide the same functionality as the physical phone. The up and down sides of the control will open the volume adjustment bar, and the left side will bring up the redial number.

3.2 Emulation Phone Add-On Module

The Phone Image tab on the Preferences menu allows the user to specify an expansion module be included in the phone image. When this option is selected, an eight-button add-on module will be displayed, as shown in Figure 3-7 Emulation Phone Add-On Module.



Figure 3-7 Emulation Phone Add-On Module

The add-on module operates in the same manner as the physical add-on module by providing eight programmable buttons to enhance the base module.



3.3 Emulation Phone DSS Module

The Phone Image tab on the Preferences menu allows the user to specify an attendant module be included in the phone image. When this option is selected, a 60-button DSS module will be displayed, as shown in Figure 3-8 Emulation Phone DSS Module.

NEC GROUP No :02 117 Oliver Sims Dir VMsg NEC List Ť CAP049 CAP050 CAP051 1200 101 1 102 1 103 104 1 105 106 100 : 110 CDLOG ACDOFD ACDWR# ACDEMG 107 108 109 111 112 113 114 115 116 117 118 1 120 1 122 1 121 1 123 119 124 10 125 126 127 128 129 130 131 : 132 133 134 135 136 : 140 137 138 ÷ 139 141 142 K 143 144 : 145 : 146 147 148 IN . 100 R. 1 152 149 1 150 151 1 153 154 155 1 156 1 157 1 158 1 159 1 160

Figure 3-8 Emulation Phone DSS Module

- O Each button on the DSS module includes two LEDs.
- O The right LED is green and when lit indicates that a message is pending on the destination extension.
- O The left LED is red and simulates a solid lit LED, as well as supporting all of the different flash rates that are available on the physical DSS module.
- The state of the red LED tracks the same conditions that affect the LED on the physical DSS module.

Toolbar Functions

Chapter 4

SECTION 1 TOOLBAR FUNCTIONS

The function buttons which appear in the function toolbar on the Full Window, Toolbar, and Compact Phone modes provide access to the operations that are most frequently used by the phone user. The set of function buttons which are displayed can be customized by the user, as well as the size, order, and hotkey associated with the function. Configuration of the toolbar button layout is described in Application Level Configuration on page 7-1.

Each button changes from active to inactive depending on the state of the calls managed by the application. The following table shows the set of functions that are active for different phone states.

Phone State	Call Active	Idle or Idle with Held Calls	ldle Ringing	Call Active+Ringing	Other Conditions*
	Hold	Dial	Answer	Hold	Voice Over ¹
	Transfer	Page		Transfer	Video
	Hang Up	Unpark		Hang Up	Record ²
	Conference	Night Mode		Conference	
	Record	Barge In		Record	
	Park	Directed Call Pickup		Park	
	Add Note	Group Call Pickup		Add Note	
Fosturo		Pickup Other Group			
Set		Last Number Redial			
		Call Forward			
		Do Not Disturb			
		Selectable Message	¹ Voice Over	becomes enabled whe	en the user dials a
		Background Music	busy extension	on. A dockoot with the LIG	Client on
			external recording interface, such as the ADA-L is		
			required to en	hable Recording.	
			Additional switch programming and class of service permissions may be required to allow execution of some c		nd class of service execution of some of
			the available f	unctions.	

Table 4-1 Set of Functions – Telephone States



Each of the feature keys available in the function toolbar and their associated actions are described in the following sections.

1.1 Answer

- O The Answer button allows the user to pick up a ringing line.
- O If only one line is ringing, then the Answer button connects the user to the ringing line and this becomes the active call.
- O If multiple calls are ringing, then the Answer key selects the oldest call.
- O If another trunk call is Active when the call is answered, then the original call is automatically placed on hold. If another internal call is Active when the call is answered, the original call is disconnected.
- When a call is answered, the Active Call area (Full Window and Toolbar modes) is updated with an entry for the new call.

1.2 Hold

- O The Hold function places the current active call on hold.
- O The Active Call entry changes from indicating Active to Held (Full Window and Toolbar modes).
- O After the Hold function is selected, the current Active Call area is empty (Full Window mode).

1.3 Transfer

Figure 4-1 Transfer Call Screen

The Transfer button initiates a transfer of the active call. When Transfer is initiated, the Transfer dialog is displayed (Figure 4-1 Transfer Call Screen).

Transfer Call		
2	Destination	•
Start	Blind	Cancel

- O The user can manually enter the number to be dialed in the Destination field using the number keys in the main area of the keyboard or the number keys on the keyboard's keypad.
- O Alternately, the user can select an entry from the Destination drop down list.
- The Destination drop down list includes a list of the most recent transfer destinations entered in this dialog box.



The actions associated with each of the dialog buttons are described in the following sections.

1.3.1 Transfer Call – Start

When the Start button is selected, the software will initiate a supervised transfer of the call. The Transfer dialog will be updated (refer to Figure 4-2 Transfer Call – Start).

Figure 4-2 Transfer Call – Start

Transfer Call	1.00	
1	Destination	
S.	105	-
Complete]	Disconnect

- Selecting the Complete button will connect the original caller to the destination and disconnect the user.
- Selecting the Disconnect button will hang up from the call to the Destination, and reconnect to the original caller.

1.3.2 Transfer Call – Blind

- When the Blind button is selected, the application will initiate an unsupervised transfer to the specified destination.
- Once the transfer is complete, the active call will be removed from the active call area (Full Window and Toolbar modes).

1.3.3 Transfer Call – Cancel

- When the Cancel button is selected, the transfer operation will be cancelled and the Transfer dialog will be closed.
- **Pressing the Esc key will also initiate the Cancel operation.**

1.4 Hang Up

- O The Hang Up button will disconnect the user from the active call.
- O When the active call is disconnected, the associated entry in the Active Call list will be removed (Full Window and Toolbar modes).



1.5 Dial

The Dial button allows the user to initiate an outbound call. When Dial is selected, the number in the dial field is called.

- O The user can manually enter the number to be dialed in the Dial field using the number keys within the main area of the keyboard or the number keys on the keyboard keypad.
- O Alternately, the user may select an entry from the Dial drop down list.
- The Dial drop down list includes a list of the most recent dial destinations entered within this dialog box.

1.6 Conference

The Conference button will initiate a conference that adds a third party to the active call. When the Conference function is selected, the following menu will be displayed (refer to Figure 4-3 Conference Call Screen).

Figure 4-3 Conference Call Screen

Conference Ca	all	
	Destination	
		•
Start		Cancel

- The user can manually enter the number to be dialed in the Destination field using the number keys within the main area of the keyboard or the number keys on the keyboard keypad.
- O Alternately, the user may select an entry from the Destination drop down list.
- The Destination drop down list includes a list of the most recent conference destinations entered within this dialog box.

The actions associated with each of the dialog buttons are described in the following sections.



1.6.1 Conference Call – Start

When the Start button is selected, the application will place the original call on hold and initiate a consultation call to the specified destination.

Figure 4-4 Conference Call Start Screen

1	Destination	
	103	~

- Selecting the Complete button adds the consultation call to the original call, completing the conference setup.
- Selecting the Disconnect button hangs up the consultation call and reconnects to the original caller.

1.6.2 Conference Call – Cancel

- □ When the Cancel button is selected, the conference operation is cancelled and the Conference dialog is closed.
- **Pressing the Esc key initiates the Cancel operation.**

1.7 Record

The Record button allows the user to record the audio portion of the currently active call. Recording automatically stops when the active call is disconnected.

- An ADA-L adapter is required for recording when the UC Client is run in Deskset mode.
- O The call recording is saved as a standard Windows sound file and associated with the call log record for the current call.
- O When recording is active, the text on the Record button will change to "Stop".
- O A setting in the Preferences/Recording tab selects whether manual recording is active or all calls are recorded automatically.
- O If the active call is placed on hold, the recording is stopped and automatically resumed when the call becomes active.
- O Transfer and Conference operations do not affect the recording state. During these operations, the recording continues until the user has dropped out of the call, or the recording is manually stopped.



- O Only one recording can be associated with a single call record. If the Record command is invoked multiple times for a single call, then all recordings are concatenated into a single file.
- O The Stop button causes the recording to stop.

1.8 Page

The Page button allows the attendant to access the internal and external paging functions. When the Page function is selected, the following form will be displayed (refer to Figure 4-5 Page Screen).

Figure 4-5	Page Screen
------------	-------------

Page	Zones Internal	
	All Centernal All Combined All All All All All All All All All Al	• •
Star	t	Cancel

- O The user specifies the Page zone category by selecting Internal, External, or Combined.
- O Within each Zone category, the combo box includes all of the available paging zones.
- O Selecting Start will initiate a Page to the designated paging zone.
- O Selecting Cancel will close the Page dialog without generating a Page.



1.9 Park

The Park button will transfer the active call to a specific park orbit. When this function is selected, the following dialog will be displayed (refer to Figure 4-6 Park Call Screen).

Figure 4-6 Park Call Screen



- O The spinner control allows the user to select the destination Park orbit.
- O Selecting the Start button will place the active call in the selected Park orbit.
- O Selecting the Cancel button will close the Park Call dialog without initiating a call park operation.
- O If the Park operation fails because the selected Park orbit is not available, an error message will be displayed.

1.10 Unpark

The Unpark button will retrieve a call from a specific park orbit. When this function is selected, the following dialog in Figure 4-7 Unpark Call Screen, will be displayed.

Figure 4-7 Unpark Call Screen

Unpark Call			
	Location	1	
Start			Cancel

- O The spinner control allows the user to select the destination Park orbit.
- O Selecting the Start button will attempt to retrieve a call from the specified Park orbit.



- O Selecting the Cancel button will close the Unpark Call dialog without initiating a unpark operation.
- O If the Unpark operation fails because the selected Park orbit is not occupied, an error message will be displayed.

1.11 Night Mode

The Night Mode button is used to change the system night mode setting. When this function is selected, the following dialog will be displayed (Figure 4-8 Night Mode Screen).

Night Mode		
	Mode: Password:	Day Mode 🔹
Star	t	Cancel

The Mode options that are available are:

Figure 4-8 Night Mode Screen

- O Day Mode
- O Night Mode
- O Midnight Mode
- O Rest Mode
- O Day 2 Mode
- O Night 2 Mode
- O Midnight 2 Mode
- O Rest 2 Mode

If the system programming is setup to require a password, then the user will fill in the Password field.

Pressing the Start button will initiate the command to set the requested Night Mode options.

Pressing the Cancel key will close the Night Mode dialog without changing the Night Mode setting.



1.12 Barge In

The Barge In button allows the user to enter another extension's established call. When this function is selected, the following dialog will be displayed (refer to Figure 4-9 Barge In Screen).

Figure 4-9 Barge In Screen

Barge In			
	Extension:	125	•
Star	t	Ca	ancel

- O The Number field allows the user to enter the extension to Barge In.
- O The Number field pull down list includes the most recent entries for this field.
- O When the Start button is selected, the Barge In feature will be applied to the selected extension.
- O When the Cancel button is selected, the Barge In dialog will close.
- O If the Barge In operation fails, an error message will be displayed.
- O The Barge In operation will fail if the specified extension does not have an established call.
- O The Barge In operation will fail if the user does not have the appropriate Class of Service permissions to execute Barge In.

1.13 Directed Call Pickup

The Directed Call Pickup function allows the user to pickup a ringing call from a specified extension. When the Directed Call Pickup function is selected, the following dialog will be displayed (refer to Figure 4-10 Directed Call Pickup Screen).

Figure 4-10	Directed	Call Pickup	Screen
-------------	----------	-------------	--------

9	Pickup Type	Pickup Type:		
	Directed Ca	II Pickup	•	
	Extension:	103	•	



- O The Pickup Type field is automatically set to Directed Call Pickup.
- O The Number field allows the user to specify the extension to be picked up by either manually entering a number or selecting a number from the pull down list.
- The Number field is a pull down menu that stores the most recent text entered in this field.
- O Pressing the Start button initiates the Call Pickup for the specified extension.
- O Pressing the Cancel button closes the Call Pickup dialog without executing the call pickup operation.
- O The Pickup Type field allows the user to initiate other call pickup features, including Group Call Pickup, Pickup Other Group and Call Pickup Specific Group.

1.14 Group Call Pickup

The Group Call Pickup function allows the user to pickup a ringing call from within their call pickup group. When the Group Call Pickup function is selected, the phone will initiate the group call pickup.

1.15 Pickup Other Group

The Pickup Other Group function allows the user to pickup a ringing call from within another call pickup group. When the Pickup Other Group function is selected, the phone will initiate the other group pickup function.

1.16 Last Number Redial

The Last Number Redial function allows the user to easily initiate a call to a previously dialed number.

1.17 Voice Over

The Voice Over function allows the user to interrupt another user extension that is busy on another call. The Voice Over function is enabled when the user has dialed a busy extension. Selecting the Voice Over function at this time will connect the user to the busy extension.



1.18 Call Redirect

The Call Redirect function allows the user to send a call that is ringing on their extension to a different destination. The Call Redirect function is enabled when an external call is ringing into the user's phone. Selecting the Call Redirect function will transfer the ringing call to the pre-defined redirect location. When the Call Redirect Function is selected, the following dialog will be displayed.

Figure 4-11 Call Redirect Screen



1.19 Call Forward

The Call Forward function allows the user to set their phone to automatically redirect incoming calls. When the Call Forward function is selected, the following dialog will be displayed (refer to Figure 4-12 Call Forward Screen).

Figure 4-12 Call Forward Screen

Set Call Forward	Cancel Call Forwa	rd
Forward On:	Busy or Not Answered	•
Destination:	100	•

- O This function can be used to either activate Call Forwarding or to Cancel Call Forward settings.
- O The Forward On field determines the conditions for Call Forwarding. Available options are:
 - Busy or Not Answered
 - Immediate
 - Not Answered
 - ☐ Immediate with Ringing



- Both Ring
- 🗖 Busy
- O The Destination field specifies the phone number to receive the forwarded calls.
- The Destination field includes a drop down list which saves the previously specified forward destination.
- O Pressing the Start button will initiate the Call Forward operation.
- Pressing the Cancel function will close the Call Forward dialog without changing the settings.

1.20 Do Not Disturb (DND)

The Do Not Disturb function allows the user to set their phone to block incoming calls. When the Do Not Disturb function is selected, the following dialog will be displayed (refer to Figure 4-13 Do Not Disturb Screen).

Figure 4-13 Do Not Disturb Screen

100	Set Do Not I	Disturb	
0	Applies to:	All Calls	•
	Cancel Do N	Not Disturb	
_			

- O The Do Not Disturb dialog allows the user to either set DND or clear a previous DND setting.
- When "Set Do Not Disturb" is selected, the user can specify the DND condition using the "Applies to:" field.
- O The available DND options presented in the "Applies to" field are:
 - All Calls
 - Outside Calls
 - **Paging/Intercom/Forwards/Transfers**
 - Call Forwards
- O The "Cancel Do Not Disturb" is selected to remove a previous DND setting.
- Selecting the Start button will initiate the requested DND operation.
- Selecting the Cancel button will close the Do Not Disturb dialog without processing the DND request.



1.21 Custom Message

The Custom Message function allows the user to select a display message to be shown when other users call the user's extension. When the Custom Message function is selected, the following dialog will be displayed (refer to Figure 4-14 Custom Message Screen).

Figure 4-14 Custom Message Screen



- O The Message field provides the list of pre-defined messages from which the user can select.
- O Available options in the Message field are as follows:
 - In Meeting Until
 - Meeting Room
 - Come Back
 - Please Call
 - Busy Call After
 - Out for Lunch Back
 - Business Trip Back
 - Business Trip
 - Gone for the Day
 - On Vacation until
 - Message 11 through Message 20
- O Based upon the Message that is selected, the Date, Time, and Number fields are enabled/disabled.
- O The Date field allows the user to specify a date to be included as part of the message.
- O The Time field allows the user to specify a time value to be included with the message.
- O The Number field allows the user to specify a numeric value to be included with the message.



- O Selecting the Set button will assign the specified Custom Message to the phone.
- O Selecting the Clear button will remove the assigned message from the phone.
- Selecting the Cancel button will close the Message dialog without processing the custom message operation.

1.22 Background Music

- O The Background Music function will send audio from a music source to the user's telephone.
- O When Background Music is enabled, the music will be played whenever the phone is idle.
- If Background Music is enabled, then selecting the Background Music a second time will disable the feature.

1.23 Auto Callback

- O The Auto Callback function allows the user to request a callback from another extension.
- O The Auto Callback function can be applied whenever the user dials an internal extension that is either busy or does not answer.
- O After setting a callback, the destination extension will callback the local extension when the phone is idle or the user next uses the telephone.

1.24 Phone Image

The Phone Image button is only available when controlling an IP Softphone.
 When the Phone Image button is selected, it will launch the emulation phone view.

1.25 Auto Handset/Auto Headset

- The Auto Handset/Auto Headset button is a toggle button that switches between using the Handset or Headset for making outgoing calls and answering incoming calls. A *Headset button must be programmed on the phone. (15-07-01, or SC 751: 05 Headset).
- O The Auto Handset/Auto Headset button is only available when the phone is in an idle state. Toggling between Handset and Headset is not supported during an active call.
- When choosing Desktop Client (Deskset Only) with Shared Services, each device must be set to Auto Speaker Mode in the Telephony Service Provider (TSP) on the Shared Services Server. If the device is set to Auto Headset Mode, the Auto Headset/Auto Handset option will be disabled within Desktop.


1.26 Switch Login Mode

- O The Switch Login Mode function allows the user to switch the application from running in softphone mode to CTI mode or from CTI mode to Softphone mode.
- O In order for this function to be supported, the user must have provided the appropriate login information for each mode within the Configuration Wizard.
- O If the switch cannot be completed successfully, an error message will be displayed and the application mode will not be changed.

1.27 Add Note

The Add Note function can be used to annotate the active call. When the Add Note function is selected, the following dialog will be displayed (refer to Figure 4-15 Add Note Screen).

Figure 4-15 Add Note Screen

🔮 Add No	ote			— X
1	Note:	Holding for Dr. Smith		
	<u>о</u> к	<u>C</u> ancel	Clear	

- O The Note field allows the user to enter a text message that will be saved with the call record.
- O Selecting the OK button will close the Add Note dialog and attach the note to the call record.
- O Selecting the Cancel button will close the Add Note dialog without changing the note field.
- O The Clear function will erase the contents from the Note field on the Add Note form.
- O If a note is attached to a call record, selecting the Add Note function will allow the user to edit the existing note.
- O When a Note is attached to a call record, the Note will be shown within the active call entry (Full Window and Toolbar modes).
- O When a Note is attached to a call record, the Note will be shown in the Call Log entry for that call.



SECTION 2 DIRECTORY VIEW

An online company directory, contact list, and personal list are provided to assist the user in handling call activity. The Directory provides the user with quick access to contact information and an easy method to send calls and messages to other extensions on their phone system. The Contact List serves as an on-line phone/ address book for frequently dialed external numbers. The Personal List is a private version of an on-line phone/address book. The Directory, Contact List and Personal List are displayed in a separate window from the call control application to provide additional flexibility in the management of call activity.

2.1 Opening the Directory View

- O To open the Directory View from Standard Window mode, select Window \rightarrow Directory from the main menu.
- O To open the Directory View from Toolbar mode, select File \rightarrow Directory.

Figure 4-16 Directory View Screen shows an example of the Directory View.

🥰 Dir	ectory	r/Contact List					3
File	Edi • Pr	t View Help 🜌 🍇 🎘 📓	• 🌺 Directory Co	😂 🛛 🗞	al		٤
Searc	h ctor						
Dire		Name	Extension Name	Number	E-Mail	Location	-
			AndroidPhone	3152			
			BlackBerry	3154			
1	۰		Dr. Phil	105			-
			iPhone	3153			-
	0		JT Android	3158			-
			Polycom	3155			-
-	۰	Bill Kenthan	STA 101	101			-
&		Kennth Prat	STA 103	103			-
2		Grea Stocken	STA 104	104			-
•						+	

Figure 4-16 Directory View Screen



The Directory consists of the following areas:

Title Bar and Main Menu	Provides the standard windows controls and access to standard operations and utilities through the pull down menus.
Function Toolbar	Provides quick access to functions that maintain the directories and change the database view.
Search Area	Allows the user to quickly locate an entry in the table by name.
Table Viewer	Presents the database contents in a tabular format with each column showing a different data item for the listed entries.

2.1.1 Title Bar and Main Menu

The **Title Bar** and **Main Menu** provide the standard windows controls and access to basic operations and utilities through pull down menus.

The standard Windows controls on the Title Bar are as follows:

Minimize	Hide the Directory View and include an entry to restore the form in the Windows task bar.
Maximize/Restore	Change the size of the Directory View. Maximize increases the size of the window to fill the entire display. The Restore function reduces the size of the window to the previous dimensions.
Close	Exit the Directory View.

The **Main Menu** provides a drop down menu, which lists all of the functions available within a selected category. The functions available from the **Main Menu** are as follows:

<u>F</u>ile

New Entry	Add a new entry to the current database.
Departments/Companies	Setup a new Department or Company within the database.
Properties	Edit the current settings for the selected database entry.
Delete	Remove the selected entry from the database.
Print	Print the contents of the database. Available print options are: Print All, Print Selected, Page Setup, and Print Preview.
Exit	Close the Directory View.



Select All	Select all entries in the database.			
Search	Use the Search function to locate an entry by Name.			
<u>V</u> iew				
Hidden Entries	Hide/Unhide entries that have their visibility attribute set to "Hide".			
Set Visible Actions	Hide/Unhide the list of actions that appear in the pop-up menu.			
Set Visible Columns	Hide/Unhide the columns that appear in the Table Viewer.			
<u>H</u> elp				
Contents and Index	Access the on-line help system by topic.			
About	View the copyright notice and current revision of the UC Client.			

2.1.2 Function Toolbar

<u>E</u>dit

The **Function Toolbar** provides access to the functions that are used to maintain the database and change the layout of the Directory View. A function on the toolbar can be selected by using the mouse to click on the desired function button.

The functions available on the Function Toolbar are as follows:

NEW

New Entry

New Department

PROPERTIES

DELETE



PRINT

Print All Print Selected Page Setup

Print Preview

ACTION

Dial Extension Dial Alternate

Voicemail

Transfer

Conference

Voice Over

Camp

Call Pickup

Email

Quick Message

Phone Message

Add Note

Properties

Delete

Add to Speed Dial

DIRECTORY

CONTACTS

PERSONAL

PINNING

To the far right side of the toolbar, there is a pushpin. Clicking on this pins the directory widow to a tab in the BLF/DSS view. When pinned, if the Directory tab is active, the pin will UnPin the directory from a tab and make it a separate window.



2.1.3 Search Area

The Search Area allows the user to quickly locate an entry in the database by Name field. The following rules apply to using the search area:

- To access the Search capability click inside the Search field on the Directory window.
- □ To search for entries that match the first name, enter the full or partial search string in the Search field. Example: Entering "John" will list all entries with first names of John and Johnny.
- To search for entries that match a full or partial first and last name enter the first name, followed by a space, followed by the last name. Example: Entering "John Stevens" will list John Stevens and Johnny Stevenson. Example: Entering "S T" will list all entries whose first name starts with S and last name starts with T.
- To search for entries that match only the last name enter a space as the first character in the Search field, followed by the full or partial last name. Example: Entering " T" will list all entries whose last name starts with T.
- ☐ To Clear the Search results delete all the characters in the Search field or press the Esc key on the keyboard while the cursor is in the Search field.

2.1.4 Table Viewer

- The **Table Viewer** displays the contents of the selected database in tabular format.
- **Each** column represents a field within the database structure.
- **Each row represents an entry within the selected database.**
- The column widths can be adjusted by "dragging" one edge of the column in the header row to a new position.
- The column order can be changed by dragging the column header to a new position.
- The visible columns can be modified by using the View \rightarrow Set Visible Columns function on the main menu.



Figure 4-17 Select Visible Columns Screen

Presence Status	
V BLF	
V Name	
Supervisor Name	
Supervisor Number	
Asst Name	
Asst Number	
Alternates	
Department	
V Notes	
Select All	Unselect All
OV	Canaal

- A right mouse click on a row will open a pop-up menu that displays all of the available functions for that entry.
- A double click on an entry when the phone is idle will initiate a call to the selected entry.
- ☐ A configuration option set in Tools → Preferences → Shortcuts defines the action when the user double-clicks on a busy directory entry with an active call. The options are:
 - Send active call to voice mail for the selected extension.
 - Put caller on hold and initiate voice over.
 - Camp caller on second line of selected extension.



2.2 Company Directory

The Company Directory database maintains a list of extensions on the user's phone system.

Upon startup the application creates a directory entry for every extension that is programmed on the user's phone as a one-touch key. Additional entries can be manually created using the Add Entry function. Operations that can be performed using the Company Directory are described in the following sections.

2.2.1 Adding a New Entry to the Directory

On the **File** menu, selecting **New Entry** opens the following form to create a new directory entry (refer to Figure 4-18 Directory Maintenance Screen).

General		Visibility
First Name	Bil	Hide Directory Entry Hide BLF Button
Last Name	Hemdon	
Extension	101	Alternate Numbers
Extension	101	Number Type
Extension Name	Bil	501-223-8864 Mobile
Title	Bean Counter - Sr	
E-Mail	Bill@abc-corp.com	
Location	Little Rock	
Department	Accounting	New Modfy Delete
Profile Photo		Notes
6	Browse Clear	^
Supervisor		Assistant
Name	Roland Pitzel	Name Leslie Sanders
Phone	501-223-1346	Phone 501-223-6431
Phone	501-223-1346	Phone 501-223-6431

Figure 4-18 Directory Maintenance Screen

The following fields are configured for text entry:

- O First Name
- O Last Name
- Extension
- o Title



- O E-Mail
- O Location
- O Department
- Profile Photo
- O Supervisor Name
- O Supervisor Phone
- O Assistant Name
- O Assistant Phone
- O Notes
- The Department field is a drop down list of all of the Departments that have been defined.
- ☐ The Profile Photo area is used to browse to a photo file to be used as the Profile Photo or to clear the currently selected photo. (Version 6.5.0.0 or higher).
- The Hide Directory Entry option will hide this entry from being visible in the Table Viewer.
- The Hide BLF button applies to extensions that have associated BLF buttons within the Full Window mode. Selecting this option will hide the associated BLF.
- ☐ To enter an alternate number, select **New** in the **Alternate Number** area, and enter the telephone number and type.
- Selecting Save will add the new entry to the Directory and exit the Directory Maintenance menu.
- Selecting **Add** will save the new entry and clear the form for a new entry.
- To add a new Department to the Directory, select Departments from the File Menu.



gure 4-19 De	epartments Screen	
	🐞 Departments	
		<u>N</u> ew <u>R</u> ename <u>D</u> elete
		<u>C</u> ancel

Figure 4-19 Departments Screen

The New, Rename and Delete functions can be used to modify the Department entries.

2.2.2 Modifying an Entry in the Directory

- Highlighting a directory entry and from the File menu, selecting Properties will open the Directory Maintenance form for the selected entry.
- To modify an Alternate Number, select an Alternate Number and then click the Modify button to view and edit the current number and type fields.
- Clicking on Save will apply the changes to the Directory.
- Clicking on **Cancel** will discard the changes to the Directory.

2.2.3 Deleting an Entry from the Directory

- Selecting the directory entry with a *right* mouse click and selecting the **Delete** option on the pop-up menu will remove the selected entry from the Directory.
- Highlighting the directory entry and from the File menu selecting the Delete option will remove the selected entry from the Directory.
- Highlighting multiple entries and applying the Delete command will delete all of the entries in the selected range.



2.2.4 Printing the Directory

- From the File menu, selecting the Print option, followed by Print All will cause the entire directory to be sent to the default printer.
- ☐ Highlighting a set of entries to be printed and selecting File → Print → Print Selected from the main will cause the selected directory entries to be sent to the default printer.

2.3 Contacts/Personal Lists

The Contacts and Personal databases are used to maintain a list of business contacts and personal contacts.

Contacts and Personal Contacts can be imported into the directory from a .csv file. From the File menu, Import and Export options are available to create and maintain the Contacts and Personal Contacts database via a .csv file.

Operations that can be performed using the Contacts/Personal databases are described in the following sections.

2.3.1 Adding a New Entry to the Contacts/Personal List

On the **File** menu selecting **New Entry** will open the following form to create a new entry (refer to Figure 4-20 Contacts/Personal List).

Contact Ma	intenance			
General		Alternate Numbers		
First Name		Number	Туре	
Last Name				
Telephone				
Title				
E-Mail		New	Modify Delete	
Company		Notes		
Name	~			
Address				
City				
State/Prov				
Zip/Postal				
Country				
			<u> </u>	;el

Figure 4-20 Contacts/Personal List



- The following fields are configured for text entry:
 - O First Name
 - Last Name
 - o Telephone
 - o Title
 - o E-Mail
 - Address
 - City
 - O State/Prov
 - O Zip/Postal
 - Country
 - o Notes
- The Company Name field is a drop down list of all of the Companies that have been defined.
- ☐ To enter an alternate number, select **New** in the **Alternate Number** area, and enter the telephone number and type.
- Selecting Save will add the new entry to the Directory and exit the Directory Maintenance menu.
- Selecting Add will save the new entry and clear the form for a new entry.
- ☐ To add a new Department to the Directory, from the New button within the Directory window, select New Department, enter the name of the department and click OK.

2.3.2 Modifying an Entry in the Contacts/Personal List

- Highlighting an entry and from the File menu, selecting Properties will open the database form for the selected entry.
- To modify an Alternate Number, select an Alternate Number and then click the Modify button to view and edit the current number and type fields.
- Clicking on **Save** will apply the changes to the Contacts/Personal list.
- Clicking on **Cancel** will discard the changes to the Contacts/Personal.

2.3.3 Deleting an Entry from the Contacts/Personal List

- □ Selecting the entry with a *right* mouse click and selecting the **Delete** option on the pop-up menu will remove the selected entry from the database.
- Highlighting the entry and from the File menu selecting the Delete option will remove the selected entry from the database.
- Highlighting multiple entries and applying the Delete command will delete all of the entries in the selected range.



2.3.4 Printing the Directory

- From the File menu, selecting the Print option, followed by Print All will cause the entire database to be sent to the default printer.
- ☐ Highlighting a set of entries to be printed and selecting File → Print → Print Selected from the main menu will cause the selected database entries to be sent to the default printer.

SECTION 3 CALL LOG VIEW

The UC Client maintains a Call Log, which provides a historical trace of the user's call activity. Each inbound and outbound call generates a record in the call log. This information can be used to retrieve details about specific calls and perform functions such as re-dialing a previous call or playing back a recorded telephone conversation.

3.1 Opening the Call Log

- O To open the Call Log from Full Window mode, select Window \rightarrow Call Log from the main menu.
- O To open the Directory View from Toolbar mode, select File \rightarrow Call Log.

Figure 4-21 Call Log Screen shows an example of the Call Log View.

	G	nd Outbound	Q Mased				8
Ţ,	ype	Date 👻	Time	User	Number	Name	
E h		12/17/2012	7.56 AM	217216x011	(214) 262-6111	TEXAS	8
()	A	12/17/2012	7:54 AM	217216X011	105	Dr. Phil	
() h		12/17/2012	7:54 AM	217216X011	(214) 262-6111	TEXAS	
Ou	A	12/17/2012	7:54 AM	217216X011	105	Dr. Phil	
() In		12/17/2012	7:52 AM	217216X011	103	STA 103	
0	A	12/17/2012	7.52 AM	217216X011	105	Dr. Phil	
() In		12/17/2012	7:52 AM	217216X011	103	STA 103	
0	A	12/17/2012	7:52 AM	217216X011	105	Dr. Phil	
() h		12/14/2012	1:46 PM	217216X011	3158	JT Android	
O	A	12/14/2012	1:45 PM	217216X011			
😌 Ou	*	12/14/2012	1:42 PM	217216X011	105	Dr. Phil	
O	A	12/14/2012	1:42 PM	217216X011_	105	Dr. Phil	
() h		12/14/2012	1:41 PM	217216X011	105	Dr. Phil	
0	A	12/14/2012	12:43 PM	217216X011	3158	JT Android	
O O		12/14/2012	12.41 PM	217216X011	103	STA 103	

Figure 4-21 Call Log Screen



The Directory consists of the following areas:

- The Title Bar and Main Menu provides the standard windows controls and access to standard operations and utilities through the pull down menus.
- O The Filter Toolbar allows the user to apply filters to the visible call records.
- O The Record Viewer presents the call log records in a tabular format with each column showing a different attribute of the call record.

Each of these screen regions is further described in the following sections.

3.1.1 Title Bar and Main Menu

The standard Windows controls on the Title Bar are as follows:

- Minimize Hide the Call Log View and include an entry to restore the form in the Windows task bar.
- Maximize/Restore Change the size of the Call Log View. Maximize increases the size of the window to fill the entire display, the Restore function reduces the size of the window to the previous dimensions.
- Close Exit the Call Log View.

The Main Menu provides a drop down menu, which lists all of the functions available within a selected category. The functions available from the Main Menu are as follows:

- Call Log
 - Delete Delete a call record from the Call Log.
 - Print Print the contents of the call log. Available print options are Print All, Print Selected, Page Setup, and Print Preview.
 - Archive Save the call history to an external file.
- □ View
 - Set Visible Columns Hide/Unhide the columns that appear in the Call Log.

3.1.2 Filter Toolbar

The Filter Toolbar allows the user to select the set of call records that will be displayed in the Call Log view, as follows:

- Selecting Inbound will only display the call records for incoming calls.
- Selecting Outbound will only display the call records for outgoing calls.
- Selecting Missed will only display the incoming calls that were not answered.
- Selecting All will display the entire list of call records.



3.1.3 Record Viewer

- ☐ The **Record Viewer** displays the list of call records as indicated by the selected filter.
- Each column represents an attribute of the call record.
- **Each row represents a call record.**
- A disk icon in the Type column indicates that a recording is attached to the call record.
- The column widths can be adjusted by "dragging" one edge of the column in the header row to a new position.
- The column order can be changed by dragging the column header to a new position.

Figure 4-22 Visible Columns Menu

Select Visible Columns	×
 Type Date Time User Number Name Duration Line Note 	
<u>0</u> K	<u>C</u> ancel

- A right mouse click on a row will open a pop-up menu that displays all of the available functions for that record.
- A double click on an entry when the phone is idle will initiate a redial to the selected entry.



3.2 Playing Back a Recorded Telephone Conversation

Pressing the *right* mouse button to select a record that contains a recording and selecting play from the pop-up menu will initiate playback of the recording.

The Playback window will open during playback (refer to Figure 4-23 Telephone Conversation Playback Screen).

Figure 4-23 Telephone Conversation Playback Screen

💕 Pla	yback: STA 101 12/31/2007 1:39 AM	
	Position: 00:00:00 Length: 00:00:11	_
—		

The Playback window provides the following controls:



Play

Pause

Stop

Slider bar - advances as the playback progresses. Dragging the slider changes the current playback position within the recording.

Start/resume playback of the recording.

Suspend playback at the current position.

Suspend playback and set the current position to the beginning of the recording.

3.3 Deleting a Record from the Call Log

- Selecting a record with a *right* mouse click and selecting the **Delete** option on the pop-up menu removes the selected record from the Call Log.
- O Highlighting a record and from the **Call Log** menu and selecting the **Delete** option removes the selected record from the Call Log.
- Highlighting multiple records and applying the Delete command deletes all of the records in the selected range.



3.4 Printing the Call Log

- O From the Call Log menu, selecting the Print option, followed by Print All causes the entire call history to be sent to the default printer.
- O Highlighting a set of records to be printed and selecting Call Log \rightarrow Print \rightarrow Print Selected from the main menu causes the selected call log entries to be sent to the default printer.

3.5 Archiving the Call Log

Figure 4-24 Call Log Archive Screen

Archiving the Call Log is beneficial for reducing the number of call records displayed within the application, and therefore, improving access when searching for individual records. The archival process also provides a method of backing up the call history and storing the records off-line for future access.

O From the Call Log menu, selecting the Archive option opens the Call Log Archive menu (refer to Figure 4-24 Call Log Archive Screen).

🏁 Call Log Archi	ive		×
Start Date	Thursday , November 01, 2007	~	
End Date	Saturday , November 17, 2007	~	
Audio Files	cordings in .zip	 Delete voice 	recordings
Archive File Locatio	n: (CSV Format)		
			Browse
Archive			Cancel

- O Selecting the Start Date and End Date for the archive specifies the range of records to be archived.
- O Selecting "Save voice recordings in corresponding .zip" will create a separate zip file that includes all of the attached recordings.
- O Selecting "Delete voice recordings" will delete the recordings files when the archive is created.
- O The Archive File Location field specifies the name of the file that will be created to hold the archive.



- O Selecting Archive will create the specified archive file in CSV (Comma Separated Values) format.
- O After the archive file is created, all of the selected archive records will be removed from the call log.
- O Selecting Cancel will close the Call Log Archive dialog without creating an archive file.

3.6 Pinning

To the far right side of the toolbar, there is a pushpin. Clicking this pins the Call Log widow to a tab in the BLF/DSS view. When pinned, if the Call Log tab is active, the pin will UnPin the Call Log from a tab and make it a separate window.

Contact Center Agent



SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

UC Client that are also Contact Center agents can perform Contact Center functions from within the UC Client. Contact Center functions included in the UC Client are Login, Logout, Off Duty, Wrap Up, view Agent Monitor, and view Queue Monitor. With UC Suite Version 4.0 or higher, Web Client supports Contact Center Agent integration. Refer to Chapter 17 UC Web Client for additional information.

SECTION 2 LICENSING

The Contact Center Agent functions will require that the UC Server Connect option be selected and active for the individual UC User. The Contact Center Agent functions will operate successfully in all three operating modes (Deskset, Softphone, and Deskset + Softphone). The Contact Center Agent functions will an Agent Client licenses.



SECTION 3 CONFIGURATION

The setup of the Contact Center Agent functions is done through the Contact Center Agent Preferences tab within the UC Client application. An example of the Contact Center Agent tab is shown below.

S Preferences				X
Phone Message Trunk Settings	Video Settings	Phone Image	ACD Agent	4
📝 Enable ACD agent featur	es			
Agent ID Code require Agent ID	ed			
AIC Enabled Agent Identity Code				
ACD MIS Server				
Network Name/IP Address				
Port Number	8080			
		ſ		

To support the Agent Login function, the user must specify the login requirements that have been configured within the SV9100 system programming. These settings are as follows:

- □ Agent ID Code required If MB 41-01-02 is set to zero, then the user should leave this checkbox blank. If MB 41-01-02 has a non-zero value, then the user will need to check this box.
- ❑ Agent ID If Agent ID codes are required, then the user can enter the default ID code that will be used at this agent station. If this value is left blank and an ID code is required, then the user will be prompted to enter the ID code during login.



- □ **AIC Enabled** If MB 41-17-01 is set to 0 for this extension, then this checkbox should be left blank. If MB 41-17-01 is set to 1, then this box should be checked.
- ❑ Agent Identity Code (AIC) If AIC is enabled, then the user can specify the AIC to use during the login operation. If this field is left blank and an AIC is required, then the user will be prompted for the code during the login operation.

To communicate with the Contact Center Server, the user must specify the following settings:

- Contact Center Network Name/IP Address
- Contact Center Port Number

These fields will be blank by default and are optional. For the Contact Center Integration to be active, the user must specify valid settings for both of these fields.

SECTION 4 CONTACT CENTER AGENT STATE

The UC Client user interface includes a control that allows the user to change their current Contact Center state. This control is a drop-down menu that includes the following four selections:

- Login
- Logout
- Wrap-up
- Off-Duty/Rest

Within the toolbar mode, this control appears on the right side of the Presence selector. This will cause the function button area to be reduced in size accordingly. The following image shows an example of the toolbar with the Agent control enabled.

Figure 5-2 Contact Center Agent – Toolbar





Within the Window mode, the Agent State control appears as part of the main menu. This control is positioned on the right side of the main function menu. The following image shows an example of the Window mode with the Agent control enabled.

```
Figure 5-3 Contact Center Agent – Window Mode
```



The visible setting in the drop down control will always be the current Contact Center state of the user.

The action associated with each of the agent states is described below.

4.1 Login

The Login function operates according to the options that the user has selected within the Preferences/Contact Center Agent tab. If the user has specified all of the required information in the Preferences/Contact Center Agent tab to complete the Login request, then the Login operation will proceed. If additional information is required from the user, such as an Agent ID or AIC, then a pop-up window will be displayed which requests the required information. For example, if the user has specified that neither an Agent ID Code or AIC is required, then the Login operation can be completed by logging the agent in using the Contact Center group assignment specified in the SV9100 system programming. Also, if an Agent ID Code is required and the user has specified their code in the Preferences/ Contact Center Agent tab, then the operation can proceed without any further user information. However, for example, if the user has specified that an AIC is required and not specified the default value, then a message box will be displayed that asks the user to enter the AIC for login. Once the user has specified the AIC, the login operation will be completed.

Figure 5-4 Contact Center Agent – Login

Agent ID	I
AIC	
	OK Cancel



If the user is not currently logged into the Contact Center, then the Login function will be enabled. If the user is already logged into the Contact Center, then the Login function will only be enabled if the user has enabled AIC. In that case, the user can change their AIC by selecting the Login function and following the same process by specifying another AIC value.

4.2 Logout

The Logout operation issues a logout operation for the agent. The Logout operation will only be enabled when the user is logged into the Contact Center.

4.3 Wrapup

The Wrap Up function places the user into the Wrap Up mode. While in Wrap Up mode the user will not receive any calls from the Contact Center. The Wrap Up function will act as a toggle, so that if the user is already in Wrap Up mode, selecting Wrap Up again will exit the user from Wrap Up mode.

4.4 Off Duty

The Off Duty function places the user into the Off Duty mode. While in Off Duty (Rest) mode the user will not receive any calls from the Contact Center. The Off Duty function will act as a toggle, so that if the user is already in Off Duty mode, selecting Off Duty again will exit the user from Off Duty mode.

SECTION 5 QUEUE MONITOR

The Queue Monitor function can be accessed from the Window drop down menu. When this option is selected, a Queue Monitor window will be opened that allows the user to view the real-time statistics associated with a set of selected queues. The following image shows an example of the Queue Monitor window.

Figure 5-5	Contact Center Agent – Queue Monitor	
------------	--------------------------------------	--

📊 Queue Monitor			
File View			
Name	Calls In Queue	Logged In	Longest
Sales	0	2	0:00
HelpDesk	0	0	0:00



The columns within the Queue Monitor window will be fixed. However, each user will be able to select which queues will be included. By default each user will not have any queues selected for the table. The first time that the user selects the Queue Monitor function, the following menu will be displayed which allows them to select the queues to display.

Select Queues	
🔽 HelpDesk	
Q3	
Q4	
Select All	
	Ganad

The names of the Queues to populate this list will be retrieved from the Contact Center Server. The Select All option will check all of the defined Queues. The OK button will apply the Queue selections. The Cancel button will exit the menu without changing the selected queues.

After selecting the queues from the list, the table will then be displayed.

The functions that are available on the main menu within the Queue Monitor are as follows:

- **File/Exit** closes the Queue Monitor window.
- U View/Select Queues open the selector window to select the queues to display.
- U View/Set Thresholds open the threshold window to set the threshold levels.



Queue Thresholds - D X Calls In Queue Level 1 More Than 5 🗢 Calls Color * Level 2 More Than 10 🚔 Calls × Color Logged In Level 1 Less Than 10 🚔 Agents Color Y Level 2 Less Than 5 -Color ~ Agents Longest Level 1 More Than 60 🜩 min:sec Color Y Level 2 More Than 120 🤤 min:sec Color ~ 0K Cancel

Selecting the Set Thresholds option opens the following form.

Figure 5-7 Contact Center Agent – Queue Thresholds

Each section of the Thresholds menu allows the user to set the limits for each statistic (Calls In Queue, Logged In and Longest Call). Each threshold can be enabled individually by enabling the checkbox next to the name of the field. Each threshold has two levels. If the field value exceeds the specified threshold for Level 1, then the color of the cell changes to the specified color. If the field value exceeds Level 2, then the cell color changes to the specified color for that level.

Selecting OK will apply the new threshold levels. Selecting Cancel will exit the menu without applying any changes.

SECTION 6 AGENT MONITOR

The Agent Monitor function can be accessed from the View drop down menu. When this option is selected, an Agent Monitor window will be opened that allows the user to view the current state of other Contact Center agents. The following image shows an example of the Agent Monitor window.

📕 Agent Monitor		_ D ×
File View		
Name	State	Time
Dale	BUSY - Sales	00:09
Dave	BREAK	00:59
J.R.	OUT	
Tom	OUT	



The column statistics within the Agent Monitor window will be fixed. However, each user will be able to select which agents will be included. By default each user will not have any agents selected for the table. The first time that the user selects the Agent Monitor function, the following menu will be displayed which allows them to select the agents to display.

Select Agents	
🔽 Agent 239	
V Dale	
Dave	
J.R.	
Select All	
	Course 1
<u>U</u> K	Lancel

Figure 5-9 Select Agents Window

The names of the agents to populate this list will be all of the agents that are defined within Contact Center. After selecting the agents from the list, the table will then be displayed.

The functions that are available on the main menu within the Agent Monitor are as follows:

- **File/Exit** closes the Agent Monitor window.
- □ View/Select Agents opens the selector window to specify the agents to include in the table.

SECTION 7 EMERGENCY CALL

A logged in agent will be able to initiate an Emergency Call from the UC Client. The Emergency Call option will be shown as an option Agent State drop down menu. This function will only be enabled if the user has enabled the Contact Center Agent features and an Emergency Call button has been programmed on the user's phone.

Selecting the Emergency Call button will alert the assigned Contact Center supervisor that the issuing agent requires assistance.



SECTION 8 ABANDON CALL ALERT

The Abandon Call Alert feature provides a new level of integration between the UC Client, UC Server and the Contact Center Server. The Abandoned Call Alert feature provides notification to a UC Client when a Contact Center caller hangs up from within a queue. No additional UC client licensing is required.

8.1 Configuration

The Abandoned Call Alert feature will have settings that will be configured in system programming and at the Client level.

8.1.1 System Programming

Configuration options set in system programming apply to all users on the system that are utilizing the Abandoned Call Alert feature. Figure 5-10 Abandon Call Alert shows the system programming changes.

Figure 5-10 Abandon Call Alert

ystem Data)-61 : UC Server Call Alerts Feature Settings	
01 - UC Server Abandon Call Alerts	Disable 💙
02 - UC Server Minimum Wait Time	00:00
03 - UC Server Clear Call Timer	00:00
04 - UC Server Clear call if matching Caller ID returns	to queue Enable 🗸

The user is able to set the following properties.

- 20-61-01 UC Server Abandon Call Alerts When selected, enables the Abandoned Call Alert functionality. Disabled at default and when Contact Center Server Settings are not defined.
- O 20-61-02 UC Server Minimum Wait Time Sets the minimum wait time for the call to be included in the abandoned call alert list. If a caller hangs up before the minimum wait time, the call is not included in the alert list. No value set at default.
- O 20-61-03 UC Server Clear Call Timer Sets the time limit for calls to remain on the Abandoned Calls Alert list. When a call has been on the list for longer than the specified time, then the call is automatically removed from the list. If this field is blank, then the calls are not removed automatically and will stay on the list until manually deleted. Default = 48 Hours.



 20-61-04 UC Server Clear Call if matching Caller ID returns to queue – Determines whether a call will be removed from the Abandoned Calls list if a subsequent call returns to queue with the same Caller ID. Enabled at default.

8.1.2 Client Configuration

Client level options are controlled through the **Preferences** settings for each individual user. The **Preferences/Contact Center Agent** menu contains the settings that are associated with this feature. Figure 5-11 **Preferences** shows an example of the updated **Preferences/Contact Center** menu.

Figure 5-11 Preferences

Quick Message Phone Messa	ige Trunk Settings	Video Settings	Phone Image	ACD
ACD Agent				
Enable ACD agent fea	tures			
Agent ID Code rec	uired			
Agent ID				
AIC Enabled				
Agent Identity Coo	le			
ACD MIS Server				
Network Name/IP Address	192.168.225.50			
Port Number	9090			
Abandoned Call Alerts				
Enable Alerts	Active Queues			
	JT Test Que	ue		
	DQA Testing			
III Authle Alert		2		
Page Alert				
Popup Mer				



Within this configuration screen the user is able to set the following properties.

- Enable Alerts When selected, enables the Abandoned Call Alert function. When disabled, all of the other controls within the frame are disabled. Disabled at default and when Contact Center MIS Server Settings are not defined.
- Active Queues Specifies which queues will be included in the Abandoned Calls list. Default is all queues unchecked.
- Audible Alert Plays an alert tone for every new call that is added to the Abandoned Call Alert list. Enabled by default.
- Popup Alert Displays a popup message, similar to the missed call alert, for every new call added to the Abandoned Call Alert list. Enabled by default.

8.1.3 UC Client Alerts

UC Client users can receive Abandoned Call Alerts in both Window and Toolbar modes.

In Window mode, the alert indicator appears in the Status area of the main form. If the **Audible Aler**t is set, then the alert tone will be played for every new abandoned call that is received. Figure 5-12 UC Client Alert shows an example of the Abandoned Call alert image.

Figure 5-12 UC Client Alert



The Abandoned Call alert image is a flashing icon that helps draw attention to the status. The number next to the flashing icon shows the number of abandoned calls that are currently included in the Abandoned Calls list. If the Abandoned Calls list does not have any calls that have not been handled, then the alert area will be blank. Clicking on the Abandoned Calls alert icon will open the Abandoned Calls alert list.

In Toolbar mode, the alert indicator will appear in the notification area just below the **Speed Dial** list. If the **Audible Alert** is set, then the alert tone will be played for every new abandoned call that is received. Figure 5-13 Abandoned Call Alert Image shows an example of the Abandoned Call alert image.





The Abandoned Call alert image shows the number of abandoned calls that are currently included in the Abandoned Calls list. Clicking on the Abandoned Calls alert icon will open the Abandoned Calls alert list.

If the user has selected the option to receive a **Popup Alert**, then a notification message appears in the lower right hand section of the screen when a new Abandoned Call has been added to the list. Figure 5-14 Abandoned Call Popup shows an example of the Abandoned Call popup.

Figure 5-14 Abandoned Call Popup



The Abandoned Call popup appearance follows the same rules for the other notification pop ups that the user has selected within Preferences/ Notification Settings.

8.1.4 Abandoned Calls Alert Window

The Abandoned Calls alert window lists all of the abandoned calls in table format. Open the window by clicking on the Alert icon, from the popup link, or from the Window menu. The Abandoned Calls Alert Window can be pinned to a tab in the BLF area, similar to the Directory and Call Log windows. Figure 5-15 Abandoned Calls Window shows an example of the Abandoned Calls window.



Abandoned Calls						
File						
Date	Arrival Time	Group	Caller ID	Wait Time	Callback Status	
10/27/2011	11:51:56 AM	Sales	2145164942	2:06	In Progress	
10/27/2011	1:40:27 PM	Sales	2142064917	0:36	Attempted	
11/27/2011	1:52:45 PM	Sales	2142392932	2:46		

The list shows each abandoned call on a separate line with the most recent call at the bottom of the list. If more calls are active than can be shown within the table, then a vertical scroll bar will be displayed. Each abandoned call includes the following information:

- **Date** The date that the call entered the queue.
- **Arrival Time** The time that the call entered the queue.
- **Group** The destination queue for the abandoned call.
- **Caller ID** The Calling Line ID for the abandoned call.
- **Wait Time** The time that the call was in queue.
- Callback Status This is a color-coded field that can display the following values:
 - In Progress (Green) a UC Client user with Abandoned Call Alerts enabled is currently making a callback to this caller. This status will only be registered if the UC Client user invokes the Call Back function from the Abandoned Call Alert window.
 - Attempted (Yellow) at least one attempt has been made to place a Call Back.
 - Complete (White) a successful Call Back to this number has been completed.
 - O Blank (White) no action has been taken on this entry.

New abandoned calls are added to the list as they occur and if they meet the filtering criteria defined in the **Preferences/Contact Center** settings for this user.

Calls are removed from the list when any of the following events occur:

☐ An entry is automatically removed when the **Clear Calls After** time period specified in the **Preferences/Contact Center** settings is exceeded.



- An entry is manually removed by a user using the **Delete** command from the Popup menu (see below).
- A subsequent call from the same Caller ID is received in the same queue.

Entries that have a Callback Status of **In Progress**, **Attempted**, or **Complete** include additional details regarding the call back activity. These additional details can be displayed when you double-click on the entry. This results in a pop-up window, displaying which includes the additional call back details. refer to section 8.1.5, Callback Detail Window.

8.1.5 Callback Detail Window

The Call Back Detail window shows additional information about the call back attempts for an abandoned call. Figure 5-16 Call Back Detail Window shows an example of the Call Back Detail window.

Figure 5-16 Call Back Detail Window

Call Back Details for (214) 555-1234						
10/27/2011	1:40:27 PM	Dan Cervantes	2939	Answered but wanted spvr to call back in 10 minutes.		
10/27/2011	1:52:45 PM	Ross LaBarbera	2930	Call back completed.		

The Window title displays "Call Back Details for <Phone Number>", where the phone number is the Caller ID of the abandoned call.

Each entry in the table lists the details for each call back attempt. Each table entry consists of the following fields:

- **Date** The date the call back was initiated.
- **Arrival** The time that the call back was initiated.
- **Name** The UC client user that initiated the call back.
- **Extension** The UC client extension that initiated the call back.
- Comments Text comments added by the UC Client user in reference to the call back. These comments are added as part of the call back operation or can be edited after the fact by double clicking on the Comments field.



Double-click on the **Comments** field to edit the contents of this field.

The file menu includes three operations: Save, Print and Exit.

The Exit command closes the Call Back Detail Window.

The **Save** function writes the current contents of the **Call Back Detail** window to a file. When the **Save** function is initiated, a file selection dialog displays that allows the user to designate the target location for the file.

The user is able to save the file in any of the following formats: Comma-Separated Values (CSV) or XML.

The **Print** command opens a print dialog that allows the user to send the **Call Back Detail** list to a printer. The report output is similar to the table layout for the **Call Back Detail** and includes the following header:

Call Back Detail for <Telephone Number>

<Current Date and Time>

If the printout is more than one page, the header is repeated for every page, while the bottom of the page includes the page number.

8.2 Popup Menu

When the user selects an entry in the Abandoned Calls list and right-clicks using the mouse, a popup menu with the following options is displayed:

- O **Call Back** Described in section 8.2.1 Callback below.
- Delete Removes the selected entry from the Abandoned Call Alerts list for all users. The Delete function will always be enabled for all entries.
- O Clear Status Remove the Returned Call status from the selected entry. The Clear Status is only enabled for entries that currently have their status set to Returned Call. This allows a user, who attempted to return a call, to reset the status if they were not able to contact the caller.

8.2.1 Callback

The **Call Back** function initiates a call to the Caller ID number for the selected entry. The **Call Back** function is only enabled if the Caller ID field is not blank and the user telephone is idle.

When the **Call Back** function is selected, the Status column for the selected entry changes to **In Progress**. This status change will effectively notify other users that action has been taken to return the call to this customer.



A supporting window opens as part of the Call Back request to allow the user to specify additional details about the Call Back activity. Figure 5-17 Call Back Status shows an example of the Call Back Status window.

Figure 5-17 Call Back Status

Comments:	
Change Status to "Complete" Remove this entry from Abandoned Call List	

The fields in the Call Back Status window are described below:

- **Comments** This text field allows the user to enter details about the attempted call back activity. Default is blank.
- Change Status to "Complete" This option allows the user to specify that this entry in the Abandoned Call Alerts table should be shown as Complete. Default is unchecked.
- Remove this entry from Abandoned Call List This option allows the user to specify that this entry can be removed from the Abandoned Call List.

Answering Center

Chapter 6

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

The Answering Center module provides additional features to the UC Client to help provide more efficient call handling in a multi-tenant environment. In the target environment, a UC Client user has the task of answering calls for a variety of different businesses. The Answering Center module identifies the company being called and displays information on the UC Client user's screen to assist with handling the call.

SECTION 2 INSTALLATION

The Answering Center module is distributed as a separate executable.

To install the Answering Center module, double-click the setup.exe file in the AnswerCenter folder.

During the installation, a new program titled **Answering Center** is added to the **All Programs** \rightarrow **NEC** programs group.

SECTION 3 CONFIGURATION

3.1 Configuring UC Client Preferences

- 1. With the UC Client running, go to **Preferences** \rightarrow **Screen Pop** in the Toolbar view, or **Tools** \rightarrow **Preferences** \rightarrow **Screen Pop** in Window view.
- 2. In the Third Party Interface section, check **Enable Third Party Interface** and **Enhanced XML Interface**.



Figure 6-1	Preferences –	XML	Screen
------------	---------------	-----	--------

layback	Tool Buttons	Active Call List	Screen Pop	Shortcuts	Dialing Rules	Telephony
Contact	Manager					
<none></none>				• S	ettings	
Activatio	n					
O Uper	i contact when	nnging				
O Oper	contact when	answered				
Olick	program buttor	to open contact				
Call Filter						
Oper	contact for all	calls				
Oper	n contact for ext	temal calls only				
Third Par	ty Interface					
🔽 En	able Third Party	Interface				
	Enhanced XI	ML Interface		5	ettings	
					24	

3.2 Launching the Answering Center

When the Answering Center starts, the application verifies that the UC Client is active. If not, a notification box is displayed informing the user that the UC Suite must be running for Answering Center to be enabled. When the notification window is closed, the Answering Center also closes.

- 1. To launch the Answering Center, verify the UC Client is running.
- 2. Double-click the Answering Center icon on the desktop, or go to Start \rightarrow All Programs \rightarrow NEC \rightarrow Answering Center.


3. When successfully started, an Answering Center icon is added to the notification area of the taskbar.



3.3 Database Setup

The profiles database can either be stored locally, or as a shared resource on the UC Server PC. In most cases, this is on the UC Server PC allowing multiple Answering Center users to access the same Profiles database. When changes are made to the Profiles database by an Answering Center client, changes are immediately made available to the Answering Center clients.

1. Right-click the Answering Center icon in the system tray and choose **Setup** \rightarrow **Database**.



Figure 6-3 Right-Click Answer Center Icon

- 2. In the **Database Setup** window, select where the database is to reside. If on the UC Server PC, define the UC Server PC IP Address and TCP port (default: 8888).
- 3. If no match is found, nothing is displayed. If preferred, check the box for **Display dialed number if not found**.



Figure 6-4 Database Setup Screen

Database Location	
Database on Shared Services	PC
Network Name/IP Address	192.168.0.22
Port Number	8888
🔘 Local Database	
Display dialed number if not fo	und

- 4. Right-click on the Answering Center icon in the system tray and choose **exit**.
- 5. Re-launch the Answering Center.

SECTION 4 PROFILES

The Profiles function is used to define the different company profiles that are recognized by the Answering Center. When the Profiles option is selected, a window is displayed with the following controls:

- A list of currently defined profiles, in alphabetical order using the Name field.
- **G** Function buttons for New, Properties and Delete.

4.1 Managing Profiles

1. Right-click on the Answering Center icon in the system tray and choose **Profiles**.



Figure 6-5 Answering Center Screen

Answering Center	
<u>File</u> <u>H</u> elp	
ABC Corp Betty's Pet Shop Cotty's Place	New
Dr. Conrad Winn Dr. Jake Robinson	Properties
Jordy's Place Dr. Conrad Winn Dr. Jake Robinson iamily Dental lasper's Wrecker Service Jano Estacado Tex Mex Quantell Industries Sonny's Place N. T. Trailering Inc.	Delete



2. To create a new profile, click the **New** button.

Figure 6-6 New Profile Screen

Company Name:			
McLanders Drilling			
Company Address		Hours of O	peration
1234 FM 333 Weatherford, Tx. 77777		M-F 7AM- Sat 10AM Sun Close	7PM -4PM d
nbound Phone Numbe	ers:		
2143814881			Add Number
			(
			Delete Number
			Update Number
Transfer Destinations:			
Name	Number	VM	Add Transfer
Jack - On Call Sup	214-456-8844	-	Delete Tennefor
			Delete Transfer
			Update Transfer
Company Greeting:			
Thanks for calling McL	anders Drilling, I	now can I he	lp you.
			-
Company Notes:			
On call for service eme	rgencies only.		
			-

- O The **Company Name** field displays the name of the company or the individual associated with the profile.
- O The **Company Address** displays the physical address of the company or the individual associated with the profile.
- O The **Hours of Operation** display the times the business is open.
- O The Inbound Phone Numbers field displays the full telephone numbers associated with the Profile. This field accepts multiple numbers and can be entered either formatted or unformatted. For example, (214)-381-4881, 214-381-4881 or 2143814881 are all valid.



 The Transfer Destinations is a table that consists of pairs of names and telephone numbers. These entries are the telephone numbers associated with a company the UC Client user will use as the destination for transferring callers. The Transfer Destination table can hold an unlimited number of pairs. When the Add Transfer button is selected, the following window is displayed:

Figure 6-7 Transfer Number Screen

Jack - On Call Supervisor	
Number:	
214-456-8844	
Voicemail	

- **The Name** field identifies the destination where the call is transferred.
- The **Number** field specifies the dial string used to transfer the call.
- ☐ The **Voicemail** checkbox designates the call is directly transferred to the voicemail box for the specified extension. By default, the Voicemail box unchecked.
- O The **Company Greeting** field is a free-format text field that allows the user to enter the greeting that the attendant will speak when answering a call for this company.
- O The **Company Notes** field is a free-format text field that allows the user to enter any additional details about the Profile.
- O Click the **Save** button to save the profile.
- O Click the **Cancel** button, the Profile screen is closed and the entered information is discarded.
- 3. To edit an existing profile, highlight the profile and choose **Properties**, or Double-click on the **profile**.
- 4. To delete a profile, highlight the profile and choose **Delete**. A confirmation window appears with Yes or No options to continue profile deletion.



SECTION 5 ANSWERING CENTER FUNCTIONS

The Answering Center program icon is visible in the system tray when the Answering Center application is active. Right-click on the Answering Center icon to open a pop-up menu with the following options:

- Profiles used to define the different company profiles recognized by the Answering Center.
- Setup used to set the font attributes for the pop-up screen and specify the location of the Profiles database.
- **Help** opens the Help file for the Answering Center application.
- □ **About** displays an informational dialog that includes the name of the product, the product version number and a copyright notice.
- **Exit** closes the Answering Center application.

When the Answering Center receives notification from the UC Client that an incoming call has been answered on the local telephone, the application takes the following actions:

- The dialed number is compared to the list of DID numbers in the Profiles list.
- □ If a matching entry is found, a Profile window opens in the center of the screen displaying the following information:
 - O Company Name
 - O Company Address
 - O Hours of Operation
 - O Company Greeting
 - O Transfer Destinations
 - O Notes
 - O OK button
- If a match is not found, no action is taken unless defined in the Database setup.

Refer to Figure 6-8 Incoming Call Screen on page 6-9 for an example of a Profile pop-up.





Figure	6-8	Incomina	Call	Screen
riguic	0-0	mooning	Gail	00/00/1

	AE	C Corp		
123 San	Sunset Road Angelo, Texas 74628	8AM - 5PM M-F 10AM - 5PM Sat		
Tha hou	nk you for calling ABC Corp rs answering service. How	. You have reached ABC's can I direct your call?	after	
	Transfer Name	 Transfer Number 	VM	
•	Jonathan Teal	520-482-3377		1
	Sean Franklin	817-382-9861		1
Call can	s arrive during ABC Corp's a be transferred to the after	after hours time. Emerger hours on call personell.	ncy calls	,

Pressing Enter with the focus on the notification window closes the window.

The user can reposition the notification window. Future notification windows are shown at the last location.

If one of the Transfer Destination entries (Blue underlined numbers) is selected while on an active call, the Answering Center initiates a supervised transfer to the selected telephone number. Once the transfer destination is initiated, the transfer screens within the UC Suite are used to complete the transfer. Issue 5.0



Application Level Configuration



SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

The Preferences function allows the user to customize the UC Client user interface and operation.

- □ From the Toolbar mode the Preferences settings can be accessed by selecting File \rightarrow Preferences.



SECTION 2 PREFERENCES MENU

When the Preferences function is selected, the following is displayed (refer to Figure 7-1 Preferences – General Tab). Each of the tabs is described in the following sections.

2.1 Preferences – General

General	BLF/DSS	Recording	Personal Greeting	Playback	Tool Buttons	Active Call Lis 1
Applica	tion Priority					
P	op-Up on inc	coming calls				
M	lake top app	lication on inc	coming calls			
E-Mail	Integration					
V E	nable E-Mail	Integration				
Audio						
E	nable ringing	through PC	Speakers			
Confirm	Exit					
V S	how confirm	dialog on exit	t			
Profile	nable Quick nable Notific Photo	Message Clie sation Tone Update Pho Browse Canture Dec	to Photo Cap	oture	Clear	

Figure 7-1 Preferences – General Tab



- The **Pop-Up on incoming calls** option applies when the application in Full Window mode is minimized. If this option is selected, the application will be restored from a minimized state when an incoming call is received.
- O The **Make top application on incoming calls** applies to the Full Window mode. When selected, this option causes the application window to become the top active application when an incoming call is received.
- The **Auto Hide** option allows the toolbar view to be hidden when other applications are the currently active window.
- The Enable E-Mail integration option can be selected to utilize a MAPI-compatible e-mail client in conjunction with the desktop application.
 E-mail functions are provided within the call log and for directory/contact list entries that have designated e-mail addresses.
- O The **Enable ringing through PC speakers** option controls whether a ringing tone is played through the default sound device for each incoming call.
- O The **Show confirm dialog on exit** controls if a confirmation dialog is presented each time the user closes the application.
- O The **Enable Quick Message Client** enables the ability for UC Client to receive quick messages.
- The Enable Notification Tone enables a audible tone when a Quick Message is received.
- O The **Browse** button opens a browse window to point to the image to upload. The image must be a 1 to 1 ratio or it will be cropped to the center of the image. The image can be .bmp, .jpeg, .png, or .gif file format.
- O The Photo Capture button opens a window to capture a profile photo with the camera device selected in the Capture Device field. In the Photo Capture window, click Capture when ready to take the picture; click Save to save the image shown, and click Retake to capture a new image.
- O Click **Clear** to reset the **Profile Photo** to the default image.
- O Select the camera to be used in the **Capture Device** field.

2.2 Preferences – BLF/DSS

Figure 7-2	Preferences -	BLF/DSS Tab
------------	---------------	-------------

Preferences				
General BLF/DSS Recording Personal Greeting Playback Tool Buttons Active Call Lis				
BifGroups Visible Tabs All Sales Sales Service Trunks New Delete Properties Assign DID Automatically display BLF group for incoming call Label Format Extension only Name only Extension and name Name Display for BLF/Directory Display name from phone system Display for BLF/Directory Display name from phone system Display full name as First Name Last Name (Mary Smith) Last Name, First Name (Smith, Mary) Last Name, First Name (Smith, Mary) Last Name, First Name (Smith, Mary)				
BLF Indicator Treatment Enable Calling Line ID (CLID) display on mouse hover BLF Appearance				
Profile View Classic View				
Show animation for Presence state changes.				
OK Cancel				

- O The **Synchronize** button retrieves the current line key settings from the phone system and updates the layout of the BLF panel accordingly.
 - The Synchronize/Get Values options on the DSS/BLF and Telephony Settings tab are only supported without UC Server.
- O The **Visible Tabs** list controls the tabs that are visible and hidden on the BLF panel. Only the tabs that are checked are shown on the BLF panel.
- O The **Move Up** and **Move Down** buttons allow the user to re-arrange the order of the BLF tabs. Selecting an entry and then pressing one of these buttons moves the entry in the desired direction.
- O The **New** button can be used to define a new BLF tab entry.



- O The **Delete** button removes the selected BLF tab from the list.
- O The **Properties** button opens up the definition window for the selected BLF tab.
- O The **Assign DID** button opens a window allowing the user to specify DID numbers associated with the selected BLF group. This button is only visible for attendant-level users. When assigned, an incoming call can trigger the UC Client to automatically display the BLF Group matching the inbound DID.
 - ➡ When the Assign DID button is selected, a window opens allowing the user to Add, Delete, or Update the Inbound Phone Numbers associated with the BLF group.
- O The **Automatically display BLF group for incoming call** checkbox enables or disables the automatic display of BLF groups based upon the DID of an incoming call. By default, this value is disabled/unchecked.
- O The **Label Format** option allows the user to specify which values are shown on each BLF button (*Extension only, Name only, or both Extension and name*).
- O The **Name Display** option allows the user to select the format used in the BLF and Directory for displaying *First Name* and *Last Name*.
- O The **BLF Indicator Treatment** option allows the user to enable or disable the ability to view call details when mousing over a busy BLF.
- O The **BLF Appearance** option allows the user to choose Profile View or Classic View and enable or disable animation for presence state changes.

When the option to **Show animation for Presence state changes** is selected or when another user changes their presence state, the BLF for that user will briefly changes to a starburst indicating the user has changed the presence state. Refer to Figure 7-3 BLF/DSS Tab – Animation Screen on page 7-6 for an example.



In the Office		Logged In
File View Tools Window	Links Help	
Dial Phone Image Answer Hold Tran	🕺 🚜 📣 🎥 🧶 🕼 🍘 🦛 🚝	Night Barge In More
- Active Call	All Trunks	
	101 Brad Simpson Sandy	128 Misty
	102 Celena Parks 20	129 Kyla
	103 Shawn Murphy 122 Lauren	130 John T.
	104 Harvey Wallb	131 Samuel
	105 Jake Blowers 124 Lance	132 Dirk
-	107 Shaila 125 Blake	133 Nashty
	117 Oliver Sims 126 Michelle	134 Shunpike
	119 Stewart Rocco	136 R. Burgundy
	< III	,
NEC 117		5/17/2011 9:53:58 AM

Figure 7-3 BLF/DSS Tab – Animation Screen

O The Profile View option shows the Profile Photos in the BLF/DSS panel. The Classic View options shows the larger BLFs with presence state icons in place of the photo.



O When **Profile View** is selected, the option to **Show animation for Presence state changes** shows the text of the presence state flashing. The profile picture does not show the starburst animation as it does in Classic View.

101 ↓ In the Office	
File View Tools Window Links Help	
Dial Phone Image Answer Hold Transfer Hangup Conf. Record Page Park Unpark Night Barge In Dir Pickup Grp P/U	Redial V-Over More
All Call Log Directory Voice Mail Speed Dial	
101 John Calvin In the Office	
102 Bonnie In the Office 112 Jimmy On Vacation	
103 Candice In the Office	
104 BTH Gone for the Day	
105 Chuck In the Office	
106 Cody In the Office	
107 Dawn Out to Lunch	
109 Steve In a Meeting	
110 Jacob In the Office	
NEC 101	7/17/2015 2:26:23 PM

Figure 7-4 BLF/DSS – Profile View



2.3 Preferences – Recording

Figure 7-5 Preferences – Recording Tab



- O The **Recording Device** selector allows the user to specify which recording interface is used to record calls. If no recording device is detected, then this option is disabled.
- The **Record All Calls** option allows the user to specify that recording is automatically started for every call.
- The **Enable beep tone while recording** option plays a beep tone at the start of recording to alert the parties on the call that recording is taking place.



2.4 Preferences – Personal Greeting

Figure 7-6 Preferences – Personal Greeting Tab



- O The **Playback Device** option allows the user to specify the audio device to use for playing the greeting.
- O The **Enable Voice Greeting** checkbox allows the user to designate that the Personal Greeting is active.
- O The **File** field is used to specify the audio file to play as the Personal Greeting.
- O The **Browse** button opens a file explorer window and allows the user to navigate through their file system.
- O The **Play** button plays back the specified audio file for review.
- O The **Stop** button stops the playback of the specified audio file.

2.5 Preferences – Playback

Figure 7-7 Preferences – Playback Tab



- O The **Playback Device** option allows the user to specify the audio device used for playing back recordings.
- O The **Playback through ADA** option specifies whether or not recordings play back through the ADA-L adapter on deskset stations.



2.6 Preferences – Tool Buttons

Available Tool Buttons Description: V Dial Accelerator To change the hotkey function for a tool button: Simply click the toolbutton in the list, click the accelerator box, and then press the key you want programmed. V Hold Move Up V Conference Move Up V Record Move Down V Page Small V Night Mode Small V Medium	General BLF/	DSS	Recording	Pen	sonal Greeting	Playback		Fool Buttons	Active	e Call L	is 1
Image Image	Availab V Dial V Toggle F Answer Hold Transfer G Hold Transfer G Answer Hold Transfer G Answer Hold Transfer Assect Assect Transfer Assect Transfer Assect Transfer Assect Transfer Assect Transfer G Answer Assect Transfer Assect Transfer G Answer Conferen Q List Nught Mo Conferen Directed G Group Pi Last Nun	DSS le Toc 'hone 'hone ceessag Call P ckup nber F	e lickup		Accelerator Accelerator Move Up Move Down Image Size Small Medium (a) Large	Playback Des To c func Simp in th accc press prog	tion bly ce lis elerasth ram	ption: nge the hotke for a tool but lick the toolb t, click the ator box, and e key you wa med.	Active titon: utton then ant	s Call L	

- O The **Available Tool Buttons** lists all of the function buttons that are available within the application.
 - Only the entries that are checked are shown on the function toolbar.
- O The **Move Up** and **Move Down** buttons are used to re-arrange the order of the function buttons.
- O The **Accelerator** field is used to specify a hotkey to associate with a function. The Description text explains how to set a hotkey for a function.
- O The **Image Size** option allows the user to select the size of the buttons on the toolbar (Small, Medium, Large).



2.7 Preferences – Active Call List

Figure 7-9 Preferences – Active Call List Tab



- O The **Remove Quick/Phone Message if no response after** option specifies the amount of time a Quick/Phone message will display in the active call list after it is sent before it is removed from the list.
- O The **Remove Quick/Phone Message entry** option specifies the amount of time a Quick/Phone message will display in the active call list after it is received before it is removed from the list.



2.8 Preferences – Screen Pop

Figure 7-10	Preferences –	Screen	Pop	Tab
-------------	---------------	--------	-----	-----

lecording	Personal Greeting	Playback	Tool Buttons	Active Call List	Screen Pop	Shor 1
Contact N	lanager					
Time Mat	ters			Settings		
Activation						
Open	contact when ringin	g				
Open	contact when answ	ered				
Click	program button to op	en contact				
Coll Char	(1975) (1					
 Open 	contact for all calls					
Open	contact for external	calls only				
Third Part	y Interface					
Ena	ble Third Party Inter	face		_	_	
1	Enhanced XML Int	erface		Settings		
0	K			Cance	4	

- O The **Contact Manager** option selects which application to utilize to pop a contact entry.
 - Supported applications are ACT! 2005 and higher, Goldmine 6.7 and higher, Time Matters, Tiger Paw and Browser-based CRMs. Each user using CRM Integration requires the UCS CRM Integration license (license code 5310).
- O ACT! 2001, 2012, and 2013 are supported with the following conditions:
 - In Act → Tools → Preferences → Communications → Dialer Preferences choose NEC Single Line Device as modem or line and uncheck Hide dialer after dialing.
 - Windows Phone and Modem properties need to be configured for local dialing.
 - ➡ With ACT! 2012 and 2013, either use the "Hang up" button in the ACT! dialer window to disconnect the call, or toggle the handset if you hang up the phone and close the ACT! dialer window. Failure to do either would hold the dialer open in ACT!
 - ▶ With ACT! 2013, a reboot is required after setting the integration up.



- O The **Settings** button allows the user to designate specific information about the selected contact application.
 - ➡ To pass Caller ID to a Browser-based CRM use %ID where the caller ID should be placed in the URL. (For example, www.doyoulikewebsites.com/%ID.)
- O The **Activation** option determines at what point the contact will be located and displayed.
- O The **Call Filter** option determines which types of calls initiate a screen pop (all calls or external calls only).
- The **Enable Third Party Interface** and **Enhanced XML Interface** are used when integrating third party applications via XML.

2.9 Preferences – Shortcuts

Figure 7-11	Preferences -	Shortcuts	Tab
J · · ·			

S Preferences								
Personal Greeting Playba	ck Tool Buttons	Active Call List	Screen Pop	Shortcuts	Dialin 🔸 🕨			
Shortcuts to BLF/Directo	ny							
One touch transfer will i	nitiate							
 Supervised Transfer 	r							
Immediate (Blind) Transfer								
Click on a busy extension with an active call will								
 Send active call to voicemail 								
Place call on hold a	nd initiate voice ov	rer						
Camp call on busy p	hone							
Shortcuts in Chat Session	n							
Pressing the <enter:< td=""><th>key will send the</th><td>chat message</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></enter:<>	key will send the	chat message						
Highlighted Dial Shortcut								
Enable Highlighted I	Dial Feature							
Automatically in	itiate dialing							
Highlighted Dial ca	n be initiated using	the following hot	key:					
Ctl-F12	To ch	hange the hotkey	selection, click					
	inside the d	e the Hotkey field esired hotkey con	and then press abination. Valid					
	hotke	ey range is Ctl-F1 t	hrough Ctl-F12					
	ОК		Cancel					

O The **One touch transfer will initiate** option specifies which action type of transfer (Supervised or Immediate) is initiated when the user clicks on an idle BLF button (Full Window Mode) with an active call.



- O The **Double-click on a busy extension** option allows the user to specify the action to be initiated from the BLF panel or Directory when double clicking a busy extension.
- O The **Pressing the <Enter> key will send the chat message** option allows the user to designate whether the Enter key is used as a method to send a Chat message. If this is not selected, then the user must press the Send button on the Chat window to send a message.
- O The **Enable Highlighted Dial Feature** option turns on the ability to Highlight a number in any program and have the desktop automatically call that number when the number is copied, or paste it into the dial field and it will be dialed when the users selects Dial. The Hot Key can be in a range from Ctrl-F1 through Ctrl-F12.

2.10 Preferences – Dialing Rules

Figure 7-12	Preferences – Dialing Rules Tab

Screen Pop	Shortcuts	Dialing Rules	Telephony Settings	Voice Mail	Notification Settings
Internal Call	s				
Statio	n Number L	enath 3-diait			
Emergency	Calls				
En	nergency Nu	mber	911		
		Except	ion Table		New
					Delete

- O The **Station Number Length** field specifies how many digits for internal station numbers. Additional digits will be ignored.
- O The **Emergency Number** field specifies the number dialed for emergency calls.



- O The **Exception Table** is used to define 3-digit dial strings that are not internal calls. When numbers in this table are dialed, the call will access a trunk.
- O The **New** button is used to add a new number to the Exception Table.
- O The **Delete** button is used to delete the selected number from the Exception Table.

2.11 Preferences – Telephony Settings

Tool Buttons	Active Call List	Screen Pop	Shortcuts	Dialing Rules	Telephony Features	
Feature Code	S					
Features		_ Feat	ture Code			
1-Digit Voice Over Get Values Background Music Get Values Barge In Last Retrieval Date/Time Call Forward All 1/31/2012 1:23:19 PM Call Forward Busy *						
 0 - 9 00 - 64 Immediate Tra Use cor Incoming Calls 	ansfer asult call for imme	ediate transfer				
Ignore in	ncoming calls the	at do not alert	the phone.			
Park Orbit Mo	nitoring Park Monitoring its to be monitore	area in Windo ed:	w mode			
1-5						
Enter ind Example	lividual numbers : 1, 2, 4-6 lay Valet Button	or ranges sep	arated by co	ommas.		

Figure 7-13 Preferences – Telephony Features Tab

- O The **Feature Codes** list displays all of the telephone features that are used by the application.
- O When an entry in the **Features** list is selected, the **Feature** field shows the feature access code that is currently set within the UC Client.
- O The **Get Values** button retrieves the current feature access code settings from the phone system.



- O The text below the **Get Values** button shows the last time that the O&M (Operation and Maintenance) interface was successfully used to retrieve the access code settings from the phone system.
- O The **Internal Paging Zones** option specifies the range of Paging Zones that are defined in the telephone system.
- O In the **Immediate Transfer** section, select the **Use consult call for immediate transfer** option when transferring to stations that are call forwarded off site.
- O In the **Incoming Calls** section, select the **Ignore incoming calls that do not alert the phone** option when the station has keys that flash but do not ring (for example: virtuals with delay or no ringing).
- O In the **Park Orbit Monitoring** section, check the **Display Park Monitoring area in Window mode** to enable the Park bar.
- O Define the **Park orbits to be monitored** of the 64 system park orbits (for example: 1, 2, 4-10).
- O Check the **Display Valet Button** to add the **Valet** button to the park bar. The valet button parks the call in the next available Park Orbit.

2.12 Preferences – Voice Mail

Figure 7-14 Preferences – Voice Mail Tab

S Preferences	5		Street, or other	X
Screen Pop Shortcuts [Dialing Rules	Telephony Features	Voice Mail	Notification Setting
Voicemail Settings				
Enable Voicemail Int	erface			
Voicemail Pilot	Number:	3999		
InMail Access				
Enable access to vo	icemail messa	ages and greetings		
Password required for	or voicemail lo	gin		
Password: 7875				
L				
	ОК		Cancel	

- O The **Enable Voicemail Interface** option controls if the voice mail functions within the application are enabled.
- O The **Voicemail Pilot Number** is specified if transfers to voice mail require the pilot number to be utilized instead of the quick transfer to voice mail service code. The Voicemail Pilot Number should also be entered for Voicemail to be an option when setting forwarding based on Presence settings.
- The **Enable Access to voicemail messages and greetings** needs to be checked to access the mailbox.
- O If the mailbox requires a password for login check the **Password required for voicemail login** box.
- O Define the **Password** for the mailbox.



2.13 Preferences – Notification Settings

Figure 7-15 Preferences – Notification Settings Tab

YOICO MU	Notification Settings	Quick Message	Phone Message	Trunk Settings	Video (1
Voice Mail	and Missed Call Alerts				
V Disp	ay an alert for new Voi	ce Mail messages			
Disp	ay an alert for missed o	alls			
	re missed calls to virtua	l extensions			
	Net Diseles				
1	Click on Alactics	a ta diaslasi			
	Automatically dia	in to display	hald		
	Automatically dis	play the alert and	fiolo		
	Automatically dis	play the aleft and	rade		

- O Check the **Display an alert for new Voice Mail messages** check box to receive a notification in the system tray when a new voice message arrives.
 - ➡ This is only supported with VM8000 InMail. UM8000 Mail does not support Voicemail notification in UC Client.
- O Check the **Display an alert for missed calls** check box to receive a notification in the system tray when a call has been missed. This applies to both IP Softphone and Deskset.
- O The **Alert Display** section specifies how the alert will display. The alert can be displayed by clicking the system tray icon, it can be displayed automatically and held until dismissed, or it can be displayed and fade similar to the way a new e-mail in MS Outlook is handled.



2.14 Preferences – Quick Message

Figure 7-16	Preferences –	Quick	Message Menu
-------------	---------------	-------	--------------

📏 Preferences	
Notification Settings Quick Message Phone Message Trur	ık Settings 🛛 Video Settings 🗍 Ph 💶 🕨
Defined Messages Messages	Responses
Someone is on the phone Someone called Someone called Please call back You have a call parked at Someone is here to see you Someone is looking for you	 ✓ Send to me □ On my way ✓ VoiceMail ✓ Take Msg ✓ Park ○ OK
New Delete	New Delete
OK	Cancel

- The **Messages** section is where existing messages can be edited and messages can be created or deleted.
- O The **Responses** section is where responses are associated with messages. Responses can be created or deleted.
- O The **New** button allows creation of a new message.
- O The **Delete** button deletes the highlighted message.



2.15 Preferences – Phone Message

Figure 7-17	Preferences –	Phone	Message	Menu
-------------	---------------	-------	---------	------

Neferences					
Notification Settings	Quick Message	Phone Message	Trunk Settings	Video Setti	ings Ph
Defined Messages			Bespor	2921	
Caller: <name> Visitor: <name> Call Parked at <i> Late for a Meeting</i></name></name>			V Ser V Par V VM V Ms Wa	nd 🗌 k 🗍 g	Decline OK NoShow
New	Delete			ew	Delete
ОК			Car	icel	

- O The **Messages** section is where existing messages can be edited and messages can be created or deleted.
- O The **Responses** section is where responses are associated with messages. Responses can be created or deleted.
- O The **New** button allows creation of a new message.
- O The **Delete** button deletes the highlighted message.

2.16 Preferences – Trunk Settings

uick Message Ph	one Message	Trunk Settings	Video Settings	Phone Image	ACD Ager 1
Defined Trunks Synchronize	Update the settings from	trunk list by retrie the phone syste	eving the trunk em		
Trunks Trunk Number	Trunk Name	BLF Ad	tive		
9001	Main Line				
9002			V		
9003			V		
9004					=
9005			V		
9006			V		
9007					
9008					
9009					
9010					
9011					
9012					
9013					
9014					
9015					-

Figure 7-18 Preferences – Trunk Settings Tab

- O The **Synchronize** button causes the desktop application to query the phone system and retrieve the current trunk definitions for the local phone.
- O The **Trunk Name** field can be used to specify a name to be displayed on the button within the Trunks tab.
- O The **BLF Active** checkbox controls if the specified trunk is visible or hidden.



2.17 Preferences – Video Settings

Figure 7-19	Preferences –	Video	Settings	Menu
-------------	---------------	-------	----------	------

Service Preferences		
Dialing Rules Tele	ephony Settings Voice Mail Trunk Settings Video) Settings Ph 🔹 🕨
Device	Live! Cam Video IM Pro #2	
Frame Rate	5 🗢	
Bit Rate	90000 🗢	
My Image Settings		
📃 Mirror My Ima	ige	
Start sending	when call is started	
Voice/Video Sync	hronization	
🗹 Connect with	voice party	
🔽 End video wł	nen voice call ends	
ОК]	Cancel

- O The **Device** field allows the user to specify which camera is used for the video call function.
- O The **Frame Rate** and **Bit Rate** fields allow the user to control the quality of the video transmission.
- O The **Mirror My Image** option reverses the self-image within the video window.
- O The Start sending when call is started automatically starts transmitting the video image when the video call is connected. If this option is not set, the user must use the Send button on the video window to start transmitting their video image.



- O The **Connect with voice party** option automatically attempts to start a video call session when the Video option is selected. The video session is requested with the active voice caller.
- O The **End video when voice call ends** option stops the video transmission automatically when the associated voice call is terminated.

2.18 Preferences – Phone Image

Phone Message	Trunk Settings	Video Settings	Phone Image	ACD Agent	1.00
Optional Module	s				
Expansion I	Module				
Attendant N	Iodule (60 Button	s)			
					k

Figure 7-20 Preferences – Phone Image Tab

- O When the **Expansion Module** option is selected, the phone image will include an 8-button add-on module.
- When the **Attendant Module** option is selected, the phone image will include a 60-button DSS module.

UC Server



UC Server is required to support the following features:

- Central Directory
- Phone Message
- Quick Message
- Presence
- Park Orbit Monitoring
- Profile Sharing

The UC Server manages shared resources and provide communication facilities between user endpoints. UC Server handles the following functions:

- □ Shared Directory/Contact List provides a shared database that includes the company directory and external contact list that can be accessed by all users.
- Centralized BLF Monitoring the 3rd-Party TSP is used to monitor the status of all stations on the system. Updates are provided by the shared services to the individual clients.
- □ Common Trunk Labeling provides a central storage for assigning labels to trunks.
- **Quick Messaging** manages delivery of messages and responses from attendant level users to end users.
- □ Phone Messaging manages the delivery of messages and responses from attendant level users to end user desksets.
- □ **Presence** indicates the Availability Status, Location, Expected Return Date and Time, Forward Settings for the phone and Special Instructions for UC Suite users.

Presence Status is viewable through the Directory or the BLF area of the Window view. Presence status is set manually by each user. Attendant level users can be given permission to set the Presence status of other users if they forget.

Presence is available in the Toolbar and Window views.



Presence states can be customized for each site. The system administrator can determine which Presence states are valid, change the icon for the pre-defined Presence states, and define up to four custom presence states with custom labels/ names and custom icons.

Scheduling of Presence state changes is supported by a list of Presence Events each user defines in the new user interface or through the Outlook Calendar. Users also have the ability to view and set Presence status and call forwarding rules while they are out of the office. This can be achieved through mobile devices that support web browsing and desktop web browsers like Internet Explorer[®].

SECTION 1 INSTALLATION

UC Server is installed separately from the UC Client installation. The UC Server must be installed on a PC that can be accessed by all of the UC Clients.

1.1 Configuration

UC Server Configuration is the configuration utility installed as part of the UC Server installation. This configuration utility is accessible from within the NEC program group. The following are screens from each tab of the UC Server Configuration and a description of each field.



When this utility is started, the Server Settings tab is displayed.

Figure 8-1 Shared Services Configuration – Server Settings

R Shared Serv	ices Configuration - 0.0.6.0	_ 🗆 🔀
Server Settings Presence States	Server Settings	
	Server Port Number 8888 Enable Server Trace Use machine name for communications Enable Large System Mode (>128 Clients) Enabled Scheduled System Restart Weekly Sunday Monthly First Sunday Time 12:00 AM	
	ОК	Cancel

The following settings are read only. They are grayed out because the UC Server has learned them from the phone system. These settings are changed in Programs $10-69-04 \sim 10-69-13$.

- O **Server Port Number** specifies the port used by UC Server to communicate with UC Clients.
- O **Enable Server Trace** unchecked at default. Check to enable detailed Server Tracing for NEC's NTAC troubleshooting purposes.
- O **Use machine name for communications** checked at default. Uncheck this option to use IP addressing for communication.



- O **Enable Large System Mode** enable when the system has more than 256 UC clients. Exceeding 256 clients is only supported with Shared Services and in non-softphone mode.
- O The Enable Scheduled System Restart option will be unchecked (disabled). However, when the user checks the Large System Mode option, the Scheduled System Restart option is checked automatically. The user can still disable the Scheduled System Restart option and have the Large System Mode option selected.

When the **Scheduled System Restart** option is selected, the **Weekly**, **Monthly**, and **Time** controls are enabled. Selecting the **Weekly** option allows the user to select one day of the week (Sunday . . . Saturday) from the drop down list. Selecting the **Monthly** option allows the user to select the week (First, Second, Third, Last) and the day of the week (Sunday . . . Saturday) when the restart will occur. The **Time** field allows the user to select the time of day for the restart to occur. The **Time** drop down list includes hourly values from 12:00AM through 11:00PM.

The default time for the restart will be Weekly on Sunday at 12:00AM.


The **Presence States** tab of the UC Server Configuration allows the administrator to customize the Presence States icons. The remaining items in this tab are read only. Enabling or disabling the Presence States or changing the name of the custom presence states is accomplished in Programs 20-58-01 ~ 20-58-19.

C	Chair	Low A	
Enabled	In the Office		
	On Vacation	<u> </u>	
	Business Travel		
	In a Meeting	*	
	Out to Lunch	e	
	Sick	(
	Gone for the Day	=	
	Out of the Office	8	
~	Unavailable	0	
	Potty	0	
	Smoke	0	
	User Defined 3	0	
	User Defined 4	0	
	Unknown	?	



- O **Enabled** field is read only showing if the presence state is enabled or not.
- O **State** field is read only showing the name of the presence state.
- O Icon to change the icon associated with a Presence State, left-click the current icon. A browse window will open. Browse to the icon to be associated with the Presence State. To reset to the default icon, right-click and choose Reset.



1.2 Activation

The connection to the UC Server is enabled in Program 20-59-13.

Figure 8-3 Enable	UC Server	
	13 - UC-Server Connect	Enable 🔻

SECTION 2 SHARED DIRECTORY

The Directory view and directory functions all operate on a common Directory database that is stored on the UC Server PC. The user can edit the Directory only if they have been given that privilege in Program 20-59-08.

SECTION 3 SHARED CONTACT LIST

The Contact List view and contact list functions all operate on a common Contacts database that is stored on the UC Server PC. The user can edit the Contact List only if they have been given that privilege in Program 20-59-08.

SECTION 4 CENTRALIZED BLF MONITORING

For Attendant level users, the BLF entries include all of the phone devices that are monitored by the NEC 3rd-Party TSP. This increases the number of stations that can be monitored by not limiting the number to the one-touch keys on the Attendant phone. Further, the BLF will be able to indicate more states, including ringing, forward, and DND. For non-Attendant level users, these states are also depicted on the BLF shown as part of the Directory view.

SECTION 5 COMMON TRUNK LABELING

For Attendant Level users, the trunk labels shown on the Trunks tab are common among all Attendant users.



SECTION 6 PHONE MESSAGING

When in Window mode, users who have enabled the UC Server have the ability to send Phone Messages to other users. Phone Messages can be sent from the Window mode to any extension on the phone system. The Phone Message is shown as a short text message on the phone display, allowing the user to respond using the softkeys.

Phone Messages and responses are tracked in the Active Call panel in the Full Window mode.

6.1 Sending and Receiving Phone Messages

Select the Phone Message function to display the following menu (refer to Figure 8-4 Phone Message Menu).

Phone M	Destination	105			Send	X
					Cancer	
		John Lacke	у	•		
Messag	e: Caller:					
Respon	e: Caller: ses: Not Display R	esponse				

- O The **To:** button allows the users to select one or multiple recipients to receive the Phone Message. The available destinations include all of the active phone devices on the system.
- O The user selects the text to be sent by selecting one of the predefined messages in the **Message** list or entering text manually in this field.
- O The four **Responses** fields indicate the predefined responses that are displayed to the recipient above the softkeys.



- O Click the **Send** button to deliver the message to the specified destination.
- O When a Phone Message is received by a user, the message is displayed on the phone display and the phone beeps.
- The responses are displayed on the bottom line of the phone above each of the softkeys.
- O Selecting a softkey sends the associated response to the attendant.
- Selecting **Exit** sends a response to the attendant indicating that the recipient did not select a reply.

6.2 Tracking Phone Messages

The Phone Message status is tracked within the full window mode of the UC Suite in the active call area.

The Phone Message entry lists the destination of the message.

- O A timer shows the time passed since the message was sent.
- O When a response is received, the Response field shows the recipients reply.
- O The timer indicates the time lapsed since the reply was received.
- The Attendant can remove a Phone Message entry by pressing the right mouse button while hovering the mouse on the selected entry. This opens a pop-up window that allows the attendant to remove the message.
- O A setting in the Preferences menus allows the Attendant to specify a default time for removing the Phone Messages automatically

The set of predefined Phone Messages and responses is configurable for each Attendant. The Preferences menu is updated to include a new Phone Message tab used to maintain the set of predefined Phone Messages and Responses.

6.3 Configuring Phone Messages

A set of predefined Phone Messages and Responses are maintained.

At the local PC for each Attendant, the Preferences menu includes a new Phone Message tab used to maintain the set of predefined Phone Messages and Responses.

An example of this screen is shown in Figure 8-5 Preferences – Configuring Phone Messages on page 8-9.





Telephony Settings	Voice Mail	Quick Message	Phone Mes	sage Trunk Set	ttings Video S 1
Defined Messages		-			
Messages				Responses	
Caller: <name> Visitor: <name> Call Parked at <i> Late for a Meeting</i></name></name>				Send Park VM Msg Wait Decline	OK NoShow
New New	Delete]	•	New	Delete

Figure 8-5 Preferences – Configuring Phone Messages

The New and Delete buttons are used to add and remove Messages and Responses from these lists. Each Message can have up to four responses selected as default replies for that message.



SECTION 7 PRESENCE

Presence provides the ability to indicate Availability Status, Location, Expected Return Date and Time, Forward Settings of the phone, and Special Instructions. The Presence status is viewable through the Shared Services Directory or the BLF section of the Window view. Moving the mouse over an extensions Presence Status icon will show the details and special instructions for the extension.

In the Office	jged in
File View Tools Window Links Help	
Dial Phone Image Answer Hold Transfer Hangup Conf. QuickMag Record Page Park Unpark Night	Barge In More
Active Call All Trunks	
101 Brad Simpson Sandy	128 Misty
102 Celena Parks	129 Kyla
103 Shawn Murphy	130 John T.
104 Harvey Wallb	Samuel
LanceLink Account Chicago	132 Dirk
Return: 5/17/2011 7:00 AM FWD to: 100 Call my cell if needed	133 Nashty
Oliver Sims Michelle	134 Shunpike
119 Stewart Rocco	R. Burgundy
NEC 117	5/16/2011 2:51:30 PM

Figure 8-6 Presence Status – Window View



and Di	rectory/Co	ntaet List					
New	Propertie	w Help S C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	•	Nirectory Contact	s Personal		
Dire	ctory	Name	Number	E-Mail	Location	Title	Supe
		Future 100	100		Locatori	TRIS	Name
_		Extension 122	122				
		Extension 123	123				
		Extension 124	124				
	۲	Extension 125	125				
			126				
1	Beturn: 12	ich 2/17/2008 9:27 AM	127				
~	0	Extension 128	128				
		Extension 129	129				
<	-	IIII.	1		1	1	

Figure 8-7 Presence Status – Shared Services Directory

The Presence status can be manually set by each user from the Window view or the Toolbar view, or can be scheduled from the Presence Scheduler or an Outlook Calendar Appointment.

To set the presence manually from the Toolbar view, left-click the down arrow on the **Presence Area** of the toolbar and choose the **Presence Status**.

Figure 8-8 Set Presence Status – Toolbar





To set the presence manually from the Window view, right-click the **Presence Area** of the Window view and choose the Presence Status.

_			_								
	• 117								Logged	C	
	On Vacation	w	Links	Heln							
100	On vacation	l'ale	LIIIK3			0				A	
19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 1	Business Travel	di la	6 4		2	9			🏐 d	ã 🍑 -	
	In a Meeting	Trans	fer Han	gup Conf.	QuickMsg	Record	Page Park	Unpark	Night Barg	ge In More	
	Out to Lunch		All	Trunks							
	SICK			101) 🤦	120			128	TI
	Gone for the Day			Brad Simp	pson		Sandy			Misty	
	Out of the Office		1	102 Celena P	arke		121 Rejilio			129 Kula	
2			-	Celena F			Појшо			гуја	
	Сотте вгеак		1 🌄	103 Shawn M	lumhy		122 Lauren			130 John T.	
	Happy Hour			104			100	=		101	
	Training	-	1	Harvey W	Vallb	1	123 Vince		4	131 Samuel	
	Presence Scheduler			105			124			132	Ť
			1	Jake Blov	wers		Lance		H.	Dirk	
			0	107		1	125			133	
				Shaila		J 🖉	Blake			Nashty	
				117 Oliver Sin	ns) 🚷	126 Michelle			134 Shunpike	
				119 Stewart)	127 Rocco			136 R. Burgundy	D
			•			III					P.
N	EC 117								5/16/	2011 2:57:14	PM:

Figure 8-9 Set Presence Status – Window

Users can set the details of each Presence Status. The details that can be defined are Subject, Location, Presence State, Expected Return Date and Time, Forward Settings for the Presence Status and Remarks.



Figure 8-10 Set Details Screen

Subject	Budget Plan		
Location:	Exec Conf. Room		~
Presence State:	🚰 In a Meeting		
Phone Settings	Forward Voice Mai	I (7777)	~
Expected Return	Monday , December 07, 2015	11:00 AM	
Remarks	Please do not interupt.		

- Use the **Subject** field to describe the activity related to this Presence Event. This is an optional field and is blank by default.
- Use the **Location** field to set the user's location when they choose the associated Presence Status.
- □ Use the **Presence State** field to select the Presence State. Only active Presence States are shown in the drop down list.
- Use **Phone Settings** field to set the forward destination of the user's phone when they choose the associated Presence Status.
 - ➡ The forward destination options in the drop down list are pulled from the user's entry in the Directory and the voice mail pilot defined in Preferences.
- Use the **Expected Return** to set the estimated return date and time for the user.
- Use the **Remarks** field to define special instructions for users when the user chooses the associated Presence Status.

Users with the Attendant license level can be given permission to set the Presence Status for other users. This is enabled in Program 20-59-09.

To set the Presence Status for another user, an Attendant simply right-clicks a user's BLF in the Window view and chooses Set Presence from the drop down menu.



I the Office			Log	ged In
File View Tools Window	Links Help			
Dial Phone Image Answer Hold Tran	sfer Hangup Conf.	QuickMsg Record Page Park	Unpark Night	Barge In More
Active Call	All Trunks			
	101 Brad Simp	son		128 Misty
	102 Celer	Dial		129 Kyla
	103 Shav	Phone Message		130 John T.
	104 Harv	Add/Edit Note Clear Note		131 Samuel
	105 Jake	Video		132 Dirk
	107 Shail	Presence Scheduler		133 Nashty
	0liver Sim	s 126 Michelle		134 Shunpike
	119 Stewart	127 Rocco		36 R. Burgundy
	•			•
NEC 117			5	/16/2011 2:59:40 PM

Figure 8-11 Attendant Level User – Right-Click to Set Presence

7.1 Scheduled Presence Events

Users can schedule changes to their Presence state as a future event. Scheduling of presents events can be done from within the Microsoft Outlook Calendar, or through the Presence Scheduler. Refer to Chapter 8, section 1.6 Presence Setting from Outlook Calendar on page 9-16 for more information about scheduling presence states through Outlook.

To schedule a presence event in the Toolbar view, click the down arrow in the Presence area and choose Presence Scheduler. The Scheduled Presence Items window is displayed.



Figure 8-12 Set Presence Status – Toolbar • NEC File (214) 262-3932 • 111 4 2 2 3 3 9 0 4 4 § 2 Hold **Desktop Suite** 8 In the Office On Vacation 54 ÷ **Business Travel** SV810 PCPri -In a Meeting 8 Out to Lunch Ű. Sick Gone for the Day Out of the Office Ъ 2 Unavailable Coffe Break • . Happy Hour Staining Presence Scheduler

O Click the **New** button to define a future Presence Event. The Schedule Presence window is displayed.

Figure 8-13 Schedule Presence Screen

🚨 Schedule Pr	esence for Jenny Hendrix		
General			
Subject	Quarterly Meeting		
Location:	Main Conf Room	•	
Presence State:	🚰 In a Meeting 📃		
Phone Settings	Forward 1	00	V
Remarks			
Schedule			
Start Time	Tuesday , December 08, 2015	▼ 08:00 AM	
End Time	Tuesday , December 08, 2015	▼ 08:30 AM	*
🔽 At End Time a	apply the following settings		
Presenc	e State: In the Office 🗾		
Phone S	ettings Do Not Forward	100	Y
_	0K	Cancel	



- O **Subject** allows the user to describe the activity related to this Presence event. This is an optional field and is blank by default.
- O Location allows the user to describe the location associated with this event. This is an optional field and is blank by default. A history of the most recent Locations associated with this Presence State is maintained and can be accessed using the drop down control.
- O **Presence State** allows the user to select the Presence state to be entered. Only the active Presence states for this site are shown in the drop down list.
- O Phone Settings allows the user to specify a phone setting for this event. The first drop down box includes the options Do Not Forward, Forward, Do Not Disturb, Forward Both Ringing and Don't Change Forwarding. If Forward Immediate is selected, then the second selector is active and allows the user to specify the forwarding destination. The drop down list on this selector initially includes all of the alternate numbers for this user in the Shared Services Directory. The user can also manually enter a dial string into this field. Manually entered numbers will be included in the drop down list for future access. The default Phone Setting is None.
- Remarks allows the user to specify any additional information about this Presence event.
- Start Time specifies the date and time that the designated Presence event will occur. The default will be the current date and time, which means the specified Presence state will be assigned when the user clicks the OK button. If the user specifies a time in the future then this will be scheduled as a future Presence event.
- O End Time allows the user to specify a time when this Presence event will end. By default, the End Date and Time will be blank. This indicates the Presence event will continue until the user manually selects a different state or another Presence event is scheduled.
- O **At End Time...** fields become enabled if the user has selected the "At End Time apply the following settings.". The user can designate the Presence State and Phone Settings that will be applied when the End Time occurs. The default is that both of these fields are blank. If the user specifies an End Time, but does not specify these settings, then the Presence State and Phone Settings are not changed.

7.1.1 Viewing Scheduled Presence Events

A user can view their scheduled Presence events by selecting the View Presence Events option from the Presence drop down menu. When this option is selected, a table will be displayed that lists all of the future Presence Events.



🚨 Jenny Hendrix S	cheduled Presence I	tems	
Event	Start	End	State
R4 Spec Review	12/8/2009 1:00:00 PM	12/8/2009 2:00:00 PM	In a Meeting
CIT to swap out broa	12/10/2009 9:00:00 AM	12/10/2009 10:00:00	Unavailable
Holiday - Christmas Eve	12/24/2009 12:00:00	12/25/2009 12:00:00	Unavailable
Holiday - Christmas Day	12/25/2009 12:00:00	12/26/2009 12:00:00	Unavailable
	New	Close	

Figure 8-14 Scheduled Presence Items Screen

Clicking on an underlined Event opens the Presence Details window for that event and allows the user to modify the settings.

A right-mouse click on an entry opens a pop-up window with the options 'Modify' and 'Delete'. Modify opens the Presence Details window allowing the user to update the settings. The Delete function removes the selected entry from the list and cancels the event.

The Scheduled Presence Items window also includes scheduled Presence events that have been defined using the Outlook Calendar integration. These entries cannot be modified using the Presence Details menu, but must be updated from within Outlook.

If the user attempts to Modify an event that was defined in Outlook, an information box is displayed with the message: "This Presence event is associated with an Outlook Calendar entry. Please use Outlook to update the Presence settings."

7.1.2 Viewing Presence Events for Others

If a user is authorized to set Presence for other users, that user can also view and modify scheduled Presence events for other users. The new option "Presence Scheduler" will be added to the BLF and Directory View pop-up menus.



When this option is selected, the event table for the selected user will be displayed. This table will have the same functionality described in the previous section to modify and delete the entries in the table.

7.1.3 Conflicting Presence Events

When a user completes the definition of a new Presence event or modification of an existing event, the UC Suite compares the event to other scheduled Presence events. If the new/updated event overlaps the time period for an existing event, a warning message will be displayed that indicates a conflict has been found. The message box includes the information about the existing event. From this message box, the user is able to select to update the new event or update the previously defined event. If the previously defined event is an Outlook Calendar event, the time of the new/updated event is adjusted to follow the conflicting event.

7.2 Smart Presence

With UC Suite Version 4.0 and higher, the Smart Presence feature updates a user's Presence or availability based upon pre-defined rules and the detection of phone and PC activities. Different settings for this feature are available in the UC Client and UC Web Client. The following sections describe the settings for the UC Client. Refer to Chapter 17 UC Web Client for Web Client settings.

7.2.1 UC Client Smart Presence

The UC Client provides visual indicators within a BLF entry to signify the Presence state and availability of a UC user. The following example shows the BLF display in Profile view.





In this mode, the current Presence state is shown as text below the Extension/Name. The **In the Office** state is always shown in a green font, while other states are displayed in red. Also, **Name/Extension** fields are displayed in blue if the user is logged in and show in black if the user is not logged in to UC Suite.



The following example shows the BLF display in Classic view:

Figure 8-16 Example of BLF Display in Classic View



In this view, the Presence state is represented by the associated icon. Similar to the Photo view, the text for the Name and Extension are shown in blue for logged in users and black for users that are not logged in.

The following enhancements to the UC client use these existing indicators to implement the new rules for Smart Presence:

7.2.1.1 Keyboard/Mouse Inactivity

The UC client can monitor the host PC for keyboard and mouse activity. This information can then be used to automatically update the availability indicator within the BLF for that user. The keyboard/mouse monitor is enabled through **Preferences** > **Notification Settings** > **Availability Status**. This includes the following option:



Set my status to inactive after this many minutes of inactivity 5

This option is enabled by clicking on the checkbox next to the option. The timer selection allows the user to select a value between 5 and 60 in 5 minute increments. The default value is set to 15.

This inactivity timer is only in effect when the Presence state is set to **In the Office**. When an inactivity timeout occurs, user status within the UC Server is set to inactive and the time the period of inactivity began is noted. This allows different UC clients to indicate that this user is inactive and show the length of inactivity.



In Profile mode, a user is designated inactive by changing the following UI elements:

Figure 8-18 Example of Changing User to Inactive



- The **In the Office** text is displayed in a black font.
- The Photo is shown in **black and white**, instead of color.
- A hover pop-up for an inactive user displays details of the inactivity.

Figure 8-19 Example of Inactivity Details



In Classic mode, a user is designated inactive by changing the following UI elements:





The **In the Office** icon is shown in Gray.

The following conditions also apply to this feature:

- □ If a user is marked as inactive and keyboard or mouse activity is detected, the activity status should be changed to **Active**.
- If a user is marked as inactive and has an active call on their extension, the activity status should be changed to **Active**.
- □ If the user's extension is in use, the inactivity timer should not be started until the phone is **Idle**.



7.2.1.2 Application Open Action

The Application Open option prompts the user to change their Presence state when the application is opened. This option is enabled through **Preferences > Notification Settings > Availability Status**.

Figure 8-21 Check Box for - On Open, Prompt for Presence Update

On open, prompt for Presence update

If this option is enabled, the following menu is displayed upon startup if the current Presence state is not **In the Office**.

Figure 8-22 Presence Alert Screen

Presence	Alert	? <mark>X</mark>
Your pres	sence status is currently set to Gone for the Day	
۲	Set my Presence to In the Office.	
\odot	View and edit Presence settings	
\bigcirc	I do not want to modify my Presence at this time.	
		Continue

Selecting the first option changes the Presence status to **In the Office** and turns off any previously set Forward option.

Selecting the second option opens the Presence dialog, allowing the user to manually change their settings.

The last option closes the alert screen without changing current Presence settings.



7.2.1.3 Application Close Actions

The Application Close option prompts the user to change their Presence state from **In the Office**, when the application is closed. This option is enabled through **Preferences** > **Notification Settings** > **Availability Status**. The following option is added within the Availability Status frame for that menu.

Figure 8-23 Check Box for - On Exit, Prompt for Presence Update

On exit, prompt for Presence update when status is In the Office

This option is **Enabled** by default.

When enabled, the following menu pops up if the user exits the UC client application while their Presence state is **In the Office**.

Figure 8-24 Exit Alert Screen

Exit Alert	? 🔫	
Your Pres	ence state is currently set to In the Office	
0	Continue to exit the application without changing my Presence state	
0	View and edit Presence settings	
	Continue	at i

The options provided allow the user to continue to exit without updating the Presence state or, to specify a new Presence state by accessing the Presence menu.



SECTION 8 PARK ORBIT MONITORING

Park Orbit monitoring gives the UC Suite the ability to monitor all 64 park orbits in the SV9100. A dedicated Park area at the bottom of the Window view displays the current status of park orbits. The user can configure which park orbits are of interest to them and the UC Client will only show these orbits.

Each monitored park orbit indicates when it is in use and hovering the mouse over this icon displays a pop-up box showing the name/extension of the person parking the call, the CLID (Calling Line ID) of the parked call if available, and the length of time that the call has been parked. While on an active call, the users can click one of the unoccupied orbits and park the call with a single mouse click.







The Park Area can also be configured to include a Valet button which will use the Step Park function to park the call in the next available park orbit. The Valet option is also available when you right-click an active call.

Figure 8-26 Valet Button			
	Valet	8	1
	N	EC	103

Also, while on an active call, users can Drag and Drop the call to an available park orbit or the Valet button to park the call in the next available orbit.



8.1 Park Orbit Monitoring

The Desktop Suite Window mode is enhanced to provide an area that will show the current status of park orbits. This area is configurable so that each user can monitor only the park orbits that are of interest to them. Figure 8-27 Park Orbit Screen shows an example of the park orbit area.

Figure 8-27 Park Orbit Screen



Each monitored park orbit indicates when it is in use by including a Park icon in this area. Hovering the mouse over this icon displays a pop-up box that shows the name/extension of the person parking the call, the CLID of the parked call (if available), and the length of time that the call has been parked.

Figure 8-28 Pop-up Screen





The user also has the option to include a Valet button in the Park area. The Valet button will serve to implement the Step Park function.

Figure 8-29 Valet Button



The Park area has the following characteristics:

- O The display of the Park area is configurable per user within the Preferences menus.
- O The set of Park orbits to be monitored is configurable per user within the Preferences menus.
- O The Valet button is configurable per user within the Preferences menu.
- O If the Valet button is enabled, it is always the first (leftmost) entry.
- O The order of the visible Park orbits is always in ascending order.
- O If more buttons are enabled than can be shown within the width of the main window, a horizontal scroll bar will be displayed below the Park area.
- O The CAR icon will be shown when a Park orbit is in use.
- O The entry for a park orbit will be empty, except for the number when the Park orbit is not in use.
- O UC Suite will monitor the status of all active park locations and update the onscreen park location status accordingly.
- O If the Step Park operation is initiated by the user using the Valet button and the call is parked at a location that is not displayed, the UC Suite will add that entry to the Park area. When the call is no longer in the Park area, this entry will be removed.

For Example: Park orbits 1, 2, and 3 are being monitored, but are all busy. The user clicks on the Valet button with an active call. The system places the call in Park orbit 4. The UC Client adds an entry for Park orbit 4 to the Park area. When a user unparks the call or the caller hangs up while Parked, the entry for Park orbit 4 will be removed from the Park area.

Further operation of the Park area is described in the following sections.



8.2 Other Park Operations

Besides the existing Park/Unpark feature buttons, the user will be able to initiate a Park/Unpark using the following methods:

- O **One-click Park** clicking on an empty Park location while on a call sends the current call to the designated Park location.
- O **Drag and Drop Park** the user can drag and drop a call from the active call area into one of the empty Park locations.
- O **One-click Unpark** if the phone is idle, clicking on the park location will retrieve the call from the park orbit. If the phone is in use, the one-click Unpark is disabled.
- O **One-click Valet Park** clicking on the Valet button while on a call initiates the Step Park function for the active call.
- O **Drag and Drop Valet Park** the user can drag and drop a call from the active call area onto the Valet Park area to initiate the Step Park function.
- O **Menu Valet Park** the user can right-click on the active call to bring up a submenu that includes the Valet Park option, as shown below. The Valet Park option is only displayed if the user has enabled the Park area and Valet Park.



8.3 Park Area Configuration

Each user can configure their Park area by adjusting the settings within the Preferences menus. To configure the Park Area settings in Preferences, refer to Figure 8-30 Telephony Features Tab.

Figure 8-30 Telephony Features Tab

Feature Codes I-Digit Voice Over Background Music Barge In Call Forward All Call Forward Both Ringing Internal Paging Zones Immediate Transfer Use consult call for immediate transfer Incoming Calls Information Ig Ignore incoming calls that do not alert the phone. Park Orbit Monitoring Display Park Monitoring area in Window mode Park orbits to be monitored: 1-5 Enter individual numbers or ranges separated by commas. Example: 1, 2, 4-6 Display Valet Button	ool Buttons Active Call List	Screen Pop	Shortcuts	Dialing Rules	Telephony Features	4
Features Feature Code I-Digit Voice Over Get Values Barge In Last Retrieval Date/Time Call Forward All 1/31/2012 1:23:19 PM Internal Paging Zones 0 - 9 0 0 - 64 00 - 64 Immediate Transfer Use consult call for immediate transfer Iscoming Calls Ignore incoming calls that do not alert the phone. Park Orbit Monitoring Ø Display Park Monitoring area in Window mode Park orbits to be monitored: 1-5 Internal risk of bit to be monitored: 1-5 Image: Internal Park orbits to be monitored: I.5 Enter individual numbers or ranges separated by commas. Example: 1, 2, 4-6 Ival page Valet Button	Feature Codes					
1-Digit Voice Over Get Values Background Music Barge In Call Forward All Last Retrieval Date/Time Call Forward Busy Internal Paging Zones	Features	_ Feat	ure Code			
Internal Paging Zones O - 9 O 0 - 64 Immediate Transfer Use consult call for immediate transfer Incoming Calls Incoming Calls Ingore incoming calls that do not alert the phone. Park Orbit Monitoring V Display Park Monitoring area in Window mode Park orbits to be monitored: 1-5 Enter individual numbers or ranges separated by commas. Example: 1, 2, 4-6 V Display Valet Button	1-Digit Voice Over Background Music Barge In Call Forward All Call Forward Buth Ringing Call Forward Busy	Las 1/3	t Retrieval D 1/2012 1:23	Get Values ate/Time :19 PM		
Incoming Calls Incomi	Internal Paging Zones	ediate transfer				
 Ignore incoming calls that do not alert the phone. Park Orbit Monitoring Display Park Monitoring area in Window mode Park orbits to be monitored: 1-5 Enter individual numbers or ranges separated by commas. Example: 1, 2, 4-6 Display Valet Button 	Incoming Calls					
Park Orbit Monitoring Image: Display Park Monitoring area in Window mode Park orbits to be monitored: 1-5 Enter individual numbers or ranges separated by commas. Example: 1, 2, 4-6 Image: Display Valet Button	Ignore incoming calls that	at do not alert	the phone.			
 Display Park Monitoring area in Window mode Park orbits to be monitored: 1-5 Enter individual numbers or ranges separated by commas. Example: 1, 2, 4-6 Display Valet Button 	Park Orbit Monitoring					
1-5 Enter individual numbers or ranges separated by commas. Example: 1, 2, 4-6 ☑ Display Valet Button	Display Park Monitoring Park orbits to be monitore	area in Windo ed:	w mode			
Enter individual numbers or ranges separated by commas. Example: 1, 2, 4-6 Ø Display Valet Button	1-5					
	Enter individual numbers Example: 1, 2, 4-6 I Display Valet Button	or ranges sep	arated by co	mmas.		

The Park Orbit Monitoring Configuration settings are described below:

- O **Display Park Monitoring area in Window Mode** enables the Park Area.
- O Park Orbits to be monitored list of Park orbits to be monitored. The format for the list of monitored orbits is described on the menu (Example: 1,2,4-6). If the user enters incorrect or ill-formatted strings for the list, an error will be displayed when the user clicks OK or tries to change to a different tab.
- Display Valet Button the user can enable the display of the Valet button by selecting this checkbox.



8.4 Toolbar Mode

Additionally, the toolbar mode has been updated so that calls parked through the application are displayed in the toolbar. This will occur with or without shared services. Additionally, the parked call will be represented using the car symbol, rather than the yellow circle, as shown in the following example.





SECTION 9 PROFILE SHARING

The UC Client provides configuration flexibility by allowing each user to customize their personal settings. The Preferences tabs allow the user to control settings associated with user interface layout, function operation, and default actions. In many business environments most of these configuration settings will be standardized for different classes of users. The Profile Sharing feature allows the system installer to duplicate the setup for multiple UC Clients. Profile Sharing is only available to clients that are connected to UC Server.

9.1 Profile Sharing Function

A new Profiles function will be added to the main menu functions in both Window and Toolbar modes. The Profiles function will be accessed, as follows:

- O In Window mode, the Profiles function is added to the **Tools** menu.
- O In Toolbar mode, the Profiles function is added under the **File** menu between the Preferences and Call Log selections.
- O If the user is not connected to UC Server, the Profiles option is not displayed.



When the **Profiles** function is selected, a form is opened allowing the user to manage the current Profiles. An example of the Profiles form is shown below.

Figure 8-32 Pro	files Screen		
Profi	iles		
	ACD Agents Toolbar Users Window Users		Save
			Apply
			Delete
		Close	

During initial installation the Profiles list is empty. The UC Suite does not include any default Profile entries.

9.2 Saving a Profile

Selecting the Save option on the Profiles menu opens the following dialog:

Save Profile	
Profile Name	
Save	Cancel

This allows the user to create a Name for the Profile. Selecting **Save** creates a new Profile on the UC Server PC with the specified name. Selecting **Cancel** closes the dialog and returns to the Profiles menu without saving the new Profile.

Figure 8-33 Profile Name Screen



If the user enters a name already in use, the following verification dialog is displayed.

```
Figure 8-34 Save Profile Screen
```

ve Prome	
A Profile currently exists replace the existing profil	with the specified name. Do you want to le?
	OK Cancel

When the user selects **OK** to replace, the old Profile is replaced with the new settings. If the user selects **Cancel**, then the warning box closes and the user is returned to the Name dialog.

▶ The user must have the *Edit Shared Data* privilege set in Program 20-59-08.

The saved Profile includes the following user settings:

- O All settings in the following Preferences tabs:
 - General
 - □ BLF/DSS
 - Tool Buttons
 - Active Call List
 - Screen Pop
 - Shortcuts
 - Dialing Rules
 - Telephony Settings
 - Voice Mail
 - Notification Settings
 - Instant Message
 - Phone Message
 - Trunk Settings
 - Phone Image
- O Selected settings in the following Preferences tabs:
 - Recording (Record All Calls, Enable beep tone while recording)
 - Contact Center Agent (Network Name/IP Address, Port Number)



- O General UI Settings
 - UI Mode (Window, Toolbar, or Compact Phone)
 - Sort BLF By (Extension, Name, or Drag and Drop)
 - □ Size and position of main window in Window Mode

9.3 Deleting a Profile

Selecting the **Delete** option deletes the Profile that the user has highlighted in the Profiles list. The user must have the **Edit Shared Data** privilege set within UC Server for the Delete option to be enabled.

9.4 Applying a Profile

The **Apply** option is used to indicate that the highlighted Profile will be applied as the current configuration settings. When the Apply option is selected, the following confirmation dialog will be displayed:

Figure 8-35 Apply Profile Screen



Selecting the **Continue** option applies the selected Profile as the current user settings. Selecting **Cancel** does not change the current settings and returns the user to the Profiles dialog.

All users will have the Apply option enabled.

SECTION 10 INSTANT MESSAGING

Users can exchange Instant Messages (IM) with other UC Client users. Instant Messaging is a client level feature controlled through system programming.

Figure 8-36 Dis	sable IM	
	07 - UC-IM-Allow	Disable 🔻



10.1 Feature Initiation

The Desktop Suite user can initiate an IM session from both Window and Toolbar modes. In Window mode, the feature can be initiated through a BLF button. An IM session can also be initiated through the Directory window from both Window and Toolbar modes. In addition, a function button for Instant Messaging is added to the function toolbar in both Window and Toolbar modes.

10.1.1 Window Mode

The BLF right-click menu includes the Instant Message option. This option appears in the popup menu for any user currently available to join an Instant Message session.







The BLF layout indicates if a user is available to join an Instant Message session. When a user is available to join an Instant Message session, the text in the BLF button is displayed as Bold Yellow text.



Figure 8-38 IM – User Availability

10.1.2 Toolbar Mode

In the Toolbar Mode, an IM session can be initiated through the Directory View. The Directory entry right-click menu includes the Instant Message option. This option appears in the right-click menu for any user currently available to join an Instant Message session.



10.1.3 Session Invitation

When the Instant Message option is selected, an invitation form appears on the remote user's screen.

Figure 8-39 IM – Incoming Request



The invitation form appears near the lower right hand portion of the screen. Selecting **OK** closes the window and initiates the IM session with the originating user. Selecting **Cancel** closes the invitation window and informs the originator the invitee has declined to join the IM session.

Figure 8-40 IM – Session Declined



Each user can set an option in their Preferences that eliminates the display of the invitation form. This option is further described in section 10.4 Instant Message Options on page 8-43 of this document.



10.1.4 Instant Message Button

A new Instant Message function button is added to the function toolbar.

Figure 8-41 IM – Function Button



This button will only be enabled for users who have their user privileges set to allow Instant Messaging.

When this function is selected, a submenu is displayed showing all of the users currently available to participate in an Instant Message session.

Figure 8-42 IM – Available Users

Instant Message Participant:	Jean-Luc Gallop
Start	Cancel

To select an Instant Message participant, highlight the desired name then click on the **Start** button. Clicking the **Cancel** button closes the window without initiating an Instant Message session.

10.1.5 Session Restrictions

The following restrictions apply to the Instant Message function:

- A user may establish up to eight simultaneous IM sessions.
- Only one IM session may be established between two parties.
- If a user has set their Presence status to Unavailable, they will not be shown as available for an IM session. A user can initiate an IM session if their status is Unavailable.



10.2 Instant Messaging Window

The following sections describe the layout and operation of the Instant Messaging window.

10.2.1 IM Window Layout

The Instant Message window uses a color scheme similar to the Desktop Suite Window mode.

Figure 8-43 IM – Window Example



The IM Window consists of a Title Bar, Menu Bar, IM History Section, IM input area and status bar. Each of these areas is described in the following sections.



10.2.1.1 Title Bar

The Title bar shows the **Name** of the IM participant on the left side. If the **Name** is not available, the extension number is displayed.

The right side of the Title bar shows the **Minimize** and **Close** controls.

10.2.1.2 Menu Bar

The Menu Bar has a single entry for **File**. Under the File menu are the options for **Save** and **Exit**. The **Exit** option terminates the IM session and closes the IM window. The **Save** option is described in section 10.3 IM Window Controls on page 8-42.

10.2.1.3 IM History

The IM History area shows a running history of the IM conversation for this IM session. Each Instant Message from the conversation is enclosed in a rounded corner rectangle. The text is left-justified within each rectangle. The local user's messages are shown with a blue background on the right side of the History area. The remote user's messages are shown with a gray background on the left side of the History area. The most recent message is displayed at the bottom of the History area.

Scrolling in the History Area

A vertical scroll bar appears if the conversation extends beyond the size of the History area. The user can scroll through the message history during an active session. If the user has scrolled to view previous messages, such that the most recent message is not shown, then the History area will need to respond if a new message is received. The required response depends on whether the Instant Message window is currently the active window.

If the Instant Message window is not the active window, the History area automatically repositions to the most recent message and displays the newly received message.

If the Instant Message window is the active window, the History area is not automatically repositioned. Instead, the scroll area displays a color indicator to notify the user that a new message has been received (refer to Figure 8-44 IM – New Message Received on page 8-39).



Figure 8-44 IM – New Message Received

Jean-l	_uc Gallop 📃 🔀
File	
	Session started at 9:16 AM, 2/23/2012 Are you busy?
Not too bad.	What's up?
	Let's meet to discuss how you should attack the Burns-Holeman project. I have some ideas.
OK. I can sto afternoon.	op by about 1:30 this Sounds good. Shouldn't take longer then 15 minutes. See you then.
	Session ended at 9:23 AM, 2/23/2012
	Session started at 9:23 AM, 2/23/2012
	Hev I need to reschedule
Connected	

If the user has scrolled the History area so that the most recent message is not shown and then Sends a new message, the History area is automatically repositioned to show the new message.

Copy within the History Area

The user can highlight any of the text in the History messages and use the Copy function to add the text to the Copy/Paste buffer. The Copy function can be initiated using the keyboard Copy command or by using a right mouse click on the highlighted string to bring up the editing menu. The Copy command is the only function available in the edit menu.



Session Time Stamps

The start of each IM session is marked by a time stamp that appears before the first message. When the other party terminates the session, the local window shows a time stamp for the end of the session.

Previous Session History

The UC Suite has the ability to maintain a history of the Instant Message sessions for each user. The previous IM sessions with a particular user can be recalled to the History area a session at a time. When the user scrolls to the first message in a session, a button is displayed in the History area allowing the user to load the previous IM session.

Figure 8-45 IM – Load Previous Session

Jean-Luc	Gallop	
File		
	Load Previous Session	
Sessi	on started at 9:29 AM, 2/23/2012	
		1
Connected		

The Load Previous Session button is only displayed if an earlier session exists. If the user selects this option, messages from the previous IM session with this user is loaded into the History area. The message list is positioned so that the last message of the previous session is shown at the top of the History area.


Each session is separated by the appropriate time stamps and a divider line, as shown in the figure below.

Figure 8-46 IM – Time Stamp Example

Jean-Luc Gallop 🗧 🔀
File
Session started at 9:16 AM, 2/23/2012
Not too bad. What's up?
Let's meet to discuss how you should attack the Burns-Holeman project. I have some ideas.
OK. I can stop by about 1:30 this afternoon. Sounds good. Shouldn't take longer then 15 minutes. See you then.
Session ended at 9:23 AM, 2/23/2012
Session started at 9:23 AM, 2/23/2012
Hey I need to reschedule
Connected .::

10.2.2 Input Area

The Input area allows the local user to enter a new message to be sent to the remote user. After typing a message, the user can send the message clicking on the **Send** button. There is also a Preferences setting on the Shortcuts menu labeled "Pressing the <Enter> key will send the chat message" that determines if the Enter key will send the message.

The text editing functions for Cut, Copy, and Paste are available to edit the text in the Input area.

The Input area also includes a **Save** button. The function of the **Save** button is described below in the IM Window controls section.

The Send and Save buttons include tooltips that show the button function when the mouse cursor is hovered over the button.

10.2.3 Status Bar

The Status Bar shows the current state of the IM session. The possible states for the IM session are as follows:

- Waiting Invitation to an IM session has been sent and waiting for the response.
- **Connected** IM session is currently in progress.
- Disconnected The connection to UC Server has been interrupted or the other party has closed the IM window. When the other party has terminated the session, the local window shows a time stamp for the end of the session.

Figure 8-47 IM – Session Disconnected



C <User Name> is typing – Indicates that the remote IM participant is in currently entering a response. This status is triggered by the remote user entering keystrokes within the Input Area. The status returns to Connected when the user sends the message or a keystroke has not been entered for five seconds.

10.3 IM Window Controls

The Input area includes a **Send** button and a **Save** button. The **Send** button creates a new message using the text that is currently entered in the text editing area.

The **Save** button writes all of the messages in the current conversation to a text file. When the user selects the **Save** option from either the **File/Save** command or the **Save** button, a file section window is displayed.

Once the user has specified the file location and presses the Save button, the current message history is written to the specified text file.



An example of the text file format is shown below.

12/6/2011 11:32:22AM IM with Dave Bentsen

[Dave Bentsen]: Are you busy?

[Dan Cervantes]: I have time for a quick meeting.

[Dave Bentsen]: Where shall we meet?

[Dan Cervantes]: Let's go to the Large Conference Room. How about in 10 minutes. I'll bring the PowerPoint to review and also the latest document from the customer.

[Dave Bentsen]: That sounds good. I also have some comments that I received from an e-mail

The first line of the file shows the date and time that the IM session was started and the participant's **Name**. The IM conversation is then shown with each message starting on a separate line, separated by a blank line. Each individual message is tagged with the user name. The extension will be shown if the **Name** is not available.

10.4 Instant Message Options

A new tab will be added to the Preferences window which contains the options for the Instant Message feature. Figure 8-48 IM – Preferences Screen on page 8-44 shows an example of the new Instant Message tab.



Figure 8-48	IM – Preferences	Screen
-------------	------------------	--------

No Preferences		×			
Dialing Rules Telephony Features Voice Mail Notification Settings	Instant Message	Quic 1			
General					
Display invitation form when receiving IM request					
Pressing the <enter> key will send the message</enter>					
Font Size: 8					
Auto Save					
Prompt to save IM session on exit					
Automatically save all IM sessions					
Location:	Browse				
History					
Display most recent IM session in History area					
Save IM sessions to display in History area					
Number of sessions to save: 10					
Notifications					
Alarm on Invitation/Start of new IM session					
Alam when new IM message received					
Pop IM window to top when new message is received					
OK					

The settings in the Instant Message tab are described in the following sections.

10.4.1 General Settings

The General settings for the Instant Message tab are as follows:

Display Invitation form when receiving IM request – This option controls whether an invitation form is displayed when the user receives a request to join an IM session. If this option is selected, the invitation form is displayed before the IM window opens. If this option is not selected when the user receives a request to start an IM session, the IM window automatically opens.

The default is for this option to be enabled.



Pressing the <Enter> key will send the message – In the current release of the Desktop Suite, this option is shown in the Shortcuts tab and applies to the RTP Chat feature. When this option is selected, pressing the Enter key while typing an Instant Message in the Input area automatically sends the message. If this option is not selected, the Enter key inserts a carriage return into the Input area and the user must press the **Send** button to deliver the message.

The default is for this option to be enabled.

Font Size – This option controls the size of the font in the user's local IM window. This font size selection applies to both the History area and the Input area. The Font Size options available for selection are 8, 10, 12, and 14.

The default font size is 8.

10.4.2 History Settings

The History settings for the Instant Message tab are as follows:

Prompt to save IM session on exit – If this option is selected, a prompt to Save the History is displayed when the user closes the IM window. If this option is not selected, the prompt is not be displayed.

The default is for this option to be enabled.

Automatically save all IM sessions – If this option is selected, all IM sessions are automatically saved to a file when the IM window is closed. When this option is selected, the Location field becomes active allowing the user to specify the folder where the files will be written. The Browse button opens a file selection window allowing the user to navigate through the file system to select the folder location.

The default is for this option to be disabled.

If this option is enabled, the user is not prompted to save the session when the IM session is closed, regardless of the previous setting.

Display most recent IM session in History area – If this option is selected, the most recent IM session between the two participants is displayed in the History area when a new IM session is started. If this option is not selected, then the History area will be blank when the IM session is started.

The default is for this option to be enabled.

Keep history of most recent sessions – This option allows the user to control how many previous sessions are saved for display in the History area. If this option is selected, the specified number of IM sessions can be recalled within the History area. The application automatically deletes IM sessions that are older than the specified number of sessions.



The number of sessions that can be selected are 5, 10, 25, and 50.

If this option is not selected, the application only keeps the previous session.

10.4.3 Notification Settings

The Notification settings for the Instant Message tab are as follows:

Audible alarm when invitation/start of new IM session – When this option is selected an audible alarm is generated when the invitation is displayed for the user to join an IM session. If the user has the invitation display disabled, the alarm sounds when the IM window is displayed at the start of a new session.

The default is for this option to be enabled.

Audible alarm when new IM message received – When this option is selected an audible alarm is generated for each new IM message received. The new message alarm occurs even if the window is not top-most or is minimized.

The default is for this option to be disabled.

Pop IM window to top when new IM message received – Selecting this option will pop the IM window to the front of the display when a new message is received. Even though the window will pop to the top, the keyboard input still remains with the window that had focus before the IM window was popped. This prevents the user keyboard input from accidentally be switched to the IM input area.

The default is for this option to be enabled.

Outlook Add-In

Chapter 9

SECTION 1 OUTLOOK ADD-IN

The Outlook Add-In allows users to make calls, End Call, Conference, Transfer, and perform screen pops through the Contacts folder within MS Outlook using UC Suite. The Outlook Add-In is installed during installation of UC Client. The UC Desktop Application must be running for the Outlook Add-In to function, unless the standalone Outlook Add-In has been installed.

A separate install of the Outlook Add-In is provided to deliver Outlook functionality with the Web Client. The Outlook Add-In can be configured to point to the UC Server for call control.

The Outlook Add-In is supported with the following Outlook Versions (32-bit and 64-bit):

- Outlook 2003
- Outlook 2007
- Outlook 2010
- Outlook 2013

1.1 Configuration

First choose UC Suite Telephony Settings from the Tools Menu within Outlook.



When making calls to outside numbers using the Outlook Add-In, the dialing rules from **Control Panel** \rightarrow **Phone** and Modem Options will be followed.



Figure 9-1 Outlook Configuration

The UC Suite Settings window will open.





|--|

🕞 UC Suite Tele	phony Settings
General Highlight Dial Screen Pop Presence	Telephony Services Link Image: Enable Reinitialize Automatically start UC when Outlook starts Image: Connect Directly To UC Services Telephone System Network Name/IP Address 192.168.75.77 Web/XML Port 80 User Name 109 Password
Status: Online	OK

- O General: Check the **Enable** box to enable the Outlook Add-In.
- O General: Check the Automatically launch NEC Desktop Suite when Outlook starts if this is desired.
- O General: Click on the **Reinitialize** button to start the connection to the SV9100.
- O General: The Connect Directly To Shared Services check box will allow the Outlook Add In to communicate directly with the UC Server module for telephony control and events. This option should be used if the user is not running the UC Client in conjunction with the Outlook Add-In.
- O General: Define the Network Name/IP Address of the UC Server.
- O General: Define the **Port Number** on the UC Server system for communications with clients.
- O Highlight Dial: The **Enable Highlighted Dial Feature** option allows the user to highlight a phone number in a supported application and then press a hot key to automatically begin dialing that number.
- O Highlight Dial: Define the **Highlight Dial Hotkey** that will initiate the dialing sequence when a string of digits is highlighted. Valid hotkeys are two-key combinations of the Ctrl key, plus F1 through F12.
- O Screen Pop: The **Activation** option determines at what point the contact will be located and displayed.
- O Screen Pop: Click on the **Pick Folder** button to specify an Outlook folder other than the default Contacts folder.



- O Screen Pop: The **Call Filter** option determines which types of calls initiate a screen pop (all calls or external calls only).
- O Presence: Check the Automatically assign Presence to any new calendar event to select either a Presence state or a pre-defined Presence Profile that will automatically be associated with any new calendar event. (UC Suite 4.0 and higher).
- O Presence: The **Presence Profile** option includes a drop down list of the currently defined Presence Profiles. (UC Suite 4.0 and higher)
- O Presence: The **Presence State** option allows the user to select a Presence State that will automatically be assigned to any new calendar event. If this option is selected, then the Subject, Location, Remarks, and Start/End time will automatically be included in the Presence event, based upon the corresponding fields within the calendar event.
- Even though the scheduled Presence event will be associated with a new calendar item, the user will still have the ability to update the Presence settings by accessing the individual calendar event. (UC Suite 4.0 and higher)
- Presence: The Do not copy event text into Remarks field option allows the user to not automatically include the event text within the Remarks field of a Presence event. This rule will be applied regardless of whether the automatic assignment of Presence is utilized. (UC Suite 4.0 and higher)



1.2 Making a Call

When the Outlook Contacts folder is the active window, there are two methods for making a call to any of the numbers associated with a contact. The first method uses the UC Suite Dial button on the Outlook toolbar.

Figure 9-3 NEC Dial Button

	Type a que	stion for help	
🐼 🖹 📲 💂			
Business: (949)	263-1234	Cal - Ga	1 8
Mobile: (949) 90	3-3456		125
End Call	ci i	narley	12:
2147202-3910	MODIIe:	(214) 41	ab
918			cd
214) 636-3732	Fielder, Ry	an	ef
Delzer@necinfro	E-mail:	ryan.tiel	gh
	Flynn, Sear	1	ij
317) 466-9456	Mobile:	(817) 58	K
317) 822-6212			
	Folmar, Jo	sh	1
	Mobile:	(817) 35	P
972) 753-3742	Frampton	Bernard	qr
	Business:	(949) 26	st
317) 467-7373	Mobile:	(949) 90	UV
517) 407-7575			
	Gallegos, N	oel	
317) 282-3100	Mobile:	(817) 71	Ě
	E-mail:	noel@int	Y
	E-mail 2:	noeyg7@	Z
		679	01

- O A **single click** on the button will drop down all numbers associated with the highlighted contact.
- O A second click will dial the number selected.



The second method to dial the contact is by right clicking the contact and choosing **NEC Call**.

- () (() à e']	Туре а	question for help 👻 🥂	
Mark : Craig : d : an	(214) 262-3918 3918 (214) 636-3732 MDelzer@necinfro (817) 466-9456 (817) 822-6212 (817) 753-3742 (817) 467-7373 (817) 282-3100	Fajarda Mobile: Fielder, E-mail: Flynn, S Mobile: Fo Mo Bus Bus Mo Ga Mo E-n E-n	Cal - Gal La Go Charley (214) 41 Cd ef gh ii gh ii (817) 58 kl Qpen Print Forward New Message to Contact New Meeting Request to Contact New Iask for Contact New Journal Entry for Contact Link	act ,
0	Business: (949) 263-12 Mobile: (949) 903-3456	34 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39	NEC Call NEC Transfer NEC Conference Call Contact Call Using NetMeeting Follow Up Categories Delete	•

Figure 9-4 Right Click for NEC Call

- A submenu will open off of the NEC Call with all numbers associated with the highlighted contact.
- O Highlight one of the numbers and click to dial the number.



1.3 Conference

When the extension the Outlook Add-In is associated with is on an active call, there are two methods for making a Conference Call with a contact and the active call. The first method uses the NEC Conference button on the Outlook toolbar.





- O A **single click** on the button will drop down all numbers associated with the highlighted contact.
- O A second click will initiate a Conference to the number selected.

The Conference Call window will appear.



Figure 9	9-6	Conference	Call	Window
i iguic s		001110101100	oun	*****

Conference	Call	
	Destination	
	103	~
Comp	ete	Disconnect

- O Once the destination party answers, click the **Complete** button to complete the Conference.
- O Either before the destination party answers or after they answer, click the **Disconnect** button to disconnect with the destination party and be reconnected to the original caller.

The second method to Conference in a contact is by right clicking the contact and choosing **NEC Conference**.





Figure 9-7 Right Click for NEC Conference

- O A submenu will open off of the NEC Conference with all numbers associated with the highlighted contact.
- O Highlight one of the numbers and click to conference the number with an active call.

The Conference Call window will appear.



Figure 9-8	Conference	Call	Window
i iguic o c	001110101100	ouii	*****

Conference	Call	
1	Destination	
	103	~
Compl	ete	Disconnect

- O Once the destination party answers, click the **Complete** button to complete the Conference.
- O Either before the destination party answers or after they answer, click the **Disconnect** button to disconnect with the destination party and be reconnected to the original caller.



1.4 Transfer

When the extension the Outlook Add-In is associated with is on an active call, there are two methods for transferring the call to a contact. The first method uses the NEC Transfer button on the Outlook toolbar.

Figure 9-9 NEC Transfer Button



- O A **single click** on the button will drop down all numbers associated with the highlighted contact.
- O A second click will initiate a Transfer to the number selected.

The Transfer Call window will appear.



Figure 9-10	Transfer Call	Window

Transfer Call		
1	Destination	
S		•
Start	Blind	Cancel

- O Click the **Start** button to begin a supervised Transfer.
- O Click the **Blind** button to make a blind or unsupervised Transfer to the number selected.
- O Click the **Cancel** button to cancel the Transfer.
- O Click the **Complete** button to complete the Transfer.
- O Click **Voicemail** to transfer the call to the Contacts Voicemail box.
- O Either before the destination party answers or after they answer, click the **Disconnect** button to disconnect with the destination party and be reconnected to the original caller.

The second method to Transfer a call to a contact is by right clicking the contact and choosing **NEC Transfer**.



```
Figure 9-11 NEC Transfer Right Click
```



- O A submenu will open off of the NEC Transfer with all numbers associated with the highlighted contact.
- O Highlight one of the numbers and click to transfer the active call to the number selected.

The Transfer Call window will appear.



Transfer Call	1	
1	Destination	
S		•
Start	Blind	Cancel

- O Click the **Start** button to begin a supervised Transfer.
- O Click the **Blind** button to make a blind or unsupervised Transfer to the number selected.
- O Click the **Cancel** button to cancel the Transfer.
- O Click the **Complete** button to complete the Transfer.
- O Click **Voicemail** to transfer the call to the Contacts Voicemail box.
- O Either before the destination party answers or after they answer, click the **Disconnect** button to disconnect with the destination party and be reconnected to the original caller.



1.5 End Call

When the extension the Outlook Add-In is associated with is on an active call, the user can end the call by clicking any of the three buttons, **UC Suite Dial**, **NEC Transfer**, or **NEC Conference**, and choosing **End Call**.

Figure 9-13 End Call

🥩 🔉 🖉 🖕			
Business: (949) Home: 145	263-1234	Cal - Fr	a 😼
Mobile: (949) 90)3-3456 E	harley	123
21 End Call		(214) 41	ab
214) 636-3732	Fielder, Ry	an	ef
Delzer@necinfro	E-mail:	ryan.fiel	gh
	Flynn, Sea	n	ij
317) 466-9456	Mobile:	(817) 58	k
517) 022-0212	Folmar, Jo	sh	mn
	Mobile:	(817) 35	op
972) 753-3742	Frampton	Bernard	qr
	Business:	(949) 26	st
317) 467-7373	Home:	145	UV
	Mobile:	(949) 90	W
817) 282-3100			X Y
			Z



1.6 Presence Setting from Outlook Calendar

A UC Client user can associate a Presence State with an Outlook Calendar appointment. Recurring appointments in Outlook only make the initial presence state change. New toolbar items are added to the Outlook appointment dialog with the following items:

- NEC Logo this button identifies the toolbar. When this button is clicked, the About box for the UC Suite will be displayed.
- Set Presence this button opens up a supporting dialog which allows the user to specify the details of the Presence setting for this appointment.
- O Current Presence State This button shows the current Presence state that has been selected for the appointment. If a Presence State is not selected, the status will show "No Presence State". If a Presence State is not Selected, then the Appointment will not result in a scheduled Presence event. Rolling the mouse over this button will show a tool tip, which displays the current Phone Setting.

Figure 9-14 Outlook Presence Appointment Screen

<u>ि</u> भ भ र र ः		Untitled - Event		- = ×
Event Insert Fo	rmat Text			
Save & Invite Close Attendees & Forward * Actions	Appointment Scheduling Show	Show As: Free Reminder: 18 hours Option:	Currence Time Categorize Spr Zones Pro	Set Presence
Subject: Location:				
Start time: Tue 12/8/2009 Engl time: Tue 12/8/2009	 ✓ 12:00 AM ✓ 12:00 AM ✓] All day e <u>v</u> ent		
In Shared Folder: 🕮 Calendar				



1.6.1 Assigning a Presence State

When a new appointment is defined in Outlook, a Presence state will not be associated with the appointment. If the user does not assign a Presence state, then the appointment will not have any affect on the user's Presence settings.

When the user selects the Set Presence button, the Schedule Presence Window is displayed:

Subject	Quarte	rly Meeting			
Location:	Main C	onf Room		•	
Presence State:	餐 In a	a Meeting 📃			
Phone Settings	Forwar	d 💌	100		•
Remarks					
ichedule				00.00.00	
Start Lime	lues	day , December 08, 2015	<u> </u>	108:00 AM	
End Time	Tues	day , December 08, 2015	•	08:30 AM	<u></u>
🗸 At End Time a	apply the	following settings			
Presenc	e State:	In the Office	ĺ		
Phone S	ettings	Do Not Forward	•	100	Ŧ

Figure 9-15 Schedule Presence Screen

The following fields will be pre-populated with the values that are specified in the Outlook Appointment form:

- □ Subject
- Location
- Start Time
- End Time
 - ► If you set an Outlook appointment for less than 30 minutes, when you open the Presence Form, it will change the duration to 30 minutes.



The Presence State field will be unselected (Blank) upon initial entry into this field. All other fields will use the same default as described for the Presence Detail form within the Desktop.

1.7 Adding Outlook Contact to Speed Dial List

The Outlook integration will also be enhanced to allow the user to designate that the phone numbers for an Outlook Contact entry be added to the Desktop speed dial list. This will be accomplished by adding a new entry to the NEC section of the Contacts pop-up menu.

When the user right-clicks a Contact entry, the "NEC Add to Speed Dial List" option is displayed.



Figure 9-16 Screen

This will create an entry in the speed dial list for every phone number in the selected entry. These numbers will be labeled using the Full Name and Phone Number Type within the Speed Dial List.

Currently there will be no synchronization between the Outlook entry and the Speed Dial entry after the numbers are captured.

Salesforce Integration



This chapter describes the setup and operation that allows the UC Suite to integrate with Salesforce.com®. This integration allows users to initiate calls to contacts from within Salesforce.com and to search for contacts automatically when an incoming call is received.



SECTION 1 OVERVIEW

The Salesforce.com integration module requires a Salesforce.com Professional, Enterprise, or Unlimited Edition account. The integration module is compatible with the following browsers: Internet Explorer[®] 7, 8, 9 and Firefox[®] 3.6. Firefox 4 is not currently supported.

When integrated with the UC Suite, this module provides access to the following operations through the Salesforce.com interface:

- Call contact phone number
- Dial phone number directly
- Answer incoming call
- End active call
- Hold active call
- Retrieve a Held call
- Transfer active call
- Dep contact on incoming call that matches phone number



Figure 10-1 Salesforce Screen shows an example of the phone interface within Salesforce.com.

Figure 10-1 Salesforce Screen

💮 🗢 🤨 https://na6.salesford	e.com/0038000000VbR/QAA3			• 🔒 🏘 🗙 Live Search	4
ne Matters 💰 🏠					
🚯 🚳 Contact: Larry Kroeker	~ Salesforce - Developer E			👌 • 📾 • 🖶 • 🔂 P	lege 🕶 🌀 Tgols
lesforce crm	1		Setup · System Loa · Help · Loaout	force.com epss Call Center	-
Ready for Calls v	Contact Larry Kroeker	Joards Documents		Printable View Customize Fage Hel	p for this Page 🧭
Line 1 Incoming Call	* Back to List: Users	a 191 I. Caraca 191 I. Caraca Anti-direc 191 I. Anti-sh-	Nakas II. 1. Campan Kalun III. I. Naka J	Alterhands (N. J. 1708) Coul States (M.	
Caller ID 2145853275	opportunitie	s [o] Cases [o] Open Activities [o] Accivity	netory [c+] Cempage history [c] recesse	Adactiments (0) (LIME Citial Status (0)	
Contact Larry Kroeker	Contact Detail	Edit Delete Cho	Baquest Update		
Title	Contact Owner	Larry Kroeker (Change)	Phone	(214) 239-2941	
> Answer	Name	Larry Kroeker	Home Phone		
S End Call	Account Name	Red Phoenix	Mobile	(214) 585-3275 %	
	Title		Other Phone		
d 3 Colle	Department		Fax		
Cells Today	Birthdate		Email	larry@red-phoenix.com	
6	Reports To	Mew Oro Charl	Assistant		
Powerad by	Lead Source		Asst Phone		
sarch	Mailing Address	1023 S Greenville Ave Allen, TX 75002	Other Address		
arch Al ·	Languages		Level		
Got	Created By	Larry Kroeker, 11/20/2008 6.33 AM	Last Modified By	Lanv Kroeker, 11/20/2008 6:33 AM	
Limit to items I own	Description				
anced Search		Ldit Delete Clon	Request Update		
eate New T	Opportunities	New Opportunity		Oppor	tunties Help 🥹
	No records to display				
cent Items					
Larry Kroeker	Cases	New Case			Cases Heb

SECTION 2 INSTALLATION

2.1 Installation Procedure

The following steps can be used to install the required components to integrate Salesforce.com with UC Suite. This procedure requires prior installation of **UC Client** on the target PC. You must also verify the client is operating properly.

- 1. Unzip the NECAdapter.zip file into a temporary location.
- 2. From the temporary location, run Setup.exe as a Windows administrator user.
 - O Default file location: c:\Program Files\NEC\NEC CTI Adapter
 - Programs menu location: NEC \rightarrow NEC SalesforceCTI



SECTION 3 SALESFORCE.COM CONFIGURATION

The following sequence should be performed to configure Salesforce.com for use with UC Suite.

- 1. Log in to Salesforce as an administrator user.
- 2. Click Setup \rightarrow Customize (*under App Setup*) \rightarrow Call Center \rightarrow Call Centers.
- 3. Click Import.
- Click Browse and navigate to the call center definition file in your NEC Adapter program file directory. In default installations, this file is located at: c:\Program Files\NEC\NEC CTI Adapter\ NecAdapter.xml
- 5. Click Import.
- 6. Click Manage Call Center Users.
- 7. Click Add More Users.
- 8. Enter search criteria to find a Salesforce user who will be a NEC Call Center user. Click **Find**.
- 9. Select the checkbox next to the name of one or more users who should have access to the NEC Call Center adapter. Click **Add to Call Center**.



SECTION 4 UC CLIENT CONFIGURATION

The following sequence should be performed to configure the UC Client to use the Salesforce.com integration module.

- 1. Launch **UC Client**. Make sure the UC Client application is running whenever you wish to use Salesforce.
- 2. Configure the **UC Suite**.
 - $\label{eq:select} \Box \qquad \text{Select menu item Tools} \rightarrow \textbf{Preferences}.$
 - Select the Screen Pop tab.
 - □ In the Third Party Interface section, check the Enable Third Party Interface check box and check the Enhanced XML Interface check box and click the OK button.



These options cannot be enabled unless the Enhanced CRM license is available in the SV9100.

Figure 10-2 Preferences Screen

ool Buttons	Active Call List	Screen Pop	Shortcuts	Dialing Rules	Telephony Settings
Contact Ma	nager				
<none></none>				Settir	ngs
Activation -					
O Open c	ontact when ringir	ng			
O Open c	ontact when answ	vered			
Click pr	ogram button to o	pen contact			
Call Filter					
Open c	ontact for all calls				
🔘 Open c	ontact for external	calls only			
Third Party	Interface				
🗹 Enab	le Third Party Inte	rface		Settin	
V E	inhanced XML In	terface		Joka	igo





SECTION 5 OPERATION

The following procedure can be used to initiate a call from within Salesforce.com.

- 1. Launch the UC Client.
- Launch the NEC SalesforceCTI application under Start → All Programs → NEC → NEC SalesforceCTI. Make sure this application is running whenever you wish to use Salesforce.
- 3. Log in to Salesforce as a NEC Call Center user. You should notice a new Call Center section below the tabs at the top in the left column. This section will display information about calls being made and received.
- 4. To dial a phone number:
 - Select a phone number for a Contact, Account, or any other item that has a phone number. Click the phone icon next to the phone number you wish to dial.
 - To end the call, click the red End Call button in the Call Center section.
- 5. When an incoming call is received, information about the call will be displayed in the Call Center section. If the call is from one of your Contacts or Accounts, the name of the contact will appear in the Call Center section.
- 6. Phone Call Notes you can log notes about the phone call while you are in the call or after the call.
- 7. Configure Wrapup After Call.
 - Right-click on the Salesforce system tray icon in the lower right corner of your computer screen.
 - Select **Go To Wrapup After Call** if you want to view wrap-up reasons after ending a call.

SECTION 6 SERVICE CONDITIONS

□ If analog Caller ID trunks are being used, Program 14-02-23 must be set to Wait Caller ID for Salesforce to receive the caller ID for screen pops.

Issue 5.0



Tigerpaw

Chapter 11

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

This chapter describes the setup and operation that allows UC Suite to integrate with Tigerpaw® software. Tigerpaw software offers a comprehensive contact management system that includes account management, scheduling, customer history, notes, management of tasks and synchronization with Outlook. The integration with UC Suite allows users to initiate calls to contacts from within Tigerpaw and to open contacts automatically when an incoming call is received.

SECTION 2 OVERVIEW

Desktop Suite has been tested with Tigerpaw versions 9, 10.7.6, and 11.0.244.

UCS CRM Integrate (5310) license to enable the Tigerpaw integration. If this license is not installed, the UC Suite will not display the option to enable Tigerpaw integration.

When the Tigerpaw integration is enabled within the NEC Desktop Suite, the following operations are available:

- Pop contact on incoming call that matches phone number.
- Call contact phone number.

SECTION 3 UC CLIENT CONFIGURATION

To configure UC Client to use Tigerpaw CRM integration for screen pops complete the following:

1. To **launch UC Client**, ensure the UC Suite application is running whenever you wish to use Tigerpaw.



- 2. To configure UC Client:
 - a. Select menu item **Tools** \rightarrow **Preferences**.
 - b. Select the Screen Pop tab.
 - c. Select **Tigerpaw** within the Contact Manager section and click the **OK** button.
 - a. Set the Activation and Call Filter settings to determine when to initiate the screen pop and which type of calls should cause the screen pop.
- 3. When an incoming call arrives, UC Client uses the calling line number to search the Tigerpaw database for a match. If a match is found, the associated contact is displayed, refer to Figure 11-1 Tigerpaw CRM Screen.

Figure 11-1 Tigerpaw CRM Screen

Tigerpaw CRM+ [tims1705;T	igerpaw] UNREGISTERED DATABASE	
Elle Edit View Iools Tasks	Accounts Inventory Activities Reports Help	
1 · 🖌 🖨 🖎 🕼 🔉 🗡	. 📩 🖄 🖓 🧃 🖉 🖌 🖄 🖄 🖀 🖬 - 🖏 🗳 🚳 💁 - ≫ 🔩 🔞	
	Dale Huffman (5)	Account view 📩
Favorites 🛞 ;	General Information	Phone Numbers
🔎 Search	Name: Dale Huffman 📳 Account ID:	Phone Ext.
🕐 Dashboard	Address 1: 3 M Type: Prospect V	214) 262-1000
	Address 2: Status Active	
History 😵	City State	
Accounts	Presses Perez Tim Cinemate	
Scheduling		
INPEGISTERED INPEGISTERED INPEG	Summery Hot Note]
Marketing 😵	Belated accounts Onen proportunities O Past due tasks	<u></u>
UNREGISTERED UNREGISTERED UNREG	Open projects Open RM4e	184
Sales		
Service 2	Contacte Web & Email Marketing Special Instructions Service Defaulte Directions to	Location
UNREGISTERED UNREGISTERED UNREG	Contact Name First Name MI Last Name Title Department	nt Phone Ext.
Projects 😵		
UNREGISTERED UNREGISTERED UNREG		
Accounting *		
Inventory 8		
Universitatian Universitatian Universit		
Purchasing 😵		
URREGSTERED URREGSTERED URREG		
Other 🙁		
Status		
UNREGISTERED UNREGISTERED UNREG		
UNREGISTERED UNREGISTERED UNREGI		
URREGISTERED UNREGISTERED UNREG		
UNREGISTERED UNREGISTERED UNREG	alt	
JUNEGISTERED UNREGISTERED UNREGI		

The contact screen may differ based upon the version of Tigerpaw in use and individual configuration settings.



SECTION 4 OPERATION

The following can be used to initiate a call from within Tigerpaw:

1. Select the contact to be dialed and open the dialing control, refer to Figure 11-2 Example of Dial Number Screen.

Phone Numbers Settings Dialing Method Image: Communications Dial Image: Dial Serial Communications Image: Help COMM Port: 1 Baud Rate: 9600 Image: Pulse Dialing TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Image: Dial Out String: Image: Post String:	Phone Numbers Settings Dialing Method	Phone Numbers Settings Dialing Method Dialing Method: TAPI (select from list below) Dial Serial Communications COMM Port: 1 Baud Rate: 9600 Pulse Dialing TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Local Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: P	Dial Number for Dale Huffman		
Dialing Method Dialing Method: TAPI (select from list below) Serial Communications COMM Port: 1 Baud Rate: 9600 Pulse Dialing Help TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Long Distance Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String:	Dialing Method Dialing Method: TAPI COMM Port: 1 Baud Rate: 9600 Pulse Dialing TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Local Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: Post String:	Dialing Method Dialing Method: TAPI (select from list below) Serial Communications COMM Port: 1 Baud Rate: 9600 Pulse Dialing TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Dial Uut String: 9 Post String: Dial Uut String: Post String:	Phone Numbers Settings		
Serial Communications COMM Port: 1 Baud Rate: 9600 Pulse Dialing TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Local Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: Post String:	Serial Communications COMM Port: 1 Baud Rate: 9600 Pulse Dialing TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Local Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9 Post String:	Serial Communications COMM Port: 1 Baud Rate: 9600 Pulse Dialing TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Icoral Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: Post String: Post String: Post String: Post String:	Dialing Method Dialing Method: TAPI (select from list below	v)	
COMM Port: 1 Image: Pulse Dialing Baud Rate: 9600 Image: Pulse Dialing TAPI Image: Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Local Dialing Parameters Image: Long Distance Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9	COMM Port: I Baud Rate: 9600 Image: Pulse Dialing TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Image: Long Distance Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: Post String: Post String: Image: Pulse Dialing	COMM Port: I Baud Rate: 9600 Image: Second string: Pulse Dialing TAPI Image: Second string: Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Local Dialing Parameters Image: Long Distance Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: Image: Second string: Post String: Image: Second string:	Serial Communications		Help
TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Local Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9	TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Local Dialing Parameters Long Distance Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9 Post String: 9	TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line Device Local Dialing Parameters Long Distance Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9 Post String: 9	Baud Rate: 9600	Pulse Dialing	
Local Dialing Parameters Long Distance Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9	Local Dialing Parameters Long Distance Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9 Post String:	Local Dialing Parameters Long Distance Dialing Parameters Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9 Post String: 9	TAPI Connect using TAPI Line: NEC Single Line	Device	T
Dial Out String: 9 Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9	Dial Out String: 9 Dial Out String: 9 Post String: Post String: 9	Dial Out String: 9 Dial Out String: 9 Post String: 9 Post String: 9	Local Dialing Parameters	Long Distance Dialing Parameters	
Post String	Post String: Post String:	Post String: Post String:	Dial Out String: 9	Dial Out String: 9	
rok oung.			Post String:	Post String:	

- ► The dialing screen may differ based upon the version of Tigerpaw in use.
- 2. In the TAPI section, select **NEC Single Line Device**, refer to Figure 11-2 Example of Dial Number Screen.
- 3. Select the **Dial** button to initiate the call.
- 4. The UC Suite interface will update to show the status of the call.
- 5. Further operations can be initiated on the active call through the UC Suite, such as Transfer, Conference, Hold and HangUp.

Figure 11-2 Example of Dial Number Screen

Issue 5.0



Desktop Registration and Softphone Override

Chapter 12

The UC Client registers with the SV9100 system as an IP (SIP) Station when Softphone or Softphone + Deskset license level is chosen in Program 20-59-14. This means that a UC Client + Softphone configured to control a physical phone uses an additional port from the system capacity when a non-Deskset Only license level is chosen in the configuration. In this scenario, two ports are in use, one for the physical extension and one for the UC Client connection. If the UC Client is run as just a Softphone, or as a UC Client controlling a Softphone, only the port the Softphone is registered on is used. If the UC Client is run for a deskset (physical phone) and a Deskset Only license level is chosen, no additional port is taken by the Desktop.

SECTION 1 REGISTRATION TYPES

When the UC Client is run for a Softphone or a non-Deskset Only license level, the UC Client registers as an IP station. There are three types of registration; Plug and Play, Automatic, and Manual.

- Plug and Play requires no user name and password.
- Automatic is not supported for UC Suite.
- Manual requires a user name and password and the user is prompted to enter them.

Manual registration is required if the Softphone is to override an IP multiline phone and use the same extension number. When this is done, the IP multiline phone goes into a Log Off state and the Softphone comes up as the extension the IP phone used to be. This allows a user to use the same extension whether in the office or on the road.

If automatic or manual mode is used, the user must enter a user name and password. If the UC Client is run in deskset mode (controlling a physical phone) and the deskset phone used is an IP phone, the user name and password used for the UC Desktop Application is different than that of the actual IP phone. Below outlines examples of a SV9100 system set for Manual registration. The example assumes the system has 32 digital stations using ports 1~32 and eight IP stations using ports 33~40. The number plan has extensions 101~199 assigned to ports 1~99.



Example 1

IP station extension 150 is using port 33 and logs in with the user name and password assigned to extension 150. If a user wants to run a UC Client for extension 150, a new user name and password must be defined. This username and password must be assigned to an unused port. In this example, it can be ports 41~99 and the example will use port 41 (ext 141). In Manual registration, when the UC Client is launched, the user will be prompted for a user name and password. The user would enter the user name and password assigned to extension 141. At this point, port 41 will no longer be available in the system because it is registered to the PC running the UC Client for extension 150. The key point in this example is that the UC Client running in deskset mode for an IP phone cannot use the same user name and password assigned to the IP phone because the UC Client connection uses a different port.

Example 2

Digital station extension 101 is using port 1. If a user wants to run a UC Client for extension 101, a user name and password must be assigned to a port the UC Client will use to register with the system. In this example, port 42 (ext 142) will be used. In Manual registration, when the UC Client is launched, the user will be prompted for a user name and password. The user would enter the user name and password assigned to extension 142. At this point, port 42 will no longer be available in the system because it is registered to the PC running the UC Client for extension 101.

Example 3

IP station extension 151 is using port 34 and logs in with the user name and password assigned to extension 151. The person that sits at extension 151 in the office goes out of the office and wishes to run the UC Client as a Softphone for extension 151. This is only possible if the registration mode is manual. When the UC Client is launched, the user will be prompted for a user name and password. The user would enter the user name and password assigned to extension 151. The IP station that was 151 in the office will show Log Off in the display, and the UC Client Softphone will come up as extension 151. When the user is back in the office, they would press the exit soft key and the phone will reset and prompt for a login. They would enter the user name and password assigned to extension 151, and the IP phone will come back up as extension 151.

Example 4

A user wishes to have a Softphone that is a different extension than the one they use in the office. A user name and password can be assigned to extension 143. In Manual registration, when the user launches the UC Client, the user will be prompted for a password. The user would enter the user name and password assigned to extension 143, and the Softphone extension will be 143. At this point, port 43 will no longer be available in the system because it is registered to the PC running the UC Client for Softphone extension 143.




SECTION 2 SERVICE CONDITIONS

The following service conditions apply:

- □ When running UC Client in deskset mode for an IP phone and the registration mode is set to manual, the user name and password must be different than that of the IP phone.
- A Softphone that is assigned a DSS console cannot override another IP phone.
- A Softphone cannot override an IP phone that is assigned a DSS console.
- □ When a Softphone with a DSS console is logged in, it cannot log in with a different user name and password.
- □ When a UC Client is launched on one PC using a User ID and Password in deskset or Softphone mode, the same User ID and Password cannot be used on a different PC in a different mode.
- ❑ Any IP multiline terminal or UC Client must appear to be on the same network as the SV9100 VoIP Interface (IPLE). For remote UC Clients, such as Softphone, this can be achieved by using a VPN connection to the network where the SV9100 resides.

Issue 5.0



Data Conference



SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

Data Conference provides support for Video Conference (maximum of eight parties), Communications Board, File Transfer and Chat. Data Conference can be accessed from the Function Toolbar or the More drop down. The image below is an example of a Data Conference.

 Data Conference requires an UCS Soft Phone Enhancement license (5303) and is not available in the Deskset Only configuration.

Figure 13-1 Data Meeting Screen

- -📩 DataMeeting Edit View Help File Attendees CommunicationBoard Chat Tool Attendees C The second secon 뷺 -..... 117 117 105 105 🚥 💼 Chat CommunicationBoard 117 Good Morning Sire 105 Did you mean sir? 11-11 117 Yes. oops 47 0 MH240pdf -|◀ ◀ 4/38 > > a 🔹 🥆 🖑 🔗 A 💋 🖉 • 🕞 🍠 🖿 🛛 Line Style 3pt 0 150%

The following sections describe how to use the Data Conference module for Chat, File Transfer, Video and Communications board.



SECTION 2 STARTING A DATA MEETING

1. When on a call with another UC Client user, click the Data Conference icon on the toolbar, or select Data Conference from the More drop down.

In the Office			
File View Tools Window	Links Help	Second Page Park Unpark	Nght DataConf More
Active Call Line 117 Active 00:06 105/Jake Blowers	All Trunks	119 Stewart	Data Conference Rocco
	Celena Parks	121 Rojilio	129 Kyla 130 John T.
	105 Jake Blowers	123 Vince	131 Samuel

Figure 13-3 Data Conference Menu

In the Office				
File View Tools Window	Links Help			
Dial Phone Image Answer Hold Trai	sfer Hangup Conf. QuickMsg	Record Page Park Unpark	Night Barge In	More
Active Call	All Trunks			Directed Call Pickup
	101	119	127	Group Call Pickup
	Brad Simpson	Stewart	Roci	Last Number Redial
	102	120	128	Forward
	Celena Parks	Sandy	Misty	Data Conference
	103	121	129	Do Not Disturb
	Shawn Murphy	Rojilio	Kyla	Selectable Message
	104	122	130	Background Music
	Harvey Wallb		John	Pickup Other Group
	105	123	131	Phone Meggano



2. The Choose Party Dialog box opens. Choose the other Desktop users to add to the Conference and click **Start**.

Please select member		Marakaska	E to si
	in	Memberlist	Extension
Talking Parties	- Add	105	105
Directory	•		
Stension/Name 105	- Delete		

3. The other party receives an Incoming Request Window. Clicking **OK** will open the Data Conference Window for them as well.

Incoming Requ	est		E
Accept Data Co	onference	from 117	
ОК		Can	cel

Figure 13-5 Incoming Request Screen



SECTION 3 HOW TO USE DATA MEETING

For constrained conditions for data meeting, refer to "Constrained Conditions for Data Meeting".

► In the case of VPCC mode, data meeting cannot be used.

Figure 13-6	Data Meeting Screen		
	DesMerting Else Edit View Attenders Communication@oard Chie Teal Annuments	-lela	— Menu bar
	Cound Shilly Sound Shilly Sound Shilly Sound Shilly Sound Shills Shills Shills Shills		Video com- munication
	Construct and address of the second s	Suzuki ichira Pease eler to this UR, for detailed information The/mew res ca plumenge Reda Suzuki ichira Indensood Suzuki ichira In Masuzuka finahes presentation soon, to please register the sout document	Chat
	Communication Bo	ard	

1. Click on the 🔛 Data Meeting button.

The Data Meeting screen appears.

Figure 13-7 Data Meeting Screen





The Data conference participation invitation dialog appears on the display of the other party.

Figure 13-8 Data Conference Participation Invitation

It was	conference.

2. The other party clicks on the **OK** button.

The Data Meeting screen appears on the display of the other party.

Figure 13-9 Data Meeting Screen – Other Party



Data Meeting is now started.



3.1 Joining a Data Meeting

1. The other party (organizer) clicks on the 🔛 Data Meeting button.

The Data conference participation invitation dialog appears.





The Data Meeting screen appears.

Figure 13-11 Data Meeting Screen

2.



The Data Meeting is now joined.



SECTION 4 ENDING A DATA MEETING

You can end or leave a Data Meeting.

4.1 Ending a Data Meeting

1. Click on File then End Meeting and Exit.

Figure 13-12 End Meeting and Exit Screen

File	Edit	View	Attendees	CommunicationBoard
	File Tra	nsfer		
-	End Ma	eting an	d Evit	

The Data conference end confirmation dialog appears.

Figure 13-13 Data Conference End Confirmation

forence is ending

2. Click on the OK button.

The Preservation folder setting dialog appears.



reservation folder setting	9
Is the registerd docume	nt preserved?
OK	Cancel





 ► To save the data: On the Preservation folder setting dialog click OK to save the data.

The Data Meeting ends.

4.2 Leaving a Data Meeting

Participants can leave a data meeting. Even when a participant leaves a meeting, other participants can continue the meeting.

- 1. You are in a Data Meeting.
- 2. Click on File then Leave and Exit.

Figure 13-15 End Meeting and Exit Screen

fi Da	taMee	ting		
<u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> dit	View	<u>A</u> ttendees	Communication <u>B</u> oard
	File <u>T</u> ra	ansfer		
	Leave a	and E <u>x</u> it		

The Data conference leaving confirmation dialog appears.

Figure 13-16 Data Conference Leaving Confirmation

It leaves from the	Data conference.

3. Click on the OK button.



If data is currently registered, the Preservation folder setting dialog appears.

Figure 13-17 Preservation Folder Setting

Is the regis	terd docume	int preserved?
E	OK	Cance

- 4. Click on the Cancel button.
 - ► To save the data: Click the OK button on the Preservation folder setting dialog to save the data.
- 5. You leave the Data Meeting.

SECTION 5 USING VIDEO COMMUNICATION

Allows Data Meeting participants to talk face-to-face.

- Video communication is available only when you are talking with the other party. The Data Meeting button is not displayed when you are not talking with the other party.
- 5.1 Icons





Table 13-1 Video Icons

Button	Name	Description
e	Update participant list	Updates the participant list to the latest state.
B	Display video in single-deck format	Displays video in single-deck format.
	Display video in double-deck format	Displays video in double-deck format.
📑) 🔀	Stop video transmission	Starts/stops video transmission.
i	Stop video transmission/ reception	Starts/stops video transmission/reception.
8	Organizer icon	Indicates that the participant is the organizer.
٢	Data Meeting status icon	Indicates if the user during a call can join or have joined the data meeting.
•	Call status icon	Indicates the status of the user during a call.

5.2 Starting Video Communication

- 1. You are in a Data Meeting.
- 2. Click on the 🙀 Stop video transmission button.

Your image is transmitted to the other party.

► To start video communication immediately: You can start video communication immediately by clicking the Data Meeting button without clicking on the Stop Video Transmission icon. For details, refer to "Configuring video transmission/reception".



3. The other party clicks on the 🙀 Stop video transmission button.

The other party's image is transmitted to your PC. Each PC displays the other party's image.

Figure 13-19 Attendees Window



4. Talk using video communication.

Each PC displays the other party's image.



SECTION 6 USING THE COMMUNICATION BOARD

Data meeting participants can use the white board on their own PC. Participants can share data and write in the shared data freely to share and exchange information. Operations can be performed simultaneously.

6.1 Icons



Figure 13-20 Communication Board Screen

Table 13-2 Common Icons

Button	Name	Description
	Open/Close Toolbar button	Switches display/nondisplay of the lower part of the toolbar.
Whiteboard •	Data Name box	Selects the data or displays the selected data name.
	Top Page button	Displays the top page of the displayed data.
•	Previous Page button	Displays the previous page of the displayed data.



Table 13-2 Common Icons (Continued)

Button	Name	Description		
3/5	Page Number area	Displays the page number of the displayed data.		
•	Next Page button	Displays the next page of the displayed data.		
M	Last Page button	Displays the last page of the displayed data.		
a	Lock button	Locks operations by other participants.		
	Synchronization button	Switches the synchronization status of the data or page switching with other terminals.		
	Add Page button	Adds a page to the white board.		
	Save Data button	Saves the data currently displayed.		
100% 🗸	Scale box	Changes or displays the scale of the displayed page.		
ĸ	Select button	Selects the Selection tool.		
	Hand Tool button	Selects the Hand tool.		
N	Eraser button	Selects the Eraser tool.		
	Erase All button	Erases all objects created by yourself on the displayed page.		
A	Text button	Selects the Text tool.		
	Pen button	Selects the Pen tool.		
B	Magical Pen button	Selects the Magical Pen tool.		
P	Shape button	Selects the Shape tool.		
12	Paste button	Pastes the captured image data.		
.4 🔳	Color Selection button	Changes the color of objects.		
Line Style ^{3 pt}	Line Width box	Changes the line width of objects.		
Font	Select Font button	Changes the font of the Text tool.		
•	Lock Status icon	Indicates whether you or another participant has locked the operation.		



6.2 Sharing Data

Data can be shared at a meeting by data registration.

6.2.1 Drag and Drop

- 1. Drag the data to be shared.
- 2. Drop it on the Communication Board.

Figure 13-21 Drag and Drop Screen





The Register document screen appears. The screen disappears automatically when the registration is completed.





3. Select a file to be shared from the data name box.

The data is displayed on the Communication Board of the participants.





The data has now been shared.



6.2.2 Menu

1. Select the **Communication Board** menu.

Figure 13-24 Communication Board Menu



2. Select Open Document.

The Open screen appears.

Figure 13-25 Open Screen

Look in:	Documents	5			0 0 10	
China .	Name	Date modif	Type	Size	Tag	5
Recent Places	My Music My Pictur My Pictur My Video NEC SP350_Lo Contact data conf make a cc P43-P56 P37-P60 P154-P159 startup	: s Files gWave ell			Dr.	
Network	File game:	make a call				Open
	Files of type:	Revistable F	lee	_	•	Cancel

3. Select a file to be shared.



4. Click on the **Open** button.

The Register document screen appears. The screen disappears automatically when the registration is completed.

Figure 13-26 Register Document Screen

Re	gistering documen	t.
2	Sr SSU.ppt	
		223
3		
	Cancel	

5. Select a file to be shared from the data name box.

The data is displayed on the Communication Board of the participants.

The data has now been shared.

6.3 Turning a Page

You can change the page of the data used for a data meeting.

1. Select the **Communication Board** menu.

Figure 13-27 Communication Board Menu



2. Select Go To.



First Page, Previous Page, Next Page and Last Page are displayed.

3. Select **Next Page**.

Or, click on the **>** Next Page button.

The next page is displayed.

 To use the button to turn a page: Refer to "Icons" for details.
 The page of the other party is not changed: You can turn a page only of your own data in the asynchronous state. Click on the Synchronization button.

The page has now been turned.

6.4 Saving the Shared Data

The participants can write in the shared data freely. Your can save the file after writing in it in the format in which you have registered the data.

- Only the user who has registered the data can save it. Handwriting, figures, and texts are saved as image. You can save the data only when the file format in which you have registered the data is Word or PowerPoint.
 Writing out of the written image (gray area) is not reflected in a Word file.
- 1. The participants write in the shared data freely.



2. Select the **Communication Board** menu.

Figure 13-29 Communication Board Menu



3. Select Save Document.

Or, click on the		Save Data button.
------------------	--	-------------------

Figure 13-30 Save Document Menu





The Save As screen appears.

Figure 13-31 Save As Screen

Save in:	i meeting		De .	- 6) 🕫 📁 🛄 •	
6.	Name	Date modif	Туре	Size	Tags	
Recent Places			This folde	ris empty.		
Desktop						
14						
nero						
1						
Computer						
-						
Network	File gane:	SP350			-	-
	Course to beau	DOT Due				0

- 4. Specify the destination to save and input the file name.
- 5. Click on the Save button.

The Save Document screen appears.

Figure 13-32 Save Document Screen



The data has now been saved.



SECTION 7 USING FILE TRANSFER

You can transfer a file to the participants of a data meeting.

7.1 Transferring a File

Drag and drop the target file on the target screen. The Material distribution screen appears.

- 1. You are in a data meeting.
- 2. Select a file to transfer.
- 3. Drag and drop it on the screen of the participant to whom you want to transfer it.

Figure 13-33 Drag and Drop Screen



Or, click File then File Transfer.

Figure 13-34 File Transfer Menu

🔓 Dat	Meetin	ng	
File	Edit	View	Atten
	File Tra	nsfer	
	Leave a	nd Exit	10



The Material distribution screen appears.

Figure 13-35 Material Distribution Screen

The following file is distribute	۶d.
Material name	
	Seigt. Dolete
Distribution larget (^) All users	A)
	1
Distribution arget O All users	Solect. Delete

4. Select **Specified user** under Distribution target.

Figure 13-36 Material Distribution Screen – Specified User

The following file is distri	buted.
Material name	
D#Upers¥nerc#Documents	i¥data confippt
	Select Delate
Distribution arget	
 All users 	C
 All users Specified user 	Ikeda 6803

To transfer the file to all participants:
 Select All users in Distribution target to transfer the file to all participants.





5. Select a **Participant** to transfer the file.

The following file is distri	ibuted.
Material name	
D#Users¥nero¥Document	s¥data con1pp1
	Select. Delete
Distribution	
1arge1	
O All users	
target ⊙ All users ● Specified user	Jkoda 6803

Figure 13-37 Material Distribution Screen – Select Participant

6. Click on the Distribution button.

The Distribution target confirmation screen appears.

Figure 13-38 Distribution Target Confirmation Screen





7. Click on the OK button.

The Transmission result screen appears.

Figure 13-39 Transmission Result Screen

0	142	
The file was nor	mally transmitted.	
O D ¥Users¥nero¥Dacı	mente¥data confippt	
3		
	OK	

8. Click on the OK button.

The file has now been transferred.

7.2 Receiving a File

You can receive a transferred file and save it.

1. Receive a file.

The File reception screen appears.

Figure 13-40 File Reception Screen

👫 Fils receptio	n 🔀
The file is receiv Please push Save	ed. Fafter specifying preserving alread.
Transmission	Suzuki Ichiro 6818
Reception file	odata conf.ppt
Passine Save	
t the second second	Save and open Save Cancel



2. Specify the destination to save.

Figure 13-41 File Reception – Passing Save

	.co.
Please push Say	e after specifying preserving ahead.
Transmission	Suzuki Ichiro 6818
Reception file	data conf.ppt
Pascing Save	DWSP350-picture

3. Click on the Save button.

The File Save completion screen appears.

Figure 13-42 File Reception Completion Screen

🙆 The	e reception file (was preserved	
deta co	nf.ppt		

- 4. Click on the Close button.
 - To confirm the file immediately: Click the Open button on the File Save completion screen to open the received file immediately or to open the saved directory.
 Extensions of received files which immediately open TXT, DOC, XLS, PPT, PDF, JPEG, JPG,GIF, TIFF, MP3, WMV, AVI, HTML or HTM.
 Extensions of received files whose saved directory opens Extensions other than those above.

The received file is saved into the specified directory.



Section 8 Using Chat

You can communicate with the other party using characters (chat). You can give contents that are hard to convey in conversation (website address, address, etc.) easily.

8.1 Icons



Button	Name	Description
	Save File button	Saves all messages in the chat display area as a text file.
L	Send Chat button	Sends the message in the chat display area to all other participants.
۲	Display Whisper Chat screen button	Displays the Whisper Chat screen to send whisper chat.
💟 Keep Display	Switch Display check box	Sets whether to display the Whisper Chat screen after the message transmission.
4	Send Chat button	Sends the message in the chat display area to the participant specified in the Destination field.





8.2 Sending Chat

- 1. You are in a data meeting.
- 2. Click into the **chat input area** and input a message for the participants.

Figure 13-45 Chat Input Screen





3. Click on the 🛹 Send Chat button.

Or, in the Chat menu click on **Send**. The input message is displayed on the display of other participants.



Figure 13-46 Chat Send Screen

- To restrict the destination of a message: When three or more parties are using chat, you can send a message to a specific participant. For details, refer to "Sending WhisperChat".
- 4. When you receive a message from a participant, the chat display area displays it.

Repeat Steps 3 to 5 for conversation using characters.

Figure 13-47 Chat Receive Screen

Suzuki Ichiro Please refer to this URL for detailed information. http://www.nec.co.jp/univerge/ Ikeda I understood
Please refer to this URL for detailed information. http://www.nec.co.jp/univerge/ Ikeda I understood
information. http://www.nec.co.jp/univerge/ Ikeda I understood
Ikeda I understood
I understood



5. To save the content of the chat when you finish the chat, click on the Save File button.

Or, in the Chat menu select **Save**. The Save As screen appears.

Save in:	Documen	ts		. 0	ð 🗈 🖬 -	
(Re)	Name	Date modif	Туре	Size	Tags	
Recent Places Desktop Desktop nero Computer Ntwork	My Musi My Pictu My Pictu No SF350_Lo	c res ra Files g/Vave				
PREWORK	File name:	Chat 200805	25,1956		-	0
	Contraction of the second seco					

Figure 13-48 Save As Screen

6. Specify the file name to save.

Figure 13-49 Save As – Specify File Name



7. Click on the Save button.

8.3 Sending Whisper Chat

You can send a message only to the specified participant.

1. You are in a data meeting.



2. Click on the 😥 Whisper Chat button.

The Whisper Chat screen appears.

Figure 13-50 Whisper Chat Screen

Address 🕞		
	Address	23
keda 6803 🔹 👻	keda 6803	-
		-

3. Select a destination to send whisper chat.

Figure 13-51 Whisper Chat – Address

Whisper Chat	
<u>Eile E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew	
Address	3
Ikeda 6803	
🔽 Keep Display	

4. Click the chat input area and input a message.

Figure 13-52 Whisper Chat – Input Area





5. Click on the 🔁 Send Chat button.

Figure 13-53 Chat Screen Display Area



The message is displayed in the chat display area in a color different from that of ordinary chat messages.

6. Click on the 🔀 Close button.

Or, click on File then Close.

The whisper chat is sent.

SECTION 9 ADDING UP TO EIGHT PARTIES TO A MEETING

Up to eight parties can join a data meeting simultaneously. In addition to parties using Softphone, parties using an ordinary extension phone or using an external line can join a meeting.

At the same time, a data meeting can be held among parties using Softphone.

► To use this function, set the service function in the IP telephony server in advance. For details, contact the system administrator.

9.1 Starting a Data Meeting from a Meeting

A user who clicks the Data Meeting button during a meeting can organize a data meeting with the other parties.

- 1. Each party joins a meeting.
- 2. The organizer clicks on the 📄 Data Meeting button.



While a data meeting is being started, 😑 Preparing a Data Meeting icon is displayed.

The Data Meeting screen appears.





The Data conference participation invitation dialog appears on the display of the other parties.

Figure 13-55 Data Conference Participation Invitation

It was	invited from Ikeda(6803) to the Data conference.
	(

3. The other parties click on the **OK** button.



The Data Meeting screen appears on the display of the other parties.

Figure 13-56 Data Meeting – 5-Party Example



The screen above shows an example of a 5-party meeting.

The data meeting is started from a meeting.

SECTION 10 How TO USE VARIOUS SETTINGS

You can set up various items for a data meeting.

10.1 Displaying the Settings Screen

1. Click **Tool** then **Set Up**.

Figure 13-57 Setup Menu

T 1	
1001	Ticib
S	et <u>U</u> p



The Tool screen appears.

Figure 13-58 Tool Screen

Attendees CommunicationBoard Onat	
Video sending and receiving setting.	
The video sending and receiving begins at the s	ame time as starting.
Only the video receiving begins at the same time	as stating. (It doesn't sending.)
Not doing anything, and video sending and rece	iving setting immediately after start by hand power.
Video sending and receiving quality setting.	
Hgh:QCIF(176*144)	
Nomal:QCF(176*144)	
Low:QCIF(176*144)	
•	Da
Initialization	

10.2 Configuring Participants

You can change the settings of "Video sending and receiving setting", "Video sending and receiving quality setting", and "Change of capture device" on the Participants tab of the Settings screen.

➡ When video is restricted in the service restriction, the Participants tab is not displayed on the Settings screen.


10.2.1 Video Sending and Receiving Setting

You can set whether to transmit/receive video simultaneously with the start of a data meeting.



Attendees	CommunicationBoard Onat	
• W	seo rending and receiving setting.	
	The video rending and receiving begins at the same to a same to a same to	ine as starting.
	Only the video receiving begins at the same time as st	ating. (it doesn't sending.)
	Not doing anything, and video sending and receiving.	setting immediately after start by hand power.
• W	ieo rending and receiving quality setting.	
	High:QCIF(176*144)	
	Normal:QCF(176*144)	
	Low:QCIF(176*144)	
. 0	ange of capture device.	
	-	
		L2
lo Ka	Institut	
1100	ROBORS	

➡ To start video transmission/reception simultaneously with the start of a data meeting:

Select **The video sending and receiving begins at the same time as starting.** to start video transmission/reception simultaneously with the start of a data meeting.

 To start only video reception simultaneously with the start of a data meeting:
 Select Only the video receiving begins at the same time as starting (

Select **Only the video receiving begins at the same time as starting. (It doesn't sending.)** to start only video reception simultaneously with the start of a data meeting.

 To not transmit/receive video right after the start of a data meeting, but to start video transmission/reception manually: Select Not doing anything, and video sending and receiving setting immediately after start by hand power. to start video transmission/ reception manually.



10.2.2 Video Sending and Receiving Quality Setting

You can set the quality of the video to be transmitted.

► The change is reflected the next time you join a data meeting.

Figure 13-60 Video Sending and Receiving Quality Setting

Attendees CommunicationBoard Chat	
 Video sending and receiving setting. 	
The video sending and receiving begins at the same	e time as starting.
Only the video receiving begins at the same time as	stating. (it doesn't sending.)
 Not doing arything, and video serving and receiving 	g setting enneolately after start by hand power.
 Wdeo sending and receiving quality setting. 	
Bigh:QCIF(176*144)	
Normal.QCF(176*144)	
Iow:QCIF(176*144)	
Change of capture device.	
-	Þ
	-
Initialization	
a subsciences	

- ► To use the high quality video transmission: Select High: QCIF (176*144) to use the high quality video transmission for a data meeting.
- ► To use the ordinary quality video transmission: Select Normal: QCIF (176*144) to use the ordinary quality video transmission for a data meeting.
- ► To use the low quality video transmission: Select Low: QCIF (176*144) to use the low quality video transmission for a data meeting.



10.2.3 Change of Capture Device

You can change the camera to be used when two or more cameras are connected.

➡ The change is reflected the next time you join a data meeting.

Figure 13-61 Change of Capture Device

Tool	The second s	-2
Atterdees	CommunicationBoard Over	
• V	ideo rending and receiving setting.	
	The video sending and receiving begins at the same time as starting.	
	Only the video receiving begins at the same time as stating. (it doesn't sending.)	
	Not doing anything, and video sending and roceiving setting mimediately after start by hand power.	
= v	ideo rending and receiving quality setting.	
	Bigh:QCIF(176*144)	
	Normal QCF(176*144)	
	@ Low:QCIF(176*144)	
	₽	
Inte	alzation	
	GK Cancel	

► To restore all default values, click on the Initialization button.

10.3 Configuring Communication Board

You can change the settings of "Auto Save" and "Register Document" on the Communication Board tab of the Tool screen.

➡ When the communication board is restricted in the service restriction, the Communication Board tab is not displayed on the Tool screen.



10.3.1 Auto Save

You can set whether to save the content of the Communication Board automatically when a data meeting ends.

Figure 13-62 Auto Save



 To save the content of the Communication Board automatically: Check It preserves it automatically and specify the destination to save it. The messages are saved automatically in the folder specified as the destination when a data meeting ends.



10.3.2 Register Document

You can specify whether to standardize the high-quality printing in registering Excel data.

Figure 13-63 Register Document



- To standardize the high-quality printing:
 Check The print qualities of the Excel sheet are united in high quality and document is registered. to standardize the high-quality printing.
- To keep the printing quality: Uncheck The print qualities of the Excel sheet are united in high quality and document is registered. to keep the printing quality.



10.4 Configuring Chat

You can change the settings of "Font", "Display color of chat message" and "Background color of chat message display region" on the Chat tab of the Tool screen.

10.4.1 Font

You can change the font and size of chat messages displayed on the chat screen.

Figure 13-64 Font			_	
	🚔 Tool			_×_
		Our 1	3	
	Attendees Communicationsloard	Unar		
	Fort			
	Syle	Size		
	Aval	11.25 pt Select		
	Display color of chat messa	9e		
	The display coor of the o	character string of the chat is set.		
	Ny display color	Calast		
	Other's display color			
		Selec		
	Whisper chat display o	dor		
		Selec		
	Backgound colorof chat m	essage display region		
	The background color of	chat message region is set.		
		Selec		
	Header display style			
	it is set whether to put ch	hanging line between the header and the	text.	
	Itere is changing line	0		
	Auto Save			
	t preserves it automa	tcally		
	Save ahead		Reference folder	
	Initialization			
			OK Car	ncel



10.4.2 Display Color of Chat Message

You can change the color of chat messages displayed on the chat screen.

endese CommunicationDoard	Ovat		
Fort			
Thefork style and size	of chat message is set.		
Syle	520		
ma	11.20 pt Seed		
Display color of chat mean	10.00		
The deplay color of the	character string of the chat is set.		
My display color			
	Select		
Other's display color			
	Select		
Wheney chat deplay	u color		
respectors ouplay	Salar		
	Jelec		
Backgound coloral chat	message display region		
The background color	of that message region is set		
	Select		
Header display style			
it is set whether to put	changing line between the header a	ind the text.	
There is changing is	ne		
-			
Auto Save			
t preserves it auton	natically		
Save ahead		Reference folder	
Initialization			

- ► To change the display color of messages you transmit: Select and set My display color to change the display color of your own messages. For whisper chat messages, the Whisper chat display color is used.
- ► To change the display color of other participants' messages: Select and set Other's display color to change the display color of other participants' messages.
- To change the display color of whisper chat messages: Select and set Whisper chat display color to change the display color of whisper chat messages.



10.4.3 Background Color of Chat Message Display Region

You can change the background color of the chat character display area.

Attendens Communication Days	out [Dot]]	1.2	
Allerdees CommunicationBoa			
E Fort			
The fort and a	ion of chet measure is set.		
St/e	Sze		
Atal	11.25 ct Select		
Display color of chat me	essage		
The display color of	the character string of the chat is set.		
My display color			
	Select		
Other's display col	lor		
	Select		
Whisper chat day	law color		
	Salart		
	(Statewing)		
Backgound colorof ch	hat message disclay region		
The background on	for of that measure region is set		
	Select		
	(WARNING)		
Header display style			
t is set whether to p	ut changing line between the header a	ind the test.	
There is changin	gine		
Auto Save			
📃 t preserves it aut	tomatcally		
Save ahead		Reference folder	
Initialization			
			_

Figure 13-66 Background Color of Chat Message Display Region



10.4.4 Header Display Style

You can specify whether to insert a line break between the header (user name) and the message.

Figure 13-67 Header Display Style

Tod	8
Attendees CammunicationBo	Dend Chest
Fort	
The fort style and	size of chat message is set.
Style	Sze
Mal	1125 pt Select
Display color of chat r	mesiage
The display color of	of the character string of the chat is set.
My display color	
	Select
Other's display of	olor
	Select
Whisper chat dis	splay color
	Select
Background cobr of a	chat message display region
The background of	olor of chat message region is set.
	Select
-	
Header display style	
it is set whether to	put changing ine between the header and the text.
There is change	ing Ine
-	
Auto Seve	
t preserves it a	Atonatcaly
Save ahead	Reference folder
Initialization	
Initialization	
Initialization	

➡ To remove the line break between the header (user name) and the message:

Uncheck **There is changing line** to remove the line break between the user name and the message.



10.4.5 Auto Save

You can set whether to save chat messages automatically when a data meeting ends.

Figure 13-68 Auto Save

Attendees CommunicationBo	and Chot		
Font			
The font style and	size of chat message is set.		
51/4	Size		
Aeni	11.25 pt Salact		
 Display only of shats 			
The display color of	the character strips of the chat is	set	
Mr danlaw color	and and action and a side of a late		
	Seled		
Charles de la la la	dar.		
Uthers display o	Calast		
Select constants	Seed		
Whisper chal dis	play coor		
	Select		
-	had an annual of the law of the		
 Backgound color of c 	nat message dispay region		
The background c	olor of chat message region is set.		
	Seled		
Handa dada at la			
his set whether to	e d chunging line between the best	day and the last	
There is chang	na ine	oer and the test.	
Auto Save			
📃 t preserves it a	utomatcally		
Save ahead		Reference folder	
Initialization			

➤ To save chat messages automatically when a data meeting ends: Check It preserves it automatically and specify the destination to save them. The messages are saved automatically in the folder specified as the destination when a data meeting ends.

InMail Integration



SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

The UC Client, can integrate to the SV9100 InMail providing the user with a visual representation of their voicemail box and the ability to quickly manage this resource from their desktop.

► UCS InMail Integration (5312) license is needed for each UC Client that requires InMail Integration.

SV9100 InMail integration supports the following functionality for each UC Client InMail user.

- Message Status
 - O View new messages
 - O View archived messages
- Message Access
 - O Play new/archived messages through deskset terminal or Softphone
 - O Set new message status to archive
 - O Delete a message
 - O Dial the number associated with the message

SECTION 2 VOICEMAIL FEATURE ACTIVATION AND CONFIGURATION

2.1 Feature Activation

The Voicemail feature is activated in Program 20-59-18.

► The Integration with InMail option is not selected by default.

Figure 14-1 Enable Voicemail Interface

18 - UC-Voicemail Interface

Disable 🔻



2.2 Feature Configuration

Each user can enable the voicemail integration feature by adjusting the settings within the Preferences menus. Refer to Figure 14-2 Preferences – Voice Mail Tab for the integration options available on the Voicemail tab.

Figure 14-2 Preferences – Voice Mail Tab

Active Call List Screen Por	Shortoute	Dialing Rules	Telephony Features	Voice Mail	
Voicemail Settings	Shortcuts	Utaling Rules	relephony realures	VOICE MIDII	
Enable Voicemail Inte	face				
Voicemail Pilot I	Number: 1	00			
Voicemail Access					
Enable access to voi	cemail messad	les			
		1099 AV			
Password required for	voicemail log	in			
Password:					

- **Enable access to voicemail messages** controls if the user can display the voicemail message window. By default this option is not be selected.
- O Password required for voicemail login indicates if the user voicemail account is setup to require a password for login. By default this option is not be selected. This field will only be enabled if the previous field has been selected.
- Password allows the user to enter their numeric password to login to the voicemail system. This field will only be enabled if the previous field has been selected.



SECTION 3 VOICEMAIL MESSAGE DISPLAY

If the user has enabled the voicemail integration feature, the current set of voicemail messages can be displayed in a window similar to the Call Log window. This option is available when the UC Client UI mode is set to either Window or Toolbar mode.

The Voicemail Message window can be accessed by selecting Voicemail from the Windows menu in Window mode. This option can be accessed in Toolbar mode from the File drop down Menu. When this option is selected, the voicemail message window is displayed (refer to Figure 14-3 Choose Party Screen).

Date 11/28/2012 12/4/2012 12/4/2012 12/4/2012 12/4/2012	▲ Time 2.46 PM 1:12 PM 1:27 PM 1:33 PM 2:49 PM	Number 001 105 2142626111 2142626111 2142626111 2142626111	Name Unknown caller Unknown caller Unknown caller TEXAS	Duration 00:06 00:06 00:11 00:10	Forward
11/28/2012 12/4/2012 12/4/2012 12/4/2012 12/4/2012	2:46 PM 1:12 PM 1:27 PM 1:33 PM 2:49 PM	001 105 2142626111 2142626111 2142626111 2142626111	Unknown caller Unknown caller Unknown caller TEXAS	00:06 00:06 00:11	
12/4/2012 12/4/2012 12/4/2012 12/4/2012	1:12 PM 1:27 PM 1:33 PM 2:49 PM	105 2142626111 2142626111 2142626111 2142626111	Unknown caller Unknown caller TEXAS	00:06	
12/4/2012 12/4/2012 12/4/2012	1:27 PM 1:33 PM 2:49 PM	2142626111 2142626111 2142626111	Unknown caller TEXAS	00:11	
12/4/2012 12/4/2012	1:33 PM 2:49 PM	2142626111 2142626111	TEXAS	00.10	
12/4/2012	2:49 PM	2142626111	I false sure wellow	00.10	
			Unknown caller	00:06	

Figure 14-3	Choose	Party Screen
-------------	--------	--------------

- The voicemail message window shows the following information for each message in the user mailbox.
 - O Date the message was received
 - O Time the message was received
 - O Caller ID Number (if available)
 - O Caller ID Name (if available)
 - O Duration of the message
 - O Forwarding Extension (if applicable)
- ☐ The Message counts at the top of the window indicate the number of New and Archived messages in the list.
- □ All of the text for a New message is shown in Bold font.
- All of the text for an Archived message is shown in Regular font.



- □ The user can re-sort the message list using the Date, Number, Name, Duration, and Forward fields. The default is to sort by Date, with the most recent message at the top.
- The width of each field can be adjusted by the user.
- The standard Window controls allow the user to Maximize, Minimize and Close the voicemail message list.
- Pinning to the far right side of the toolbar, there is a pushpin. Clicking this pins the Voicemail Messages widow to a tab in the BLF/DSS view. When pinned, if the Voicemail tab is active, the pin will UnPin the Voicemail from a tab and make it a separate window.

SECTION 4 VOICEMAIL MESSAGE OPERATIONS

4.1 Playback, Archive, Delete or Dial Number Associated with Message

A right mouse click on a New message will open a pop-up menu allowing the user to Play, Archive, Delete or Dial the message. Figure 14-4 VoiceMail Messages – Menu Screen provides an example of the operations available.

New: 1	Archived: 3					
Date	▼ Time	Number	Name		Duration	Forward
5/23/2012	1:44 PM	103	Ke	Diave		
1/11/2012	10:25 AM	109	But	Archive		
1/10/2012	10:16 AM	109	But	Delete		
1/10/2012	10:07 AM	103	Na	Delete		109

Figure 14-4 VoiceMail Messages – Menu Screen

- **Play** initiates playback of the selected message through the supported telephone device (Softphone or deskset).
 - U While Playback is in progress, no other voicemail functions can be initiated.
- O **Archive** changes the status of the selected message from New to Archived.
 - Playing a New message does not automatically change the status to Archive.
 - A right mouse click on an Archived message displays only the Play and Delete functions.



- O **Delete** removes the selected message from the list and from the user voicemail box.
- O **Dial** dial the extension or phone number associated with a message.

4.2 Forward Message

If a voicemail message has been forwarded to the user, the Forward column indicates the extension that forwarded the message (refer to Figure 14-5 Data Meeting Screen). Hovering the mouse over the Forward cell in the message list opens a balloon displaying additional details of the forwarding party.

Date Time Number Name Duration Form 1/31/2012 3:28 PM 104 Greg Stocken 00:05 131 1/2/2008 10:08 PM 104 STA 104 00:05 1 1/2/2008 6:39 AM 104 Greg Stocken 00:05 1
1/31/2012 3:28 PM 104 Greg Stocken 00:05 131 1/2/2008 10:08 PM 104 STA 104 00:05 1 1/2/2008 6:39 AM 104 Greg Stocken 00:05 1
1/2/2008 10:08 PM 104 STA 104 00:05 1/2/2008 6:39 AM 104 Greg Stocken 00:05
1/2/2008 6:39 AM 104 Greg Stocken 00:05

Figure 14-5 Data Meeting Screen

The Forward balloon includes the following information (if available):

- O Name of Forwarding Party
- O Length of Introduction
- O Date Message was Forwarded
- O Time Message was Forwarded

4.3 New Message Indication

If the user has enabled the voicemail integration, a new message indication is displayed in both the Window and Toolbar mode. The indicator shows the number of New messages in the user mailbox. Figure 14-6 Window Mode and Figure 14-7 Toolbar Mode on page 14-6 show the location of the indicator within both modes.





Figure 14-6 Window Mode



Upon startup the desktop client checks the New message count. If the New message count is greater than zero, the message icon and message count is displayed. The message count is updated when the UC Client receives events that affect the new message count. If the new message count goes to zero, the message icon is removed.



SECTION 5 VOICEMAIL PRESENCE GREETINGS

When a user changes their presence state, they can choose the Voicemail Greeting to be set for their mailbox when the presence change is applied. The Voicemail Greeting drop down lists the available Voicemail Presence Greetings.

Figure 14-8 Voicema	il Presence Greetings
---------------------	-----------------------

Set Presence for Popey	10 H 1 2 H		Sec. 1	×
Subject	Lunch with Mom			
Location:	Razzoo's		•	
Presence State:	🚔 Out to Lunch 🗸 🗸]		
Phone Settings	Forward -	100	•	
Voicemail Greeting	Do Not Change 🗸]		
Expected Return	Do Not Change Greeting 1 Greeting 2		01:00 PM 🚔	
Remarks	Greeting 3]		
	ОК		Cancel	

The Do Not Change selection will change the Presence state without changing the current InMail greeting. This option is the initial default value for each Presence state.

The Greeting 1, Greeting 2 and Greeting 3 options correspond to the three greeting selections that are available within InMail. Selecting one of these options will change the active greeting to the selected option when the user clicks on the OK button on the form.

As with other settings on this form, the UC Client will associate the most recent selection for the Voicemail Greeting field for each Presence state and pre-populate that field with the most recent selection when that state is selected. For example, if the last time the user set their Presence state to "In A Meeting", the selected Voicemail Greeting was Greeting 3, then the next time the user selects the "In A Meeting state, the Voicemail Greeting field will display Greeting 3.



Users can also choose the Voicemail Greeting to be set for their mailbox when a Scheduled Presence Change takes effect. This can be done from the Presence Scheduler or from an Outlook Appointment.

Users that have permission to Update Presence States for other users can also set the Voicemail greeting to be used when they change a users Presence State.

A user must have a mailbox in the voicemail system and have UM8000 integration configured in order to change the Voicemail Greeting for other users.

Schedule Presen	ce for Popey					
General						
Subject	Customer ABC Proposal					
Location:	Conference Room B					
Presence State:	🖓 In a Meeting 👻					
Phone Settings	Forward					
Voicemail Greeting	Do Not Change					
Remarks	Do Not Change Greeting 1 Greeting 2					
Schedule	Greeting 3					
Start Time	Friday , April 05, 2013 🔍 🕶 11:00 AM					
End Time	Friday , April 05, 2013					
🔽 At End Time app	oly the following settings					
Presence	State: 🤱 In the Office 👻					
Phone Set	tings Do Not Forward 🔻					
Voicemail Gre	eting Greeting 1					
0	K					

Figure 14-9 Schedule Presence



SECTION 6 EXCEPTIONS

If the UC Client is unable to access the voicemail interface when the user attempts to open the voicemail message display, an error window is displayed that indicating the error received. Some of the error conditions that should be indicated are:

- Could not access voicemail system
- Could not access requested mailbox
- Invalid mailbox password

Issue 5.0



UM8000 Integration

Chapter 15

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

Desktop can integrate to the SV9100 UM8000 providing the user with a visual representation of their voicemail box and the ability to quickly manage this resource from their desktop.

One UMS Client license (License number 1404) per UC Client user that will use UM8000 integration.

SV9100 UM8000 integration supports the following functionality for each Desktop UM8000 user.

Message Status

- O View Number of New and Archived Messages
- O View New and Archived Message Properties

Message Access

- O Play New/Archived Messages through PC audio device
- O Set New Message status to Archive
- O Delete a Message
- O Return Call if Number is present

Presence Voice Mail Greetings

Assign a Voice Mail Greeting to:

- O A Presence Change
- O A Scheduled Presence Change
- O A Outlook Appointment Presence Change



SECTION 2 VOICEMAIL FEATURE CONFIGURATION – DESKTOP

The VM Feature is activated in Program 20-59-18.

Figure 15-1 En	able Voicemail Interface	
	18 - UC-Voicemail Interface	Disable 💌

Each user can enable the voicemail integration feature by adjusting the settings within the Preferences menus. The voicemail integration options are available on the Voicemail tab, as shown below.

Preferences	-			<u> </u>
Active Call List Screen Pop	Shortcuts Dialing Rules	Telephony Features	Voice Mail	N
Enable Voicemail Interfac				
Voicemail Pilot Num	ber: 3900			
UM8000 Access				
Enable access to voicem	nail messages and greeting	IS		
Security code required for				
Security code required to	ir voicemaii login.			
UM8000 IP Address:	172.24.224.77			
Personal ID:	93932			
Security Code:	1234			
	1204			



- □ Enable access to voicemail messages and greetings controls if the user can display the voicemail message window and Voicemail Greetings field in Presence Window. This is a read only option that is set by Program 20-59-18.
- Security code required for voicemail login indicates if the user's voicemail account is setup to require a password or security code for login. By default this option will not be selected.
- Personal ID define the personal ID of the mailbox the users Desktop will be associated with. By default will be blank.
- Security Code allows the user to enter their numeric password to login to the voicemail system.
- UM8000 IP Address define the IP Address of the UM8000 Voicemail system. By default will be blank.

SECTION 3 VOICEMAIL MESSAGE DISPLAY

If the user has enabled the voicemail integration feature, the current set of voicemail messages can be displayed in a window similar to the Call Log window. This option is available when the UC Client UI mode is set to either Window or Toolbar mode. If the Voicemail window is pinned to the BLF view, it will show up as a tab in the BLF view and not a separate window.

The Voicemail Message window can be accessed by selecting Voicemail from the Windows menu in Window mode. This option can be accessed in Toolbar mode from the File drop down Menu. When this option is selected, the voicemail message window will open. Refer to Figure 15-3 VoiceMail Messages Screen on page 15-4 for an example of this window.

Urgent: 1 Open: 4	Archived: 2		
▼ Time	Number	Name	Duration Forward
12:21 PM	133	A69	00:05
12:16 PM	2142626111	Unknown caller	00:06
12:04 PM		Unknown caller	00:06
12:04 PM	2142626111	Unknown caller	00:10
8:48 AM	105	Unknown caller	00:14
1:33 PM	2142626111	TEXAS	00:10
	Urgent: 1 Open: 4 ▼ Time 12:21 PM 12:16 PM 12:04 PM 12:04 PM 8:48 AM 1:33 PM	Urgent: 1 Open: 4 Archived: 2 Time Number 133 12:21 PM 133 12:16 PM 2142626111 12:04 PM 105 12:04 PM 2142626111 8:48 AM 105 1:33 PM 2142626111 	Urgent: Open: Archived: 2 Time Number Name 12:21 PM 133 A69 12:16 PM 2142626111 Unknown caller 12:04 PM 105 Unknown caller 12:04 PM 2142626111 Unknown caller 8:48 AM 105 Unknown caller 1:33 PM 2142626111 TEXAS

Figure 15-3	VoiceMail Messages Screen
-------------	---------------------------

- The Voicemail Message window shows the following information for each message in the user mailbox.
 - O Date the message was received
 - O Time the message was received
 - O Caller ID Number (if available)
 - O Caller ID Name (if available)
 - O Duration of the message
 - O Forwarding Extension (if applicable)
- The Message counts at the top of the window indicate the number of New and Archived messages in the list.
- All of the text for a New message will be shown in Bold font.
- All of the text for an Opened message will be shown in Regular font.
- All Archived messages will show in Regular font in Gray Highlighted Rows.
- □ All Urgent Messages will show in Bold Red font.
- The currently selected message will show in a Blue Highlighted Row.



- □ The user can re-sort the message list using the Date, Number, Name, Duration and Forward fields. The default is to sort by Date, with the most recent message at the top.
- The width of each field can be adjusted by the user.
- □ The standard Window controls allow the user to Maximize, Minimize and Close the voicemail message list.

Pinning – To the far right side of the toolbar, there is a pushpin. Click this pin with Pin the Voicemail Messages widow to a tab in the BLF/DSS view. When pinned, if the Voicemail tab is active, the pin will UnPin the Voicemail from a tab and make it a separate window.

SECTION 4 VOICEMAIL MESSAGE OPERATIONS

A right mouse click on a New message will open a pop-up menu, as shown below.

	Archived: 1					
Date	🔺 Time	Number		Name	Duration	Forward
1/28/2012	2:46 PM	001		Unknown caller	00:06	
2/4/2012	1:12 PM	105		Unknown caller	00:06	
2/4/2012	1:27 PM	2142626111		un caller	00:11	
2/4/2012	1:33 PM	2142626111	Play	AS	00:10	
2/4/2012	2:49 PM	2142626111	Archive	own caller	00:06	

Figure 15-4 New Message Pop-up Menu

- □ The **Play** function will initiate playback of the selected message through the PC Audio device.
- U While Playback is in progress, no other voicemail functions can be initiated.
- The **Archive** function will change the status of the selected message from New to Archived.



- □ The **Delete** function will remove the selected message from the list and from the user voicemail box.
- A right mouse click on an Archived message will offer only the Play and Dial functions.
- Playing a New message will not automatically change the status to Archive.

SECTION 5 FORWARD MESSAGE DETAILS

If a voicemail message has been forwarded to the user, the Forward column will indicate the extension that forwarded the message. Hovering the mouse over the Forward cell in the message list will open a balloon that will include the additional details of the forwarding party. An example of this information is shown in the following image.

ŷ VoiceMail	Messages					
New: 2	Archived: 1				Josh Hampton 1/31/2012	00:0: 3:32
Date	▼ Time	Number	Name	Duration	Form	
1/31/2012	3:28 PM	104	Greg Stocken	00:05	131	
1/2/2008	10:08 PM	104	STA 104	00:05		
1/2/2008	6:39 AM	104	Greg Stocken	00:05		

Figure 15-5 Forward Column Balloon Details

The Forward balloon includes the following information (if available):

- Name of Forwarding Party
- Length of Introduction
- Date Message was Forwarded
- Time Message was Forwarded



SECTION 6 NEW MESSAGE INDICATION

If the user has enabled the VoiceMail Integration, then a new message indication will be shown in both Window mode and Toolbar mode. The indicator will show the number of New messages in the user mailbox. The following examples show the location of the indicator within both modes.



Figure 15-6 New Message – Window Mode





Upon startup, the UC Client will check the New message count. If the New message count is greater than zero, then the message icon and message count will be displayed. The message count will be updated when the UC Client receives events that affect the new message count. If the new message count goes to zero, then the message icon will be removed.



SECTION 7 VOICEMAIL PRESENCE GREETINGS FEATURE CONFIGURATION

The UM8000 can be configured to support the Presence Greetings that are associated with a UC Suite Presence State.

In the UM8000 Main Menu, go to **System** \rightarrow **Configuration** \rightarrow **Presence Greetings**. In the Presence Integration drop down, choose UC Suite. Define the Default Presence Greeting, the Presence Greetings, and record a system wide greeting for each Presence State.

NEC UNIVERGE®UM8000						 You are signed in as Simmons, Sandy (Sign out
Return to Main Menu (Expand Al Collapse Al	ŋ	resen	ce Greetings			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Quick Links Subscribers Call Management Groups Hotel Guests Reports	Î	Presence	Integration UC Desktop Suite	·		This version is for evaluation purposes only. Please do not distribute or resale.
F Network						
E-System		Presence	Greetings			
Backup & Restore		Default	In the Office	•		
Live Update		Greeting	Presence		Record	
Logs		0	In the Office	•	00:03	
General System Settings		1	On Vacation	•	00:02	
Presence Greetings		2	Business Travel	-	00:03	
Languages	8					
Public Messages		3	In a Meeting	•	00:02	
Contacts		4	Out to Lunch		00.02	
Calls Answered				_		
Access Numbers		5	Sick	•	00:03	
Message Sorting		6	Gone for the Day	T	00.02	
- Hospitality Settings						
E-mail Message Template		7	Out of the Office	•	00:03	
		8	Lingugilable		00.02	
Schedules			Chavanabic		00.02	
🗉 Holidays		9	Disabled	•		
Voice Prompts						
Licensing		Presence	integration options			
- Trunk Mapping		Cooble	processo expiration dat	o and t	-	
⊕ Switch		- Enable	presence expiration dat	e and t	1118	
⊕ Import & Export		Allow A	Iternate greeting override	е		
Port Status	Ŧ	Allow B	usy greeting override			

Figure 15-8 Presence Greeting Screen



Each subscriber's profile needs to be configured for UC Suite Presence Integration. Choose UC Suite in the Presence Integration Field.

NEC UNIVERGE®UM8000 Return to Main Menu Excert Al Colores	" A-104 (104)		Co 💿 💿 Co 🗢 🍘 You are signed in as Simmons, Sandy Sign ou
Quek Links Subtembers Subtembers Subtembers Subtembers Subtembers Access Options - Call Transfer - Greetings - One-Key Dialing - Messages Notification - Line Record - Fax - E-mail Guests Subsember Template - Account Policy Call Management Officiation Network System Subcenber Sensore Line Locate System Subcenber Sensore Subcenber Sensore	Last name First and middle name Personal (0) Extension Automatically login calls from Voice name Language Presence Integration New messages Total messages Total messages Defete Messages	A-104 B104 B104 Default UC Destrop Suite • A messages for a total time of 1 minute 5 messages for a total time of 1 minute ormanger Default password	

Figure 15-9 UC Suite Presence Integration

When a user changes their presence state, they can choose the Voicemail Greeting to be set for their mailbox when the presence change is applied. The Voicemail Greeting drop down lists the available Voicemail Presence Greetings.

Figure 15-10 Set Presence Screen

Subject				
ocation:				-
Presence State:	Steven Vacation 🗸			
^o hone Settings	Forward 👻	Voice Mail (200)		
voicemail Greeting	On Vacation 👻			
Expected Return	Monday , December 17, 2012		10:00 AM	
Remarks				
Remarks				



Users can also choose the Voicemail Greeting to be set for their mailbox when a Scheduled Presence Change takes effect. This can be done from the Presence Scheduler or from an Outlook Appointment.

Users that have permission to Update Presence States for other users can also set the Voicemail greeting to be used when they change a users Presence State.

→ A user must have a mailbox in the voicemail system and have UM8000 integration configured in order to change the Voicemail Greeting for other users.

Schedule Preser	nce for Greg Stocken	
General		
Subject	Telluride Ski Trip	
Location:	Telluride Colorado 🗸	
Presence State:	🧏 On Vacation 🗸 ◄	
Phone Settings	Forward Voice Mail (200)	•
Voicemail Greeting	On Vacation	
Remarks		
Schedule		
Start Time	Monday , December 24, 2012 🗐 🔻 08:00 AM	X
End Time	Saturday , December 29, 2012 🗐 🔻 08:00 AM	-
☑ At End Time app	ply the following settings	
Presence	State: In the Office -	
Phone Set	ttings Do Not Forward Voice Mail (200)	-
Voicemail Gre	eeting In the Office 🔹	
C	Cancel	

Figure 15-11 Schedule Presence Screen





SECTION 8 EXCEPTIONS

If the UC Suite is unable to access the voicemail interface when the user attempts to open the voicemail message display, an error window will be displayed that indicates the error that was received. Some of the error conditions that should be indicated are:

- Could not access voicemail system
- Could not access requested mailbox
- Invalid mailbox password

The voicemail interface will also be inhibited if the user mailbox is in use through telephone access. In this case, the Play, Delete and Archive functions will be disabled until the voicemail interface can be accessed.

Issue 5.0



Integration Toolkit

Chapter 16

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

The UC Suite has the ability to support integration with a variety of popular third-party CRM applications. These integrations typically allow the third-party software to dial numbers stored within the application and screen pop entries based upon Caller ID recognition. However, many companies use CRM (Customer Resource Management) packages that are industry-specific or, in some cases, internally developed.

In order to provide another means to integrate with third-party applications, the Integration Developer's Toolkit allows users to develop their own interface to the UC Suite.

► UCS CRM Integrate (license code 5310 in Program 10-50-01) is required for the Integration Toolkit.

The UC Suite developer's toolkit consists of a .Net/ActiveX connector module and basic documentation that will help a developer get started with the integration. The connector module is automatically installed as part of the UC Client. To utilize the connector, the user must have the Enhanced CRM license enabled within their SV9100 system.

SECTION 2 TOOLKIT ACTIVATION

The user can enable the Connector integration by choosing the **Enhanced XML** option on the Screen Pop tab of the Preferences dialog (refer to Figure 16-1 Preferences – Screen Pop Tab on page 16-2). The UC Suite is a TCP server (listener) for the connector. The default port for the TCP server is 20864. The user can change this port by selecting the Settings button on the Screen Pop tab.



creen Pop	Shortcuts	Dialing Rules	Telephony Features	Voice Mail	Notification Setting:
Contact Ma	anager				
<none></none>			•	Settings	
Activation Open of Open of Call Filter Open of Open of Third Party V Enable	ontact when ogram buttor ontact for all ontact for ex Interface le Third Part	ringing answered n to open conta calls temal calls only y Interface	đ	Cattinga	
V	Enhanced X	ML Interface		Jeungs	
					1

Figure 16-1 Preferences – Screen Pop Tab

The Connector is a .NET ActiveX DLL. There is a COM class for the Plug-in named CrmPlugin.DSApi. A second class, CallEventArgs, is used as a convenience class to pass data related to telephony events received from the UC Suite. To access the DSApi class the integrator must add a reference to the CrmPlugin Typelib.

The class has a single property:

IsConnected – Returns true if the connection to UC Suite is active.

The class has the following methods:

- **AnswerCall** Answer the call specified by the call handle parameter.
- ConferenceCall Initiate a three way conference with the current call and the specified destination.



- DialDigits Send a Dial request to the UC Suite. The digits to dial are passed as a parameter.
- **DropCall** Hangup the call specified by the call handle parameter.
- **HoldCall** Place the specified call on hold.
- □ **MakeCall** Send a make call request to the UC Suite. The number to dial is passed as a parameter.
- **RetrieveCall** Retrieve the specified on hold call.
- **Shutdown** Close the connection to UC Suite.
- Startup Open a connection to UC Suite. Returns true if the connection is successful.
- **TransferCall** Perform an immediate transfer of the current call to the requested destination number.
- □ **TransferCallToVoicemail** Perform an immediate transfer of the current call to the destination mail box.

The class raises two events:

- OnConnectionStateChanged This event is raised when the state of the connection to UC Suite changes. The ConnectionStateArgs parameter has two fields. The IsConnected field indicates whether the connection is active.
- OnCallEvent This event is raised when a call event is received from UC Suite. The event has a single parameter of type CallEventArgs.

The class has several properties describing attributes of the event. The same class is used both for incoming call status events and dial out status events The 'IsOutbound' property may be used to determine the direction of the call. The following properties are supported:

- **CalledID** The called number or DNIS as identified by the telephone system.
- **CallerID** The caller ID for an inbound call or the called ID for an outbound call.
- **CallerName** This field is not populated in the current TAPI implementation.
- CallHandle This field represents an internal ID associated with the call that generated the event.
- **ChangeTime** The time when the event occurred.
- **IsOutbound** A Boolean indicating the direction of the call.
- State The state of the call as defined in the CallStates enumeration. Valid States are: Busy, Conferenced, Connected, Dialing, Dialtone, Disconnected, Idle, Offering, OnHold, Proceeding, Ringback and Unknown.



- **Status** A string representing the status of the call out status messages.
- **TrunkNumber** The trunk number of the current call event. A trunk number of 0 represents an internal call.
UC Web Client

Chapter 17

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

UC Web Client allows a user to launch the UC Client from within an Internet browser window. The browser-based client will provide many of the features that are available within the full UC Client.

The availability of a browser-based UC Web Client allows users to access the SV9100 UC functionality on a variety of platforms, including:

- Remote Desktop Services (formerly Terminal Services) environments
- Citrix environments
- □ Non-Windows environments (Apple, Linux, etc.)
- Tablet (UC Suite Version 3.0.0.0 or higher).

Additionally, traditional Windows users may find the deployment and maintenance of the UC Web Client more efficient than the full Windows client installation.



SECTION 2 FEATURE SUPPORT

The initial release of the UC Web Client will support a subset of the functionality that is currently available within the Windows-based UC client.

The following table shows the feature sets that are available in each of the UC client environments. The feature list for the Web Client includes functionality that is available in the first release. Additional functionality will be added to the Web Client in future releases.

Table	17-1	Feature Support

Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client
SIP+CTI (Softphone)	*	
SIP Only (Softphone)	*	
CTI Mode (Deskset)	*	*
Dockable Tool Bar (Top, Bottom)	*	
Window Mode	*	*
Compact Phone Mode	*	
Emulation Mode (Not available in CTI mode)	*	
Smart Phone Mode		
Auto Hide Toolbar	*	
Pop-up on ringing call	*	
Recently Dialed List in Toolbar	*	
Speed Dial List		
Function Toolbar	*	*
Configurable Functions, Order, and Shortcut Keys	*	
Selectable Button Size (S/M/L)	*	
Call Status Area	*	*
Park Monitoring Area	*	* (R4 and higher)
Answer	*	*
Hold	*	*
Transfer	*	*
HangUp	*	*
Dial	*	*
Conference	*	*
Park	*	* (R4 and higher)
Unpark	*	* (R4 and higher)
Forward Calls	*	*
Do Not Disturb	*	*



Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client
Page	*	* (R4 and higher)
Barge In	*	
Directed Call Pickup	*	★(R4 and higher)
Last Number Redial	*	
Voice Over	*	
Background Music	*	
Auto-Callback	*	
Group Call Pickup	*	
Pickup Other Group	*	
Directed Call Pickup	*	
Selectable Display Message	*	
Record	*	
Add/Edit Note in Call Log	*	*
E-Mail Integration	*	
Ringing through Speakers	*	*
Confirm Dialog on Exit	*	
Recording Compression (L/M/H)	*	
Record Selective/All Calls	*	
Personal Greeting	*	
Screen Pop (Outlook, Act! 2005+, Goldmine 6.7+)	*	
Screen Pop through SDK	*	
Outlook Selectable Contact Folder	*	
Pop when ringing/answered	*	
Pop on all calls/external only	*	
Outlook Add-in Screen pop	*	*
Outlook Add-in Dial Out	*	*
Print	*	
Delete	*	*
Archive	*	
Columns (In/out, Date, Time, Name, Number, Duration, User, Line, Note)	*	*
Sortable by Column	*	*
Recordings Attached	*	
Playback of recordings	*	
Auto Archive	*	*
Re-Dial	*	*



Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client
E-Mail	*	
Edit Note	*	*
Local Company Directory	*	*
Access to Shared Directory	*	*
Columns (BLF, Name, Number, Title, E-Mail, Location, Department, Super Name, Super Phone, Asst Name, Asst Phone, Alt Numbers, Notes)	*	*
One-touch transfer using Directory	*	
Direct to VM using directory	*	
Voice Over using directory		
Camp On using directory		
Dial Extension	*	*
Dial Alternate	*	*
Voice Mail	*	*(R4 and higher)
Transfer	*	
Conference	*	
Voice Over		
Camp		
Call Pickup		
E-Mail	*	
Quick Message	* US	
Add Note	*	*
Add to Speed Dial		
Local Contacts	*	*
Access to Shared Contacts	*	*
Columns (Name, Number, Title, E-Mail, Company Name, Company Address, Company City, Company State/Prov, Company Zip, Company Country, Alt Numbers, Notes)	*	*
Dial Main	*	*
Dial Alternate	*	*
Transfer	*	
Conference	*	
E-Mail	*	
Add Note	*	*
Add to Speed Dial	*	
Columns (Name, Number, Title, E-Mail, Company Name, Company Address, Company City, Company State/Prov, Company Zip, Company Country, Alt Numbers, Notes)	*	*



Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client
Dial Main	*	*
Dial Alternate	*	*
Transfer	*	
Conference	*	
E-Mail	*	
Add Note	*	*
Add to Speed Dial	*	
Print All/Selected/Preview Directories	*	
Search Directory	*	*
Set Visible Columns	*	*
Set Visible Functions	*	
Delete Directory Entry	*	*
Application Help	*	*
About (Version, License, Copyright)	*	*
License Activation	*	*
Trial Mode	*	*
Quick Message	*	
Phone Message	*	
Instant Message	*	*
Local One Touch Keys (108) (108 + 24 + 8)	*	
System-Wide BLF	*	*
BLF Icon (Idle, Ring, Active, DND, Fwd Immediate)	*	*
Name	*	*
Extension	*	*
BLF Groups/Tabs (Order, Visibility)	*	*
Configurable Text	*	
Configurable Order	*	*
One-touch transfer	*	*
Quick VM transfer	*	
Voice Over	*	
Camp call	*	
Dial	*	*
VoiceMail	*	* (R4 and higher)
Transfer	*	*
Conference	*	*



Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client
Voice Over	*	
Camp	*	
Call Pickup	*	
E-Mail	*	
Phone Message	*	
Instant Message	*	*
Add/Edit Note	*	
Clear Note	*	
Rollover for Notes/Presence	*	*
Open Video Window	*	
Resize Video Window: Large/Small	*	
Hide/Show Self-Image	*	
Pause/Start Video Transmission	*	
Video Mute	*	
Four-Party Video Call	*	
LCD Display	*	
Softkeys	*	
Line Keys	*	
Function Buttons (Recall,Conf,Redial,Answer,Speaker,Feature,Mic,Directory,Message ,Hold Transfer, Volume Up, Volume Down, Hookswitch)	*	
Dial Pad	*	
Message Waiting light	*	
Naming of Line Keys - Abbreviated	*	
Add-On Module	*	
DSS Module	*	
DataConference	*	
InMail	*	
UM8000	*	
Goldmine/ACT!/Time Matters/TigerPaw/Salesforce	*	
Answer Center	*	
Third-Party Interface	*	
Multi-Device Group	*	*



SECTION 3 COMPATIBILITY

The Web Client Service is supported on the InServer Blade or on an External Server.

The target browsers for the UC Web Client Version 3.0.0.0 are as follows:

- □ Internet Explorer[®] 11
- □ Firefox[®] 37
- Google Chrome[™] 41
- ❑ Safari™ 5.0.6



SECTION 4 LICENSING

The UC Web Client will utilize a license code separate from the UC Client. Each UC Web Client will require one available UC Web Client license (5313) for the login to be successful. If a client license is not available, then an error message will be displayed when the login is attempted. An example of this error is shown below in the User Login section of this document.

The client license will be released by the application when the user logs out of the UC Web Client. Similarly, the existing UC Client will release it's client license when the UC Client is closed.



SECTION 5 USER LOGIN AND SHARED SERVICES CONFIGURATION

Access to the UC Web Client will be controlled through a Login screen with user credentials defined in Programs 20-59-01 and 20-59-02.

System Data		
20-59: UC Server Use	er Settings	
01 - UC-User ID		
02 - UC-User Password		
03 - UC-DT Client	Disable 🔻	
04 - UC-Web Client	Disable 🔻	
05 - UC-Deskset Extension		
06 - UC-Softphone Extension		
07 - UC-IM-Allow	Disable 👻	
08 - LIC-Shared Data Allow		

Users access the UC Web Client login screen by pointing a browser to the UC Server's URL, for example http://192.168.1.100/ucsuite. An example of the Login screen layout is shown in the following image.





Entering a valid User ID/Password combination will allow the user access the UC Client. If an invalid User ID or Password is entered an error will be displayed and the user will be allowed to re-enter the login credentials. The following image shows an example of the error message that will be displayed for an invalid login attempt.

NEC	Empowered by Inn	ovation	UC Suit
	Ple	ease sign in sername or password you entered is incorrect	
	4	Stan	
	Q.		
	Re	member me	
		Sign in	

If the User ID / Password combination is valid, but a client license is not available, an error message will be displayed to indicate that there are insufficient licenses.

Checking the **Remember me** option will cause the Login page to automatically fill in the User name field with the last entered value the next time the Login page is accessed.

If the browser is being used does not support all of the application functionality, a warning message is displayed on the Login Screen. The following image shows an example of the warning message.





When the user first logs in, the Empty Personal Buddy List window will appear.

Figure 17-5 Empty Personal Buddy List

Your 'Per means th important is to view efficiently company	sonal' buddy list is empty which at you are missing out on an t feature of this application which y status and communicate y with other members of your
Click the	'Add Buddies' button below to
start to vi	ew status and to communicate
with your	buddies. Click 'Later' to do this a

This allows the user to create a list of buddies to communicate with and monitor status. This window appears with each login until the user defines buddies in their Personal Buddy List. Clicking **Later** removes the window and the user can edit the buddy list at a later time.

The application also checks the current Presence state for the user and pops up a selection menu if the current status is not set to In Office. The following image shows an example of this reminder message.

Figure 17-6 Presence Status Warning			
Presence shows limited availability			
Your presence is set to ? Unknown which indicates to others that you have limited availability.			
Please choose one of the following options:			
Set my presence to In office. This will reset other presence settings such as subject and expected return as well as turn off forwarding on your phone. If you want more control then choose the next option.			
 I do not want to modify my presence at this time. 			
Do not show me this window again today.			

The user can elect to change their current status to In office, a different Presence state or leave their Presence status unchanged.



The **Do not show me this window again toda**y feature can be used to temporarily disable the display of this reminder.



SECTION 6 USING THE UC WEB CLIENT

6.1 UC Web Screen Layout

The UC Web Client main screen consists of the following sections:

- O Main Control Menu This area includes the Product Name, Views, Dial feature, My Status function, and Feature menu options.
- O Search Function Allows the user to filter the current display to quickly locate an entry.
 - Only searches within the currently active buddy list.
 - Minimum of two characters must be entered to start the search.
 - Searches the following fields within the Company Directory: First Name, Last Name, Extension Name.
 - Matches only First Name and Last Name fields if the Search characters are at the beginning of the string.
 - Matches Extension Name field if the Search characters occur anywhere in the string.
- O Active Call Area The active call area displays entries for each call being controlled by the application, as well as the tracking of Phone Messages. This is a collapsible panel that is not visible when no calls are active.
- O Current View This area displays the contents of the currently selected view, such as Home/Buddy List, Contacts, Call History, and Chats.
- O In Internet Explorer[®] and Android[®] browsers (including UT880), the Profile Pictures display the full image whether the user is logged in or not. For users that are logged out, the presence text is grayed out.
- O In Firefox and Google Chrome[™], the Profile Pictures display the full image if the user is logged in. If the user is logged out a grayed out image is shown.



The following image shows an example of the UC Web Client Home Screen with a buddy list selected.

Figure 17-7 Example – UC Web Client Layout Showing Selected Buddy List

NEC UC Suite				101-
Q Search				
John The In office	Bonnie In office	Candice	0	
BTH # Gone for the day 0		€ Cody ☐ In office	0	
Dawn M Lunch Ø	Steve	● Jacob □ In office	0	
Skip M Lunch	Jimmy Vscation	● Wendy ↓ In office	0	
Mike P In office C	Claire P In office P S	o STA 116 ? Unknown		
STA 117 ? Unknown	STA 155 ? Unknown			
A Home	E Contacts	Call History	♥ Chats	

The following table lists the descriptions of the different Phone Status Images that can be seen in the buddy lists.

Table 17-2 Phone Status Images

Image	Status
(ldle/Onhook
و	Active Call/Offhook
🐛 (flashing)	Incoming Call
t	Call Forward – Immediate
0	Do Not Disturb
0	Unregistered (No active phone device)





Main Control Area

The Main Control area includes the following controls:

O The **Dial Control** presents a dial pad and data entry field to specify the number to be dialed. Each of the buttons can be clicked to enter the corresponding number into the data entry field.

With the cursor positioned in the data entry field, the user can type either a name or number. As the user enters a name, the Web Client will search the contact list for any matching entries and present a drop down list of the matching contacts. The user can select one of the options in the drop down list to quickly enter the associated number.

- O The **Buddy List** option allows the user to modify the defined Buddy Lists and the contents of each.
- O The **My Availability** control allows the user to update their Photo, Presence Settings, Forward Settings, and Alternate Numbers.
- O The **Settings** option allows the user to customize certain features of the application.
- O The **Sign Out** option exits the UC Web Client and returns to the Login screen.
- O The **Help** button displays the Help file for the application.

Active Call Area

Active calls on the user's extension are displayed at the top of the main display area. The following image shows an example of an active call.

Figure 17-8 Example – Active Call

N	EC UC Suite					
Q	Search					
	(214) NEC	262-6111		0:06 ¢		
	A Transfer	🐮 Add Call	Hold	🖀 End Call		
	John T In office		Bor	nnie In office	0	Candice
e	Les BTH		Chi	uck		Gody

O The **Active Call area** shows the Caller ID, Caller/Called Name, and the active call timer.



- O Selecting the **Transfer** option opens the Dial control that allows the user to specify the transfer destination. This control allows the user to specify whether the transfer should be an Immediate or Attended (Supervised) transfer. If the user cancels the Transfer operation, then the user is reconnected to the original caller.
- O The Add Call option allows the user to add another party to the conversation as part of a Conference operation. Selecting the Add Call option will open a Dial control that allows the user to specify the conference party. After selecting the conference party, the user initiates a call to the conference party. Once the conference party answers, the user can then add the party to the original call by clicking on the Join button. If the user presses the Cancel option, then the second caller is disconnected, and the user can reconnect to the original caller. The Add Call option can be performed multiple times to setup a multi-party conference call.
- O The Hold function will place the active call on Hold. When the active call is on hold, a Resume option will be displayed which will allow the user to pick up the Held call.
- O The **End Call** function will hang up from the original caller.

<u>Settings</u>

The **Settings** option allows the user to alter certain configuration settings for the Web Client application. The following image shows the Settings categories that are available when this feature is selected.

Setings

Personal profile

Display

Notifications

Chats

Call features

Figure 17-9 Settings Screen



Personal Profile

The following image shows the settings that are available within the **Settings – Personal Profile** menu.

Personal profile		~
Photo Change ⊜Clear		
Her Numbers		
Her Numbers Add Save Cancel	Туре	
Add Save Cancel Number 2142622000	Type Business	×
Add Save Cancel Number 2142622000 8175810850	Type Business Mobile	*

Figure 17-10 Settings – Personal Profile

Photo

The Photo selection area allows the user to select a new photo or clear their current photo selection.

- O The **Change** option opens a file browser window allowing the user to designate the image file to use.
- O The **Clear** option removes the current Photo selection and restores the photo to the default image.

Other Numbers

The Other Numbers selection area allows the user to add additional numbers to be reached at. When their phone icon is clicked on, these Other Numbers will be an option to call along with their internal extension.

O The Edit button gives the option to Add, Save, and Cancel. Define the Number and Type of number it is and click Save.



<u>Display</u>

The following image shows the settings that are available within the **Settings – Display** menu.

Display		>
General		
Show Filter/Search Bar in application where applicable.	On	
Enable launch of email client to send an email to a user. You must have an email client configured properly for this to work.	On	
Home page		
Employee label format Select a format style for how employee's label is displayed.	Extension name -	
-	Off	
Compressed employee view		
Compressed employee view Hide off-line users	Off	

- The **Show Filter/Search** option controls whether the Search field is displayed on the main screen. By default this option is set to **On**.
- O The Enable launch of email client option controls whether the e-mail integration function is enabled within the Buddy List entries. The user must have an email client configured on their PC for this feature to function properly.
- The **Employee label format** specifies the label content that will be used within entries in the Buddy List. The available options are Extension Name, Extension, First Name first, Last Name first, and First Name only.
- O The Compressed employee view shows slimmer buddy BLFs allowing more to fit per page. Clicking the name displays a balloon with information not shown in the compressed view.
- O The Hide Off-line Users options controls whether the Buddy List panel includes entries that do not currently have an active UC client. The default is Off which will show all selected users, regardless if they are active.
- O The Display layout option allows the user to select the format for the BLF layout. The options are to display the BLF entries in Multiple Columns or in One Column. The default for PC browsers is Multiple Column layout.



Notifications

The following image shows the settings that are available within the Settings – Notifications menu.

```
Figure 17-12 Settings – Notifications
```

ttings	
Display	>
Notifications	~
Audio	
Play tone for incoming chats On	
Play tone for incoming calls On	
/isual	
Show me when others login, logout or change On On	
Chats	>
Call features	>
Phone settings	>

- O The **Play tone for incoming chats** option will generate a tone when a new chat request is received. The default for this option is **On**.
- O The **Play tone for incoming calls** option controls if a tone is generated for a new incoming call. The default for this option is **On**.
- O The **Visual** notification option controls whether pop up notification boxes are shown when another user logs in, logs out or changes their presence state. The default for this option is **On**.



<u>Chats</u>

The following image shows the settings that are available within the **Settings – Chats** menu.

Figure 17-13 Settings – Chats	
Settings	×
Display	>
Notifications	>
Chats	~
Play tone for incoming chats Use the Enter key as a short-cut to send a chat. On	
Call features	>
BPhone settings	>
Reset	Cancel Save

- O The **Play Tone** option controls if a notification tone is generated when a chat message is received. The default for this option is **On**.
- O The Use 'Enter' Key option controls whether pressing the Enter key will send the current Chat message that is being composed. When this is set to Off, the user must click on the Send button to deliver the message. The default value for this field is On.



Call Features

The following image shows the settings that are available within the **Settings – Call Features** menu.

```
Figure 17-14 Settings – Call Features
```

Display	3
Notifications	:
Chats	:
Call features	×
Solution State to make and receive calls to my business phone (x3932). Not application for this feature to operate successfully.	e: the company network must be accessible by the
 Solution of the second s	e: the company network must be accessible by thi 2). I will use this computer or mobile device to
 Solution of the settings Solution of the settings 	e: the company network must be accessible by th 2). I will use this computer or mobile device to

This selection controls the level of Call Control that will be available within the Web Client. These options are valuable when the Web Client is accessed from different devices, such as desktop PC's, tablets, and smart phones.

- O The first option is to enable controlling the phone that is associated with the user's account. This is accomplished through communication with the UC Server to control the deskset. This is the normal operating mode when the Web Client is being accessed from the PC on the user's desk.
- O The second option not supported in Version 3.0 or earlier. When supported, this option does not control the user's business phone, but uses the mobile device (smart phone) to make calls. This allows the user to view their Buddy List, company directory, contacts list, and call log and generate calls through their smartphone to numbers stored in those locations.
- O The last option is to disable call control options within the application. This option is valuable when the Web Client is accessed through a tablet when the user is not at their desk. In this mode the user may access the Web Client to view the Buddy List status and to change their own Presence status or call handling settings.



6.2 Handling Calls

Answering Incoming Calls

When a call is received at the user's desktop phone, the Web Client will display a pop-up window to notify the user of the incoming call. The following image shows an example of an incoming call.

Figure 17-15 Active Call Area Dis	splay	
The second secon		
	The NEC	
	(214) 262-6111	
S Answer	→ Voicemail	✓ Ignore

The incoming call notification window shows the inbound Caller ID and Caller Name (if available). This window also gives the options to Answer the call, Ignore the call, or send the call to Voicemail. The Voicemail option is only available if the user has successfully defined the voicemail integration settings.

- O If the user selects the **Answer** option, the call is answered and the Incoming Call window is closed.
- O If the user selects the **Ignore** option, the Incoming Call window is closed, but the call will continue to ring on the extension until the call rolls to voicemail or the caller hangs up.
- O When the user selects the **Voicemail** option, the call is immediately transferred to the user's voicemail box and the Incoming Call window is closed.

Disconnecting from a Call

To disconnect from an active call:

Figure 17-16 Disconnecting from an Active Call Display

	111			0:18
E.	Skip			c
rr 🤝	ansfer	🐮 Add Call	Hold	🖀 End Call

Press the End Call button within the Active Call entry.



Placing an Outbound Call

When the **UC Web Client** is idle (no active call), the user can initiate an outbound call. The **NEC Web Client** provides the **Dial Control** on the Main Control Area as one means to initiate a call to an external number. Special dialing features are also available within the **Buddy List** and **Contacts View**.

To initiate a call using the Dial Control:

1. Enter a phone number within the data entry field of the Dial Control.

Figure 17-17 Dial Contro	ol Fie	ld	
	Make	a Call	×
	٩	8008524632 ×	Dial
		1 2 3 ABC DEF 4 5 6 GHI JKL MNO	
		7 8 9 PQRS TUV WXYZ	
		• 0 #	

2. Press the **Dial** icon to initiate the call.

To initiate a call using a Buddy List:

1. Within the **Buddy List**, click on the Phone icon within the selected Buddy entry.



2. If multiple numbers are associated with the selected contact a submenu will open listing the available numbers. Select the desired number from the list.

To initiate a call within the Contacts Tab:

Click on the Phone icon for the selected Contact entry.



Placing a Call on Hold

To place the active call on hold:

1. Use the mouse to select the Hold button within the Active Call entry.

```
Figure 17-19 Placing the Active Call on Hold
```

(214)	262-6111		0:06
NEC			C
nsfer	The Add Call	Hold	🔁 End Call
	(214) NEC	(214) 262-6111 NEC nsfer & Add Call	(214) 262-6111 NEC nsfer W Add Call Hold

Retrieving a Call on Hold

To retrieve a call that was previously placed on hold:

1. Use the mouse to select the **Resume** button within the **Active Call** entry.

Figure 17-20 Retrieving a Call on Hold

	111	0:0
E	Skip	
	Resume	

Transferring a Call

The UC Web Client provides several different methods to initiate a transfer on an active call. The **Transfer** button within the Active Call entry is one method that can be used to initiate a transfer. The **Buddy List** and **Contacts Tab** provide special features to initiate a transfer. The UC Web also provides the option to perform either a supervised transfer or unsupervised (blind) transfer.

To redirect a call using the Transfer button:

1. Use the mouse to select the **Transfer** button within the **Active Call** entry.

111 0:18 • 6 Skip C A Transfer Seal Add Call Hold End Call

Figure 17-21 Transferring a Call



2. Enter the number to be dialed in the Destination field within the Transfer Call menu.

Figure 17-22 Enter the Transfer Destination Number

٩	Skip (111)			×	Immediate Transfer
		1	2	3	
			ABC	DE	F
		4	5	6	
		GHI	JKL	MN	0
		7	8	9	5
		PQRS	TUV	WXY	(Z
		PQRS	TUV	WX1	rz

3. Select the **Attended Transfer** option within the **Data Entry** area to initiate a supervised transfer. When the destination party answers, announce the transfer and then select **Connect**. If the destination does not answer or does not want to take the call, select **Cancel** to reconnect to the original caller.

Select the **Immediate Transfer** option within the **Data Entry** area to initiate an unsupervised (blind) transfer. The call will be immediately routed to the specified destination.

Using the Phone button to initiate a transfer within the BLF Tab:

1. Within the **Buddy List**, use the **Phone** button within a BLF entry to select the station to receive the call.





2. From the Transfer Call Window, select either Attended Transfer or Immediate Transfer options.



To initiate a transfer to a Contact entry:

Within the Contacts Tab:

- 1. Click the phone icon of the desired entry to initiate a Transfer.
- 2. To initiate a transfer to an Alternate Number, click on the Alternate Number field and select the desired destination.

Setting Up a Conference Call

With an active call on the **UC Web Client**, the user can establish a conference between the active call and a third party. Conference calls can be set up using the **Add Call** button on the **Active Call** entry. Special features within the Buddy List also allow a conference to be setup with a specific party.

To initiate a Conference using the Add Call button:

1. Use the mouse to select the Add Call button within the Active Call entry.

Figure 17-24 Setting Up a Conference Call

2. Enter the telephone number of the conference party within the **Setup Conference Call Window**.

Figure 17-25 Enter the Conference Party Telephone Number





- 3. Select the **Add Call** option within the **Setup Conference Call Window** to initiate the conference.
- 4. When the destination answers, announce the conference and then select **Join** to create the three-way conference call. If the destination does not answer or does not want to participate in the conference, select the **Cancel** option.

6.3 My Availability

The My Availability control allows the user to update their Presence Settings, Forward Settings and Mobility (Multi-Device Group) Settings. The following image shows an example of the My Availability menu.

Figure 17-26 Example – My Availability

IEC UC Suite Home - Contacts Call history Chats		109 +
Back Justin (109 C)		
Presence		
Status In office - OHistory Escheduled Notes		
Additional information to display		
Additional information 🖸 Subject: , Location: , Expected return:		
Incoming call settings		
Setup how calls to 109 should be handled while you are in or out of the office.		
Immediate Moder		
Do not forward -		
Mobility (Multi-Device Group) Add other phone destinations to mig when your extension 109 mgs (ex., other office extensions, mobile phone, home office phone, hotel phone, etc.) Additional phones: Enable all Disable all		
Internal phone x121		

Presence Status

The Presence Status area allows the user to change their current Presence state and schedule future Presence changes. Clicking on the Presence state will open a drop down list of all of the available Presence states. Selecting an option from the drop down list will change the user's current Presence state.



Presence Schedule

Selecting the Presence Schedules option will open a list of the currently defined Presence events. Clicking on the **Add Event** button will open a menu that allows the user to schedule a new Presence event. The Presence Schedule event is comprised of settings for the **Event Start** and settings for the **Event Finish**. Selecting the **Event Start** control will display the following menu.

Figure 17-27 Add Event

	nt star	t Jun	11, 201	15 1:00	PM					1
Even	t star	time	1							
<		J	une 20	15		>	^	1	•	
Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat	01	: 0	0 PM	
31	01	02	03	04	05	06				
07	08	09	10	41	12	13				
14	15	16	17	18	19	20				
21	22	23	24	25	26	27				
28	29	30	01	02	03	04				
05	06	07	08	09	10	11				
De	scribe tion	the e	vent							
Ent	tereve	ent loo	ation							
Call I	handli - Do n	ng ot up	date	.•						
Note										

- O The **Calendar** and **Time** controls allow the user to select the Date and Time for the Presence event to start.
- O The **Status** control opens a drop down list of the Available Presence states.
- O The Subject field is a data entry field that allows the user to enter a description of the activity.



- O The **Location** field is a data entry field that allows the user to enter their location for the Presence event.
- O The **Call Handling** control allows the user to alter the forward settings at the start of the Presence event. Through this control the user can select Forward, Forward Both Ring, or Do Not Disturb.
- O The **Note** field is a data entry field that allows the user to share additional information about their current Presence state.
- O Selecting the **Event Finish** control will display the following menu:

	it star	t Jun	12, 201	15 1:00	PM						1
ver	n <mark>t fin</mark> is	sh Jur	n 12, 20	015 2:0	0 PM						•
ven	t finis	h tim	e								
<		J	une 20	15		>	~	^			
Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat	02	00	PM		
31	01	02	03	04	05	06		J			
07	08	09	10	11	12	13		×			
14	15	16	17	18	19	20					
21	22	23	24	25	26	27					
28	29	30	01	02	03	04					
05	06	07	08	09	10	11					
		Define	e pres	ence s	status	after this	event is f	nished.			
	At	finis	h stat	us			At f	inish ca	II hand	lling	
		(Choos	e 🔻				Do n	ot upda	te 🕶	
	At	finis (th stat	ence s cus e •	naius	anter this	At f	inish ca Do n	ill hand ot upda	lling te▼	

Figure 17-28 Event Finish

- O The **Calendar** and **Time** controls allow the user to select the Date and Time for the Presence event will end.
- O The **At Finish Status** control opens a drop down list of the Available Presence states.
- O The **At Finish Call Handling** control allows the user to alter the forward settings at the end of the Presence event. Through this control the user can cancel Forward, set Forward, set Forward Both Ring, or set Do Not Disturb.



Note

The **Note** field is a data entry field that allows the user to share additional information about their current Presence state.

Advanced Settings

- O The **Advanced Settings** fields on the My Status screen allows the user to specify additional Presence information about their Presence state, Location, and Expected Return.
- O The **Subject** field is a data entry field that allows the user to enter a description of the activity.
- O The **Location** field is a data entry field that allows the user to enter their location for the Presence event.
- The **Expected Return** allows the user to select a **Date** and **Time** to indicate the expected end of the specified Presence event.

Mobility (Multi-Device Group)

Figure 17-29 Mobility (Multi-Device Group)

The boxes within this section represent phone numbers currently included in the Multi-Device Group. As in the PC Client, numbers that appear as part of the group can be individually enabled or disabled, without deleting the entry.



Adding Numbers

• The **Add additional phone** control allows the user to add another number to the Multi-Device Group.





Add additional phone number	
Setup an additional phone to ring when extension 109 is called	
Enable this phone number to ring	
Phone number *	
Enter a phone number	
	Cancel Save

The user enters the dialing digits into the Phone Number field for the number to add to the group. The checkbox allows the user to enable/disable the inclusion of this number in the group, without deleting the entry.

Editing Entries

Selecting the Edit function (pencil icon) within an entry opens the Edit menu.

Editing an entry allows the user to change the phone number or enable/disable the activation of the entry within the Multi-Device group.

Deleting Entries

Selecting the **Delete** function (red X) within an entry will remove the entry and delete the definition from the Multi-Device group.

The **Enable All** and **Disable All** buttons will either Enable or Disable the Members of the Multi-Device Group.



6.4 Buddy List

This operation allows the user to modify the defined Buddy Lists and the contents of each. The following image shows an example of the menu that is opened by selecting the Buddy Lists feature.

IEC UC Suite	k.			9	101~
Back					
Buddy Lists					
Default		Name		Acti	ons
Ø		Personal (9)		1	8
~		All (17)			Û
Ø		Marketing (4)		1	ŵ
\heartsuit		Sales (4)			1
\heartsuit		Service (3)		1	8

Figure 17-31 Buddy Lists Screen

This menu lists all of the Buddy Lists that the current user can access. A non-attendant user can only view and modify a single Personal buddy list. Attendant-level users can view and modify their Personal buddy list and all Shared lists.

- Selecting the Heart icon next to a Buddy List will designate that list as the Favorite, which is the default buddy list displayed when the application is started.
- O The **checkmark** indicates the Buddy List that is currently selected for viewing.
- O Selecting the **Delete** icon for a Buddy list will remove that list.



O Selecting the **Edit** icon will allow the user to update the contents of the specified Buddy List. The following image shows an example of the Edit menu for an individual Buddy List.

	You - D X
C Suite (109) ×	and a summer of the summer
← → C ↑ □ 192.168.75.104/ucsuite/#/buddyList/11e88ecf-c11c-46be-8e2	2c-숬 NEC 🚺 🔳
🛄 Apps 🧊 The Ticket 🗜 Pandora Internet Radi 🧕 7-Day Forecast 🔛 10 Day 📑 Facebook	🔀 Maps 🛛 »
NEC UC Suite	
Agent Call Park Vupark Vupark V	
♥ Page No page ▼	
List Name	
Service	
Add buddy	Import all
Q Enter name or extension	+ Add
DID Assignments	
8008524632 ×	
Incoming calls to these DID's will switch to this Buddy List	
Car	ncel Save
Edit	
James Cilly	
112	
Missy 119	
* <u>*</u> 9	0
	-

Figure 17-32 Edit Buddy List – Edit Members

- O The List Name field allows the user to update the name of the buddy list.
- O The **Add Buddy** control allows the user to insert additional members into the buddy list. Typing a name into the **Add Buddy** control will display all of the defined contacts that match the entered text string. After a contact is identified, selecting the **Add** button will insert the specified contact into the list.
- O Selecting the **Edit** function will allow the current members of the list to be updated. The following image shows an example of the screen that will be displayed when the Edit operation is selected.



Figure 17-33 Edit Buddy List – Edit and Delete

LIC Suite (109) X		×
← → C 前 [] 192.168.75.104/ucsuite/#/buddyList/11e88ecf-c11c-46be-8e2c-f1b99	52 0	-
👖 Apps 🕥 The Ticket 🗜 Pandora Internet Rad 📀 7-Day Forecast 🔚 10 Day 📑 Facebook 🗶 Maps	M GMail	>
NEC UC Suite Agent	=	
r\$ Page - No page		
(Back		
Edit Buddy List		
List Name		
Service		
Add buddy	Import all	
Q Enter name or extension	+ Add	
DID Assignments		
8008524632 ×		
Incoming calls to these DID's will switch to this Buddy List		
Delete (0) Done Select all		
James O Lilly 112 117		
C * * *	P	1
		ļ

Each member has a checkbox next to their entry.

- O Pressing **Delete** removes the selected entries from the Buddy list.
- O Pressing **Done** completes the **Edit Members** operation.
- O The **DID Assignments** area allows the user to Add, Delete, and Edit Inbound numbers associated with a Buddy List. This is only available for users that have attendant-level privileges. When assigned, an incoming call can trigger the Web Client to automatically display the Buddy List matching the inbound DID.

If the user attempts to enter a number currently associated with a different Buddy List, a message box appears displaying the following: **This number is currently associated with the BLF group <group name>. Do you want to override this assignment?**



Selecting **Yes** removes the assignment from the other group and saves this new assignment. Selecting **No** continues to display the Phone Number dialog allowing the user to edit the number or Cancel the setting.

O The **Settings/Telephony** menu includes the setting, "Buddy List switch on incoming calls to configured DID's", that controls the activation of this feature at the user level. The default setting is Off.

Figure	17-34 Buddy List Switch	
	Buddy list switch on incoming calls to configured DID's	On

6.5 Starting an Instant Messaging (IM) Session

The UC Web Client provides an effective method for co-workers to communicate through the application. The Instant Messaging (IM) function allows users to converse through on-screen text messages when it may be inconvenient to have a phone conversation. An IM session can be held between any users that have their permission set to use the Instant Messaging functions.

The Buddy List entry indicates which users are currently available to participate in an IM session. An IM icon is displayed within the Buddy List for those users that are available.

Figure 17-35 Instant Message Screen

Clicking on the IM icon will initiate an IM session with the selected user (refer to Figure 17-36 Initiating an IM Session on page 17-36).







The data entry box at the bottom of the screen can be used to enter messages to be sent to the other party. Clicking on the **Send** button will deliver the message to the other party's IM window and also writes the message within your own IM window. Any messages received from the other party will be shown when they arrive within the IM window.


6.6 Contacts View

The Contacts view replicates the Directory window within the UC Suite PC client. The user has the same control over this area to view the Company Directory, Contacts directory, and Personal Directory. The following image shows an example of the Contacts view.

Figure 17-37 Contacts – Directory Example

٢	NEC	: UC	C Suite					?	01-
	Dii	recto	Company						
		+ Ado	Company d cor Business Personal	rtansion Nama	Extension				=
				itension wante	Extension				-
		1	John	John	101	~		ø	~
		4	Bonnie	Bonnie	102			ø	
			Candice	Candice	103			Ser.	
		1	BTH	BTH	104	2		ø	
		å	Chuck	Chuck	105			Ser.	
	~	8	Cody	Cody	106			er.	
		8	Dawn	Dawn	107			Ser.	
		å	Steve	Steve	109			ø	
		1	Jacob	Jacob	110			Ser.	
	~	E.	Skip	Skip	111		P	¢.	
	4	>	Jimmy	Jimmy	112	•		de la	
	~	۲	Wendy	Wendy	113			ø	
	Υ.		Mike	Mike	114			S.	
	4		Claire	Claire	115			ø	
	~	2	STA 116	STA 116	116			di	
	~	1	STA 117	STA 117	117				~
	~	1	STA 155	STA 155	155			<i>•</i>	·
		ñ	Home	🖀 Contacts	🔊 Call His	tory	P	Chats	

The user selects the database to view (Company, Business, and Personal) by using the pull down menu at the top of the table. The selected table is then displayed in column format as shown in the above example. If the user has the privilege to update a database, then the Edit function is shown at the top of the table.

O Selecting the **Edit** function allows the user to update the contents of any of the contact entries and also add new entries and remove existing entries.



- O The **Search** field can be used to filter the contact list down to specific entries.
- O The Export function allows the user save a copy of the selected database in CSV (comma separated values) format. This operation can be used to export the database to another program, such as Excel, for printing, formatting or sharing with another application.

6.7 Call History View

The Call History view replicates the Call Log window within the UC Suite PC client. The user has the same control over this area to view the call history and manage the log records. The following image shows an example of the Call History view.

5	Export					
	Call Time	Number	Name	Direction	Duration	Ξ
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Skip	6+	00:13	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	111	Skip	6+	00:09	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	6+	00:27	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	6+	05:03	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	6+	05:03	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	8+	00:22	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	8+	00:00	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	6+	00:04	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	(+	00:13	
	Jun 11, 2015 12	113	Wendy	6+	00:19	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	111	Skip	(*	00:02	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	111	Skip	6+	00:16	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	111	Skip	(*	01:03	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	111	Skip	6+	00:03	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	(+	02:36	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	6+	00:00	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	113	Wendy	6+	01:32	
	Jun 11, 2015 12:	111	Skip	0	00:27	_

Figure 17-38 Contacts History Example

Each column within the Call History view can be resorted by accessing the controls within the column header.

O The user can click on the **Number** entry within a Call History entry to re-dial that number.



- O The **Clear Histor**y function will delete the records from within the Call History.
- O The **Export** function allows the user save a copy of the selected database in CSV (comma separated values) format. This operation can be used to export the database to another program, such as Excel, for printing, formatting or sharing with another application.

6.8 Contact Center Integration

With UC Suite 4.0 or higher, Contact Center Integration provides the same level of Contact Center integration within the UC Web Client that is currently available within the UC PC Client. This includes the following feature set:

- O Agent Functions
- O Agent Monitor
- O Queue Monitor
- O Abandoned Call Alerts

The Contact Center Integration features within the UC Web Client are only supported in browsers running on desktop systems. These features may be limited or hidden when the Web Client is run on a mobile device.

This set of features also require that the Contact Center Server be active and communicating with the SV9100 system.

6.8.1 Agent Functions

UC Web Client provides easy access to the following agent functions:

- 🗖 Login
- Break
- Wrap
- □ Logout

Through the XML Pro interface, UC Suite determines the fields required for the user to Login. When the Login function is selected, Web Client prompts the user for the Agent ID and the AIC code, if required.

From the Agent Control area, near the top left of the main window, click on the **Agent login** button (Refer to Figure 17-39 Agent Login Button).

Figure 17-39 Agent Login Button

Agent	
Logged out	•



The current agent state is indicated, along with available Agent Function controls.



When the Contact Center server is first started, the UC Suite cannot determine the current agent status. An agent status is only determined after the first agent state change has occurred after the Contact Center server has been started.

The Agent Function control is context sensitive and only allows transitions that are valid for the current state. Valid transitions are shown below:

Logged Out \rightarrow Login Logged In \rightarrow Break/Wrap/Logout Break \rightarrow Break(Off)/Logout Wrap \rightarrow Wrap(Off)/Break/Logout

Selecting the Login function opens a pop-up menu if additional information is required for the agent login. The following shows an example of the agent login menu.

Figure 17-40 Agent Login Screen

Agent ID *	
2939	
The Agent ID field is a unique field used to identify yo	ou as an agent in the system
AIC *	
251	
The AIO code is used to describe a group of one of	more queues
The AIC code is used to describe a group of one of r	
The AIC code is used to describe a group of one of r	

Agent ID and AIC fields are only displayed if the system is configured to require these values at login.

Upon successful login, the Agent function area is updated to show logged in status and provide access to the other available functions.

Figure 17-41 Agent Function Area





If AIC codes are being used, the Add Queue function will be active when the user is Logged In, allowing the user to enter an additional AIC code.

6.8.2 Agent Monitor

The Agent Monitor function is added to the UC Web Client allowing an agent-enabled user the ability to monitor the status of other agents. The data used to populate the Agent Monitor display is received from the Contact Center server.

6.8.2.1 Agent Monitor Definition

Each user can select the agents that are included in their Agent Monitor display. The set of agents are selected using the Settings/Agent menu. The following displays an example of the Monitor Agents area within this menu.

Figure 17-42 Example of Monitor Agents Screen

Monitor Agents								
Select agents to monitor	Aidan ×	$Grant \times$	Hermione \times	James \times	${\rm Jock} \ \times$	Justin T $ imes$	Lilly $ imes$	$_{\rm Missy} \times$
	Roxie $ imes$							
	Select all /	Unselect	all					

The **Select agents to monitor** control allows the user to select the agents to include in the table. Clicking within the control displays a list of agents that can be selected to add to the list. An agent can be removed from the list by clicking the **X** next to their entry. The **Select All** and **Unselect All** options provide shortcuts to Add/Remove all of the agents.

6.8.2.2 Agent Monitor Display

The following is an example of the agent monitor entries.



Name	~	Extension	~	Status	~	Ξ	Ξ	
Dale H		2941		€ Logged out			•	
Dan	1	2939		➔ Ready (13:35)				
Dave	1	2935		🕒 Break (00:41)				
Stephanie		2940		ເ➡ Logged out			*	
4						Þ		



Each entry in the Agent Monitor display includes the following:

- Name (as defined in Contact Center Admin)
- Extension
- ❑ Status
- Status Timer

The set of status values that can be displayed:

- Logged Out
- Ready
- Break
- Wrap
- ACD Call (with Queue Name)
- Non-ACD Call

The timer value displays the elapsed time the agent has been in the current state. The timer value is not shown when the user is logged out.

6.8.3 Queue Monitor

The Queue Monitor function allows an agent-enabled user the ability to monitor the status of the Contact Center queues.

6.8.3.1 Queue Monitor Definition

Each user can select the queues that will be included in their Queue Monitor display. To select the set of queues, the user will access the Settings/Agent menu. The following shows an example of the Monitor Queues area within this menu.



Monitor Queues			
Select queues to monitor These queues will be used for this feature	Queue 01 ×	Queue 02 ×	
These queues will be used for this feature as well as when monitoring for abandoned calls	Select all / Un	nselect all	

The **Select queues to monitor** control allows the user to select the queues to include in the table. Clicking within the control displays a list of queues that can be selected to add to the list. A queue can be removed from the list by clicking the **X** next to the entry. The **Select All** and **Unselect All** options provide shortcuts to Add/Remove all of the queues.



The user is also able to define thresholds associated with the real-time data fields using the controls at the bottom of the menu. This control allows the user to select the different values for each threshold and specify the color to be used to indicate the threshold state.

6.8.3.2 Queue Monitor Display

The following shows an example of queue monitor entries.

Figure 17-45 Example of Queue Monitor Entries

Name ~	Agents ~	Ready ~	Busy ~	Waiting ~	≡
Help Desk	0	0	0	0	*
Sales	2	1	0	0	
4				` 	> -

For each queue being monitored, the following information and real-time data is displayed:

- Name Queue Name
- Agents - Logged in agents
- Ready Idle agents
- Busy - Agents on calls
- Waiting - Calls in queue and time of longest call in queue

The user will also be able to define thresholds associated with the real-time data fields. A new control will be added to the Settings menu to define threshold values.

Figure 17-46 Set Thresholds Screen

Set thresholds to highlight when there may be too many calls waiting in a queue + More than 5 calls. Set thresholds to highlight when there may not be enough agents logged into a queue to handle the + Less than 10 agents logged in Set thresholds to highlight when callers may be waiting too long for their call to be answered by + Longer than 60 seconds

call volume

an agent



6.8.4 Abandoned Call Alerts

The Abandoned Call Alerts feature provides notification to select users when a caller hangs up from a queue before the call is delivered to an agent. If the user chooses to act on this notification, they can open a detailed screen listing all of the abandoned calls that are currently active.

6.8.4.1 Abandoned Call Setting

UC Web Client users configured to receive Abandoned Call Alerts can access the Abandoned Calls area from the agent menu.





6.8.4.2 Abandoned Call Display

When an abandoned call is detected for a monitored queue, the UC Web Client generates a popup alert. The alert box includes the following information:

- Abandoned Call Notice
- Queue Name

By clicking on the Alert box, the user can open the Abandoned Calls list.

There is also an indicator on the main screen similar to the Chat indicator alerting the user to the number of Abandoned Calls currently in the active list.



The following is an example of the abandoned calls list.

Figure 17-48 Example of Abandoned Calls List

192.168.75.104/ucsuite,	/ext-apps//	abandonedCalls	/index.html									
Date/time	Queue	Caller	Wait	Status	Notes	Extension	Name					=
Last Tuesday at 12:35 P	Queue 01	2142626111	0:27					i	ø	ø	×	4
Mar 8, 2016 11:06 AM	Queue 02	5616924729	0:19					i	1	8	×	
Mar 7, 2016 8:24 AM	Queue 02	7866934609	0:49					i	ø	ð	×	
Mar 5, 2016 4:55 PM	Queue 02	8502993040	0:47					i	1		×	
Mar 5, 2016 3:06 PM	Queue 02	8775578246	0:49					i	ø	8	×	
Mar 4, 2016 8:15 AM	Queue 02	9132299113	0:39					i	1	ø	×	

The Abandoned Calls list has an entry for each Abandoned Call that is currently active. Each entry includes the following details:

- Call date/time
- Queue name
- Caller ID
- U Wait Time in Queue
- Callback Status
- Comment
- **Extension performing callback**
- □ Name of user performing callback

The icons on the right side of the menu perform the following operations:

- Show detailed callback information
- Edit the status of this call back entry
- Clear the current callback status
- Delete the call from the list

Also, the user can initiate a callback by clicking on the number in the Caller field. A status screen displays allowing the user to specify the disposition of the call. The following shows an example of a callback menu.

i iguic i i -			
	Callback Status		
	(214) 262-6111		
	Callback notes *		
	Enter notes		
	Callback status		
	• Call was attempted		
	 Call was successfully returned 		
	Remove this call from the list of abandoned calls		
		Cancel	Update

On this screen, the user can enter comments to describe the results of the call. After the call is complete, the user can also select to update the Callback status.

6.9 Presence Profiles

The Presence Profiles feature allows UC Web Client users to create a shortcut for frequently used presence settings. This feature is accessible from within the Presence menu by selecting the **Profiles** option.

Figure 17-50 Example of Presence Profile Screen

Eigure 17-49 Callback Status Display

Presence Profile

Enter a new Profile name or choose one	-

Define a Presence Profile for settings that occur on a frequent basis so that you can easily use them in the future.





The Presence Profile includes the following:

- O Profile Name
- O Presence State
- O Subject
- O Location
- O Call Settings

Presence Profile definitions are not shared between users but kept privately for each. The Profiles menu allows the user to manage their Profile definitions with the ability to **Add**, **Edit** and **Delete** the definitions.

When a pre-defined Presence Profile is selected, the current Presence state and associated settings are updated to the Profile definition.

6.10 Smart Presence

With UC Suite Version 4.0 or higher, the UC Web Client includes a new Presence setting within the Settings menu.

6.10.1 Application Close Actions

The Application Close option allows the user to set a Presence state when the UC Web Client is closed. This option is controlled through a checkbox in the Settings/Miscellaneous menu.



On sign out, prompt for presence update when status is 'In Office'.



This option is set to **On** by default.



Upon exit, if the current Presence state is **In the Office**, the following alert is displayed:

Figure	17-52 Set Presence at Sign	Out Screen		
	Set Presence at Sign out			
	Please select the presence that application.	ou want others to	o see after sign o	out from this
	Do not update my presence, or an	continue to show	me as 'In office'.	
	Update my presence to show	Out of office	Ŧ	
				Cancel Sign out

Selecting the first option exits the application without changing the current Presence state.

Selecting the second option allows the user to select a new Presence state upon exiting the application.

6.11 Park Zone Monitoring

With UC Suite Version 4.0 and higher, UC Web Client supports an attendant-level feature allowing the user to monitor and interact with a set of Park orbits similar to the UC PC Client.

6.11.1 Park Zone Setup

Call Park can be accessed in the UC Web Client Settings/Telephony menu to configure the Park Zone feature. The image below shows an example of the new menu controls.

Figure 17-53 Park Zone Setup Screen

Show Call Park controls in toolbar	On
Show Call Park valet in toolbar	On
Show Call Park monitor controls in toolbar	Cn
Park orbits to monitor	1-4
	Park orbits can be specified singularly or as a range and should be separated by a comma or space.



With these settings the user is able to control the following options:

- Enable/Disable Park Controls (default = disabled/Off)
- Enable/Disable Park Orbit monitoring functionality
- Specify the Park orbits to be monitored
- Enable Valet button to automatically park the active call in the next available Park location. (default = disabled/Off)

6.11.2 UC Web Client Park Zone Display

When enabled, the UC Web Client displays a Park Zone monitoring area allowing the user to easily determine which zones are currently in use.

Figure 17-54 Park Monitor Area

Park	1	2	3	4	
monitor	.⇔				

Each Park zone to be monitored is represented by a location that have the following states:

- An empty park zone indicates that the Park zone is currently not in use.
- A Park zone that has an entry indicates a call is currently parked in that location.

The user can interact with the Park zone display in the following ways:

- Clicking on an empty park zone parks the currently active call in that location.
- Clicking on an occupied park zone retrieves the parked call.
- Hovering the mouse over the park zone number displays the details of the parked call, including, if available:
 - The user that parked the call.
 - The Caller ID of the call.
 - The length of time that the call has been parked.

The Valet button can be used to automatically park the currently active call into the next available park zone.



6.12 Handset/Headset

With UC Suite Version 4.0 and higher, UC Web Client adds the Handset/Headset operation allowing the user to switch their default phone setting between using the handset/speaker and using an attached headset. The user must have a Headset key assigned on their phone for this feature to be operational.

This control has been added to the Settings/Telephony menu.

Figure 17-55 Headset/Handset Switch Setting	
Use headset or handset for calls	Handset Change will take effect on your next call.

To ensure that the Headset/Handset value agrees with the current setting on the phone, during startup the application sets the telephone to the last value that was entered within the application.

6.13 Night Mode Switch Setting

With UC Suite Version 4.0 and higher, UC Web Client adds the Night Mode attendant level feature that can change the operational functionality of the phone system. This operation is accessed from the **Settings** > **Telephony Menu** or from the Telephony drop down on the Web Client tool bar.

Figure 1	7-56 Day or Night	Mode Setting		_
	System night-mode			○ Day mode ▼
				_
Figure 1	7-57 Example of T	elephony Menu		
			Telephony 🗸	
		III Dial		
		¶ Page		
		C Set System	n night-mode	



The following shows an example of the Night Mode menu.

System night-mode	O Day mode 🗸	
	C Deu mada	
	(<nights< td=""><td></td></nights<>	
	C <mid-night></mid-night>	
	G <mid-night2></mid-night2>	
	G <weekend></weekend>	
	C <weekendnt></weekendnt>	
	<pre>₲ <partytime></partytime></pre>	
	Closed>	

Finance 47.50. Oct Ninkt Marta Damage

In order to discover their associated Night Mode options, UC Suite utilizes the XML Pro interface to determine the night service group to which the user belongs. UC Suite retrieves the labels for the Night Mode options for this group and displays those labels as the options for the Night Mode feature.

Night Mode options are retrieved by the UC Suite Services as part of the midnight synch operation. Any changes that occur before the synch operation are displayed, unless the administrator manually requests the synch through the Server Configuration utility. Each user displays these updates when they login to the Web Client after the synch operation has been completed.

6.14 Directed Call Pickup

With UC Suite Version 4.0 and higher, UC Web Client adds the Directed Call Pickup feature allowing a user to retrieve a call that is ringing at another extension. A call ringing another user's extension can be answered by clicking the green blinking phone icon or extension number for the users BLF entry with the ringing call status.

Figure 17-59 Directed Call Pickup Screen





6.15 Paging

With UC Suite Version 4.0 and higher, UC Web Client adds the Page function. This is a multi-level paging operation that can initiate paging to specific Internal, External or Combined zones defined in the SV9100. Selecting the Page function displays the following menu to select the Page destination.

Figure 17-60 Perform a Page Screen	
Perform a Page	
Internal Page Zones	
Internal 1	v
€ Page	
External Page Zones	
External 1	Y
€ ³ Page	
Combined Page Zones	
	•
€ Page	
	Close

In a typical workplace, a user only needs access to a few of the paging zone options. To provide efficient access to the paging function, Web Client provides a drop down list of recent Page destinations to serve as a shortcut for this operation.

📢 Page	External 1	•
	Externa	al 1
	Interna	11
	2 Page	

Figure 17-61 Paging Zone Menu



For example, if an attendant on different occasions needs to access Internal Zone 1, External Zone 1 and the Combined zone 1, the drop down list includes these options.

6.16 Voicemail Quick Access

With UC Suite Version 4.0 and higher, UC Web Client provides the user with quick access to another user's voicemail box. This enhancement is implemented by adding a Voicemail option under the Phone submenu within a BLF entry.

If the user has an active call, the caller can be easily transferred to another user's mailbox by opening the Phone menu for the target BLF extension and then selecting **Voicemail**.

If the UC Web Client user's extension is idle, then they can quickly dial another user's voicemail box to leave a message by clicking on the Phone option within the target BLF and selecting the Voicemail option.





Issue 5.0



UT880 UC Client



SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

The UT880 UC Client allows users to launch a UC Client from within the Multiline Client (MLC) application on the UT880 terminal. This browser-based client provides many of the features that are available within the Web Client.

SECTION 2 FEATURE SUPPORT

The initial release of the UT880 UC Client will support a subset of the functionality that is currently available within the UC Web Client.

Refer to Table 18-1 UT880 UC Client Feature Support for the feature sets available in each of the UC Client environments.

Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client	DT880 UC Client
SIP+CTI (Softphone)	*		
SIP Only (Softphone)	*		
CTI Mode (Deskset)	*	*	*
Dockable Tool Bar (Top, Bottom)	*		
Window Mode	*	*	*
Compact Phone Mode	*		
Emulation Mode (Not available in CTI mode)	*		
Smart Phone Mode			
Auto Hide Toolbar	*		
Pop-up on ringing call	*		
Recently Dialed List in Toolbar	*		
Speed Dial List			
Function Toolbar	*	*	*
Configurable Functions, Order, and Shortcut Keys	*		
Selectable Button Size (S/M/L)	*		
Call Status Area	*	*	*
Park Monitoring Area	*		

Table 18-1 UT880 UC Client Feature Support



Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client	DT880 UC Client
Answer	*	*	*
Hold	*	*	*
Transfer	*	*	*
HangUp	*	*	*
Dial	*	*	*
Conference	*	*	*
Park	*		
Unpark	*		
Forward Calls	*	*	*
Do Not Disturb	*	*	*
Page	*		
Barge In	*		
Directed Call Pickup	*		
Last Number Redial	*		
Voice Over	*		
Background Music	*		
Auto-Callback	*		
Group Call Pickup	*		
Pickup Other Group	*		
Directed Call Pickup	*		
Selectable Display Message	*		
Record	*		
Add/Edit Note in Call Log	*	*	
E-Mail Integration	*		
Ringing through Speakers	*	*	
Confirm Dialog on Exit	*		
Quick Message Client	*		
Quick Message Notification Tone	*		
Recording Compression (L/M/H)	*		
Record Selective/All Calls	*		
Personal Greeting	*		
Screen Pop (Outlook, Act! 2005+, Goldmine 6.7+)	*		
Screen Pop through SDK	*		
Outlook Selectable Contact Folder	*		
Pop when ringing/answered	*		
Pop on all calls/external only	*		



Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client	DT880 UC Client	
Outlook Add-in Screen pop	*			
Outlook Add-in Dial Out	*			
Print	*			
Delete	*	*		
Archive	*			
Columns (In/out, Date, Time, Name, Number, Duration, User, Line, Note)	*	*		
Sortable by Column	*	*		
Recordings Attached	*			
Playback of recordings	*			
Auto Archive	*	*		
Re-Dial	*	*		
E-Mail	*			
Edit Note	*	*		
Local Company Directory	*	*		
Access to Shared Directory	*	*		
Columns (BLF, Name, Number, Title, E-Mail, Location, Department, Super Name, Super Phone, Asst Name, Asst Phone, Alt Numbers, Notes)	*	*		
One-touch transfer using Directory	*			
Direct to VM using directory	*			
Voice Over using directory				
Camp On using directory				
Dial Extension	*	*		
Dial Alternate	*	*		
Voice Mail	*			
Transfer	*			
Conference	*			
Voice Over				
Camp				
Call Pickup				
E-Mail	*			
Quick Message	*US			
Add Note	*	*		
Add to Speed Dial				
Local Contacts	*	*		
Access to Shared Contacts	*	*		



Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client	DT880 UC Client
Columns (Name, Number, Title, E-Mail, Company Name, Company Address, Company City, Company State/Prov, Company Zip, Company Country, Alt Numbers, Notes)	*	*	
Dial Main	*	*	
Dial Alternate	*	*	
Transfer	*		
Conference	*		
E-Mail	*		
Add Note	*	*	
Add to Speed Dial	*		
Columns (Name, Number, Title, E-Mail, Company Name, Company Address, Company City, Company State/Prov, Company Zip, Company Country, Alt Numbers, Notes)	*	*	
Dial Main	*	*	
Dial Alternate	*	*	
Transfer	*		
Conference	*		
E-Mail	*		
Add Note	*	*	
Add to Speed Dial	*		
Print All/Selected/Preview Directories	*		
Search Directory	*	*	
Set Visible Columns	*	*	
Set Visible Functions	*		
Delete Directory Entry	*	*	
Application Help	*	*	
About (Version, License, Copyright)	*	*	
License Activation	*	*	
Trial Mode	*	*	*
Quick Message	*		
Phone Message	*		
Instant Message	*	*	*
Local One Touch Keys (108) (108 + 24 + 8)	*		
System-Wide BLF	*	*	*
BLF Icon (Idle, Ring, Active, DND, Fwd Immediate)	*	*	*
Name	*	*	*
Extension	*	*	*



Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client	DT880 UC Client
BLF Groups/Tabs (Order, Visibility)	*	*	
Configurable Text	*		
Configurable Order	*	*	*
One-touch transfer	*	*	*
Quick VM transfer	*		
Voice Over	*		
Camp call	*		
Dial	*	*	*
VoiceMail	*		
Transfer	*	*	*
Conference	*	*	*
Voice Over	*		
Camp	*		
Call Pickup	*		
E-Mail	*		
Quick Message	*		
Phone Message	*		
Instant Message	*	*	*
Add/Edit Note	*		
Clear Note	*		
Rollover for Notes/Presence	*	*	*
Open Video Window	*		
Resize Video Window: Large/Small	*		
Hide/Show Self-Image	*		
Pause/Start Video Transmission	*		
Video Mute	*		
Four-Party Video Call	*		
LCD Display	*		
Softkeys	*		
Line Keys	*		
Function Buttons (Recall, Conf, Redial, Answer, Speaker, Feature, Mic, Directory, Message, Hold Transfer, Volume Up, Volume Down, Hookswitch)	*		
Dial Pad	*		
Message Waiting light	*		
Naming of Line Keys - Abbreviated	*		



Feature	UC Client	UC Web Client	DT880 UC Client
Add-On Module	*		
DSS Module	*		
DataConference	*		
Application Sharing	*		
Whiteboard	*		
Chat	*		
File Transfer	*		
InMail	*		
UM8000	*		
Goldmine/ACT!/Time Matters/TigerPaw/Salesforce	*		
Answer Center	*		
Third-Party Interface	*		
Multi-Device Group	*	*	*

SECTION 3 COMPATIBILITY

The UT880 Client is supported with **UC Server version 3.0.0.0 or higher** on the InServer Blade or on an External Server.

The UT880 Client is a part of the Multiline Client (MLC) applications version 1.0.

SECTION 4 LICENSING

The UT880 UC Client will utilize a license code separate from the UC Client. Each UT880 UC Client will require one available UC Web Client license (5313) for the login to be successful. If a client license is not available, then an error message will be displayed when the login is attempted. An example of this error is shown below in the User Login section of this document.

The client license will be released by the application when the user logs out of the UT880 UC Client.





SECTION 5 USER LOGIN AND UC SERVER CONFIGURATION

Access to the UT880 UC Client will be controlled with user credentials defined in Programs 20-59-01 and 20-59-02.

Figure 18-1	20-59: UC Server	User Settings
-------------	------------------	---------------

System Data

20-59: UC Server User Settings

01 - UC-User ID	1001
02 - UC-User Password	••••
03 - UC-DT Client	Disable 🔻
04 - UC-Web Client	Enable 🔻
05 - UC-Deskset Extension	1001



Users can access the UT880 UC Client after entering the UC Suite Server address and port, UC Suite User Name, and UC Suite Password in the SIP Account Settings within the Multiline Client (MLC) application. An example of this is shown below.

≥ ⊕	
MLC	
SIP ACCOUNT SETTINGS	
Account Name	
Default	
User Name	
121	
Authentication Name	
161	
Display Name	
Password	
Server	
192.168.75.77	
Enable proxy	◄
Proxy	
10.0	
192.168.75.104	
UC User Name	
121	
UC Password	
Ringtone	
ADVANCED SETTINGS	
ADVANUED BETTINGS	
₽ ↓	C

Figure 18-2 MLC – SIP Account Settings Screen





Selecting the UC Suite icon at the bottom of the NMLT application brings up the UT880 UC Client login.

3832 Online	ė.			
	U	IC Suit	e	
	3833	2		
	Pas			
		Save Passwo	rd	
		Submit		

Figure 18-3 UT880 UC Suite – Login Screen



If the password is registered in the SIP Account Settings, the user is automatically logged into the UT880 UC Client.

				ЦХ
				1:38
UTO UO O it				
NEC UC Suite				
Q OBAND				
114	John In of	fice		
A Home	Bonnie P In of	e fice	0	
₩ Dial ♡ Buddy Lists	Candic In of	Ce fice	0	
	BTH # Gone	e for the day	0	
		fice	0	
	Cody In of	fice	0	
	Dawn M Lund	ch	0	
Contacts	MLC Dialer	Call Logs	UC Clien	eee More
₽	Ĵ	\Box	Ū	S

Figure 18-4 UC Client – Dial Screen



SECTION 6 USING THE UT880 UC CLIENT

6.1 UT880 UC Client Screen Layout

The UT880 UC Client main screen consists of the following sections:

- O Main Control Area
- O Active Call Area
- O Buddy List
- O Status Bar

The following image shows an example of the UT880 UC Client layout.

Figure 18-5 UC Client – Answer Screen

				Ľ	X
§ 兽 🛇 🔁					1:45
😑 114 Online					1
NEC UC Suite					≡
Q Search					
231	C 115			(0:10
114	Clair	e Maddon) Order	
	ranster	· Add Call	Hoic	End Cal	·
🖶 Home	Total John				
O Chats		ice			
		2			
III Dial	9 Dennie				
♡ Buddy	Bonnie In offi	ice	0		
Lists	c				
	1 A				
	Candice	e ice	0		
	2				
	-				
	BTH # Gone	for the day	0		
	-				
	Chuck	ice	0		
	C.				
	Cody				
		ce	0		
•	^		-		
Contacts	MLC Dialer	Call Logs	UC Clie	ent More	
≤1±	\leftarrow	\frown		C	
				0	



6.1.1 Main Control Area

The Main Control Area includes the following controls:

- The **My Availability** control allows the user to change their current Presence state or schedule a Presence change event.
- ☐ The **Dial Control** allows the user to initiate dialing of a designated number. The drop-down control displays the most recent numbers that have been dialed.
- The **Sign Out** button exits the UT880 UC Client and returns to the Login screen.
- The **Settings** button allows the user to customize certain features of the application.

6.1.2 Active Call Area

The Active Call Area displays the calls that are currently active on the Multiline Client (MLC). Each entry in the Active Call Area displays the following information:

- U Whether the call is Inbound, Outbound, Held, or Ringing.
- The telephone number of the called/calling party and name (if available).
- The duration of the call.
- Available call control functions (Answer, Hangup, Hold, Transfer, Conference).

6.1.3 Buddy List

The Buddy List provides access to additional telephone system information. The Buddy List displays the set of BLF buttons that the user has chosen to monitor. Each button indicates the state of the user's telephone and their current Presence state. The BLF button also allows the user to quickly dial any available number for the selected BLF contact and initiate an Instant Message session if that user is running the UC Desktop client.

Figure 18-6 UC Client – BLF Area





6.1.4 Status Bar

The Status bar at the top of the window shows the following information:

- **Extension of the MLC that is being controlled.**
- **Connection status to the web service.**

Figure 18-7 UC Client – Status Bar



6.1.5 Settings

The Settings option allows the user to customize options relating to Screen Layout, Notifications, Chats and Phone Settings. Each of these options is further described in the following paragraphs. Access the Settings option from the menu button in the top right corner.

Figure 18-8 UC Client – Settings Button

			ЦХ
٠	⊙ 🕀		8:02
	114 Online		i a
NE	EC UC Suite		
٩	Search		
	114	John	



Figure 18-9 UC Client – Settings Screen





6.1.5.1 Personal Profile

The following image shows the settings available within the **Settings – Personal Profile** menu.



121 Online Settings Personal profile Display Notifications Chats
Settings × Personal profile > Display > Notifications > Chats >
Personal profile > Display > Notifications > Chats >
Display > Notifications > Chats >
Notifications
Chats
Reset Cancel Save
Justin 109
Contacts MIC Dialer Call Loos UC Client More
Image: Solution of the soluti

Photo

The Photo selection area allows the user select a new photo or clear their current photo selection.

- The **Change** option opens a file browser window allowing the user to designate an image file to use.
- The **Clear** option removes the current Photo selection and restores the photo to the default image.



Other Numbers

The Other Numbers selection area allows the user to add additional numbers to be reached at. When their phone icon is clicked on, these Other Numbers will be an option to call along with their internal extension.

The **Edit** button gives the option to Add, Save, and Cancel. Define the Number and Type of number it is and click Save.

6.1.5.2 Display

The following image shows the settings that are available within the **Settings – Display** menu.

Figure 18-11 UT880 – Display

				Ľ
121 Online				
ettings				
Personal pro	ofile			>
Display				>
General				
Show Filter/Sear applicable.	rch Bar in application	a where	On	
Enable launch of user. You must h properly fo	f email client to send have an email client c r this to work.	an email to a configured	Off	
Home page				
Employee label 1 Select a for displayed i	'ormat rmat style for how en n the employee view.	nployees are	Extension name	•
Also display exte	ension in the employe	ee view	On	
Compressed em	ployee view		Off	
Hide off-line use	rs		Off	
Notifications	5			>
Chats				,
Reset			Ca	ancel Save
1	_			
	NO.			
	Justin			109
	In office			
1	6	Ð	ຽ	•••
ontacts	MLC Dialer	Call Logs	UC Cliént	Mor
4.		\sim		



- □ The **Show Filter/Search** option controls whether the Search field is displayed on the main screen. By default this option is set to **On**.
- □ The **Enable launch of email client** option controls whether the e-mail integration function is enabled within the Buddy List entries.



The user must have an email client configured on their PC for this feature to function properly.

The Employee label format specifies the label content that will be used within entries in the Buddy List. The available options are Extension Name, Extension, First Name first,

Last Name first, and First Name only.

- The **Compressed employee view** makes the members of a buddy list smaller in order for more to fit per screen. By default this option is set to Off.
- □ The **Hide Offline Users** options controls whether the Buddy List panel includes entries that do not currently have an active UC client. The default is **Off** which will show all selected users, regardless if they are active.



6.1.5.3 Notifications

The following image shows the settings that are available within the **Settings – Notifications** menu.

```
Figure 18-12 UT880 – Notifications
```

				ら ス
● � ⊡				12:50
121 Online				:
Settings				×
Personal pre	ofile			>
Display				>
Notification	5			*
Audio Play tone for inc Play tone for inc Visual Show me when presence state	coming chats coming calls others login, logout or	change	On On On	
Chats				>
Reset	_		Can	cel Save
	Justin In office			109
Contacts	MLC Dialer	Call Logs	UC Client	More
₽±	Û	\bigcirc	Ū	S

- ☐ The **Play tone for incoming chats** option will generate a tone when a new chat request is received. The default for this option is **O**n.
- ☐ The **Play tone for incoming calls** option controls if a tone is generated for a new incoming call. The default for this option is **On**.


□ The **Visual** notification option controls whether pop up notification boxes are shown when another user logs in, logs out or changes their presence state. The default for this option is **On**.

6.1.5.4 Chats

The following image shows the settings that are available within the **Settings – Chats** menu.

Figure 18-13 UT880 – Chats

				氐 X
● � 🖸				12:57
121 Online				
Settings				×
Personal pro	file			>
Display				>
Notifications				>
Chats				<u>×</u>
Play tone for inco Use the Enter key	oming chats y as a short-cut to s	end a chat.	On On	
Reset			Cancel	Save
	Justin		10	9
1	C	Ð	ົບດີ	•••
Contacts	MLC Dialer	Call Logs	UC Client	More
Contacts				More

☐ The **Play Tone** option controls if a notification tone is generated when a chat message is received. The default for this option is **On**.



□ The Use 'Enter' Key option controls whether pressing the Enter key will send the current Chat message that is being composed. When this is set to Off, the user must click on the Send button to deliver the message. The default value for this field is On.

6.2 Handling Calls

6.2.1 Answering Incoming Calls

When a call arrives, the UC Client generates a new ringing call in the Active Call Area.

Call	
S John	
3 50m	

The user can answer the call by clicking on the **Answer** button within the Incoming Call window.

If the user has another active call when a ringing call is answered, the active call will automatically be placed on hold.

6.2.2 Disconnecting from a Call

To disconnect from an active call:

Figure 18-15	UC Clie	ent – En	d Call		
	(+	101			1:01
	tim.	JONI	1 Se Add Call	III Hold	S End Call

Press the End Call button within the Active Call entry.



6.2.3 Placing an Outbound Call

When the UC Client is idle (no active call), the user can initiate an outbound call. The UC Client provides the Dial button on the Main Control area as one means to initiate a call to an external number. Special dialing features are also available within the Buddy List.

6.2.3.1 To Initiate a Call Using the Dial Control

1. Press the **Dial** button.

Figure 18-16 UC Client – Dial Button

	L X Z
● 《 ◇ @	9:42
🗢 114 Online	
NEC UC Suite	
Dial	
WMy Availability	
Buddy Lists	
🌣 Settings	
Sign out	
Help	

2. Dial the number or select one of the matching numbers from the drop down.

Figure 18-17 UC Client – Make a Call

a	10	
-	Ronnie	
	102	
	X Chuck	
	105	
	John 101	
	Daum	
	107	
	Steve Steve	
	109	

3. Press the **Dial** button to initiate the call.



6.2.3.2 To Initiate a Call Using a BLF/DSS in a Buddy List

1. Select the desired BLF in the Buddy List. Click on the **Call** (Phone) button within the selected BLF.



2. If multiple numbers are associated with the selected contact, a submenu will open listing the available numbers. Select the desired number from the list.

6.2.4 Placing a Call on Hold

Figure 18-18 UC Client – Call (Phone) Button

6.2.4.1 To Place the Active Call on Hold

1. Tap the **Hold** button within the Active Call entry.

Figure 18-19 UC Client – Hold Button



6.2.4.2 Retrieving a Call on Hold

To retrieve a call that was previously placed on hold:

1. Use the mouse to select the **Retrieve** (Answer) button within the Active Call entry.







6.2.5 Transferring a Call

The UC Client provides two methods to initiate a transfer on an active call. The Transfer button within the Active Call entry is one method that can be used to initiate a transfer. The Buddy List provides special features to initiate a transfer. The UC Client also provides the option to perform either a supervised transfer or unsupervised (blind) transfer.

6.2.5.1 To Redirect a Call Using the Transfer Button

1. Tap the **Transfer** button within the Active Call entry.



2. Enter the number to be dialed in the **Enter name or phone number** field within the Transfer Call menu.

Figure 18-22 UC Client – Transfer Call Menu



 Select the Attended Transfer option within the Data Entry area to initiate a supervised transfer. When the destination party answers, announce the transfer and then select Connect. If the destination does not answer or does not want to take the call, select Cancel to reconnect to the original caller.

- OR -

Select the **Immediate** option within the Data Entry area to initiate an unsupervised (blind) transfer. The call will be immediately routed to the specified destination.



6.2.6 Setting Up a Conference Call

With an active call on the UC Client, the user can establish a conference between the active call and a third party. Conference calls can be set up using the Add Call button on the Active Call entry.

6.2.6.1 To Initiate a Conference Using the Add Call Button

1. Use the mouse to select the **Add Call** button within the Active Call entry.



2. Enter the telephone number of the conference party into the Enter name or phone number field within the Conference Call menu.

Figure 18-24 UC Client – Setup Conference Call



- 3. Select the **Add Call** option within the Conference Call menu to initiate the conference.
- 4. When the destination answers, announce the conference and then select **Join** to create the three-way conference call. If the destination does not answer or does not want to participate in the conference, select the **Cancel** option.



6.3 My Availability

The My Availability control allows the user to update their Photo, Presence Settings, Forward Settings, and Alternate Numbers. The following image shows an example of the My Availability menu.

Figure 18-25 My Availability Screen

● � @ ® ● 114 Online NEC UC Suite			
114	Change 🗊 Clear	Mike (114 🕿)	
希 Home	Presence		
	Status		
III Dial	In office -	⊙History 🛗 Schedu	led
♡ Buddy Lists	Additional information	o display	
	Advanced Settings (Subject: , Location	. , Expected Return:	
	Incoming call handl Do not forward	ing for x114	
	Other Numbers		
	ß		
	Number	Туре	
Contacts	MLC Dialer Call	Logs UC Client	••• More
⊲±	to C		S



Photo Update

The Photo selection area allows the user select a new Photo or clear their current photo selection. Selecting the **Change** option will open a file browser window that allows the user to designate an image file to use for the photo. Selecting the **Clear** option removes the current Photo selection and restores the photo to the default image.

Presence Status

The Presence Status area allows the user to change their current Presence state and schedule future Presence changes. Clicking on the Presence state will open a drop down list of all of the available Presence states. Selecting an option from the drop down list will change the user's current Presence state.

Presence Schedule

Selecting the Presence Schedules option will open a list of the currently defined Presence events. Clicking on the **Add Event** button will open a menu that allows the user to schedule a new Presence event. The Presence Schedule event is comprised of settings for the **Event Start** and settings for the **Event Finish**. Selecting the **Event Start** control will display the following menu.





Figure	18-26	Add	Event	Screen
--------	-------	-----	-------	--------

ven	t star	t Jun	12,201	5 1 2:00	PM			<u>×</u>
Ever	nt sta	art ti	me					
<		J	une 20	15		>		
Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat		
31	01	02	03	04	05	06		
07	08	09	10	11	12	13		
14	15	16	17	18	19	20		
21	22	23	24	25	26	27		
28	29	30	01	02	03	04		
05	1		_					
	06	07	08	09	10	11		
^	06	07	08	09	10	11		
^	06	07 00 00	08 PM	09	10	11		
12 V	06 	07 へ 00 ~	O8 PM	09	10	11		
A 12 Stat	os us pict scribe	07 00 • • •	O8 PM CC =	09	10	11		
Stat	in the series of	07 00 offi the e nt loc	OB PM CCC =	09	10	11		

- O The **Calendar** and **Time** controls allow the user to select the Date and Time for the Presence event to start.
- O The **Status** control opens a drop down list of the Available Presence states.
- O The **Subject** field is a data entry field that allows the user to enter a description of the activity.



- O The **Location** field is a data entry field that allows the user to enter their location for the Presence event.
- O The **Call Handling** control allows the user to alter the forward settings at the start of the Presence event. Through this control the user can select Forward, Forward Both Ring, or Do Not Disturb.
- O The **Note** field is a data entry field that allows the user to share additional information about their current Presence state.
- O Selecting the **Event Finish** control will display the following menu:

Figure 18-27 Event Finish Screen

vent start Jun 12, 2015 12:00 PM vent finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM vent finish time June 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 2 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 O PM PM Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status	vent start Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM vent finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM vent finish time < June 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 1 01 1 15 1 15 1 15 1 15 1 10	Event start Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM Event finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM Stent finish time Image: Stere of Start	Went start Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM Went finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM Stent finish time	Eve	nt									
vent start Jun 12, 2015 12:00 PM vent finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM vent finish time June 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 1 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 2 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status	vent start Jun 12, 2015 12:00 PM vent finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM vent finish time June 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 31 01 02 03 04 03 04 05 07 08 09 10 14 15 16 17 13 01 02 03 04 02 02 03 04 05 01 02 03 04 05 02 12 22 23 24 25 26 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 01 00 PM V V V V 01 00 PM V V V V 01 00 PM V V V V 01 00 PM V V V 02 <t< th=""><th>Event finish Jun 12, 2015 12:00 PM Event finish Jun 12, 2015 10:00 PM Event finish time</th><th>Went start Jun 12, 2015 12:00 PM Went finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM Strent finish time June 2015 Sum Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 O PM 01 00 PM O PM O Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></t<>	Event finish Jun 12, 2015 12:00 PM Event finish Jun 12, 2015 10:00 PM Event finish time	Went start Jun 12, 2015 12:00 PM Went finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM Strent finish time June 2015 Sum Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 O PM 01 00 PM O PM O Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status											
vent finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM vent finish time June 2015 June 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 10 02 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 12 13 14 15 15 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 25 26 26 27 28 29 30 01 01 00 PM V V V V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status	vent finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM vent finish time June 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 1 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 01 00 PM Ol 00 PM V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose :: At finish call handling Do not update ::	Swent finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM Sum Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 3 0 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 22 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 01 00 PM PM PM PM V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update At finish call handling Do not update	Event finish Jun 12, 2015 1:00 PM Event finish time Image: Star Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat Image: Star Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat Image: Image: Star Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat Image: Image	ven	t star	t Jun	12, 201	5 1 2:00	PM					
vent finish time <	Imme 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 10 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 01 00 PM PM PM PM Image: Construct Status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update	Sent finish time Image: Sent finish time	Svent finish time Image: 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 21 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 01 00 PM PM PM PM Image: Construct of the presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	iven	t finis	sh Jun	12, 20	15 1:00	PM					
V June 2015 > Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 3 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 01 00 PM PM V V V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status	 June 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 22 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 OD PM OD PM OD PM OD PM OD OPM On on tupdate 	v June 2015 > Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat a1 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 21 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 01 00 PM PM PM PM V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose Choose At finish call handling Do not update Sature	 June 2015 Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 1 2 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 O PM O Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Save 	ver	nt fin	ish t	ime							
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 2 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 * * * * * * 01 00 PM * * * * * * * * * OT 00 PM * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * <td>Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 • • • • • • 01 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •</td> <td>Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 01 00 PM PM PM PM V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update = Cancel Sav</td> <td>Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 0 0 PM V V V Ol 00 PM V V V V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav</td> <td><</td> <td></td> <td>J</td> <td>une 20</td> <td>15</td> <td></td> <td>></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 • • • • • • 01 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 01 00 PM PM PM PM V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update = Cancel Sav	Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 0 0 PM V V V Ol 00 PM V V V V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	<		J	une 20	15		>				
31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 22 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11	31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 2 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 01 00 PM PM PM PM V O PM PM PM PM Image: O Define presence status after this event is finished. PM Image: O	31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 22 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 • • • • • • 01 00 PM • • • • • • • • • 01 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	31 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 2 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 0 PM PM PM PM PM PM V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat				
07 08 09 10 11 22 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 0 PM V V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status	07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 00 PM C Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose :- At finish call handling Do not update :-	07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 • • • • • • 01 00 PM • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	31	01	02	03	04	05	06				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 is finished. 01	14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 • • • • • • 01 00 PM • • • • • • • • • 01<:	14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 1 00 PM PM PM PM V Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 • • • • • • 01 00 PM • • • • • • • • • 01 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • <t< td=""><td>07</td><td>08</td><td>09</td><td>10</td><td>11</td><td>12</td><td>13</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	07	08	09	10	11	12	13				
21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 01 00 PM	21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11	21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11	14	15	16	17	18	19	20				
28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 01 00 PM Construction of the presence status after this event is finished. At finish status	28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11	28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11	28 29 30 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11	21	22	23	24	25	26	27				
os os or os os os 10 11 OI : OO PM C Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status	os os or os os 10 11 Ol OO PM Control PM	os os or os os to til O Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	OS OS OT OB OS IO II OI OO PM C Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	28	29	30	01	02	03	04				
 OI 00 PM ODefine presence status after this event is finished. At finish status 	 00 PM Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update 	01 00 PM Image: Constraint of the second	01 00 PM Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	05	06	07	08	09	10	11				
01 : 00 PM Comparison of the presence status after this event is finished. At finish status	01 00 PM C Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update	01 : 00 PM Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	01 00 PM Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	^		^								
 Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status 	Control Contro	Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	Cancel			00	PM							
Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status	Control Contr	Define presence status after this event is finished. At finish status Choose At finish call handling Do not update Cancel Sav	Cancel	01										
Choose a At finish call handling Do not update a		Cancel	Cancel Sav	01		✓ Defi	ne pr	esen	ice s	tatus	after thi	s event i	s finis	hed.



- O The **Calendar** and **Time** controls allow the user to select the Date and Time for the Presence event will end.
- O The **At Finish Status** control opens a drop down list of the Available Presence states.
- O The **At Finish Call Handling** control allows the user to alter the forward settings at the end of the Presence event. Through this control the user can cancel Forward, set Forward, set Forward Both Ring, or set Do Not Disturb.

Note

The **Note** field is a data entry field that allows the user to share additional information about their current Presence state.

Advanced Settings

- O The **Advanced Settings** fields on the My Status screen allows the user to specify additional Presence information about their Presence state, Location, and Expected Return.
- O The **Subject** field is a data entry field that allows the user to enter a description of the activity.
- O The **Location** field is a data entry field that allows the user to enter their location for the Presence event.
- O The **Expected Return** allows the user to select a **Date** and **Time** to indicate the expected end of the specified Presence event.

6.4 Buddy List

This operation allows the user to modify the defined Buddy Lists and the contents of each. The following image shows an example of the menu that is opened by selecting the Buddy Lists feature.



ĽХ 0 🖸 - 11:11 😑 114 Online F ≡ **Buddy Lists** Default Name Actions 114 ٣ Personal (0) ø ŵ 🖀 Home 0. All (17) Û ð \heartsuit Marketing (4) Û O Chats 1 \heartsuit Sales (4) ø Û III Dial \heartsuit Service (3) Û ø ♡ Buddy Lists Add Buddy List C MLC Dialer Call Logs 1 ÛC ... Contacts UC Client More ⊲± \Box IJ Ĵ

Figure 18-28 Buddy Lists Screen

This menu lists all of the Buddy Lists that the current user can access. A non-attendant user can only view and modify a single Personal buddy list. Attendant-level users can view and modify their Personal buddy list and all Shared lists.



- O Selecting the **Heart** icon next to a Buddy List will designate that list as the Favorite, which will be the default buddy list displayed when the application is started.
- O The **checkmark** indicates the Buddy List that is currently selected for viewing.
- O Selecting the **Delete** icon for a Buddy list will remove that list.
- O Selecting the **Edit** icon will allow the user to update the contents of the specified Buddy List. The following image shows an example of the Edit menu for an individual Buddy List.

Figure 18-2	9 Edit Budd	y List – Edit	Members
-------------	-------------	---------------	---------

● � ਦ ● 114 Onlin NEC UC Suit	ie Le Back			
114	Edit Buddy List			
Chats	Add Buddy			Import All
Suddy Lists	Bonnie 102 Steve 109	Edit I	Members Candice 103 Wendy 113	
Contacts	MLC Dialer	Call Logs	UC Client	••• More
\	t)			S



- O The List Name field allows the user to update the name of the buddy list.
- O The Add Buddy control allows the user to insert additional members into the buddy list. Typing a name into the Add Buddy control will display all of the defined contacts that match the entered text string. After a contact is identified, selecting the Add button will insert the specified contact into the list.
- O Selecting the Edit Members function will allow the current members of the list to be updated. The following image shows an example of the screen that will be displayed when the Edit Members operation is selected.
 - ➡ For optimum performance, it is recommended to limit the number of members in a buddy list to 25 or less for a UT880 client.



Figure 18-30 Edit Buddy List – Delete



Each member has a checkbox next to their entry.

- O Pressing the **Delete** button will remove all of the selected entries from the Buddy list.
- O Pressing **Done** will complete the **Edit Members** operation.

Issue 5.0



Multi-Device Support

Chapter 19

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

With SV9100 Version 4000, a new feature called Multi-Device Support allows a user to have a multi-device group that is associated with a pilot number. When the pilot extension receives a call, all of the devices in the group will ring. Any member phone in the group can answer the incoming call, and once answered, all phones in the group will stop ringing.

The Multi-Device group can include both internal extensions and external phone numbers. To add an external number to the Multi-Device group requires that the telephone number be setup as a Mobile Extension, associating the external number with a Speed Dial bin and internal extension.

End Users can administer their Multi-Device group via an enhancement to the UC Suite clients.

SECTION 2 COMPATIBILITY

The Multi-Device Group support is supported with SV9100 Version 4000 software and **UC Suite Version 3.5**.

SECTION 3 LICENSING

The Multi-Device Support feature will be available to UC Suite Full Clients, Web Clients, and UT880 Clients without requiring an additional license. However, since this feature is only available starting with **SV9100 Version 4000**, the UC client will check for the SV9100 R4 license and only surface this feature if the R4 license is present.



SECTION 4 UC SUITE CLIENT INTEGRATION

4.1 XML Pro Access

The UC Client utilizes the XML Pro interface to read and write program settings within the SV9100 system programming. This interface will be used to identify the current Multi-Device Support settings for a user and allow the user to update the numbers that are included in the Multi-Device group.

At startup, the UC Client will scan the Program 20-63-01 values to determine if the phone technician has enabled this client to use the Multi-Device Support feature. Only users whose extension matches a pilot number in Program 20-63-01 will be allowed to access this feature within UC Suite.

If a user has been setup to use this feature, the UC Suite will provide access to a form that allows the user to view and modify the members of the Multi-Device group. The following sections define the interface that will be provided in both the UC Client and Web Client applications.

4.2 Client Feature Access

For users that have been setup to use the Multi-Device feature, a new option labeled Multi-Device Group will appear in the Main menu under the Tools section. This option will be available in both Window Mode and Toolbar Mode.

When the Multi-Device Group function is selected, the following (refer to Figure 19-1 Multi-Device Group Screen on page 19-3) is displayed:





Figure 19-1 Multi-Device Group Screen

External Numb	ers
Active	Numbers
Internal Extens	sions
Active	Extensions
	Cancel
	DK Cancel

Based upon the number of Mobile Extensions that have been associated with the user's Pilot Number (Extension), the External Numbers frame will allow the user to add external numbers to the Multi-Device group. The Internal Extensions list will allow the user to utilize the remaining members in the list to add internal numbers. The total number of fields that will be shown on this form for external and internal numbers will always be seven.

Based upon the values entered by the user in these fields, the UC Suite:

- O Updates Program 13-04 (Speed Dialing Number and Name) with specified external numbers. If one of the fields in the form is blank or not Active, then the associated Speed Dial entry for that number will be cleared.
- O Updates Program 20-63 (Multi-Device Group Setup) to include the specified internal extensions. All entries that are blank or not Active will be cleared in the associated Program 20-63 entry.

The user can specify which numbers on the form are active by clicking on the associated checkbox next to the number. This will allow the user to enter the most commonly used numbers into their group during initial setup and then alter the active group by using the checkboxes.



4.3 Web Client Feature Access

Within the Web Client, the Multi-Device feature is accessed from the My Availability page.

After selecting My Availability, the user can edit the Multi-Device Group settings in the Mobility (Multi-Device Group) section. Users can Enable All numbers, Disable All numbers, Edit or Remove Existing Numbers, and Add New Numbers.

4.4 Error Handling

When the user presses the OK button on the Multi-Device Group form, the client will attempt to update the appropriate programs within SV9100 system programming. If an error is returned from this operation, the client will display an error message, as indicated by the SV9100 CPU.

Some possible causes for errors are:

- An extension was entered that is currently associated with another pilot number's group.
- O An invalid or undefined extension number was entered.

SECTION 5 SERVICE CONDITIONS

The following list of service conditions are associated with the implementation of this feature.

Deskset+Softphone Mode – When the UC Client is setup to run in

Deskset+Softphone mode, the client will always use the Deskset extension to search for a matching Multi-Device pilot number. This will allow the phone technician to only be required to setup one entry in Program 20- 63 for this user.

BLF – When the pilot of a multi-device group is ringing, all members of the group will show ringing. However, once one of the members in the group answers the call, the answering party will show busy in the BLF panel.

Program Synchronization – The layout of the Multi-Device Group menu (external vs. internal numbers) will be set based upon the system programming at the time that the UC Client is launched. Any changes made within the system programming that affect this feature will require the UC client to be restarted to recognize the new settings.

- □ When a station in a Multi-Device group is busy, only the BLF for the active station will show busy, not all stations in the Multi-Device Group.
- If internal extensions or mobile extensions are added to the Multi-Device Group via system programming using Program 20-63 the UC Client must be restarted to reflect these changes.



- □ The number of external numbers available in the Multi-Device group is directly related to the number of Mobile Extensions defined in the group (Program 20-63). If the user requires additional external numbers, more mobile extensions need to also be added to the group using Program 20-63. The UC Suite must be restarted for these changes to take effect.
- ❑ When a UC Client is configured with the Softphone+Deskset license level in Program 20-59-14, the UC Client will always use the Deskset extension to search for a matching Multi-Device Pilot.
- □ If DND or CFA is set for the pilot or any member of the MDG group, only the station that is set will show DND or CFA in the UC Suite BLF view, not each member in the group.
- □ UC Client, v.3.0 or earlier is incompatible with the SV9100 R4 CPU. Use of these UC Client versions may limit access to some UC features.
- □ UC Client, v.3.5 will not be fully compatible with the SV9100 R3 CPU or earlier. In particular, the CRM integration features within the UC Client will not be enabled.

Issue 5.0



InControl Call Reporting

Chapter 20

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

InControl Call Reporting is a series of browser based reports that will generate sought after business analytics to help management make better business decisions. There are three types of reports; Detailed, Summary and Other. All reports are displayed on the opening page (after authentication).

- Detailed Reports
 - O Extension Call Details
 - O Phone Number Details (Cradle to Grave)
- Summary Reports
 - O Departments Call Summary
 - O Extension Summary by Departments
 - O Extension Call Summary
- Other Reports
 - O Trunk Utilization

The InControl Call Reporting database can hold approximately 2 million calls for every GB of disk storage space.

SECTION 2 SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS

Contact Center Version 1.6

UC Suite Version 4.0



For InControl Reporting, only Contact Center and UC Suite software is required. InControl Reporting does not require Contact Center and UC Suite licenses. Refer to Section 3 Licensing for required licenses.

Internet Browser:

- □ Internet Explorer 11
- Mozilla Firefox 44
- Google Chrome 48



SECTION 3 LICENSING

- □ InControl Server License (2107)
- P-Event License (2101)
- □ InControl Addon License (5327)

SECTION 4 LOGIN

InControl Call Reporting is accessed by pointing a supported browser to the reports URL.

The URL for InControl Call Reporting is http://{IP address of the UC Suite/Contact Center server}/reports.

Example: http://192.168.1.10/reports

User login and password as well as user rights are assigned in memory block 20-59.

SECTION 5 SETTINGS MANAGEMENT (ADMINISTRATION)

Settings Management is accessible by mouse clicking on the user's extension number in the open browser window. Settings has two licensing levels:

- Premium user Administration. A user with a Premium user license has access to manage the directory.
- Standard users are able to make changes to their personal settings (First day of the week and time format).

5.1 Department Administration

Extensions must be associated with a Department in order to run the Extension Summary by Departments and Department Call Summary reports. This section demonstrates the required department settings.

1. In the reports client, click the extension drop down towards the top right of the screen. From the drop down menu select **Administration**. You must be a premium user with the attendant option enabled in Program 20-59.



Figure 20-1 Extension Drop Down Menu



This will open the Department Administration Window.

2. Click the menu button and choose **Add Department**.





This will open the Add Department Window.



3. Enter a name in the **Department Name** field and check the box in the left column for each extension to be included in the department. Click on **Save**.

Add L	Jepartment				
Depa	rtment Name				
Tec	th Support				
Add	Department				
	Last Name	First Name	Extension Name	Extension +	
			SLT 105	105	
1			SLT 106	106	
1			SLT 107	107	
1	L		SLT 108	108	
1	6		STA 122	122	
1	6		STA 123	123	
. 1	6		STA 131	131	
1	6		STA 132	132	
1			STA 133	133	

The department is now added to the drop down menu for the department column to sort by department.

Figure 20-4 Department Drop Down Menu

	NEC I	Reports	× C UC Suite (10	9) × (9)	0.88			the second second		
+	>	CAD	192.168.75.104/repoi	rts/#/admin/departments						☆ 0 =
III Ар	ps	The Ticket	P Pandora Internet Rad	🍮 7-Day Forecast 🔚 10 Day	Facebook	Maps M GMail	* Bookmarks	Fantasy Football 2015	4 for4: Home of the N	39
NE	C lı	Control								109
Dep	art 4	tment Adm Departments	inistration 46 Extensions 22	2 Unassigned Extensions						Exit Admin
		Extension	•	Extension Name	First	Name	La	st Name	Department	=
										* ×
	8	118		Cody	Test		Te	st	***Unassigned	
		117		Lilly					Mail Room	
		112		James					< Service	
	2	111		Grant					Tech Support Sales	
	2	110		Aidan					Sales	
	-									



4. To add extensions to an existing department, check the box in the left column for each extension to be added. Click on **Move Extensions**.

-> 1	C fi 192.168.75.10	04/reports/#/admin/departments	Estabook 🕅 Manr M GMail	* Rookmarker 💟 Eantany Eoothall 2015	Aford: Home of the M	· · · · · ·
ec k	Control	nernas Voayroietast 🔛 100ay	Therefore winds 1-1 cum	A coordinates M rankey rooman for		
0 11	icontrol					
nart	ment Administration					Exit A
4	Departments 46 Extensio	ns 22 Unassigned Extensions				CALL
	Wove Extensions (4)					
1	Extension +2	Extension Name	First Name	Last Name	Department	
						د ۲
1	106	SLT 106			**Unassigned	
1	108	SLT 108			**Unassigned	
2	123	STA 123			**Unassigned	
1	132	STA 132			**Unassigned	
2	133	STA 133			**Unassigned	
2	134	STA 134			**Unassigned	
1	135	STA 135			**Unassigned	
1	136	STA 136			**Unassigned	
1	137	STA 137			**Unassigned	
1	138	STA 138			**Unassigned	
1	139	STA 139			**Unassigned	
	140	STA 140			**Unassigned	
	141	STA 141			**Unassigned	
1						

5. Define a new Department or select an existing department from the drop down list and select **Save**.

Figure 20-0	6 Select Department
[Move Extensions
	Department Name
	Enter name for new department:
	or select a department to move the extensions to:
	Make Selection
	4 extensions will be moved to the selected department.
	Cancel Save



SECTION 6 REPORTS

Reports are wizard driven allowing the user to generate reports quickly. Each report has its own set of criteria to produce the report.

Menu options for reports are:

- Reports selecting **Reports** in the browser title bar opens a page showing the available reports.
- Templates Selecting Templates gives you access to prior run reports to modify and run again. Reports are divided into two categories; Once-only and Scheduled.
- □ Archived Reports selecting **Archived Reports** brings up a list of scheduled reports run in the last 30 days. After 30 days, archived reports auto-delete.



6.1 Generate Once-only Report

Select the appropriate report



From Department Call Summary, click on **Select**.



- 6. Select **Run Once**, enter **Name of report** and choose the **Date range for report**.
- Figure 20-3 Add Department Call Summary Report

dd Department Call Summary Report	,
Run this report	
Run once 🔘 Run on a schedule	
lame of report	
Test Cell Cummer: Beet	
Test Call Summary Reon	
optional) this report will be saved under this name when it is run Date range for report *	
optional) this report will be saved under this name when it is run Date range for report *	N
optional) this report will be saved under this name when it is run Date range for report * Today Today	L.
optional) this report will be saved under this name when it is run Date range for report * Today Today Yesterday	ß
optional) this report will be saved under this name when it is run Date range for report * Today Today Yesterday This week	Ŀ
optional) this report will be saved under this name when it is run Date range for report * Today Today Yesterday This week Last week	Ŀ
optional) this report will be saved under this name when it is run Date range for report * Today Today Yesterday This week Last week This month	Ľ,
Today Today Yesterday This week Last week This month Last month	L.
Today Today Yesterday This week Last week This month Last month Enter a date range	k

Click on **Next** and select your department(s).

Figure 20-4 Choose One or More Departments

Enter search criteria f	for the report		
	•		
choose one or more	e departments *		
AllAssigned			
Rest of the compar	1V		
Rest of the compar Sales and Marketin	ny Ig		
Rest of the compar Sales and Marketin	ny 19 formation for the selecte	ed departments	
Rest of the compar Sales and Marketin Fiew call summary in	ny Ig formation for the selecte	ed departments	
Rest of the compar Sales and Marketin /iew call summary in	ny Ig formation for the selecte	ed departments	
Rest of the compar Sales and Marketin Fiew call summary in	ny 19 formation for the selecte	d departments	
Rest of the compar Sales and Markelin View call summary in	ny Ig formation for the selecte	ed departments	
Rest of the compar Sales and Marketin /iew call summary in	ny Ig formation for the selecte	ed departments	
Rest of the compar Sales and Marketin	ny Ig formation for the selecte	ed departments	



7. Select report **columns**.

Figure 20-5 Report Columns

Add Department Call Summary Report	×
(Optional) select the columns that you want to be present in the report	
Inbound Outbound Internal Total Duration Avg. Duration	
Note: it is possible by deselecting columns to produce a report that cannot be represented in graph or chart form.	

8. Review settings.



Add Department Call	Summary Report		×
Summary			
Click the 'Run' button template will be run c use it in the future to	to produce a Departm nce and then saved as generate new reports.	ent Call Summary repor 'Test Call Summary Re	t. This report cort' so that you can
The report will display	activity that happened	Yesterday from 8:00 Al	M - 6:00 PM 🖱
Additional search crit Departments: Engi	eria for this report: neering, Sales and Mari	keting 🕽	
Columns to be used i Department, Inbou	n the report: nd, Outbound, Internal,	Total, Duration, Avg. Du	ration 🕽
Step 1	Sten 2	Sten 3	Step 4
Step 1	5tep 2	Cancel	Back Run

9. If settings are correct, click on **Run**.



Figure 20-7 Example of Test Call Summary Report

192.168.0.11	1:8090/report	ts/rej	port-display/ind	lex-report-displa	y.html#/				
Table To	tal calls D	uratio	on Avg. Dura	tion	-				
partment Call S partments: Engi	ummary neering, Sales ar	nd Mar	rketing				0	Print pag	ge
verage period: `	resterday, 8:00 A	M - 6:	00 PM			-			-
epartment	Inbound	M - 6:	Outbound ~	Internal ~	Total ~	Duration ~	Avg. D	ouration	=
epartment ~ Engineering	Vesterday, 8:00 A	M - 6:	Outbound ~ 0	Internal ~ 0	Total ~ 0	Duration ~ 0:00:00	Avg. D	Ouration	=

Drill Down Menus

Summary reports have the ability to drill down to get detailed information in a report. Clicking a hyperlink drills down to the next report (in this case the Extension Summary by Departments). This drill down report opens in its own browser window.

Printing

Clicking on the **Print page** button opens a print window dialog allowing the user to select their preferred printer and to print the job.

Run on a Schedule

Selecting **Run on a schedule** adds the following schedule dialogs to the report wizard. This allows the user to pick **start-stop times**, **report name**, **PDF** or **CSV** format, and an **Email address** to send it to. Email send settings must be set in memory block 47-18.



Figure 20-8	Schedule	Settings	Screen
-------------	----------	----------	--------

Starting time *	Ending ti	me *
08:00 AM	• 06:00 F	• • •
Name of report *		
Enter a short description of this report	o help you to identify its purpose.	
Coloct the format for the report !		
select the format for the report		
PDF (Portable Document Format) to	view using Adobe Acrobat Reader or a	pplications with suitable plug-in.
PDF (Portable Document Format) to CSV to view and manipulate using E	view using Adobe Acrobat Reader or ap ixcel.	oplications with suitable plug-in.
 PDF (Portable Document Format) to CSV to view and manipulate using E (Optional) Enter email addresses to 	o view using Adobe Acrobat Reader or a ixcel. receive the report.	plications with suitable plug-in.

Figure 20-9 Frequency Settings Screen

Add Department Call Summary Report	
Report frequency *	
Daily	•
Starting time *	
Choose the days to run the report *	
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat	
Report on activity that happened *	
Yesterday Today	

Scheduled reports have the ability to run on current date/time settings or prior period. For example, a daily report has the option to print using todays data or yesterdays.



Templates

Templates are saved reports (without data) that can be re-run, duplicated or edited. Templates are separated into two categories; **Once-only** and **Scheduled**. Any report that has been run is saved as a template to facilitate re-running the same or modified report.

Archived Reports

Archived reports are a copy of a Scheduled report that has run. This report contains report data and can be downloaded in the event the original report is deleted.

Trunk Utilization by Hour Report

Choosing the Trunk Utilization by Hour report opens the same wizard as other reports. Trunk groups assigned in MB 14-05 can be named in UC Services Configuration. These groups have a select box to include it in the report.

Figure 20-10	Trunk Groups Screen
--------------	---------------------

Trun	k Groups		
Groups		Trunks	
Number	Name	Number	Name
01	CO Trunks	001	CO-1
02	PRI Trunks	002	CO-2
03	Edge SIP Trunks	003	CO-3
05	IP CCIS Trunks	004	CO-4
	Trun Groups Number 01 02 03 05	Trunk Groups Groups Name O1 CO Trunks 02 PRI Trunks 03 Edge SIP Trunks 05 IP CCIS Trunks	Trunk Groups Trunks Number Name Number 01 CO Trunks 001 002 02 PRI Trunks 002 003 03 Edge SIP Trunks 004



 Figure 20-11 Add Trunk Utilization Report

 Add Trunk Utilization Report

 Enter search criteria for the report

 Trunk groups *

 SIP Trunks (6 trunks)

 Music on hold (8 trunks)

 Report will show maximum count of trunks which were concurrently in use for the time period.

Figure 20-12 Example of Trunk Utilization Table

Trunk Utilization Trunk groups: SIP Trunks Coverage period: Oct 15, 2015 - Oct 15, 2015, 8:00 AM - 6:00 PM					🖶 Print page	
	~	Maximum used	~	Utilization	~	≡
8		1		17		
9		2		33		
10		1		17		
11		0		0		
12		2		33		
13		1		17		
14		2		33		
15		2		33		
16		1		17		
17		1		17		
	od: Oct 15, 2015 - 0 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17	od: Oct 15, 2015 - Oct 15, 2 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17	Maximum used 8 1 9 2 10 1 11 0 12 2 13 1 14 2 15 2 16 1 17 1	Naximum used × 8 1 9 2 10 1 11 0 12 2 13 1 14 2 15 2 16 1 17 1	Maximum used Utilization 8 1 17 9 2 33 10 1 17 11 0 17 12 2 33 13 1 17 14 2 33 15 2 33 16 1 17 17 1 17	Maximum used Utilization 8 1 17 9 2 33 10 1 17 11 0 0 12 2 33 13 1 17 14 2 33 15 2 33 16 1 17 17 1 17







Figure 20-13 Example of Trunk Utilization Chart

Issue 5.0


Features by Configuration



The following table shows a list of features that will be enabled for each configuration (Softphone, UC Client, Web Client, Attendant Mode and UT880 UC Client).

Table A-1 Enabled Features

Feature	Softphone	UC Client	Web Client	Attendant Mode	UT880 UC Client		
Operational Mode							
IP Softphone	*	*		*			
SIP Only (Softphone)	*	*		*			
CTI Mode (Deskset)		*	*	*	*		
UI Mode							
Dockable Tool Bar (Top, Bottom)	*	*		*			
Full Screen Mode (Standard Client has fixed window width with scroll bar, Attendant Mode window has adjustable width and height.)		*		*			
Phone Image [Not available in CTI (Deskset) mode]	*	*		*			
UI Scheme							
Auto Hide Toolbar	*	*		*			
Pop-up on ringing call	*	*		*			
Recently Dialed List in Toolbar	*	*		*			
Speed Dial List		*	*	*			
Function Toolbar	*	*		*			
Configurable Functions, Order, and Shortcut Keys	*	*		*			
Selectable Button Size (S/M/L)	*	*		*			
Call Status Area	*	*	*	*	*		
Call Control Functions							
Answer	*	*	*	*	*		
Hold	*	*	*	*	*		
Transfer	*	*	*	*	*		
HangUp	*	*	*	*	*		



Table A-1	Enabled Features	(Continued)
-----------	------------------	-------------

Feature	Softphone	UC Client	Web Client	Attendant Mode	UT880 UC Client
Dial	*	*	*	*	*
Conference	*	*	*	*	*
Page	*	*		*	
Park	*	*		*	
Unpark	*	*		*	
Barge In				*	
Directed Call Pickup		*		*	
Last Number Redial	*	*		*	
Voice Over				*	
Forward Calls	*	*		*	
Background Music		*		*	
Auto-Callback	*	*		*	
Do Not Disturb	*	*		*	
Group Call Pickup		*		*	
Pickup Other Group		*		*	
Directed Call Pickup					
Selectable Display Message		*		*	
Non Call Control Functions					
Record	*	*		*	
Add/Edit Note in Call Log	*	*		*	
E-Mail Integration	*	*		*	
Ringing through Speakers	*	*		*	
Confirm Dialog on Exit	*	*		*	
Record Selective/All Calls	*	*		*	
Personal Greeting		*		*	
Screen Pop (Outlook, Act! 2005+, Goldmine 6.7+, Time Matters) *1		*		*	
Screen Pop through SDK		*		*	
Outlook Selectable Contact Folder		*		*	
Pop when ringing/answered		*		*	
Pop on all calls/external only		*		*	
Outlook Add-in Screen pop		*		*	
Outlook Add-in Dial Out		*		*	
Multi-Device Group	*	*	*	*	*



Feature	Softphone	UC Client	Web Client	Attendant Mode	UT880 UC Client
Call Log			<u> </u>		
Print	*	*		*	
Delete	*	*		*	
Archive	*	*		*	
Columns (In/out, Date, Time, Name, Number, Duration, User, Line, Note)	*	*		*	
Sortable by Column	*	*		*	
Recordings Attached	*	*		*	
Playback of recordings	*	*		*	
Auto Archive	*	*		*	
Re-Dial	*	*		*	
E-Mail	*	*		*	
Edit Note	*	*		*	
Directory					
Local Company Directory	*	*		*	
Access to Shared Directory	*	*		*	
Columns (BLF, Name, Number, Title, E-Mail, Location, Department, Super Name, Super Phone, Asst Name, Asst Phone, Alt Numbers, Notes)	*	*		*	
One-touch transfer using Directory	*	*		*	
Direct to VM using directory	*	*		*	
Voice Over using directory				*	
Camp On using directory		*		*	
Name order in directory	*	*		*	
Directory Functions				,	
Dial Extension	*	*		*	
Dial Alternate	*	*		*	
Voice Mail	*	*		*	
Transfer	*	*		*	
Conference	*	*		*	
Voice Over		*		*	
Camp		*		*	
Call Pickup		*		*	
E-Mail	*	*		*	
Add Note	*	*		*	



Feature	Softphone	UC Client	Web Client	Attendant Mode	UT880 UC Client
Add to Speed Dial		*		*	
Contacts					
Local Contacts	*	*		*	
Access to Shared Contacts	*	*		*	
Columns (Name, Number, Title, E-Mail, Company Name, Company Address, Company City, Company State/Prov, Company Zip, Company Country, Alt Numbers, Notes)	*	*		*	
Contacts Functions					
Dial Main	*	*		*	
Dial Alternate	*	*		*	
Transfer	*	*		*	
Conference	*	*		*	
E-Mail	*	*		*	
Add Note	*	*		*	
Add to Speed Dial	*	*		*	
Personal Contacts					
Columns (Name, Number, Title, E-Mail, Company Name, Company Address, Company City, Company State/Prov, Company Zip, Company Country, Alt Numbers, Notes)	*	*		*	
Personal Contacts Functions					
Dial Main	*	*		*	
Dial Alternate	*	*		*	
Transfer	*	*		*	
Conference	*	*		*	
E-Mail	*	*		*	
Add Note	*	*		*	
Add to Speed Dial	*	*		*	
Print All/Selected/Preview Directories	*	*		*	
Search Directory	*	*		*	
Set Visible Columns	*	*		*	
Set Visible Functions	*	*		*	
Delete Directory Entry	*	*		*	
Help Utility					



Feature	Softphone	UC Client	Web Client	Attendant Mode	UT880 UC Client
Application Help	*	*		*	
About (Version, License, Copyright)	*	*		*	
Licensing					
License Activation	*	*		*	
Trial Mode	*	*		*	
Attendant Functions					
Active ringing call list				*	
Top Most on Ringing Call				*	
Quick Transfer Voice Mail				*	
Quick Voicemail to an extension				*	
Call Redirect				*	
Able to send Phone Message				*	
Able to set/reset Night Mode				*	
BLF/DSS Panel					
Local One Touch Keys (108) (108 + 24 + 8)				*	
System-Wide BLF		*		*	
BLF Icon (Idle, Ring, Active, DND, Fwd Immediate)		*		*	
Name		*		*	
Extension		*		*	
BLF Groups/Tabs (Order, Visibility)				*	
Configurable Text		*		*	
Configurable Order		*		*	
One-touch transfer		*		*	
Quick VM transfer		*		*	
Voice Over				*	
Camp call		*		*	
Functions (BLF)					
Dial		*		*	
VoiceMail		*		*	
Transfer		*		*	
Conference		*		*	
Voice Over				*	
Camp		*		*	
Call Pickup		*		*	



Feature	Softphone	UC Client	Web Client	Attendant Mode	UT880 UC Client	
E-Mail		*		*		
Phone Message		*		*		
Add/Edit Note		*		*		
Clear Note		*		*		
Rollover for Notes/Presence		*		*		
Video Call						
Open Video Window	*	*		*		
Resize Video Window: Large/Small	*	*		*		
Hide/Show Self-Image	*	*		*		
Pause/Start Video Transmission	*	*		*		
Video Mute	*	*		*		
Four-Party Video Call	*	*		*		
Phone Image (Not available in CTI (Desks	set) mode)					
LCD Display	*	*		*		
Softkeys	*	*		*		
Line Keys	*	*		*		
Function Buttons (Recall, Conf, Redial, Answer, Speaker, Feature, Mic, Directory, Message, Hold Transfer, Volume Up, Volume Down, Hookswitch)	*	*		*		
Dial Pad	*	*		*		
Message Waiting light	*	*		*		
Naming of Line Keys - Abbreviated	*	*		*		
Add-On Module	*	*		*		
DSS Module	*	*		*		
Supported Hardware						
Separate Microphone and Speaker (Dual Audio)	*	*		*		
Adjustable Ring Volume	*	*		*		
USB Headset/Handset	*	*		*		
Selection from Multiple NIC cards	*	*		*		
Enhancement Suite						
Collaboration (Data Conference)	*	*		*		

UNIVERGE[®] SV9100 UC Suite Manual

NEC Corporation of America Issue 5.0